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DRUG ABUSE AMONG U.S. ARMED FORCES IN THE 
FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY AND WEST BERLIN 

MONDAY, NOVEM13ER 20, 1978 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT OOMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND OONTROL, 

Stuttgart, Germooy. 
The Select Oommittee met~ursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in the NOO 

club room, Patch Barracks, West Germany, Hon. Glenn English (act
ing chairman of the Select Oommittee) presiding. ' 

Present: Representatives Billy L. Evans, Benjamin A. Gilman; 
OaTdiss Oollins, and John W. Jenrette, JT. 

Staff present: William G. Lawrence, chief of staff; David PickeJ?s. 
project officer; Elliott A. Brown, professional staff member; and Damel!. 
A. Stein, researcher. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The committee will come to order. 
I have an opening statement that I would like to make and several 

of the other members have statements they would like to make as well. 
First of all I would like to place these hearings somewhat in perspec-' 
tive. Obviously, the committee has come to Germany to determine the~ 
extent of drug abuse. But we're also here to determine what assistance 
we can lend in fighting this deadly menace. There is no question that, 
we have a drug oriented society. That is to say that in the American 
society there are some forms of acceptance of drugs in many parts or 
America. 

It should also be kept in mind that the military is a part of our 
society. Soldiers who enter the service, young soldiers, are a result of 
18 years within that society, and their values for the most part are 
formed before entering the service. I don't believe that there is any 
question that there are more hard drugs used in Germany than there 
are among comparable young people in the United States, and that is 
particularly true, I think, of young soldiers in the United States. The 
reasons, we believe, are because of availability, price and environment. 
By environment, I mean loneliness, peer pressure, quality of life, and 
the lack of a challenging job, et cetera. Also we find that hashish is in 
far greater usage than the so-called hard drugs, and 'we find that many 
of our young soldiers equate hashish withmarihuana:There seems to be 
!11ack of recognition aI,llong young 'people that hashish beiJ?g used here 
m Germany IS approXlmately 10 tlllies stronger than marihuanlP, used 
in the United States. I think it should also be stated, however, that' 
from the indications we have seen in the past week, that an undetected 
addict is a very raTe occurrence and that the rate of drug usage varies 
greatly from unit to unit. There is no question that leadership plays a 
major role, but. it is not the only factor involved in determmmg the 
rate of use. The leadership and the chain of command are obviously for 
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the most part lame. They are doing a job that many professionals find 
extremely frustrating. The chain of command is also frustrated by the 
legal delays and by Department of Defense policy. I think it's reason
able to also state that we cannot expect these leaders to keep a lid on 
this problem withotltmuch better tools. Drug rehabilitation is obvious
ly a desirable part of the arms program, however, we have found that it 
is only worthwhile for those who really desire help, and we find that for 
the most part, there is very little professional help. All of these points 
will be touched upon during the hearing and the testimony of the wit
nesses, as well as the questions from the members. I think it will 
further clarify this very difficult problem that we're facing. However, I • 
would urge all to keep in mind that this very difficult problem is easy to 
sensationalize but is very difficult to solve. I believe oj"her members of 
the committee also have statements that they would like to make. \.";; 
Mr. Gilman. 1# 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Chairman I first 
would like to thank you for diligently pursuing the problem of drug 
abuse in the military and for arranging to bring the Select, Committee 
on Narcotics Abuse and Control" to West Germany to help us learn 
firsthand the magnitude of the drug problem amongst our military 
personnel that are stationed over here. Also I want to thank General 
Haig, Commander of the European Command and Supreme Allied 
Commander in Europe, Gen. George Blanchard, Commander of 
the U.S. Army in Europe, and their respective staffs for their assist
ance in helping us to dig into the facts of the drug problemfj among 
QUI' soldiers and helping us to arrange these hearings. Of course, the 
narcotic problem is not unique to USAREUR or to West Germany. 
The supply of illicit drugs in West Germany, being readily available, 
narcotics and other illicit drugs are being used by our troops both on 
and off base. Drug abuse has accelerated to such a level that should 
no longer be tolerated. Our initial surveys and inquiries indicate that 
over 75 percent of our troops stationed here are using soft drugs and 
that over 15 percent are using hard ch·ugs. I believe that those esti
mates are rather conservative. 

It is important that we know the full extent of the drug problem 
among our troops and the drug problem in West Germany. We 
should be intensifying our efforts to interdict narcotics trafficking 
in and around our military bases. We should also be providing better " 
facilities and more professional staffing to treat and rehabilitate those 
men and women who have become drug dependent or drug addicted. 
; I would like to point out that our committee isn't here to point 
a finger of neglect at anyone, we are here to listen, to learn and then 
to be able to go back to the Congress to present the facts and data 
that we have gathered, and I hope that our military personnel will 
be candid with us, that they'll level with us concerning the magni
~ude 01. the problem so that working together, we cun hopefully turn 
this complex problem around . 
• Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? 
: Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Today we are going to hear testimony concerning drug abuse in the 
military forces of the United States stationed here in Germany. We are 
going to hear, of course, that many factors bear on this problem. You 
mentioned some-crowded barrack~, loneliness, boredom, isolation, 
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long tours, dollar devaluation, nIl kinds of tensions which result from 
these things. We are also, I think, going to hear commanding officers 
state that they are concerned, and I know that they are. 

There is one factor that you did mention that I think that without 
which these pressures would have some different consequences. That 
is, the ready availability of cheap heroin for these men and women 
who are here in this particular area. I do not believe that any factor 
is more important for us to examine and to correct. I represent a 
district in the city of Ohicago where we see a lot of the same pressures 
which our people are experiencing here-we have underemployment, 
social isolation, relative poverty, and, of course, boredom. Law 
enforcement officials tell me that heroin is considered plentiful there 
as well as here, but it is nothing compared to the situation that I have 
seen here in Germany. Unhappily, there is very little that the U.S. 
Army can do about the smuggling of heroin in the Federal Republic 
.of Germany, because I believe the problem has to be addressed by 
the German Government, as well as by those of us who are concerned 
about the problems. It seems to me that if it is perceived to be a direct 
threat to their people, that they are going to act with a great deal of 
·confidence and vigor to see to it that this is the problem, one of avail
ability and one v;rhich must certainly be diminished. I feel that without 
the cooperation of the German authorities, whatever steps that we 
attempt to take will surely fail, and our mutual security will remain 
threatened. More can and must be done about the problem. I'm also 
concerned about the situation with the black soldier. He is a soldier 
'who experiences an the same problems as the white soldier, but also 
lacks even the opportunity to associate socially with women of his 
own race in this predominately Oaucasion nation. I've heard of 
instances where he has been excluded from certain restaurants and 
discos because of his race, with certain of these establishments being 
placed off limits for that very same reason. Now many young black 
men have been reared in a city environment where it is not unusual 
for their peers to turn to drug abuse for relief of tensions of this kind. 
Is it any wonder then that when he gets over here in a different 
environment, where drugs are more readily available, that he does 
fmd it easy to resort to this for some kind of relief. I believe that 
availability is the key to any long-term solution to the drug problem 
and will state again that we alone will never be able to control it, but 
the only way is with the committee cooperation with the German 
law enforcement community will we reach the goal that we hope to 
find soon. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. 

IVI1'. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, :Mr. Ohairman. 
This committee, I believe, has the responsibility to the American 

people to insure that our military is in a state of readiness and eq uipped 
to defend the American Nation. Along with that responsibility is to 
insure that our troops over here have the quality of life that is neces
sary to sustain them. I believe that in coming here we have exhibited 
not a desire to criticize or point a finger of blame at the military. We 
have l'eceived the highest cooperation from the military in our quest 
to find out exactly what the status of our troops is. I believe that ,ve 
will continue to get that kind of help, because the military shonld 
know that we are on your side in that we want to provide the help, 
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whether it be ne~ot,iation with governments over here,. to p:rovid'e' 
help, 01' whetp.er It be by providl;ng additional equip,ment or money 
to do away wIth some of the condItIOns t,hat are causmg the problem, 
whatever needs to be done. We need to take a message back to the' 
American people tLnd say, "yes there is a drug problem," or, "no there' 
is :p.ot." We need to go back and say, "yes it does affect our troops, 
overseus/' or, "no it does not." We need to go back and say, "yes, 
our soldIers are having a hard time, they are turning to drugs on a 
monumental level," or, "no, they are not." Now, we cannot come' 
here and be given just a standard answer. We have to do some investi
gations on our own, and I hope that this investigation has not caused 
any problems with the military. But I think that if we go back with 
an incomplete answer, or a canned answer, ·then we have gone back 
with no answer at all. So while we mHy seem to question at tImes what 
we are being told, we are doing so so that we can be better equipped 
to go back and do those things which are necessary to alleviate some' 
of the problems and to work with the military for a better situation 
for our soldiers and, therefore, a better equipped soldier to do his or 
her job in times of combat. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 
Mr. JENRETTE. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. I would like to join: 

with the chairman and other members of the committee on commend
ing the general officers of this command for allowing us to have tIllS 
heaI'in~, but I would also like to go a step further and commend-and 
probablY they will never even read the record-but commend the 
enlisted men who, while we wore in the field last week, took the courage 
and guts at times to give us information relative to the situation that 
actually occmred or was occmring within their individual units. I 
believe that the peer pressure, as the chairman has mentioned, and 
others have mentioned, is a big part of the beginning of the problem; 
however, the availability provided by lax laws and a very la,x enforce
ment by many of the allied countries in the NATO area, I think, is a 
matter that must be addressed and must be addressed soon. Rehabili
tation will be the cure, education and the lack of availability will be 
the preventive measures that I hope that this committee will be ahle 
to say to this country, and to other countries within the command, 
and to the officers. We must move through law enforcement proce
dmes aggressively to see that no yOlmg man, no matter how much 
peer pressure might be, is addicted to any narcotics that will not 
anow him to fulfill the mission for which he has been sent here to 
fulfill. I would say to our friends here in Germany that the drugstores 
or the apotheke stores that allow this so-called jet fuel and the syringes 
to be sold over the counter, that the government, this very fine 
government, should reevaluate the situation as it provides for the 
availability of much of the paraphernalia for our soldiers and their 
soldiers and their individuals to become addicted to narcotic drugs, 
and I just hope that this committee can take back to the Oongress, as 
well as to the citizens of this great country, the concern for a problem 
that we have and a problem that is apparently spreading around the 
world, but it is essential that those of you in command positions be 
alert and take the immediate action necessary to see that our young 
men have the best proper protection available within your command. 
Thank you. 
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, Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. I would also like to state at 
this time thal& it is a tradItion within the committee that each witness 
will be sworn before testifying. We will follow that tradition, today. 
"rhe chief of staff will call the first witness. 

Mr. LAWRENCE. Brig. Gen. Grail L. Brookshire. 
[General Brookshire was sworn.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. I believe you have a statement you would like to 

give to the committee at this time. 
General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, sir, I do have. 
[General Brookshire's prepared statement appears on p. 149.] 

TESTIMONY OF BRIG. GEN. GRAIL L. BROOKSHIRE, HEADQUAR· 
TERS, EUROPEAN COMMAND 

Mr. Ohairman, ladies and gentlemen, I'm pleased to be the head
quarters, European command spokesman in addressing the issue of 
drug abuse within the command. Today I would like to outline for 
:you the drug abuse problems and programs as we see them from a 
Joint command viewpoint. The Washmgton based military service 
departments are charged with the overall responsibility of worldwide 
drug abuse programs within their services. These programs are directed 
throu~h their respective service components, USAREUR, USAFE, 
and uSNAVEiUR, stationed here in Europe. However, we at the 
joint command level are concerned with all problems that affect the 
morale and readiness of our forces, and certainly drug abuse comes 
1mder that umbrella. 

Our past interest in drug abuse within the command was one of 
"providing maximum assistance to the service components in the exe
cution of their programs. However, early in 1976 we became aware of 
the need to exchange ideas, concepts, problems and programs amongst 
the service components in the area of drug abuse. Therefore, we 
,established a semiannual triservice drug and alcohol symposium that 
would provide us with a feel for the overall problem within the COlli
maud and provide an open forum for drug and alcohol representatives 
to exchange information of mutual interest. We have since extend!;ld 
participation in the symposium to include dependent schools, the 
American Embassy, the Drug Enforcement Administration, and Office 
of the Secretary of Defense representatives. It also became apparent 
that this subject could not be considered in isolation, but was one 
aspect of the entire spectrum of human resources. We expanded the 
scope of the seminal' to include race relations, equal opportunity and 
overseas living. Because of these changes, we renamed the symposium, 
"The Tri-Services Human Resources Symposium." 

We have conducted four of these symposiums, and all who partici
pated in them considered them to be very successful. However, one 
of the things that we had hoped to accomplish, gain a feel for the 
magnitude of the drug abuse problem within the entire command, was 
not'in fact accomplished. This was because of a lack of standardiza
tion, both in reporting and in definitions. Following service regulations, 
each component was compiling and reporting drug statistics, but the 
procedures and categories did not permit a consolIdation that wonld, 
in meaningful terms identify the command-wide problem. 



This aspect gained added significance when indicators of increased 
drug abuse within the command surfaced in late 1977. Simply, we 
needed to know the magnitude of the drug abuse problem. In response, 
General Haig asked that action be taken to determine the magnitude 
of the problem, and ta,ke necessary corrective actions. Within this 
mandate, the component commands, in concert with this head
quarters, considerably intensiiied efforts in the drug abuse prevention 
area. 

Jj"'lirst: To develop methods to identify the magnitude of the problem, 
we conducted a European command drug abuse seminar here at head
quarters, USEUCOM, in April of 1978, to develop common pro
cedures and techniques, and print a directive that would codify our 
efforts. 

We did accomplish this and we printed a European command direc
tive that standardizes definitions for common drug abuse terms, 
standardized methods for drug abuse reporting, and requires that ~ 
component commands, using the new standardized procedures, pro-
vide this headquarters with a quarterly report. This report will per-
mit us to measure the command-,,,~de magnitude of the problem, and 
over time, direct our priorities and measure the effectiveness of the 
corrective rlrug abuse programs. The first two quarterly reports, 
April through June and July through September, have been compiled 
and copies of those reports were provided to the committee. 

In summary, the report tells us that the European command has a 
drug abuse pl'oblem. We consider it a serious problem, as anything 
that adversely impacts upon the ability of this command to fight and 
win as serious. And we are equally concerned about the exploitation 
of young Americans and the destructive effect of drugs on their lives. 
Most important are the facts that you have identified as the problem 
and the considerable actions underway to address the problem, and 
have, through our new reporting procedure, established a baseline 
which will allow us to measure the results of our program. 

As mentioned, our task was to identify magnitude, and develop 
necessa,ry solutions. In an effort to get a feel for the nature of the 
drug problem so that we could work toward solutions, during August 
of 1978, we conducted a brainstorming session here at the head-
quarters in which general and other senior officers, primarily from 
command positions, participated. Some of the most interesting points 
developed during this session are: 

Our commanders must intensify their efforts to keep our people pro-
ductively occupied, especially during off-duty time. 

Command presence must always be felt in the barracks. 
We must work to eliminate negative peer pressure. 
As far as use of drugs is concerned, off-duty activities are more 

important than on-duty. The depressed value of the dollar is making 
virtual prisoners of many of our young people on military kasernes. 
We must have morale, welfare, and off-duty recreational programs to 
offer them alternatives to drugs. 

We must work to remove legal and regulatory constraints that 
currently inhibit our corrective efforts in the drug abuse area. 

We must attack the total drug system from the source to the user. 
However, our primary emphasis must be on the source. To illustrate, 
we consider it easier to burn a bale of marihuana than to police up 
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5,000 marihuana cigarettes once they are' distributed. Intelligence 
indications show that West Germany is targeted for a significant in..:. 
crease in narcotics during the next year. This further emphasizes 
our priority effort on the source. . 

Following the general officers seminar, we all went to work to trans .. 
late the concepts anel problem areas developed into action programs, 

USAREUR has outlined their plans and programs in this area. 
Howevel', since USAFE and USNA VEUR are not scheduled to appeal~ 
at the hearings, I would like to outline some of their, of course, our, 
Headquarters USEUCOM plans and programs concerning drug abuse 
problems. 

USAFE has launched a comprehensive drug abuse suppression 
program named "counterpush". This program is desi~ned to thwart 
the transportation, sale, and use of drugs. In this eHort, they hav~ 
requested an additional 28 air policemen and 25 special agents and 
investigators who will be dedicated to drug abuse programs. 

The program includes a considerable increase ill the use of drug 
detection dogs. In their rehabilitative effort, USAFE is increasing 
their clinical and medical, their social actions, and th~ir prograID; 
control stre,ngth by 86 personnel. Overall, a comprehensIve and, we 
feel, potentlally successful program. 

As you know, the Navy strength here in central Europe is almost nil. 
In addition, two-thirds of their assigned personnel are stationed aboard 
fleet units where shipboard control factors do reduce exposure. N ever
theless, in those countries in the European Command ill which there 
is a significant U.S, Navy population, NAVEUR has active programs. 
They have recently taken action to increase their special agents and 
investigators by 20 percent, and their clinical and social action 
strength by an additional six personnel. In relative terms, sir, these 
are significant increases. 

Both USAFE and NAVEUR have active liaison programs with 
the constabularies and local police and drug intelligence personnel 
of host nations. 

In Headquarters USEUCOM we have taken, and will continue 
to take, extensive measures in our effort to get at the real problem
the source of the drugs. 

First, we maintain an ongoing effort to solicit administration,fcon
{Sressional, Department of Defense, and Department of State support 
ill having Government programs at the highest level directed to 
eliminate the source and interdicting the international movement of 
drugs. 

General Haig has recently written to Federal Minister of Defense 
Apel soliciting his support in the development of a more intense 
program of cooperation within the Federal Republic designed to 
suppress drug sources and availability. 

We are in the process of establishing a four-man drug enforcement 
cell working directly for CINCEUR, General Haig. The cell will act 
as an interface between the U.S. military law enforcement activities 
in Europe and drug investigator and law enforcement personnel of 
host nations and other U.S. activities in countries, such as drug 
enforcement agent, embassy narcotics coordinators, and U.S. Customs. 

To underscore the degree of cooperation e:;"-1sting between all U.S. 
agencies in-country to get at the drug abuse problem, on June 9, 1978, 
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Ambassador Stoessel and Federal Foreign Minister State Secretary 
Van Well signed a U.S.-Federal N arcotlCs Control Agreement that 
\vill support our mutual efforts to check drug and narcotics abuse. 
The bilateral program calls for semiaimual meetings and on a daily 
basis will address the entire syectrum of common drug abuse problems, 
and will enhance interoperability within the drug abuse area. There 
)'Till be a subcommittee for police and customs enforcement on which 
CINCEUR will have a military representative. 

In addition, there will be a military subcommittee that will concen
trate on problems common to our military forces,The first meeting of 
the Narcotics Oontrol Central Committee is scheduled for Decem
ber 15 in Bonn. 

I hasten to add that ali aspects of the program mentioned are in 
agreement with the principles of and, in most cases, directly enhance 
the 12-point Department of Defense drug abuse program espoused 
:eal'lier this year to Congress by Deputy Senretary of Defense Duncan. 
. We feel that the programs discussed, along with the very compre
hensive USAREUR program you have heard, present a formidable 
challenge to drug abuse within the command. 

Having outlined our plans, Mr. Chairman, there is, of course, an 
"oh, by the way" attached. It does involve a need for some increased 
resources and some congressional assistance. 
, We need to upgrade our morale, welfare, and recreational facilities 
in Europe. Over the past few years we have seen a trend toward 
reduced appropriated fund support for our essential morale, welfare, 
and recreational activities and facilities. The contention that funds 
can be generated from non appropriated fund sources to support these 
'¢ssential facilities requires the charging the troops a fee to use gymna
siums, athletic courts, facilities, and equipment. These are precisely 
.the facilities most useful in providing alternatives to drug abuse. 

We need to reduce tour length of our young, first-term, unaccom
·;panied Army soldiers in Germany to 18 months. Studies and com
. manders' experiences teU us that current tour lengths of up to 40 
. months for these young people are just too long, and are a contributor 
·.to drug abuse. 

N ext, personnel are needed to man our new programs, We've 
mentioned some requirements and the USAREUR presentation men
tioned more. In sum, the European Oommand is requesting 439 addi
tional personnel in the law enforcement, clinical and medical, customs 
and command and control areas. These requests have been forwa,rded 
through service and, in the case of this headquarters, the Joint Chief 
pf Staff channels. Also, welve made our consolidated needs known to 
:the Secretary of Defense. 
\' Finally, ,,~e need legislative understanding and assistance in areas 
.where U.S. law, and tlie U.S. Oourt of Military Appeals interpretation 
,of U.S. Jaw in those cases where decisions are founded upon evidentiary 
!L~ opposed to c~nstitutional principles, are major impediments to 
!vIgorous prosecutIOn of drug abuse cases. Of specific concern are: 

Removal of the effects of U.S. v. Jordan, wInch renders inadmissible 
in courts-martial such evidence collected by foreign authorities which 
~oes not conform to U.S. rules of evidence, even though they do meet 
!:tost nation rules of evidence, and; 

.' 
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Removal of the effects of U.S. v. R1Liz which ?"equires the military 
departments to separate an individual with an honorable discharge 
when the reason for separation is based on evidence developed as a 
direct or indirect result of a urinalysis test or by a servicemember 
volunteering for treatment for a drug problem. 

'rhis latter provision, allowing an individual to procure a drug re
lated discharge, and thereby shirking an enlistment and overseas ~tour 
commitment while receiving an honorable discharge and subsequently 
the full range of veteran benefits, makes a joke of the concept of 
miiitary j\lstlCe and creates a severe creditability problem between the 
system and the people in the system. 

We understand, Mr. Ohairman, that you have expressed a willing
nC2!'l to support our additional resources needed in the Oongress. Such 
support would be appreciated. 

SIr, that completes my statement. Again, I would like to express my 
thanks for the opportunity to address the committee. 

Mr. ENGLISH. 'l'hank you very much, General. 
With regard to the two proposals that you made as far as changes in 

the legal process, we have noticed also that there appears to be a tre
mendous delay once an individual has been charged with some partic
uIar violation that could bring on a court-martial, it seems to drag on 
for months an(~ months. Have you got any comment that you would 
care to make WIth regard to that delay? Oould you also tell us-I know 
that you may not be prepared for this-but could you tell us the 
amount of time on an average that it takes to go through this legal 
process of court-martial. , 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, addressing the second part of your ques": 
tion first, I could not. Perhaps the USAREUR representative could~ 
but I am not that familiar wlth the amount of time it takes. As far as 
tho delays, sir, some of the delays are caused by interdepartmental 
regulations, D_~artment of Defense, or Army regulations. I do know 
that USAREU1~ is addressing these problems directly with Depart~ 
ment of the Army, and, yes, there are delays. I don't consider myself 
the best qualified guide to discuss those with you as to what is causing 
those delays, but I know there are some regulatory problems. I have 
discussed those with the USAREUR representatlve but I think he' 
could probably give you more details than I could. 

NIl'. ENGLISH. To your knowledge, are there any recommendations 
being drawn up to change those regulations? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Yes sir, there are. I do not know the details of 
them, but I know that USAREUR has made recommendations to the 
Department of the Army to change those. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Also, during these months of delay that take place 
between the time an individual is actually charged with the evidence 
and the time that he finally goes to a court-martial, there seems to be 
an indication that these people are left in the same units, in the same 
barracks, and, on many occasions, have done the same duty that they 
have done in the past. For instance, what I'm getting at, you may have 
an individual who was caught selling heroin. That individual remains 
within that unit, he remains within that balTack, he remains within 
that environment in which he was selling; drugs, and it even had some, 
indication that that person even contmues to sell after he's been 
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charged, and after he has been caught, mainly to pay for any legal fees 
that he may have. And this seems highly questionable, particularly 
when we are talking about a situation in which young soldiers are in 
'an environment with such tremendous amount of peer pressure. And 
many times this is seen as an indication that if you do violate the rules, 
regulations, and laws dealing with drugs, that nothing happens to 
you. Have you any comment on that, and do you know of any plans 
that are being set forth to remove those individuals during that period, 
getting them out of that environment and preventing this type of 
contamination from taking place? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, as far as comment is concerned, I would 
certainly agree it's a most undesirable situation. I can only harken back 
to my experience when I was commanding a U.S. unit, but I com
manded it in the States; not here in Germany. When faced with similar 
problems within the restrictions that we had, we were located at the .)It.' 

same base, same post, unlike here in Germany where we're spread out 
quite a bit, we did move people around within the units pending final 
disposition of their cases. I know there are constraints on the com-
mands, legal constraints, regulatory contraints; again I'm simply say-
ing this is undesirable. I would refer to the USAREUR representative 
who I'm sure is much more knowledgeable in that area. 

111'. ENGLISH. But as far as you know there is no proposal that is 
underway that would say at least remove these individuals from that 
barracks? 

General BROOKSHIRE. No sir, I do not know of any. I "'ould think 
most desirable, but I don't know of any proposals. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you know if this is brought about by DOD policy 
or is it--

General BROOKSHIRE. I don't sir. I would think it would be brought 
by either Department of the Army internal re~ulations or perhaps by 
just the nature of the fact that the investigatlOns going on, the man 
needs to be kept available for the investigation, and that it may be a 
small unit on an isolated location. Because of the other contraints, 
that's considered the best solution. It's not a very good answer to your 
question. 

Mr. ENGI,ISH. I'd simply like to say that the units in which we found 
this were very large umts; they weren't small units. 

General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Excuse me, my time is up. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
General, we certainly welcome hearing the attitude that the Euro.:. 

pean Command has taken with regard to this serious problem. I know 
that you have been studying the problem now at length. What do you 
estimate to be the extensiveness of the drugproblen in your command? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, the figures that we provided are based on 
~n examination on reports that we've received, and we've received at 
this time two of them, and your committee will have a copy of this. 
This is baserl, on a variety of methods of coming up with the indicators 
of drug abuse when you-and you understand sir, I'm speaking now of 
all three services rather than just the Army, although they are broken 
out by individuals. But, for example, the command directed urinalysis 
testing program for the April through September period'. In the target 
group, the figure that came up was 19 per thousand as far as positives 
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were concerned in the target group. This was a combination of narcot
ics and dangerous drugs. 

Mr. GILMAN. What does that boil down to percentagewise? 
General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, that comes out to about 1.9 percent of 

positives. Now, lmderstand that a urinalysis is a one-time thing and 
does not give you a rate of everybody that's abusing drugs. What it 
gives you is an example of what-it will give you a reading of those 
who have used drugs within about the last 72 hours. 

Mr. GILMAN. How extensive was your urinalysis testing at that 
time? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, that was a test of 93,000 persons over 
that period of time. 

Mr. GILMAN. What period of time was involved, General? 
General BROOKSHIRE. April through September of this year. 
Mr. GILMAN. Besides the urinalysis, I'm sure the command must 

ha ve undertaken some other studies and surveys. What is your best 
estimate of the use of hard drugs in the command? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, our best estimate would be the estimate 
that is provided by USAREUR. They have a combination-

Mr. GILMAN. What's that estimate, General? 
General BROOKSHIRE. That's about 7.8 percent are using hard 

drugs, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. And what's your estimate of use of soft drugs, hash, 

and marihuana? 
GENERAL BROOKSHIRE. We do not have as good a figure on that 

sir, but that would be something over about 20 percent. 
Mr. GILMAN. 20 percent of the troops? 
General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, sir. Now when I say troops, sir, I'm 

not talking about the target group; I'm talking about all troops. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you feel that those are a fairly accurate estimate 

based on your own knowledge and based upon your review of the 
information that's been provided to you? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Yes sir, I believe that those are reasonably 
accurate. 

Mr. GILMAN. I must say that they are certainly in direct contrast 
to what this committee has been fineling by way of our own survey. 
While we have not fully compiled our statistics, I think that I'm safe 
to say that our statistical information and our field surveys-and they 
have not certainly been extensive, they have only covered, I think, 
five, six, or seven hundred individuals that we have spoken to in the 
short period of time that we have been over here-the hard drug 
usage exceeds 15 percent and is, as a matter of fact, probably much 
higher than that, and that the soft drug usage exceeds 75 percent, 
and is probably closer to 80 to 85 percent. I am wondering why there 
is such a wide gap between what we are finding and what the command 
has been studying for the past 2 years? When we were here in 1976, 
there was a drug problem that was a growing problem. We are here 
now 2 years later and, while I certainly commend you for the rec
ommendations that are being made, these same items were discussed 
2 years ago, and I am wondering what is taking so long to address 
ourselves to th~se problems. We are certainly here to be supportive 
ancl want to help, but we can't help unless there is some real action 
going on on the battle lines. We are talking about doing something. 
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about recreation and getting the men out of the barracks and helping' 
them. I keep hearing from the men that there is still no programing 
down in the barracks, and they want to get out of the barracks and' 
they are confronted with economic problems, the dollar situation, 
they are confronted with the language barrier, and they are con
fronted with the lack of adequate progTaming. Can you tell me what is. 
being done in that direction? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, let me--
Mr. GILMAN. Now I have asked you two questions. 
General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, I know. 
Mr. GILMAN. Why the wide gap between the information that is~ 

being presented? I know my time is running here but I think the com
mittee would welcome heal"ing that, and why is there such a lapse' 
between, 01' gap between, what is recommended at the command and 
what is happening right down in the barracks? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, as far as the first part of your question is, 
concemed, sir, I think I can address that only by saying that the' 
figures that I quotedrefe'l'red to the entire command, not just a target 
group, not just the troops in the maneuvering units, not just the troops. 
under 25, and so forth. I believe that the thrust of your discussions, 
have been toward younger soldiers, soldiers in the barracks. The 
figures I have given are an overall figure to include everybody, in
cluding the commands from the highest rank all the way down, and I 
think that would certainly account for some difference in the· 
percentages. 

Mr. GILMAN. Wel1, aren't most of your troops down in the barracks?' 
Isn't that where most of your personnel are located? 

General BROOKSHIRE. That is where a good deal of them are, sir .. 
Yes, sir. I think that as far as the difference in the figures, I think that 
would be the only way to describe it. As far as what is being done in the
programs--

Mr. GILMAN. General, I-
General BROOKSHIRE. I'm sorry, sir. 
Mr. GILi\IAN. I'm frank to say that I don't understand that response .. 
General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, I think that the information that I am 

using will give you the response as based on percentage figures of the 
entire command's strength. 

Mr. GILMAN. You told me that most of your strength is down in the
lower areas in the barracks areas. I don't understand if you are saying
that you're taking command figures, people in the command head
quarters and using that as the reason--

General BROOKSHIRE. No, sir, I'm saying we are taking everyone~ 
the figures of all of the members of the command. When you add all 
those up, and using the tools that the command, USAREUR used to. 
evaluate, what you get, these ar~ the figures that I just gave you, the 
figures that are our best estimates of the problem, What I did say was. 
that in your discussions and your surveys, you have concentrated, I 
believe, strictly on what is referred to as the ones who are 25 years Ol~ 
or below, and those would tend to make the figures higher, because. 
you don't have included in that the overall command figures which 
mclude a lot of people that aren't usually the ball of drug abuse. 

Mr. GILMAN. General, I don't know that we limited ourselves to the
age categories. I guess most of your people are yo.unger people, but I 

.. 
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don't think we picked out any age categories, we just asked everyone' 
that we could come into contact with as we made our spot visits. Can 
I just get into the other area. Why has there been such a gap between 
the recommendations for recreational activities and constructive 
activities to get the men out of the barracks? You've recognized the 
problem at command, most of the field commanders have recognized 
the problem, and yet I see very little being done about it. And a, lot of 
these activites don't take a great deal of money to structure some SOft 
of a reasonable recreational program. Yet we heal' so little about that 
kind of programing tlu'oughout the command. Cl1n you tell me why 
there has been 11 lack of activity in that direction? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, the only thing I can tell you is we think 
that the monetary constraint is a big part of it. For example, last year 
we lost 1,500 appropriated spaces to nonappropriated recreational 
activities. That was a big loss. '1'hose do work against me. 

Mr. GILMAN. Unfortunately, my time has run, but I don't think 
that many of these I'ecreational activities take that much funding, 
and it would seem to me that with some initiative, you could stretch 
your dollars a bit and work out some programing. I am certain that 
our committee will go back to try to be of assistance in that direction, 
but I would hope that the command would take another look at what 
is actually being done at that level at getting them out of that bar
racks area in their spare time. They're cryin~ for it, the cOlX!.ill.anders. 
re<2.o$nize it's in need, but it isn't being satisfied. 

MI'. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? 
Mrs. COLLINS. '1'hanl~ you very much, Mr. Chairman. General, I 

was interested in your figures here, but what did occur to us is that 
in talking to many of the young soldiers, they told us that urinalysis. 
tests that the I'esults can be changed in a number of ways. Are you 
aware of that? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, Mrs. Collins. The only thing I can tell 
you on that is that we are aware of that and the commanders have 
taken all the activities they can to assure that the urine samples they 
get are as accurate as they can possibly get them. I would not say 
that it's impossible for somebody to beat the system. Obviously, 
that is possible, but I would say that the command is aware there is 
an effort to do that and they try to structure the test to prevent that. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Based on the fact that you know that, then you 
don't think these to be hard-found results from the tests? 

General BROOKSHIRE. I take that to be the best figures that we've 
got. Certainly, they could be subject to manipulation. 

Mrs. COLLINS. What sort of tests are you testing for when you do 
these tests? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Narcotics. 
M:t's. COLLINS. What kind? 
General BROOKSHIRE. Heroin-all types of morphine based. I'm 

sorry, I can't give you the three dangerous drugs, I'll have to get that 
information. You know, we're capable of giving a total test for four 
type drugs, and of course, the morphine based is one, and the other 
three I'm not sure about, 

Mrs. COLLINS. Is there a large number of drugs, including hash, 
that cannot be found usinO' your urinalysis test? 

General BROOKSHIRE. I1ash is not tested for in that test. 

42-192-79-2 
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Mrs. COLLINS. OK, thank you. I'm lookin~ on page 5 of your testi
mony and you say that some of the interestmg points you developed 
during these is that you needed more command Jresence in the 
barracks. We talked with some of these fellows, an it's my under
standing that the command presence can also be negative. A lot of 
them felt that there was a lot of pressure from their commander, 
chain of command closest to them to in fact indulge in certain forms 
of drug usao'e. Are you aware of that sort of thing going on? 

General BROOKSHIRE. No, I did sit in on a session that developed 
this discussion and the discussion centered around the fact that the 
<.:ommand presence in the barracks was necessary to insure that you • 
did not have negative peer pressure, or pressure for the abuse of drugs 
or the use of drugs. 

Mrs. COLLINS. I think you're missing my point. My point is that 
some of the command pressure in the barracks, according to what I\~ 
have been hearing, comes from those who are in charge of those 
soldiers, and that it is a negative impact that they are having on 
them, one conducive to the use of drugs, to be more explicit. Are you 
a ware of th at sort of thing going on? 

General BROOKSHIRE. I was not aware of that. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Well, I sure hope you will be looking at it as a possible 

help in the problem. You mentioned here that your command is 
requesting additional personnel in the clinical and medical fields. 
From discussions that we've had with the people who have been in 
ODAAO, do you think that these numbers are sufficient to handle 
the problem? Our problem seems to be that you have a number of 
people who are not professionals in these fields, and they, of course, 
can't get the amount of help needed to make it work. Do you think 
that this number is a sufficient number to help in domestic problems 
here? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, ma' am, I do. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. I have no further questions. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 
Mr. JENRETTE. Thank you, Mr. Oh aiI'm an. General, the sym

posium that you've h!1d were attended by officers and enlisted per
sonnel, or sergeants or Just general officers? 

General BROOKSHIRE. I'm sorry, sir we referred it to-one was a 
general officer's get-together here at the headquarters, the other was 
a triservice symposium. 'Is that--

Mr. JENRE'l'TE. Yes, but in the triservice symposium, that was 
general grade officers also? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, there is some enlisted participation, but 
that participation is usually just those that are involved in one of 
those areas. For example, race relations or drug fLbuse, not troops 
from the general population, no. It's mostly people that are involved 
in the programs. 

Mr. J ENH.ETTE. In the letter by General Haig to the Defense Minister 
you referred to on page 8 of your testimony, was there any discussion, 
or to your knowledge, has there been any discussion whereby the 
Federal Republic would ban or help us monitor the mauch'ax pill 
that can be purchased over the counter that, with a little class VI, 
puts a guy in space, or a girl. The jet fuel, which is a diet type drink 
that can be sold directly over the counter that does the same sort of 
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-thing, and the ready availability of syringes and other paraphernalia 
that would probably take an act of the Government to ban or to 
make a little more strict. Has that been discussed in either of your 
~symposiums? 

General BROOKSHIRE. No sir, they were not. The thrust of General 
Haig's letter was more toward joint effort on the source of illicit drugs, 
rather than discussing the ready availability of drugs. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Allcl he wrote that, I assume, shortly after this 
-committee came over here 2 years ago? Or was that just recently? 

General BROOKSHIRE. No sir, this was relatively recent. I believe 
this was early in October . 

Mr. JENRETTE. And the symposiums were when, sir? 
General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, the symposiums were back in August. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Of 1978? . 
General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. JENRETTE. And this committee was--
General BROOKSHIRE. No, I'm sorry sir, the General Officer's sym

'posiums were in August 1978. The other symposiums had started in 
1976, the triservice symposiums. . 

Mr. JENRETTE. Is my assumption correct that from 1976 until 
1978 now, after the :first symposium to the second symposium that 
you yourself, or yow' command, had seen an increase in the use of 
hard and soft drugs within the milita.I'Y forces? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Yes, sir, we have seen an increase starting in 
early 1977, an increase in drugs. 

Mr. JENRETTE. And that was after your symposium when you had 
all the men in? 

General BROOKSHIRE. No, sir; that was after the beginning of the 
1976 symposium. If I could, sir, I would like to emphasize that I'm 
speakinf;?; for the joint command, and there are other things that have 
been gomg on in this interim by the three services that I'm not fully 
prepared to speak to you. The triservice symposiums that I discussed
there have been four of them since 1976-it started off as an informa
tion exchange between the services. This headquarters efforts to get 
an exchange of what works between the services and what the situa
tion is between the services. From 1976 forwfl,rd, General Haig's 
personal involvement mostly concerned his discussion with the com
mander at his monthly commander's conference. The pace of this joint 
command's involvement in the program, 'which is run by the three 
services, picked up beginning in 1977, as we saw the increase in abuse 
and we feel the increase came about as a result of increase in avail
.ability. You see, this headquaI'ters is getting more and more involved . 
'There is still a lot of things going on in the three services' programs 
that they are much more capable of speaking to you than I am. 
, Mr. JENRETTE. I certainly hope so, and my point was to make sure 

that that was in the record that from 1976 to the present date that 
you had only two symposiums n,nd obviously the--

General BROOKSHIRE. Four, sir. . 
MI'. JENRETTE. Four. Even that, it's been increasing and I think we 

;J)oth agree on that. Is that correct, sir? 
General BROOKSHIRE. That is correct, sir. 

, Mr. JENRETTE. Realizing that, I want to go to two other subjects 
-very briefly. One, you stated in your testimony that you wanted to 
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reduce the tour of duty of the first-term soldier, the young soldier, to 
18 months. 

General BROOKSHIItE. Yes, sir, that's Army, sir. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Army. Would you include in that the individual 

soldier that is working with sensitive or classified weaponry? 
Genernl BROOKSHIRE. No, sir; we would say any first-term Army 

soldier. We feel that his tour should be reduced to 18 months ... 
Mr. JENRETTE. Thank you. I had some more questions but I see 

my time is up. Thank you Mr. Ohairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. 
Genernl Brookshire, I would like to thank-you for your cooperation 

that the committee has received. I wanted to ask, in the connection 
with the IS-months tours that Mr. Jenrette has just referred to, in 
that connection, I know that the Army has looked at the 24-month 
optionnl tour. Is there any present move to drop clown to an 18-month 
tour, or is this something you're thinking about at present? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, there have been several movements in 
this area. First, the Army has recently changed its policy to allow its 
4-year enlistees to have to complete only a 24-month tour here. In the 
past, they completed whatever time was remaining after their tech
nical training before they came over, so it could go up to 40 to 42 
months. But that only accounts for 20 percent of their people. The 
Army informs us that they are studying a 2-year enlistment option-
2 year overseas after training enlistment option-and several other 
options, as far as reducing tours, and I believe they are pointin~ this 
toward combat arms. Our concern that we have expressed to vOD 
arid are expressing to the Army, head command of the Department of 
the Army, is that this still does not address 100 percent of the young 
fu'st-term soldiers which we think is the problem, and General Haig's 
position is that the IS-month tour for all first-term Army soldiers is 
the desirable solution. 

Mr. EVANS. Is there any study being made to provide some duty 
in the United States for the first-term soldier after basic and AI'r 
before he is assigned overseas, where he has to deal with the language, 
problems, social problems, and all other problems which bear and 
contribute to drug abuse? 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, I don't know that that specifically is 
being studied. 'rhe thrust of our efforts has been toward holding the 
tour to 18 months for first termers. We have not addressed that 
aspect. 

Mr. EVANS. If I might share with you, a great many of the soldiers. 
that we talked to when we came over here, they felt that would be 
beneficial to them, that they were being thrown into a somewhat 
hostile environment before they had even gotten their feet wet on 
the ~ounds of the service. I would certainly encourage that to be 
conSIdered. 

General BROOKSHIRE. I saw a lot that would leave in 6 months. 
Mr. EVANS. Well, they can under chapter 9, I think. On dutY' usage" 

I noticed in your statement that you placed more emphasis, of course, 
on the off-duty activities of the soldier in connection with drug abuse. 
If you had information which would indicate that there is a great 
deal of on-duty usage of drugs, would this cause you to also reevaluate, 
your on-duty activities? 

• 
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'General BROOKSHIRE. Most certainly, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. At the present time you don't have any such informa~ 

tion, is that cOlTect? 
General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, at the present time my statistics don't 

break it down as on-duty, off-duty abuse. 
Mr. EVANS. Are you handicapped in any way by the requirement 

that a certain percentage of the people in the military be less than so 
many years new soldiers as opposed to career soldiers? Is there a 
reqUlrement? 

General BROOKSHIRE. The age structure of the force, sir? 
Mr. EVANS. Not the age structure, just the term of service structure. 
General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, I can only give you a very general 

:answer to that. Obviously, most of the drug abuse is in the younger 
troops. 

Mr. EVANS. Yes, sir. I think maybewe will just pass that question. 
'That's not really what I'm asking. What percentage of your troops 
.are E-1 through E-4, would you say, or enlisted personnel? . 

General BROOKSHIRE. Sir, I'm sorry that I would ask that you 'ask 
the Army representative for that. I wouldn't know that. I know that 
,overall hving in the barracks here in Europe in all services we have 
something around 100,000 troops. 

Mr. EVANS. Thank you very much, General Brookshire. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, General Brookshire. Chief 

.of staff will call the next witness. 
Mr. LAWRENCE. Gen. George S. Blanchard, Commander in Chief, 

U.S. Army, Europe, and 7th Army. 
Mr. ENGLISH. General, would you remain standing? 
General Blanchard was sworn. 
General BLANCHARD. May I bring up the other members of the 

panel, Mr. Chairman? 
. Mr. ENGLISH. Will they be testifying as well? 

General BLA.NCHARD. Yes, sir, they will. 
General Reid and General Fitts were sworn. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Will you proceed with. your testimony, General 

Blanchard? 

'TESTIMONY OF GEN. GEORGE S. BLANCHARD, COMMANDER IN 
CHIEF, U.S. ARMY, EUROPE, AND 7TH ARMY; ACCOMPANffiD BY 
MAJ. GEN. SPENCER B. REID AND BRIG. GEN. WILLIAM H. FITTS 

General BLANCHARD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. On November 12, 
:a week ago Sunday, several members of my staff and I presented 
testimony regarding the drug abuse situn,tlOn in the U.S. Army, 
Europe. Since then, you have been traveling throughout the command 

. visiting and talking with a cross section of our leaders and soldiers. 
I hope this has been a worthwhile eA'}Jerience for you. I am certain 
that your close contact with many of our fine young men and women 
has given you a better perspective, not only on the capability of our 
units to accomplish their mission, but also on the quality of life 
shortfalls that may contribute to drug abuse. We in USAREUR 
are proud of our command and hope that you, too, share that pride. 
Today, we are here to follow up on our earlier presentations and answer 
your questions. As a leadoff to our discussion, I would like to sum~ 
~marize some of the major points that we covered on November 12. 
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We recognize that we have a drug problem in Europe here ill' 
USA REU R, and I assure you that the availability of high-grade,. 
inexpensive heroin is a matter of special concern. Further, we believe 
we are aware of the magnitude of the problem, and action is being' 
taken at all levels to reduce the availability and abuse of ch·ugs. Never 
in my 5 years in Europe have I witnessed the degree of awareness of 
the problem and the intense desire to do something about it which. 
prevails today. Of course, you reco~nize that there are limits to the· 
ability of the Army in Europe to sotve this problem .. Given the ready 
availability of hard drugs, and the ease with which this young group 
can be targeted, to solve this problem we need and solicit conslderable 
additional help from the countries where our soldiers serve and es
pecially from the countries which are interdiction routes into the 
Federal Republic of Germany. 

At this point, I woulcllike to emphasize my commitment to solving 
the problem in Europe. With your permission, I woulcllike to reacl 
into the record two letters that I have dispatched to commanders 
down to and including company commanders in USAREUR. 'rhe 
first letter was disseminated on August 24, 1978, and reads as follows: 

I am deeply concerned about the increasing availability and abuse of drugs in 
the U.S. Army, Europe. Drug abuse represents a threat to the readiTlesR vf U.S. 
Forces and affects the living and working conditions of every USAltEUR soldier. 

Recently we began selective unit Uline testing for company-size units 
[SUUTCOj to determine the extent of drug abuse in USAREUR. This program 
will help to provide a drug-free environment. It is not harassment. In this regard, 
I expect comman-lers to supervise personally the implementation of SUUTCO 
to insure that aU tcsting is conducted in a dignified manner and individuals' rights
of-privacy are not unduly infringed. 

Challenging training, educational opportunities, and a variety of recreational 
activities ate available as meaningful alternatives to drug abm~e. Commanders 
and supervi~ors should emphasize these alternatives and provide effective counsel
ing. We must also make every soldier aware of the dangers drug abuse poses to 
the individual and to USAREUR. 

Together, we must minimize the effects of drug abuse in USAREUR by pre
vention, whenever possible, and provision of help for those who need it. I urge 
every member of this command to support the alcohol and drug abuse preven
tion and control program. 

The second letter specifically addresses the issue of recognition for 
the commander or supervisor who has been particularly effective at 
dealin~ with the drug problem. On October 19, 1978, I dispatched the 
followmg communication also clown to company level: 

A vigorous program for identifying alcohol and drug abusers and reducing 
this abuse in USAREUR units is essential if we are to maintain our personnel 
readiness. 

Commanders at all levels must be involved and committed to reducing the 
impact of alcohol and drug abuse in their units. USAREUR commanders have 
my wholehearted support in their ef-forts to reduce such abuse by pursuing a law
ful and vigorous alcohol and drug identification and prevention program. I expect 
the chain of command to support these endeavors by all appropriate means, to 
include recognition of achievements in connection with this program. 

Additionally, on August 5, 1978, I dispatched a message 
to all commanders, to include our community and subcommunity 
commanders, stating in part: 

I want you and your NCO's to get thoroughly involved personally. Initially, 
our drug education programs need to be upgraded to insure that the young soldier 
understands the implications of the use, even though experimental, of hard drugs 
,Imd the Ileed to curb it. Second, our attempts to ferret out drug abusers must be 
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intensified. We have numerous resources to do this, including Provost MarOlhal 
activities, searches and seizures, health and welfare inspections, our. various 
urinalysis programs, etc. I want you to become personally involved in using all 
the capabilities that we have. Third, I want you to insure that the ODAAO's are 
performing well. You need to make frequent visits to check on the quality of their 
people and the effectiveness of their counseling of your soldiers. Fourth, you 
need to crack down on the drug abusers themselves. 

Our efforts to identify drug abusers must be intensified. Every legal and u.u
thorized means for accomplishing this effort should be utilized. 

By cracking down on the drug abusers themselves, I mean for you to take 
whatever affirmative action is proper and approprilLte to deal with each individual 
case. Where reh.abilitation is deemed appropriate, it should be attempted. Where 
administrative disposition is deemed appropriate, the various administrative 
mechanisms at your disposal should be employed. If appropriate and warranted, 
article 15 or judicial action may be initiated against drug law viola.tors. In each 
instance, you as commanders have freedom to select the appropriate disposition. 

In the area of law enforcement, we already have taken a number of 
actions to strengthen our drug suppression effort. 

First, we have emphasized that drug suppression is our No. 1 
priority. 

Second, we recently opened a drug suppression operations center 
which centralized our eHorts in acquiring, analyzing, and disseminat
ing aU available drug data. The DSOO should provide for improved 
coordination of everyone working on this problem, a more rapid 
response to perishable drug intelligence, and better utilization of 
la,,, enforcement assets. 

'rhird, the cooperation and working relationship between the Federal 
Republic of Germany and all U.S. law enforcement agencies continues 
to improve. We have representatives pal'ticipatinO' in a number of 
host nation drug oriented law enforcement wOl1ring groups on a 
regular basis. 

Finally, the addition of OlD and military police investigators, an 
already formidable force, enhances our capability to take more drugs 
off the street and out of our military communities. 

Despite our intensified law enforcement efl'orts, we anticipate that 
the easy availability of drugs will continue to pose our most serious 
problem. Re~ardless of the level of eHort the Army devotes to reducing 
the availabilIty of drugs to our soldiers, the extent of success will be 
strongly influenced by the host nations' and other governmental 
agenCIes' ability to suppress drugs. 

Our identification, treatment and rehabilitation program needs im
provement. In the area of identification we have initiated several 
measures that will increase our ability to detect at the inclividuallevel 
and improve our capability to assess the overall ma~nitude of the 
problem. Our recently implemented selected unit urille testing for 
company-sized units and special surveys-in connection with the con
tinuation of the USAREUR :personnel opinion survey and our re~ular 
commander directed urinalYSIS program-have proved to be excellent 
assessment tools which provide us with useful estimates of drug abuse 
levels. Also, we are moving ahead in our bid to obtain additional re
sources to improve rehabilitation services. We recognize the shortfalls 
in our community drug and alcohol assistance centers, ODAAO, and 
plan to up?,rade the quality of this program by providing a trained, 
experienced psychologist or social worker to the staff in each of our 
80 ODAAO's and by hiring additional civilian counselors who possess 
the qualifications, skills, and maturity to deal with the complexities of 
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the drug situation in Europe. More professional CDAAC staffs and 
· higher quality rehabilitation efforts will increase the confidence in 
. our 'Program at all levels. We also intend to tie-in the CDAAC to the 
quahty of command in a greater degree than heretofore. 

In short, we believe we are ta.kin~ the kinds of action within or 
· capability to combat the drug problem. We have used DOD's 12 
points as a basis for developing a comprehensive plan for im;proving all 

· of our drug-related programs and activities. It is my desIre and my 
'intent to take every appropriate action to reduce to the absolute 
minimum the availability of drugs to our soldiers, to minimize their 
abuse in our units and to either rehabilitate or eliminate the abusers 

· in our ranks. 
I would like to clarify one issue that was raised on the lath of 

November when I submitted my statement to the committee. 
That issue concerned the effect of drug abuse on the readiness 

posture of this command. I recognize the danger of drug abuse and the ,.,I 
threat it poses to our readiness.~In assessing the present effect of drug 
abuse as opposed to its potential ultimate effect, I weighed several 
factors. 

First, I consider the view of my chief surgeon. He has told me that 
most drug abuse in this command is not the result of hardcore addic
tion. This view is reinforced by the drug abuse prevalence estimates 
drawn from our biochemical testing programs and our opinion survey 
data. 

Second, I consider the substances abused, the frequency of their 
abuse, and the population engaging in that abuse. All prevalence 
estimates must be well defined in these three parameters in order to 
have real meaning. As I ~'eview these numbers I am, of course, very 
concerned about the soldIers who abuse drugs. We've worked very 
hard to understand the relationship between what our surveys show, 
what our urinalysis testing reveals, and what our soldiers tell us. 
The objective estimates that we receive from different sources seem to 
agree well. However, in dealing with subjective estimates from soldiers, 
we keep in mind that it is extremely difficult for one person to estimate 
the drug abuse habits of another. Further, soldiers seem to base their 
estimates of the whole on their preception of what their immediate 
associates are doing. 

Third, I conside,r a number of indicators of effective unit per
formance; the results of training tests and exercises, the level of 

· equipment maintenance, the level of physical fitness and appearance, 
and the results of inspections throughout the command. Our most 
recent reforger exercise provided, I believe, a graphic demonstration 

· of the combat readiness of USAREUR and CONUS reinforcing units. .., 
Fourth, I consider indicators of personal conduct and discipline 

such as military police reports, AWOL rates and accidents. 
Fifth, I consider the views of my experienced subordinate com

manders right down to the company level. Readiness is the No. 1 
· concern of all these leaders. 'l'hey are continuously a ware of a broad 
range of factors which can and do affect the readiness of their units. 
They tell me that drug abuse has less effect on readiness than a num
ber of other factors, such as limited access to t.raining areas, limited 
training funds, and the long tour for first term soldiers. In this context 
the effects of drug abuse on command readiness-serious though 
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they may be-do not loom large to them compared to a significant 
number of non-drug related issues. 

Finally, I merge all of these considerations, indicators and views, 
with my own judgment and observations. Having done so, I conclude 
that my command today is ready to fight and is better equipped and 
trained to carry out its combat mission than at any time in my 
experience-and that goes back here to 1973 in Europe. Having said 
that about the effectiveness of our Unlts, let me emphasize to you 
that I know drug abuse degrades the personal readiness of the abuser, 
and that I am aware of the fact that we have many abusers in our
units. We are working hard to determine some means to measure and 
assess the impact of individual abusers on our total combat readiness. 
We have not yet succeeded in that endeavor, even though everyone 
who looks at our units in training and in exercises comes to one view
that our force is ready to fight. Yet, we all know intuitively tha t 
fewer abusers in the command would make ours a better force, and 
consequently, a more combat ready force. Moreover, we believe that 
given the current availability of relatively pure heroin in USAREUR, 
our force win be in great jeopardy if our current intensified efforts are 
not successful. 

We have attempted to develop precise, quantified measurements 
of our readiness-both individual and unit-and we will continue to 
do so. In the interim, we are open to any recommendations and we 
ar~_prepared to support research into this difficult problem. 

You have asked on several occasions what the Oongress can do to
assist us. You can help USAREUR by supporting our proposecl pro-, 
gram enhancements and requests for addItional resources. If we are 
to succeed, our current and planned efforts to combat drugs must be 
complemented by attendant improvements in the general environ
ment in which our soldiers live and work. '1'he quality of life in 
USAREUR must become more nearly like that enjoyed by service 
members of the United States. Improved environment and quality of 
life, toget,her with a shorter tour for thb first-term, unmarried, unac
companied soldier, will help to provide acceptable and attractive 
alternatives to drug abuse. I would also like to emphasize as I indicu.ted 
previously, that we need all the assistance thu.t this committee and 
the Oongress can render to deal with the internu.tional traffic of drugs. 
in areas where our soldiers are targets. ~ 

Mr. Ohairman, I am very glad that I had the opportunity to be 
here today. '1'his kind of situat,ion doesn't often happen. You've had 
the opportunity to visit the various levels of my command in the 
Pu.st week, and I certainly hope that before the airplane leaves, we'll 
be able to take advantage of your findings and recommendations. 
Usually we have an opening statement, questioning, and evaluation 
made at home, and then a conclusion and recommendation without 
this kind of opportunity to see. I'm glad that this kind of change in 
procedure enables you to have a far better feel for what you see and 
can help us, and we hope to get as much as possible from your surveys,_ 
your ideas, your thoughts, and your recommendations. Thank you 
very much, Mr. Chairman. 

[General Blanchard's prepared statement appears on p. 151.] 
Mr. E'l"GLISH. Thank you, General Blanchard. There is one question 

that was raised by a previous witness that I would like to ask you in 
regard to USAREUR. What drugs are not tested by your urinalysis?' 
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General BLANCHARD. Mr. Ohairman, may I ask the doctor, or 
General Fitts, to identify specifically so that we have an authoritative 
answer? . 

Mr. ENGLISH. Oertainly. ' 
General REID. Yes sir, we test for barbiturates, opiates, and am

phetamines. This means that we don't test for hash, marihuana, and 
a number of hallucinogens--

Mr. ENGLISH. Such as LSD? 
General REID. Yes, we do not test for POP, Angel Dust; the largest 

group that we are not testing for, I would say are the hallucinatives. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are you aware-I assume that you are-that there 

are indications in Berlin at least that there was a methadone lab that 
was discovered theTe, and will that be included on the test in the 
future? Do we have any plans--

General BLANCHARD. I do not know if we have any plans at this 
time. I must say that in addition to a single new test to the four, is a 
very complex and e:\.-pensive operation. One test means about a 25 
percent increase in the overall cost of the urine testing program. . 

Mr. ENGLISH. Among the enlisted personnel, General Blanchard, it 
is my understanding on the last USAREUR survey that came out, 
when it was balanced ont, in other words, taking out the higher 
ranking officers and the more senior enlisted men, that it came out 
fo~ th~ target age group, main~y the 25 years old and below, some
thmg hIm 12.5 percent self-admItted hard drug use. Is that correct'? 

General BLANCHARD. You have those figures right there. That is 
approximately correct, Mr. Ohairman, but let me get it from the 
actual surve;r itself here if I may. 

General l! rrTS. Yes, and to give you little pieces of it, military 
personnel age 25 or younger for narcotics and/or dangerous drugs is 
6.1 percent, narcotics is 1.8, clangerous drugs 5.~, and cannabis 23. 
When you drop that down to look at the E-l 's through E-4 's, at that 
f.l,ge it would be 8.3 percent that would tell us that they are on narcotics 
and/or dangerous drugs, 2.5 on narcotics, ftnd 7.5 on dangerous ch'ugs, 
and 31 percent on cannabis. Take that same group, E-l through E-4, 
age 21 or younger in combat units, and it rises to 10 percent that would 
admit that they are on narcotics and/or dangerous drugs, 3.4 percent 
on narcotics, and 9.3 percent on dangerous drugs, with 34 percent 
admitting to cannabis. 

:Mr. ENGLISH. With regard to the urinalysis test, this is good only for 
a 72-hour period. In other words, it catches only those individuals who 
have used it within the last 72 hours, and this is not counting the 
various techniques that have been developed to beat the tests, so to 
speak. If that's the case, we've heard one estimate that taking the 
number of times that an individual most likely is goinO' to be con
fronted with the test, which is a very rare thing unless 11e has been 
detected previously and goes on the program, that probably catches 
about one-third of the individuals who may be usinf? it once a week, 
once a month, you know, very sporadically. Would tllis seem much in 
line with your observations? 

General FITTS. We have taken the data that we have used on the 
urinalysis and then interpolated that back to what our personnel 
survey shows us, and what it tells us is that what we have is correlated 
pretty directly with the 7.8 percent we had in January, and what now 

., 
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-~urns out in the October test to be 8 percent overa1l admission of use 
'on at least a once-a-month basis. I don't know whether thatis respon
sive t.o your question 01' not. 

Mr: ENGLISH. Basically what I'm saying is, obviously with urinalysis 
tests, you are only catching those in the last 72 hours, that used in the 
last 72 hoUl's. 

General FITTS. rrhat is correct. 
:Mr. ENGLISH. So, then, also I think you've got to take into account 

those who carry samples, clean samples, with them, and so on and so 
forth. But the point I'm trying to make is does the 72-hour picture 
l'epresent at anyone time approximately one-third? Does that seem to 
fit in with it? 

General FIT'l'S. The figures that our operations research people have 
worked out for us teU us that taking it from the view post back to a . 

'''weekly figure that it would just about cut that in half. So if we're talk
ing about 8.1 percent, the overall viewpoint from the post point of 
view, it would be about 4 percent on a weekly basis, and as you know, 
what our more recent unit tests are showing us is about· 3 percent. So 
I think what we would have to say is that if we were to try to say what 
would that mean on a weekly basis, recognizing our 72-hour limitation, ' 
'it would probably be 4 to 4.5 percent, somewhere in that l'ange . 

. General BLANCHARD. Mr. Chairman, may I ask or add one thing 
there? I would hope that you would ask the panel of commanders, that 
you have later, about this business of carrying samples and so on with' 
you. I am thinking in regards to the SUUTCO, the selective unit. 
You heard me in my testimony on the guidance to the commanders on 
SUUTCO. I have pretty good assurance that that's basically accurate' 
in terms of present-for-duty personnel in that company at the time 
that company is asked for it, and that there is a very limited amount, 
if any, of the kinds of clean sample techniques you were talking about 
in that type of an environment. But I think you could get a better feel 
'for them when you talk to those people at the lower level who 
,actually have been there when those tests are administered. 

lv:[r. ENGLISH. :Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. General Blanchard, I, 

,cel'tainly am impressed with the concern that has been expressed by 
yourself and by General Haig and his officers with regard to the 
extensiveness of the problems and the recommendations being made. 
As I expressed before, I, too, am concerned about the gap that exists 
between your recommendati.ons and General Haig's recommendations 
and what's happening ,clown at barracks level and hoping that maybe 

"" 'some of these people WIll be able to take a harder look at that lal'~e gltP 
and see what has taken place between the command and the lmple
mentation of the command. General, you've looked over the statistics, 
you've been aware of the problem now for a couple of years. What is 
your feeling with regard to the extensiveness of the use; that we're 
hearing here 7 to 8 percent, our surveys show a hii:?her figure, the 
press reports much higher usage. What's your feeling about the 
'extensiveness of the use in your command? You're familial' with the 
troops. You've been out and talking with them. 

General BLANCHARD. lvIr. Gilman, I'm trying to express that in my 
prepared statement with relation to the different categories and the 
way I have to look at it from all my different sources. And I come to 
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the conclusion that the combination of the selected unit urine testing
and the personnel sU1'veys which are not identified with the indi
vidual-is not identifiedm any way with that .survey-it gives us a 
reasonably accurate figure in terms of a snapshot at that time of the· 
situation of the present-for-dutypersonnel in that unit. As far as the 
SUUTeO is concerned, and I believe that the view post is given in 
such a way that there is a pretty good-I have a pretty good feeling
that they are telling us what they believe in that survey. I feel that 
the combination of those two are good indicators of what overall 
drug abuse exists in Europe. Recognizing that it exists at a higher level 
in the particular target groups that you have had a particularly 
good opportunity this past week to inquire into and talk to. 

Mr. GILMAN. Well, the groups we've talked to are essentially the-
field operation people; are they not? 

General BLANCHARD. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. People out on the front line? 
General BLANCHARD. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you feel then that these figures of 9 to 10 percent

I guess they are the highest figures I've heard you say about drug' 
usage, and some 3C1 percent in soft drug-are accurate? Do you feel 
that that's what the extent of your problem is? 

General BLANCHARD. I think so. I would have to say yes, and I've 
looked at the USAREUR personnel opinion survey, November 1978 
preliminaries, in which we asked the same definitional question that 
you were talking about in terms of weekly or more frequent use of' 
drugs expressed as p" percentage of our military population and then 
of our subpopulation. 

Mr. GILMAN. General, based on those figures, I guess it's safe to· 
assume you're saying to us that while it is a serious problem, it is not 
affecting the proper fulfillment of the troops' responsibilities and per-
formance. Am I correct in that evaluation? 

General BLANCHARD. }'1r. Gilman, I'm saying that we've got a 
problem. I'm saying that there is no question but that it is a personal 
effectiveness degradation on the part of the individuals affected. I'm 
saying, though, also that this command can fight today, and I've
seen them countless times proving that to me. I've also said in my 
statement that this is a very difficult thing to judge and that we don't 
have, really, from the total standpoint, a solution to it. We use these
indicators to tell us the direction it's going, and it's going up, and I 
am very worried. 

Mr. GILMAN. Would your opinion change, General, about the effec-
tiveness on the battlefield if we were to find that some 75 to 80 percent 
of the troops were using hash daily, and many of them while on duty?' 
If we were to find that the use of hard drugs were in excess of 20 percent. 
and some of those used hard drugs on duty, would your thoughts about 
effectiveness of troop performance then change in any manner? Readi-
ness to perform, not based on what you've seen, but in a state of readi-
ness and alert. 

General BLANCHARD. I would be very surprised, Mr. Gilman, and; 
I have heard estimates that range from units, as far as the soft drug
marihuana, hashish-everywhere from 0 to 100 percent. In anecdoticaL 
instances by individual soldiers, I do not find that shared by my com-· 
manders. It is high. The 80 percent figure I would find very difficult; 

, 
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to'believe. I wo'uld think it \vould be less than that, audit variesfiom 
"!lnit to unit,. no question .. Secondly, I woul~' b,e very much surprised 
if-and I think I'm quotmg you corre<>t-m excess of 20 percent of 

. the soldiers use hard drugs, bOth in a combination of on- and off-duty 
activities. I would be very much surprised if that were so. Certainly
it is not reflected in those percentages on our surveys, and various and 
sundry evaluations. . . ' 
. Mr. GILMAN. Apparently, there is som~ discrepenc:y in the ip.forma

tlOn that the field commanders are gettmg and the informatIOn that 
we seem to be deriving from other sources. While our computation 
isn't completed at this point, and I've done some random sampling of 
it, it seems that our sampling is coming out much higher than infor
mation you're gathering. I'm hoping that maybe we could resolve that 
somehow and find out what the real situation is. It has taken us 2 
years to get the studies going; I hope it won't take us 2 years to start 
implementing the recommendations. I do have some other questions, 
but I'll reserve that opportunity for when my colleagues complete 
their questioning. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I am a little 

bit confused here as to how you perceive the severity of the problem, 
especially when we get to talking about the hard drugs and the soft 
drugs. Now, would you mind telling me your view about the reacH
ness of the soldier who has admitted the use of hash as opposed to the 
one who has talked about the use of marihuana? 

General BLANCHARD. Are you asking hash versus marihuana? 
Mrs. COLLINS. Yes. What do you perceive it to be? 
Genera] BLANCHARD. As I understand it, Mrs. Collins, is that hash 

and marihuana fall into the same general category. 
Mrs. COLLINS. But at different strengths. 
General BLANCHARD. Hash being a little stronger? I don't know 

whether--
Mrs. COLLINS. A little stronger? 
General BLANCHARD. The definition? Can I ask the doctor if he 

would address that question? 
Mrs. COLLINS. Yes, sir. 
General REID. I am told that in Europe we probably have very 

little marihuana, il;nd the reason f~r it is ~hat y~u I5et ~ore "bang; f~r 
the buck" by buymg hash. Hash IS readily available m Europe, It IS 
stronger and undoubtecUy it represents more of a hazard than say 
just a street marihuana that you find in the States. 

Mrs. COLLINS. How much stronger do you think that hash is than 
marihuana? 

General REID. In the neighborhood of six times. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Well we've heard it runs from 5 to 10 times, and that 

the "bang for the buck" is 10 times greater, to put it that way. I 
think that that's a serious problem. I think that-and I'm sure that 
you're not overlooking the fact-that even though you have a large 
number of soldiers who readily admit to the use of' the so-called soft 
drugs, do have serious problems as well as those who use the hard 
drugs. I am interested, too, in some figures that you gave, General 
Fitts. You mentioned something about the younger soldier once 
before, that 10 percent readily admitted to narcotics or dangerous 
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drugs, 3.4 to narcotics, 9.3 to dangerous, and 34 to cannibis. Were 
those figures mutually exclusive? 

General FITTS. No; the 10 percent certainly indicates the combina-· 
. tion of the possibility of naTcotics and dangerous drugs, and then I 

attempted to give you a figure which showed our best estimate of' 
what it was of each. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Woul(l I be correct in saying that 10 percent of 34 
percent, that roughly 44 percent is admitted to some kind of usage of' 
drugs? Or would I be all wet on that assumption? 

General FITTS. Well, the problem then you get into is the polydrug· 
thing. Maybe another way of putting it would be this: We have 
looked within this population in terms of a monthly usage spector, 
which might get to the issue that we're talking to, and in that defined 
population, we would estimate that about 18 percent of the E-l's 
through E--4's, 21 or younger, are tel1ing us that they are using a 
narcotic or dangerous drug monthly or more often, and that upwards 
of 40 percent are telling us that they ha,ve used cannabis monthly or 
more often, within that defined age group. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Through your CDAAC programs, have you been able· 
to determine whether or not these young people on this monthly or 
more often basis, can you determine how much more frequently in a 
month they are using it? When it comes to heroin, is this just a week
end recreational thing with them, 01' have you been able to derme 
your statistics to that level? 

General FiT'l"S. It tUInS out to be primarily recreational. Doctor,. 
would you--

General REID. My feeling-and this is having included practice in. 
Washington, D.C., where we really saw addicts-we don't have the 
addict problem in Europe that you're accustomed to seeing in the 
United States. For example, if you take our diagnostic codes, those 
that are admitted to the drug program here, of aU those admitted,. 
those who are actually diagnosed as addicts are those who are drug· 
dependent, hard drugs, which our definition includes opiates and 
cocaine, counts from 0.5 to 0.7 percent of those admitted to the 
program. If you take the dangerous drugs, which we include as b!1r
biturates, the hypnotics, ha.l1ucinogens, methaqualone, amphetamines, 
if we take all of those, if you take what percentage of those admitted 
are addicted, then it is 0.2 percent, and. the same figure is the dan
gerous drugs and soft drugs to include hash is o,1so 0.2. The highest 
one, of course, is alcoholism. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Thank you. General, I'm interested, too) you have .. 
certainly given me every assurance, some assurance at least,. that 
your troops are combat ready) but I can't help but wonder just how 
ready they are when we know, and you know as well, that some of' 
these men are using hard drugs and particularly hard drugs with 
such a high level of purity-thinking now of heroin. If a fellow: clo~s a 
recreationally chipping of the~e really harder drugs, he's chipping
pretty good. I've heard estimates of the heroin here running as high 
as 40 percent purity, and even just a little bit of that ought to be 
enough just to knock everybody cold, as far as I'm concerned, but it 
seems to me if you have troops that are going in the fields using this 
kind of stuff, and they are near about as ready as you have led me to 
counterbelieve in your statement here, would you adchel3s your~el£: 
to that? . . 

.. 
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General B;LANCHARD. I would, please. First of all, there is no ques
tion but the quality in terms of purity of heroin here in Europe 
today is far higher than it is in most parts of the United States. We 
recognize that it is a severe problem. I go back again to looking at it 
from a standpoint of the unannounced alerts and other tactical exer
cises conducted in the U.S. Army Europe, to insure our readiness. 
Each unit in Europe is required to undergo unannounced alerts in 
which the unit commanders do not know, nor do the troops, when 
that a1ert will be called. The requirements in those cases vary, and 
accordin~ to the type of alert from a mere assembling of the people 
andloadmg of the vehicles and tanks, and so forth, to actually moving 
out into the assembly areas and preparing for combat. In the time 
that I have had an opportunity to observe those alerts, I have never 
seen, nor have I heard of significant problems related to the issue you 
mention, and I think that comes reasonably close to wbat you are 
talking about. I might add that one of tbose alerts, about a year 
ago, or 9 months ago, was conducted on a Sunday afternoon, at a 
time when you would expect experimenters and recreational users, 
perhaps, to do that. I would ask you also if you would question the 
panel of commanders to follow us, looking at it from the standpoint 
of that type of requirement that doesn't give you any warning ·at all 
as to the unit, timing, or type of alert, or anything of that kind. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Well, General, I appreciate that, and my time is up, 
but let me just say this: In talking to the young soldiers, I have 
asked how they and their young friends felt, if they were ready for 
active combat, and they said they didn't feel that they were ready at 
all. As a matter of fact, they felt they were a little bit shakey and 
that they had real reservations, based on the use of drugs. rl'hank you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 
Mr. JENRET'fE. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. General, I first want to 

thank you for allowing the individual officers t.o go wit.h us. Our eRcort 
officer was extremely helpful, at least in the group that I led. They 
gave us full range to go where ever I want.ed to, and I appreciate that. 
The gut reaction from 1973, when you weTe here before, to the present, 
on the question of drugs, has there been an increase or a decrease, in 
your opinion? 

General BLANCHARD. There has been an increase, Mr. Jenrette. 
Mr. JENRE,]~TE. The surveys that you have alluded to on a number of 

occasions are based upon urinalysis tests and through comnany units, 
plus surveys, as I understand it, sir, that you send down to be filled out 
by the troopers. Will you tell me how you receive those surveys back? 
Will you tell me if they are sent through the chain of command? Does 
the company commander get it and send it tbrough the battalion com
mander, and on up to you? How are the surveys conducted? 

General BLANCHARD. Let me ask the man who does this to tell speci
fically how it is done. It does not come through the chain of command. 

General FITTS. We primarily do those through the comm1.mity proc
ess, and then directly from the community on a somewhat random 
basis directly t.o the companies. That fairly well bypasses the normal 
battalion and brigade structure, and the particular surveys that we are 
doing, Mr. Jenrette, involves about 10,000 individuals in the command 
out of a population of 190,000, and that makes it statistica.lly relevant. 

Mr. JENRETTE. You would provide for getting it down. to the 'mit. 
Who provides for allowing it to-
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General FIT'l'S. rrhrough the community oommand structure. They 
'Supervise it at both levels; 

N[r~ JENRET'l'E. The community command structure would be the 
lull colonel or the general in oharge of that community? 

General FITTS. Yes, basically, and his staff. 
Mr. JENRETTE. General Blanchard, you are sitting on a promotion 

board. You have a battalion commander who has a high degree of 
drug usage based upon the surveys and urinalysis tests. How does that 
affect you and your deoision as to whether or not that LO shall be a 
colonel or that colonel shall be a general? 

General BLANCHARD. It doesn't affect it, Mr. Jenrette. I am a,wal'e of 
the problem and what he is attempting to do about it. In other words, " 
it relates-I tried to say in my prepared statement, and I hope you go 
back to that when you have the opportunity-there is an encourage-
ment to identify. This is the polioy of the command. Tllere is no ques-
tion in my mihd that out of 1,200 com;panies there are going to be 
people who are going to perceive the kind of concern you have ex-
pressed. I do not perceive it that way. My corps commanders and 
division commanders do not perceive it that way, and the policy of the 
command is not to perceive it that way. Consequently, if they are 
perceiving it that way, it is an aberration and r need to understand it 
in your conclusions so that I can even more strongly emphasize it. 

Mr. JENRETTE. I had a number of occasions to 'ask a number of 
your battalion commanders the same question in off-hand ways 
without trying to be as direot as I was, and that basically is the same 
answer, so I think maybe you got your message across to them. They 
encourage the company commanders and others to be as open as 
they oan and that It would not go into their 201 file as an adverse 
document, but I can't help but wonder whether that in your surveys 
and your command, you are doing as we are, and I don't understand 
how the statistical data that we have prepared-and I know a number 
of Oongressmen and staff people have gone out in the field in the 
pouring down rain, and we went into some, and your rain gear works 
pretty well. 

General FITTS. I am glad to hear that. 
Mr. JENRETTE. We went into some and sat them dmvn and tallred to 

them, and I would hope that they were honest and open when they 
filled it out. It was very confidential; and the figures that we are 
getting just aren't there. Now maybe we just picked out the son-of-a- .. 
gun troops, or whatever, but I think that some way, before this 
airplane leaves, if we can sit down and find out where that missing 
link might be, because the press apparently gets the same surveys 
that we do, and, believe me, we are in a position that we don't want tI!i 
tlie press talking about our troops any mo~e than you do as head of 
the command. Somewhere-and I'm makmg more of a statement 
than a guestion, sir, and I apologize for that-somewhere there is 
a breakdo,vn in the way you have administered it and the way we 
have administered it, and we do, sir, have a oommon goal. We have 
a common goal, and whatever we can do to help, it is both of our 
responsibilitIes to do it. 

General BLANCHARD. Mr. Jenrette, may I comment on that? 
Mr. JENRETTE. Absolutely. 
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General BLANCHARD. Your objective and our objective is totally 
the same. If anyone, I might be construed as being more interested 
in the combat effectiveness of this command than you. I am not 
sure that is true. I have certo,inly, as a professional military man, 
have been involved in this all of my lIfe. 

Mr .. JENRETTE. Well, I don't want anything to happen, so I canit 
sit, back and smoke my pipe and dTink mv beer a,nd know that I a~'n 
sa,fr" so you might be more directly responsible, but I don't want 
anybody bothering me at home. 

General BLANCHARD. I understand that, sir, and I appreciate tho,G, 
and I certainly shal'e your hope that together we can come up with 
more informa,tion that would be helpful. I know that is the intent of 
the committee. The chairman has assured us on a number of occasions, 
and I know that we do not have all of t.he answers. 

General FITTS. Just to share the weo,lth a bit, you should know that 
we sometimes come o,cross the same baffling thing tho,t you have 
described. We certainly did in terms of the original estimates that we 
were getting out of Berlin. We went in and did the urinalysis, and 
we did not find it there. We had some estimates up in the 32nc1 Army 
Air Defense Oommo,nd, which indicated one of our units was in ter
rible condition. We went in and we found we ho,d a problem, but the 
point I woulc1like to make to you is that this is the way we can get 
to some of this issue. I believe tho,t we are operating a system here 
which is somewhat of an open book, and we would be quite willing 
to take our processing of urinalysis or any other means anel do 
follow-ups in any area that you think would be worthwhile, and even 
uncleI' your supervision if you would like to do that to get to the 
truth of the issue, because we recognize there is a gal) and we are 
prepared to do whatever ,ve can to narrow that gap so that we are 
all speaking from the same sheet of music. 

3Vlr. JENRETTE. 'l'hank you. I think my time is up. While the com
mand is here, I ran into some different situations with the OlD and 
the :MPI. In many instances, they work together, and there seems to 
be some instances in some areas someCriction or lack of desire of work
ing together as I thought they should, and I would appreciate it if 
you would look into that. The manpower is very short in those areas 
amI I don't think we can affonl to have any conflict between those two 
agencies that are so important to the control of these substances. 

General BLANCHARD. I appreciate that comment, Mr. Jenrette, and 
I think the fact of the organization we have just set up will accomplish 
that in a better way thu,n we have in the past. 

]V[r. JENRE'rTE. Thank you, :tvlr. Ohairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. 111'. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. General Blanchard, I had some convel'sf1tions \'lith some 

of the local German officials, mainly police officials, and they seem 
to reflect an attitude that, here again, this is basically an American 
problem, as Jar as the soldiers are concerned, that the number of 
German addicts was very low, and that what they needed was to 
get rid of the addicts in Germany by curing them, building hospitals, 
and that there was not really that much of a police problem. With the 
emphasis on free trade and free access in nIL European countries, is 
there any way at aU, without drastic change in govemmentall)olicy 
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on the part of our host government here, to control it or to reduce the 
supply of drugs, in your opinion? 

General BLANCHARD. rrhat is a very tough one, and I would hope 
that you will adclress that to the Ambassador and to the Minister 
when they testify. Our experience has been that the police chiefs
and I hope that you talked to some of them in GermanY-fire very 
realistic about the problem and, naturally, as you get up hi~her in 
the cOJJ?-mand, or higher in the political ranks, there is a (~lffering 
perceptIOn. However, we are seeing more and more cooperatIOn and 
understanding. We are also keeping additional efforts in resources 
being applied by the German authorities at various levels to this J)rob
blem. We are finding that our cooperation with them is increasmg. I 
lmderstand what you are saying, and I believe there is gradually 
emerging a greater understanding'of what the problem actual1y is with
in the population as well as the American population. There are a 
number of German officials who will tell you that the American Army 
is not the problem when you look at it from the standpoint of the total 
number of drug abusers. So there is tIllS kind of differing comprehen
sion at different levels. 

:Mr. JENRETTE. General, it is my understanding that because of 
certain legal proceedings, and so forth, that once you have identified 
a heroin user, or one who has used heroin, and he is returned to his 
unit, that he has to remain in that unit until such time as whatever 
action is going to be taken. Is that correct, sir? 

General BLANCHARD. Unless, Mr. Evans, that individual is B,n in
dividual who will not be available as a result of his o\vn personal 
attitude, unless that commander is concerned that he will not be avail
able for the subsequent process, if it is a judicial process, for example, 
we are, at the present time, constrained to keep him in a unit, or to 
put him in jail, to confine him. Now, I have a lawyer in the back of the 
room andl would be delighted to have him get up here and explain 
what that really means in terms of the judicial process and the l'lghts 
of the individual, but it is an exti:emely important point to understand 
what those constraints are. 

Mr. JENRETTE. I think I do understand. I am an attorney and am 
somewhat familiar with part of the military law and I think I do 
understand, but I am concerned as to the eflect that this man has on 
the rest of the unit. My concern is the effect that a heroin user has on 
the armed services, and.I woulcllike for you to rebut any statement 
that I am about to make. In the first place, I don't believe that the 
Armed Forces is in the business of rehabilitation of hard drug users. I 
think that your primary purpose is to be combat ready to fight a ,,'IU' 
II necessary. I think that you have to mainta,in your men the best that 
you can, and I might request that General Reid respond to this, but 
once a person has become addicted to heroin, is there, practically 
speaking, any way the lumed Forces can rehabilitate that man and 
keep him in the armed services and make a useful soldier out of him? 
We already have a number of agencies in the U.S. Government doing 
tills job. Should we remove this man from the armed services once we 
have established that he is a habitual heroin user? 

General BJJANCHARD. May I break that clown into two parts, anel 
General Reid will comment upon the first part. If the man is a con
firmed addict, narcotics, ancl address that part of it in terms of reha-
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bilitation, the Army is not that kind of an agency, but is there any 
expectation in our processes that we can use in terms of percentages of 
rehabilitates? 

Geieral REID. 1£ there is anyone group that I wouldlil\:e to move 
directly out of the Army, it would be the opiate addicted individual. 
Of opiate dependent individuals that we treat, wehave in aneighborhood 
of 20 percent rehabilitation rate. It is too 101\', I believe, for the amount 
of effort that we put in. Now \\'here we talk about just improper use 
of opiates, or even an opiate abuser, who is a little worse than that, '\Te 
are talking about the neighborhood of 45 or 46 percent of those we 
rehabilitate. So the addict, yes, I ,,'ould say that the ideal procedure 
would be to remove that individual from the Army. 

Genern1 BLANCHARD. We feel that we have a responsibility, partic
ularly among the other individuals than that hard drug individual who, 
is not rehabilitatable in any kind of percentag'e, and our experience has 
been that we can rehabilitate a considerable number through edu
cation, through counseling, and through other means. "Vhere tIle drug 
user is expel'imental, by convincing him that it doesn't make sense, and 
by other methods. The problem comes when the individual is not a 
rehabilitatable individual, and I would certainly share your view that. 
we are not in the business to rehabilitate those kind of people who, by 
experience, medical, and knowledge, are not rehabilitatable within 
our capabilities. 

Mr. ENGLISH. With regard to the same issue, doesn't it come down 
to basically what you are saying is that those people you are identifying 
as being rehabilitative are those people ,,,ho go back to their jobs and. 
aren't caught using it again? ,. 

General BLANCHARD. Yes, sir. 
General REID. In fact, all of our statistics on rehabilitation have 

several fallacies immediately. One, is that \\'e can only judge rehabili
tation on the length of their tour, and when you judge an opiate re
habilitation faihn:e or cure, I really believe it ought to be out farther' 
than 1 year, and about half of our people only have about a year to go· 
after they have been picked up. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So the rate is misleading? 
General REID. Yes, sir and it is also misleading, as I mentioned 

before in my previous testimony, it is also very misleading to compare· 
our statistics to civilian statistics . 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me bring out one more point. Doesn't it also de
pend on whether. the individua.l wants to be rehabilitated? If he does 
not, he is just an abuser, and the chances of saving him are very, very 
slim? 

General REID. For all drugs. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that is a very small percentage we are talking' 

about. Given that, the next point we are talking about is that a major-· 
ity of the people identified as users are ;people who want to use it, that's. 
what we are talking about, they are domg It because they want to use it. 
and they are not going to be rehabilitated unless they want to be re-· 
habilitated, and that's what it comes down to today. The question 1 
had between the two different points, as far as information, you huve 
other indications that we have received, that there seems to be a gap. 
lhe we talking about the question of definition? I want to go a bit 
further. It is probably a very loaded question, and that is-and I think. 
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it was summed up by an employee of the department alon~ this line
if we went in and identified all the people who were USlllg' hash or 
heroin, 01' whatever, who, 01' by their myn cOJ?scious decision, (~esiring 
tIle u~e, they are n?t drug dependent, they Just 'want to use It, and 
breakmg the law-rf we removed all those people from tbe service, 
then we wouldn't have enough of an Al'myto do the job, and that 
being the case, that would mean a totn1 failure of the all-voluntary 
service. I suppose the question I had is: How much of this clefinition, 
how much this qnestion of removing someone \V'ho has decided in his 
,own mind to brenk the law, to use drugs, to replace those people 
:±hrough the all-volunteer service? .. 

:9-eneral BLA~C*IARD. That is a tough one. Qertainly from my stanc1-
pomt, as the rec~plent of the people who come mto the Army, no matter 
'how they come m, I am interestecl in people who can perform. 'Where 
,are those figures of the peOl)le ,,'ho came in who have aJready used -t 
"dru~s? May I use this personal opinion survey of November 1978, the 
preliminary one, of pe~sonnel who experienced drugs expressing the 
percent of the populatlOn? If you go down to the E1-E4, aO'e 21 or 
,YOllllgcr, in the combat units, this is the group that you really looked 
i),t, a lot C?f them, and a ~my group. The ones who ha~e admitt~d per
,~en~ageWlse som~ nfl;!'cotlCs and/or dangerous drugs prlOr to theI!' com
~ll1g mto the serVIce IS 52 percent. 

);,[1'. GrrJiliAN. Would the gentlemen yield? 
General BLANCHARD. And 20 percent of that relates to narcotics. 

The mll'rlber who have used cannabis prior to coming into the service 
is 76 percent. Now that's EI-E4. Basically, all the commanders up and 
down the chain of command, even the enlisted personnel in the bar
racks, spend a tremendous amount of time, eifort, money, all sorts of re
sources in the drug problem. Obviously, this detracts, it is resources 
taken away fro111 working on combat readiness, preparing for combat, 
so it has got to have {tll effect. We have had company commanders tell 
us that 10, 20, sometimes 30 percent of their time is dealing with this 
problem, this problem alone, and that if they could put that time in 
with those soldiers who ren1ly want to soldier, who really want to get 
with it, then we would have a far different situation than we have. now. 

IVII'. GILMAN. Answer, I couldn't disagTee with those commanders. 
"Nell, then, it would seem to me that it ,yolud be in the best interest 
of the Army in doing its job, namely, in being combat ready, if they .. 
could simply remove those people who make the conscious decision, 
the.y are going: to bring: peel' pressure to th~ir peers to break the law 
and to use drugs, regardless of whether it IS hash or whatever. Ob-
yiously, we are 1n a cfifferent situation from those people who are drug ~ 
dependent, but as I see it, from what we have heard, we have had day 
after clay, month after month, go by with those same people after 
they have been caught, pending court-martial, sitting in that same 
barracks, with those same soldiers, with the same influence, and the 
good soldier sit there and look at them, and those who are not using iF' 
Nothing happens to them. It doesn't make any cli:fference, and that IS 
very frustrating to them as well. I think my time is up. Mr. Gilman? 

IVIr. GILMAN. General, if you are finding 50 percent of the men 
having had prior usage, it would seem to me that there is some pretty 
ineffective screening going on, both on adnllssi~m and in trair:ing, not 
t,o be able to ,yeed those out before they get mto a field umt, and I 
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would hope that you could make some recommendations back to the' 
Pentagon to do a little more effective screening on admission and 
better screening on training. It would seem to me that you could weed 
out a portion of those before they got out into the field. I would like 
to address my self to General Reid's suggestion that once you found 
an opiate, to get him out or the service. It's nice to wash our hands of 
that responsibility, but; let's bear in mind that the Army has invited 
them to come over here as a voluntary force. Fifty percent of them 
were not involved in drugs before they came over, and I don't think 
we can wash our hands completely, but we should be making some 
effort to find some rehabilitation service and some unit maybe back 
in the States, 01' some unit back in the-they are not hard users. 
Fifty percent of them are starting their use over here, we ought to dO' 
something about propel' rehabilitation, and I think we have the 
responsibility, since we brought them over here. 

General REID. Yes, sir. I in no way implied that what I would 
say--

Mr. GILMAN. But, General, I will permit you to respond. You are 
sending them into ODAA.o and 80 percent of the ha,rd drug users 
going to ODAAO are getting discharges and being sent home, and 
then we get the complaints of what did the Army do to my son. 

General REID. Well, there is a provision for those individuals. They 
may go directly from the Army to a VA center, and this is provided 
for by Oongress. 

:Mr. GIL~rAN. They don't all end up in those VA treatment centers, 
unfortunately. 

General REID. Once they go there, they are eligible t.o leave on their 
own and will and that is primarily the problem, many or them do 
leave immediately. 

:Mr. GILl\IAN. I had been informed that referral to those treatment 
centers has the services. I might, if I have some t.ime remaining, 
General Blanchard, General Brookshire reported to us that com
manders, after their seminar in August, said that t.heir commanders 
should intensify their efforts to keep our people productively occupied, 
especially after off-duty time. What have we done down in the field 
to do that sort of thing? 

General BLANCHARD. We have done a considerable number of things, 
Mr. Gilman. Unfortunately, we are resoUTce-limited to a degree in 
that those funds are competitive for other uses as well. I hOl)e you 
had an opportlmity, for example, to take a look at some of the facilities 
in the community and that you recognize that they are facilities as a 
whole in terms of their effectiveness, in. terms or the backlog, the essen
tial maintenance, and so on. There is a great deal that can be done 
within the unit itself without a lot of ~faci1ities. The commanders 
down the line are encouraged--

Mr. GILMAN. But what are they doing? I saw very little of that 
fran..lciy, General. Maybe you can tell us a little more about what they 
are actually doing to intensify the efforts suggested by the brain
storming session held in August oJ: 1978. 

General BLANCHARD. I would suggest that this is another appro
priate subject to ask General Reid rather than asking me. The kinds 
of activities are largely physical activities, and they are activities that 
can be organized in terms of athletics of all different types, and they 
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are limited, of course, because of weather, particularly at this time 
of year. It is not vety conducive to that type of thing. They are limited 
beml,use our gymnasinms in terms of eith01' numbers of quality of the 

. 'type we woulcllike. They have on post, however, a considerable num
ber of recreational activities, not to the number or the quality we 
\Vouldlike. We have submitted, and continue to submit, recommenda
tions and requests for ftdditional. We can make available our budget 
_:request, for example, which indicate what those requirements are. 
Each community commander has 11 community life program ftddressed 
specifically to this area, some of which can be clone ,vitliout n, g'l'eat deal 
of help, others which demand approprifttional assistance in order to 
see that it gets done. The limitations are limitations in many cases of 
ingenuity on the part of commanders in order to accomplish these 
-object.ives. We do as mnch as we can in the area of tours and oppor
:tunities for tl'l1vel of the soldier. We had been somewhat limited be
''CfUlse that takes money, and then the dollar relationship has suffered 
in Emope, as you are aware. 

The Germans themselves have helped in a lot of ways, the German 
military and the German civilians. In addition, we have at the A.rmed 
Forces Recreational Center, which is being better used than ever be
fore, and which is able to keep its prices comparatively low, which 
helps the dollar-Mark crisis. Regardless of all those things, we don't 
have the facilities that we would like to, and I am afraid that people 
being people, we don't have it at the same level at every command 
for those activities. One other point, Mr. Gilman, and that is, there 
.are a lot of soldiers who, no matter how much we encourage them, 
Teally don't want to participate. I have hacl people tell me, cc Sir, thet'e 
is nothinO' to do," when I happen to know, as does his non-commis
sioned officers and his officers, that there are things to do. We have 
to do a better job in motivating these people ourselves, so ,,'e have a 
lot to clo. 

Mr. GILMAN. General, I am pleased with the attitude that you 
take and the high command takes, and again, I emphasize, apparently 
it is either a lack of communication or a lack of motivation of imple
-ment-ing their program down to the lowest level..I hope that qle com-
mand will take a good hard look at that. The bIggest complalllt that 
we've received is that, "We can't get out of the barru.cks, and there is 
no place to go and we have no funds," and the language barrier, there 
is no structured n,ctivity, so if we can break through that barrier 
;-attacking a part of the boredom problem that is leadlllg to the drug 
-.abuse. 

General BLANCHARD. You are familiar, of how we tried to cope with 
that in terms of the yo~mg s<!ld~er that comes here, and the ~angu.age 
problem doe.s bother lum, wIthm the first month or so of hIS arl'lval 
he is-which addresses itself specifically to the common . language 
situation of being in a Gasthouse and how you Ol:der, or belllg at the 
l'ailroad station and how you conduct yourself III the norma~ ~ype 
situation within the German community. There are other actIVItIes 
really de~igned to do this. We had not done as well as we should have 
and we WIll push that one harder. 

Mr. GILMAN. My time is up. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? 

.. 
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Mrs. COLLINS. General, in talking about the usage, I wonder if your 
figures had been refined enough to tell me of what the percentages are 
ofthe usaO'e in the non-high-school graduate? . 

General BLANCHARD. We have that information from one of our 
surveys. Let me dig it up. Has anyone in the back row got those 
basic factors? While we are waiting, it does appear from our statistical 
data that the non-high-school graduate has a greater proclivity to 
involved in drugs than the high school graduate. I refer here to table 8 
of my personnel survey in April of 1977, which addresses a monthly 
or more frequent use of drugs eXJ?ressec1 as a percentage of each educa
tionallevel within the lower enlIsted E1-E4 USAREUR population. 
For any haTel drug, the percentage of use with less than high school 
comes out here at 15.9 as opposed to the high school graduate 'or GED 
or 8.6, so it's a little less than double. On the other hand, you come into 
the peculiar situation of 2 years college or more goes up to 13 percent. 
We are talking here of a sample size of nearly 700, less than high 
school, and nearly 3,000 high school graduates, and 450 2 years of 
college or more. 

Mrs. COLLINS. You are talking about your enlisted men, though, 
aren't you? 

General BLANCHARD. No, these nre either El's to E4's in the USA
REUR population. vYe have a number of people with 2 years of 
college 01' more. 

:Mi·s. COLLINS. These are the bulk of your enlisted men, though, 
aren't they? 

General BMNCHARD. The bulk of them fall into less than high 
school or high school. 

j\tIrs. COLLINS. You mentioned something about 50 percent of the 
personnel havin~ used drugs before they came into the Army, a 
laro'er percentag(~ used heroill. 

General BLANCHARD. That's correct. 
Mrs. COLT,INS. That's correct to say. Do you have a program recog

nizing that 50 percent of them are coming into the jl,.rmy-I rno,,, 
you clon't have the training level back home, because your're not 
responsible for that-but knowing. that this percentage is coming to 
you, 50 percent or above are comlllg to you, do you ho,ve any pro
grams so that when they first step on European soil, are any corrective 
measures taken at that time, or is it justpermittecl to go on? 

General BLANCHARD. No, we have a required orientation of the new 
individual of which drugs, and the use of drugs, and the prevalence 
of drugs, and so forth, plo,ys an important part. So yes, we do look 
at that and attempt to insure that the newly arrived soldier is aware 
of, and understands the drug culture and its problems. May I address 
your specific question of your earlier one when you asked what about 
narcotics in terms of that 50 percent we referred to. Actual narcotics, 
we are talking about nearly 21 percent who have experienced ch'ugs 
prior to their arrival. Of the dangerous drugs itself, 50 percent, when 
you combine that with dangerous ch'ugs, 76 percent. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Now your sample is beginning to meet ours a little 
bit better, I think. 

General BLANCHARD. I suspect that a great many of the people 
that you talked to fell into the category that we are talking about 
right now. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. General Fitts? 
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General FITTS. I think, we think, that it is a comparison between 
the people who have actually used it versus what the 'soldiers are 
telling you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 
Mr. JENRETTE. I guess the statistical value of the non-high school 

graduate, the high school graduate, and those of 2 years of colle~e, is 
that of teaching too little and teaching too much. Being in athletics 
most of my life, I know the cost of the facilities of the gymnasium, 
but the weather ;you have here, the gymnasium will accompany ap
proximately 20 mdividuals playing basketball or whatever, only, 
and you have that at battalion level. and I think you are going to 
have to go more and more to this volkswalking, or whatever that is 
and I see that as a situation that I was very'impressed with, that 
some of the units have begun annual military sponsored with the 
community. 

General BLANCHARD. That's right, Mr. Chairman. Volksmarching 
is a very popular activity. 

]\11'. JENRE1'TE. You give a very brief course on how to order at a 
Gasthouse, 01' whatever it is calleel in German, and very little on how 
to ask a girl to go to dance with him. Mu.ybe the volkswalking would 
be a combination of getting the local community involved with the 
military. Mrs. Oollins was concerned about the black individual young 
man having the racial, as well us the language problems, and knowing 
the limited resources thut you have, it seems to me that a vigorous 
military-local community program of volkswalking might get that 
barracks rat-and I use that with a great deal of deference to the 
individual-that kid that is not athletically inclined as his peer down 
the hall who might have had a very strong basketball background or 
something of that nature, but certainly if he is in the service he can 
walk. 

General BLANCHARD. Yes sir, und I think you know that we go 
further than that and there are a considerable number of communities 
where there are teams that play the Germans, and use their facilities, 
basketball, volleyball, all kinds of activities in what we call soccer 
and they call fussball, and there are others, wrestling, boxing, and 
so on. 

Mr. JENRE'l'TE. Let me finish by going buck to the education for 
just a moment if I might, and I ran into this by one of your com
manders in that your company commanders are required to have a 
B.S. degree, a college clegree equivalent to a B.S. degree, basically. 

General BLANCHARD. Most of them do. 
Mr. JENRET'fE. The teaching corps, and I don't know all the back

ground on the teaching corps here for the educational benefits for the 
soldier, those teachers have B.S. or above in educational background, 
I understand. 

General BLANCHARD. Yes, I understand thut, too. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Tllis particulur commander had a novel idea, and I 

E)xpect to talk with him about it, hopefully with your permission, 
lator of course, corresponding through Washington, about these 
individuals that do not huve a high school education, that nre reserved 
in their athletic abilities or their self-motivation for activities, to have 

.. 
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the compimy commander-and I've been one, so I 1m ow what they 
have as activities-but this individual comma,nder felt that his 
COmpil,ny commanders would enj oy a teaching course, a,ncl when 1 
say enjoy, mu,ybe I should put tha,t in quotes, but it would make a 
better 'soldier and, therefore, easier to command, to allow tho,t in
c1iv.idvul to be taught; after regular duty hours, a course by the com
mu,llder or his designee with a B,S, degree, u,nd that credits toward 
high school education cOl).ld be given to that individual through that 
teo'ching COUl'se, Now I know it is going to ta,ke a, gre!1t deal of cooperll
tion, but the activities that I've seen that your command had a number 
of clays in the field are not conducive for the combat individuul, and 
are not conducive for a, regular scheduled schooling at some pal'ticulu,r 
place within the community, and it has to be done u,t some other place. 
I woulcllike, sir, if you would have someone:in your comma,nd explore 
the possibility through the educationa,l progmms, allowing it. 
Naturally you are going to have to give them a test, and that test 
could be given by the educators as such, rather than the commander, 
but ma,ybe tha,t motivation would be one tha,t would help this non
high school grachmte, and I've never met one, sir, that a,fter 6 months 
a,fter he had clropped out, clidn't ha,ve some regret of not going there. 
Maybe if we could help him, a,t least get some credits towa,rd his 
certificate, it might; be a motivation tha,t would cut clown that 15.9, 
and we would be doing a hell of a, job if we could cut the 15.9 to 8.6 
that are hiO'h school gradua,tes. 

General 13LANCHA1W. I think the idea, is a good one. We do ha,ve 
what is called ACEP, the Army continuing education program. I'm 
sure you're familiar with that, which basically permits a,n individual 
who is not a, high school graduate to get tha,t kind of academic educa
tion tha,t will assist in his pttrticular specio,lty. 

Mr. JENRE'l'TE. But if he misses tlnee classes he does not get a 
credit or it passing grade, isn't that right? 

General BLANCHARD. You hit it on the head when you said the 
combat units h[~ve a great problem. 

Mr. JENRE'l''l'E. YO\:l got a guy 90 cln,ys out in the field in the last 
200 clays. How can he possibly not miss the class? 

Geneml BLANCHARD'. It does ma,ke it. difficult. 
Mr. JENRE'l'TE. And tbis comma,nder was willing to take that 

portion of the course and take it to the field, which I thought wa,s a, 
hell of a commendable thing to do . 

Geneml BLANCHARD. I think so, too, a,ncl we support tha,t, a,ncl I 
would be very much interested in following up on tha,t idea,. 

Mr. JENRE'l"l'E. I pla,n to contact him a,nd I will senel a, copy of the 
letter to you to get to him, if you don't mind. 

General BLANCHARD. No, you go ahead and write to him, but I 
would appreciate copies of the letter so tha,t we can look a,t it from a 
command standpoint as well. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Tha,nk you, sir. 
Mr. EVAN~. General, just one last a,rea. Wp.a,t is our ~TIly.:policy 

about acceptmg people who ha,ve used drugs mto the serVlCe, If they 
know a,bout it? 

Geneml BLANCHARD. I'm not sure I can give you the best answer 
to that because I have been here a good bit of time and I'm talking 
about ,the people whom I receive. 
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General REID. To my knowledge, they're not acceptable. 
Mr. EVANS. If that be the case, then who is doing the lying when 

they ~ome into the service, the soldier, the recruiter, who? I think we 
need to find out who's doing that. I think if we recruit people that are 
not on drugs, that we'll be subject to get a heck of a lot less people 
on drugs in the service and have a lot less problem. I don't know who 
we need to address that to, I guess a number of people in Washington. 

General REID. You see, we get that information two different ways. 
When a man comes into the Army, he goes on record as saying I am 
or am not. When we get this information, we get it either anonymously 
or by a urinalysis or by some other way. 

Mr. EVANS. I understand very well how you get it. I know that 
once they are in the service, that you get a number of them admitting 
it at that point. Now I don't know whether it has been admitted, I 
would like to lmow if this all-volunteer .Al'my is putting so much 
pressure on taking people that we are taking people that we should 
not be taking into the service, and that's part of the problem. I would 
like to have an answer to that if anybody could. 

General BLANCHARD. I'm afraid we've got the Wl'ong people here 
because we are in the business of taking what we have, and making 
combat effective units out of them. 

Mr. EVANS. Yes, sir, I understand that. I think these are questions 
that need to be asked of somebody, thought, in chn,rge of policymaking, 
whether it be the Oongress or whether it be the A.rmy, or whatever, 
but I certainly think that the incident of drug abuse would be much 
less if we hll.d a ban on bringing people in the service who had used 
drugs. . 

General REID. Mr. Evans, we are committed to communicating 
back to headquarters, Department of the Army, on this issue of a 
much better screening approach for these people as they come in, 
and we would like to assure you that we will take that initiative. 

:Mr. EVANS. Thank you, sir. One other question that doesn't really 
get on the question of cb'ug abuse. One of the things, General, that I 
ran into repeatedly, both in the maintenance units and in the actual 
cavah'Y units, tank units, and other units, was that of the state of 
the equipment. 

Now I know about ReforgeI' and I know most of the equipment 
made it back, but there seems to be a feeling on the parb of the troops 
that this equipment would not stand up in combat purely because it 
takes so long for them to get replacement parts, necessary parts. This 
was true not only in the tank units, but also where the people working 
on the vehicles in the shops, and I might say that I certainly sym
pathize with what you are having to work with in the nature of some 
of the shops in some of the units 'because they can't even see in them 
without having the door open, and I thinl\: that's something we need 
to address, but I would hope that that would be communicated through 
the request for appropriations, and I hope that it gets through the 
chain. of command to us so that we can address it, as well as the things 
that are lacking in the barracks and the recreational facilities. 

General BLANCHARD. Sir, anything you can. do to help us would be 
most appreciated. 

Mr. EVANS. We are going to have to know. 

'" 
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~i[r. ENGJ~ISH. General Blanchard, you other gentlemen, we appre-' 
ciate your candidness and your testimony has been most helpful. 
Thank you very much. Chief of staff will call the next witness. 

[The prepared statements of Generals Fitts and Reid appear on 
p.156.] 

Mr. LAWRENCE. Major General Tice, Colonel Sunell, LTC Vanc1er
ploog, and Captain Davis. 

[General Tice, Colonel Sunell, LTC V anderploog, and Captain D avis 
were sworn.] 

Mr. ENGLISH. I might say that we are running a bit behind. If you 
gentlemen would care to give a brief summarized statement, it would 
be most helpful. If you have a prepared wTitten statement it will be 
included in the record. 

[General Tice's prepared statement appears on p. 174.] 

TESTIMONY OF MAJ. GEN. R. DEAN TICE, 3D INFANTRY DIVISION, 
7TH ARMY; ACCOMPANIED BY COLONEL SUNELL, LIEUTENANT 
COLONEL V ANDERPLOOG, AND CAPTAIN DAVIS 

General TICE. Do you wish, Mr. Chairman, that I omit reading my 
prepared statement? 

Mr. ENGLISH. If you could summarize it, it would be most helpful. 
General TrcE. I guess I would summarize it in this way, and since it 

will be introduced into the record, you will have it verbatim. I have 
been commander of my division now for about 13 months. I am start
ing on my 5th year in Germany. My perspective, of course, will be 
influenced by my assessment based on that going on 5 years of service 
here in Germany. 

For the past fiscal year, it seems that one of the big debates is to. 
try to. arrive at a statisical a,na,lysis a,s to how deeply ingrained the 
drug a,buse is within the U.S. Al'my, Europe. I must sa,y tha,t that has 
heen very elusive to. me in my role as the commanding genera,l o.f the 
Berlin brigade in 1974 to 1976, as deputy chief of staff o.f personnel for 
USAREUR, and now as the division commander. The sta,tistical 
info.rmatio.n that I ha,ve indicates that over the past year in my divi
sio.n, tha,t we had a low of 1.99 percent in the third quarter to a high of 
2.58 percent in the fourth qmi.rter tha,t were identified a,s ha,rcl drug 
a,busers within the division. In May of 1978, we started the SUUTCO 
progmm within the 3d Infa,ntry Division, and to. date we have found 
that 3.39 percent o.f the soldiers have been identified as abusing those 
drugs for which we test. 

Now, when I eliminate those who are over 24 yea,rs of a,ge, thn,t sta,
tistic jumps to 7.61 percent, if you take the E1's through E4's, which 
includes most of those. I have got several areas I just briefly discussed 
0':;; to some of the most common reasons that I've found as to why sol
diers abuse drugs in the 3d Infantry Division. ~i[a,ny have experi
mented before they came into the service. Ouly la,st week I ta,lked to. 
a yo.ung soldier who had been apprehended by his pla,toon sergeant for 
smoking hashish, the young soldier indicated he had been smoking 
hash since he was 12 years old. Not only that, his folks smoked hash, 
and he said most of the teachers did in the high school where he at
tended school. He said, "but I want to stay in the Army." 
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'Mr. ENGLISH. Let me interrupt you just right there. General, are 
you saying that in hit;;!: ".hool they were smoking hash or smoking 
marihuana? 

General TICE. He said hash and marihuana, mostly marihuana in 
the States. He said that his teachers even smoked marihuana or 
hashish, but he said, "I want to stay in the Army, but I also want to 
continue to smoke pot." That was a young 18-year-old soldier. So I 

. conclude that there has been a lot of experimentation before they 
come in, as well as once you get in the Army, they seem to continue to 

. e}.l)eriment. Another area which we have touched upon in the hearing 

.is boredom. Perhaps that is one of the greatest challenges for the 
:young, single soldier who live in the kusernes most of which were built ~ 
in 1937 and 1939, now find themselves located in the heart of the city. 
vVnel'e my division headquarters is, I have five separate lmsernes m 
which we have troops stationed in the heart of the city of about 120,-
000. There are few options for them in the way of facilities. Unlike 
<lur sister service, with an airbase that has a fence surroundin~ it 
where you can have one facility to take care of all of the soldiers, tnen 
I'm challenged with the limited funds to try to provide some kind of 
athletic options available for those soldiers. To date, I have one 
lighted athletic field in that area. Another area, of course, is peer 
pressure. 

The peer pressure comes in many ways. One, I think a young 
soldier is reluctant to admit that he has not experimented with drugs, 
because it is popular to say that you have, and. how much that in
fluences the responses that your committee finds in talking with the 
young soldier, I do not know. I know that there is a propensity for a 
lot of people to tell you what they think you want to hear as opposed 
~to what you really want to derive at the facts. Like in some of the 
,:"young soldiers in groups, in their comments to me and to my com
manders of how many are involved in drugs, similar to being a young 
18-year-olcl myself in high school, bragging about my sexual prowess, 
I was reluctant to say that I was still a virgin. I sense there is some of 
that in the questionnaires and the responses that you receive from 
young soldiers. The drug dependency? I'Ve do have soldiers that are 
using drugs. Twenty percent of the court-martials in my division for 
,the past year were a result of individuals involved in drugs. I was 
:privIleged.to be, in the audience and heard the.com,ment as to the, delay 
an processmg tImes. For general court-martIals m the 3d Infantry " 
Division, we processed them between 50 and 60 days, and that usually 
involves people who are peddling the hard drugs in the case of drug 

;ubnse. For bad conduct discharges under the special court-m,artial 
\Jj,1.1thority, it's about 45 days. 'j.' 

:!For other special cOID't-martials, which would be in the drug area, 
those who pel'hap,s are abusing it and are caught and 'yould not be 
under the exemptIOn program and wou~d be prosecuted, It ~uns about 
55 days. The thmgs th.at we have d?ne m the area f~om WhICh I serve, 
first and foremost, I think th~t the smgle ~eatest thmg to re\luce t1:b~se 
of druo's is to have a dynamIC, a challengmg, and a dynamIc trammg 
proQTa~n. In my division this has been passed down to the lowest levels 
within the division. I am absolutelv convinced that such training would 
do a lot to limit or more to limit drug abuse than some of the clinical 
approaches. In the urinalysis testing program, it comes on a random 
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basis, and each day, of course, the commander can refer up to three 
individuals. The SUUTCO program which we started in May of 1978, 
I gave you those statistics to begin with. vVe have a very active hen1th 
and welfare inspection program within the division that is executed 
aU the way down throughout the units, and we are fortunate today 
to have one company commander from my division on this panel. 
Of course, we have the clinical evaluation for all of om surgeons and 
medical personnel are tuned to discerning possible drug abuse for 
soldiers who come in for other ailments. The one which I would hit 
hard upon is the recreational sports program which we believe in very 
strongly. We participate not only among the troops themselves but 
also in the German-American sports club. In fact, thme a.re five 
athletic events that we participate in Schweinfurt community with 
the German-American sports club. 

Another area, if you look at these old, run down buildings, and areas 
in which the soldiers live, in the past year I spent over a quarter million 
dollars in rehabbing and improving the club systems within the Wurz
burg community, and that WitS renovation of three clubs, to improve· 
enlisted NCO club atmosphere by putting in carpeting, kitchens,. 
furniture, disco equipment m them. In addition we had one club which. 
was located down in the city, which I suspected, and we reaffirmed 
this, a place that was traffickino' in drugs and I closed that on€! down~ 
One of the highli~hts is, I am ~ways amazed when I heal' the soldiers 
have nothing to Qo. We have international tours and travel offices in 
the Wurzburg city alone and over 2,200 soldiers in the last 3 months. 
have visited at least eight other countries You ask me what we have 
done. There is one tour that goes to Spain for 5 days, includes three· 
meals a day on the beach for $116, and I suggest a soldier can blow 
that much just on a weekend drunk. We try to push that they can, 
participate in these kinds of programs. They can go to Copenhagen. 
for 3 days, for $98, and over 2,200 soldiers in the division participated 
in that-not in the division, that was only the Wurzburg area in the' 
last 3 months 

v-Ve started about 6 months ago a covert drug suppression team 
made up of undercover agents in which I started working in a com
munity at a time, and as 'you know, Mr. Chairman, in use of tmder
cover agents, their discovery comes probably after about 45 days_ 
Once that is done, then I pull them out and move them to another 
community and move them around. These are specially trained in-· 
dividuals where we marry up the MPI along with the CID and we go 
in and take a look. In one of our communities we are now prosecutlllg' 
11 soldiers, in another, 15, as a result of this suppression team. I guess, 
I would conclude that by the actions that we are taking in the division 
is that every soldier who comes into my division, I talk to him per
sonally as a welcoming part of my address, and we look straight on at 
drug abuse. I kind of throw out the challenge to the young soldiers. 
themselves, that perhaps peer pressure from themselves will probably' 
do more to stem the tide of drugs than all the law enforcement we' 
might muster. I regret that I am not completely successful on that 
kind of an approach. Though we are taking steps within our KCO' 
professionalism program and our basic leadership program, the NCO 
academy to alert our first line supervisors and our young NCOs. 
to be concerned and help to identify drug abuse. 
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I guess before I would pass on Jor questions, when I was asked 
perhaps what the committee or Congress could do Jor us I think 
first and foremost, it is important that ,,'e have sufficient fu~dino. ca-
pability t? insure that the cOlJ?bat divisions in Europe ca.n train to 
the level for whIch they are desIgned and know we must do m order to 
meet the challenge and the threat. I am perplexed by tryino. to discern 
the degradation in combat readiness when just in the la~t month I 
bad two tank battalions who fired a very competitive course at Grafen-
'\,~oe~' i~ which 5~ CI'~wS out of 54 in one b~t~alion qualified with 15 
,(hstmgUl~hecl, wh.lCh IS a clamn tough competltlOn. The other battalion, 
5? out of 54 qu.ahfied. I am perplexed when I call an alert on Sunday 

. a(ternoon and m 2 hours 72 percent of the troops are available to go 
fight. So I would suggest that one of the thino's that you can help is 
to ,Pl:ovidre, suffic~enf funding. so we can maintain that high state of 
trammg. lhat WIll stem boredom more than anythino. else. 

I also would suggest that the committee can supp~'t us in the pro
fessional and the clinical help, in the form of counseling and having' 
true professionals involved. I guess lastly, sir, there has to be some 
l'ecognition of the high cost, with the declining dollar within Europe. 

We made a lot of sacrifIces over here, they are living in a different 
-environment, but I think on the bottom line, we do have a lot of clecli
'cated soldiers, and I don't propose that as a major general commanding 
:a division that I hope to know the real answer, ~but we work damn 
hard at trying to ascertain what the soldiers' views are toward soldier
ing in Europe. 

We are ready for your qnestions, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, General. We will go through all the 

panel members. Any statements they would like to make, it would be 
fine. If you don't have any statements, that's fine too, but before we 
begin the questions, I think it's best if we go through the panel. 

Colonel SUNELL. I don't have any statement to make. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. Colonel Vanclerploog? 
Colonel VANDERPLOOG. I would like to comment a moment, Mr. 

Chairman, and pick up on a point that the general introduced about 
being able to perform our mission. I command a battalion, transport 
battalion, 8th Infantry Division. Our wartime mission, essentially, 
is to preserve the combat power and operational range of that division 
in battle by feeding it, fueling its weapons system, equipping it, ... 
transporting the supplies, and servicing its soldiers. I have a luxury 
as battalion commander because my garrison support mission on a 
recurring basis, 365 days a year, patterns exactly what I am to do in 
combat. I have 379 soldiers, including myself, and they are dedicated 
to that mission. To give you an idea, 16.4 percent of my soldiers are 
females. How do I look on a racial composite? Fifty-foul' percent are 
white, 36 percent are black, 9 percent Hispanic, 1 percent native 
American. Seventy-one percent of those soldiers live in my dorms, 29 
live off post, 16 percent Government quarters, and 13 percent on the 
economy. What does my average soldier look like in that battalion? 
Well, my average male soldier fl'om El to E5, his age is about 21 to 
23 years old, he has a GT score of 98.1, 59.4 percent of them are high 
school graduates, 23.7 percent, GED equivalent, 12 years, and another 
28 percent of my males have some college. 30.4 percent of those soldiers 
are married, and they have been in my battalion about 13 months. 
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My female soldiers of the same gracle are compatible, a little hi~her 
particularly because of the entry requirements for the female sold1ers, 
and I won't belabor the point. 

'rhat's the average E1 to E5 bracket, whom we must depend 
on to do the job we have. Well, do I have a problem in my battalion? 
Certainly, I think it has been said time and time again, we are aware 
of it. We are doing something about it. But the real gut question, Mr. 
Chairman, is can our soldiers perform their mission? I would like to 
take tlus opportunity to offer some evidence, several factors. First, 
my battalion stood in the annual general inspection, the 3d through 
the 5th of October this year. Officers, senior NOO's, don't pass these 
type inspections, soldiers pass the inspection. I was very pleased. 
For 10 months that I have commanded the battalion, my soldiers 
have worked. They have passed every major area-training, operations 
intelligence, supply, logistic, personnel management, maintenance, 
the whole spectrum. There were 96 commendable ratings afforded my 
soldiers, the lugbest maintenance inspection in the 1ast year in the 
division. Of 310 graded areas, 11 were in the reel. You don't do that 
by peeking, Mr. Chairman, I would submit, ami I would also suggest 
that's indicative of hard work over extended periods of time. To 
support that in the fiscal year 1978, what have my soldiers done? 
Can they do their job? Well, I submit, yes, ancllet me offer as evidence, 
in fisca.l year 1978, my motor transport company, in direct support 
of the 8th Infantry Division, drove 1,038,000-plus miles, with six 
reportable accidents. That's an accident of over $250 cost of damage. 
In addition to that, my soldiers in my supply company, they serviced 
bett~r than 6,500 soldiers in a troop issue subsistence activity. They 
reCeIve, store, and issue food, gross sales of $3,872,000. My property 
warehouses, we received, stored, and issuecl in excess of $15,000,000 of 
property, to include the accountability of that proprety, by soldiers 
of the grade we just talked about. ' 

We delivered 778 2;Y2-ton truckloads of l)1'operty to OUl' customer 
units throughout the division area. We servlceclll,OOO soldiers in our 
central issue facility, where our soldiers receive their equipment 
when they join our division. Petroleum, we issue better tban 2 million 
gallons of fuel to our divisional customers .. My truck comptmy, in 
tum, moved 1,945,000 gallons in our 5,000-goJlon tankers, 650,000 
of that in the field and environment in support of tbe division's 
training exercises. Looking briefly to those areas, I would offer to 
you, and I think I can look you straight in the eye in good conscience 
and suggest, yes we bave a problem, yes, I know what It is, and we are 
doing our best to improve our situation, but I can also state to you that 
I am sincerely cOllvinced my unit is prepared to do its mission. 

J\t[1'. ENGLISH. rrhank you very much. Captain Davis, do you have a 
stat.ement? 

Captain DAVIS. Sir, I have no statement, but what I woulcllike to 
say is, that I am a combat company commander in the 3d Infantry 
Division and, particularly, the 1st ofbbe 7th Infantry. It is my thinl 
command, and I have had a command in Vietnam, the States, and also 
in Europe. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. I would like to lead off the 
.qnestioning by simply asking of you your various functions in tbe 
.chn,in of command. Each month, what percentu,ge of the time do you 
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spend dealing with drug 01' dru€>,-relatecl problems? I am talking all 
the way from legal processing tIme to detection time, to classroom 
time, to just general planning time, and trying to combat this problem. 

General TICE. As 'a general court-martial convening authority for a 
greater scope than just my division, approximately 25,000 soldiers fall 
v,rithin my aI'ea that I am responsible for and in that regard I spend 
about 6 hours a week on court-martial matters as the convening 
authority. I would say that probably 2 hours a week would be devoted 
to my review of those involving cLTUg implications, as the division 
commander. I also spend an hour a week talking with a]] replace
ments, so a portion of that is involved with drugs. I spend at least 2 
to 3 days a week in the field with the troops, and a considerable 
portion of that time is dealt in communicatino' with the solcliers. I 
fully recognize that in a subordinate-senior relationship, you don't 
alwu.ys get the answers that are the truth, but perhaps what the 
general wants to hear, and that's the difficult thing to sort out, but 
that is a Tough estimate, I would say. 

:Mr. ENGLISH. Percentagewise, what would you say thH,t would 
run into? 

General TreE. But, Mr. Ohairman, when I tallr about my energy 
exerted toward the total people programs, you know, it would 
probably-in the social kind of responsibility that you have--

Mr. ENGLISH. I am just talking about your total job. All the way 
through. All the things that you have to do, the whole spectrum. What 
percentage of the time is eaten up either directly or indirectly dealing 
with ch'ugs? 

General TrcE. I would say probably 5 percent of the time. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Five percent? OK. Oolonel Sunell? 
Oolonel SUNELL. Well, I command a cavalry regiment, and I have 

approximately 9,000 soldiers and dependents and 385 kilometers of 
border for which they are responsible. That takes up the absolute 
bulk of my time. I would say 2 percent or less. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Two percent 01' less? Colonel Vanderploog? 
Oolonel V ANDEHPLOOG. :My battalion, all aspects, and in response 

to your question, approximately 10 to 15 percent of my time. 
Mr. ENGI,ISH. Ten to fifteen! Oaptain Davis? 
Oaptain DAVIS. Mr. Ohairman, 5 percent of my time. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How much? 
Oaptain DAVIS. Five percent. 
Mr, ENGLISH. Obviously, the point I am trying to make is all up 

and down the chain of command, there is consiclerable effect being 
exerted in this area and a considerable amount of resources being ~ 
used. Obviously, there is a considerable amount of money. We [1re 
talking about urin[11ysis tests, detection, whatever, and one of the 
questions I would like to ask of you is, the point has been made, and 
I think that it is a valid one, the evidence th!1t we have seen that I 
think would agree to the member that you probably can do your job. 
You C!1n accomplish your mission. We didn't see any question of that. 
The question, I think comes down to is a mat.ter of clegrees. If you had 
these !1c1ditional resources, if you hac! this addition'al time, if your 
troops were not using, l'ecl'eationally or whu,tever degree they do use 
it, how much better "rould our people be? How much'more t.ime could 
be spent on training? How much more resources could go into these 
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areas of improving the quality of life of soldiers here? What impact 
do you think tha!; that would have? 

General TWill. I would hate to put that in a percentage kind of 
category, but you hit UpOD the thing that my y01.mg company com
manders ten me when I talk to them about drug abuse, and with 
reference to combat readiness, it is that diversion of their energy to 
administer and follow up the drug and alcohol abuse program that 
could be devoted to training arret some of those other things in a 
supervisory way. 

rver. ENGLISH. In your opinion, does it have u, significant impact on 
the degree we are tfllking about? 

General TreE. I would say that they spent 5 to 10 percent of their 
time in energies in that area. Certainly, it would impact upon it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you. Oolonel Sunell? 
." COJ.ONEL SUNELL. Well, I think that the problem with my com-

manders is not how much time they actually spend on drug related 
problems, but the fact is, when you have it drug related problem, 
you spend a great portion of YOl~r tinle trying to solve that, and 
consequently you don't have the tlIUe to spend on the gooel soldiers. 
The soldier that has u, very serious drug problem takes a lot of time, 
and you spend a lot of time on that individual which you probably 
should be spending with the soldiers that don't have that kind of 
problem. That's where it really eats up the time. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Colonel Vanderploog? 
Colonel VANDERPLOOG. Yes, sir, :NIl'. Chairman, I would echo the 

sentiments of those spoken before me. In my case, my time is u, little 
higher. We hu,ve been working hard in this u,rea. By so doing, I have 
been doing things in some cases thu,t I would e:x-pect my unit com
rou,nders to do more frequently. My decision, though, hu,s been to take 
some of that burden off their backs to get on about the business of 
training aml preparing our soldiers to do the job. ~y splitting t,he 
workload, obVIously we can devote the resources to thmgs we neeel to 
do more of, that would show measurable improvements. 

:Mr. ENGLISH. Captain Davis? 
Captain DAVIS. Sir, when I talk about 5 percent, it might seem 

low to the other company commanders, but I have been there 17 
months. After you get the patterns established, and the identification 

... process going, the process of rehu,bilitating the guy cu,n come not 
only in an office commander-to-EIVI environment but u,]so in the out
side on the track, so that 5 percent is a large amount of your time to 
get that guy to open up. What I am saying is that ma,ybe if the 

4( atmosphere is open maybe we can talk instead of wasting a lot of 
time by going u,bout different directions to get that man to communi
cate direct to the point where we are frank about it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I believe my time has expired, CongTessman Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thu,nk you, Mr. Chairilla,n. Colonel, approximately 

how much of your time is spent on maintenance of equipment in 
your company? 

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. IvIy company sir, my batta.lion? 
Mr. GIL);IAN. Your battalion. 
Colonel VANDERPLOOG. My clil'ect time, pl'obttbly about 20 to 25 

percent, because the backbone of my business is motor transportation, 

42-192-70~1 
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and I do that through a hierarchy where I have a maintenance warrant 
officer that actually manages and makes these programs. 

Mr. GILMAN. I see you spend about 15 percent of your time on 
narcotic problems. What do you translate that into hours pel' week, 
approximately? 

Colonel V ANDERPLOOG. Well, thinking in terms of the hours in the 
clay are not-the point in hand will probably translate to about a day. 

Mr. GILMAN. About a clay a week. Can you tell us how you spend 
that clay a week? 

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. Well, equivalent, if you will. I'm not think
ing in terms of sayan 8-hour clay. 

).11'. GILMAN. How would you spend that time? Can you tell us 
how you break that up for nttl'cotic problems? 

Colonel V ANDERl'LOOG. All right, the biggest point I've been work
ing on, in a related problem, I've been going after what is causing the 
nnt'cotic problem in my soldiers. I've put a good deal of time into tha,t. 

:Mr. GILMAN. What are you doing in that direction? 
Colonel VANDERPLOOG. In what I've taken a look at, and if you 

will indulge with me, please, I would like to adell'ess that. A problem 
has been-I don't know what's turning my soldiers that way, but the 
problem is there. You've found it, we've fOlmd it. In a supply-type 
organization, some would say "Well, that's where it is more prev
alent," or, "where you will find more of it." Why? Well, suriport 
soldier is not a soldier that has a peak period of training and comes 
back to his home area, refits, and goes again. It's a daily Inission. It 
goes 6 to 7 days a week. Why do we get involved'? So we have lookecl 
at that very very closely. We put a lot of time looking into it to find 
out the causes. I've looked hard and come up with the absence of 
knowledge very truthfully. We 've looked in respect to drugs and in 
respect to his job. Again, training related. We've got to improve in 
this area to improve that professionalism. 

Mr. GILMAN. Colonel, what I would ]ike you to address yourself 
to is, I'm curious how you spend this time. Can you tell us directly 
how that 8 hoUl's is spent each week on narcotic problems? 

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. Yes sir, I'd like to breo,k that up. We've 
done a lot in this area deterInining the causes. I have been having 
meetings with my commanders, my first sergeants--

Mr. GIL:t\IAN. How often do you have meetings with your sergeants 
on narcotics? 

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. Among other subjects, weekly we have the 
first sergeants in. 

Mr. GILiHAN. You have weekly meetings on narcotics? 
Colonel V ANDERPLOOG. That is the topic of discussion, yes sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Pardon? 
Colonel V ANDERPLOOG. As a topic of discussion, yes sir, it's not 

solely focused at that. 
lVIr. GIL:t\IAN. Are all the sergeants included in that weekly meeting? 
Colonel VANDERPLOOG. First sergeants, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. How else do you spend that time? 
Colonel V ANDERl'LOOG. I spend the time by going out interviewing 

soldiers, where we have identified problems that come up in the work
place. I've made a significant effort to get out to find out the causes, 
where they are reportedly showing up in certain areas, predominantly 

... 
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related to work hours. I spend the time in the investigative portion. 
I did a great deal of time substantiating cases to find out if, in fact t 
they are supportable. I spend time going through the barracks. I 
:spend time visiting the barracks after hours. 

Mr. GILMAN. How frequently do you go into the barracks after 
nours? 

Colonel V ANDERPLOOG. A minimum of three times a week, sir. My 
,commanders and first sergeants do it daily. 

Mr. GILMAN. When you go into the barracks after hours, how do 
you spend your time there? 

Colonel V ANDERPLOOG. I walk around and talk to my soldiers, sir. 
IvIr. GILMAN. Can you tell us any additional activities that you do? 
Colonel VANDERPLOOG. Yes sir, I'm tied up with them with court-

maTtial activity. At times, appeal' as a witness or as a character wit
ness, or article 32 investigations ongoing for soldiers pending a courL-
martial action. . 

Mr. GUJiVIAN. One of the problems that we found is that there has 
been it recommendation, I think Genera1 Brookshire mentioned, about 
command presence must always be felt in the barracks, and :Major 
General 'rice said today, "I think that the best pressure is peer pres
sure amongst the men." We find too little training and attention being 
devoted to the problem by the seTgeants who are closest to the men. 
You talked about a meeting with your fiTst sergeants. What about 
time spent with your other sergeants? Is it filtering down to them? 
What are they doing about the drug problem? ATe they talking to the 
men about it? Is that message getting home to the men thTough the 
serO'eant who they come in cOlltact "'ith? We found that in spot check
ing'~ it's not the situation. :Maybe it's different in your unit. Can you 
tell us a little bit about that? 

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. I don't believe it is, sir, to a degree. Let me 
explain. I don't have all the sergeants every week. I have my command 
sergeant majors and the first sergeants. vYe talk in the areas of concern. 
Passing down, "'hen you look at who is the first line supervisor. In my 
unit, it's going to be a young E5 or .a staff sergeant] E6. Looking at 
that on a profile, we don't have matul'lty that at one tlme we may have 
had in those ranks as far as hardcore years of experience. They are 
young, they are cup able, but they need seasoning, and time in the,sll
pervisory position. Is it effective? Well, it is and it isn't. v'iT e can do 
better in this area. vVe must do better because, in my humble opinion, 
the first-line supervisor holds the best key to drug detection that we 
have available to us, bar none. 

Mr. GILMAN. All of the fancy planning and all the talk about doing 
these things, how could it mean a darn thing if it's not trickling down 
to the men in the barracks, through someone with responsibility in the 
barracks, and if it's not getting through to the sergeant that comes into 
contact with the men, then you've got a weak link, it seems to me, and 
I would hope that maybe you cOllld find a better way of addressing 
yourself to that problem. I'm afraid my time is running. You may want 
to respond. 

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. I did not mean to convey that it is not, but 
there are degrees of effectiveness. I have some young sergeants that are 

:super, they are involved, they're concerned. That's key. '1'he soldier has 
to believe him and have involvement. We have noncommissioned 
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,officer professionalism progrn,ms. They're actively addressing subjects 
such as how can that first-line supervisor truly become involved and 
concerned with soldiers? It's when those channels open up--

Mr. GILMAN. Colonel, is there any training program for that ser
geant? Is there a training program for him to relate the drug message 
through to the line? Now the top command tells us it is very limited. 
Maybe you are doing a better job. Is there--

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. I'm not meaning to suggest that I'm doing 
better, but it's part of our noncommissioned officer professionalism 
programs, which you will find in all battalions. . 

Mr. GILMAN. How much of that progrn,m IS devoted to drug 
training? 

Colonel VANDERPLOOG. Well, it brings in all current subjects-
Mr. GILiVIAN. How much of it is devoted to drugs? 
Oolonel V ANDERPI,OOG. Well, of recent, I wouldn't want to be quoted 

off the top, but I would say there hilS been at least one session a month 
dealing with drugs or drug related type--

]\1[1'. GIIJMAN. For all of your sergeanb:;? 
Oolonel VANDERPLOOG. In their respective companies. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? . 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Colonel, and Major 

General Tice, I'm interestecl in a number of things that were said here. 
Colonel, before we leave this question that has been raised by my 
colleague, I'm wondering-we were told by a number of O'roups, that 
asfar as sergeants are concerned, they perhaps nre some of those who are 
exerting the most pressure on men to use drugs. We asked the question 
of a number of these men if they knew of NOO's who were using the 
drugs and many hanch:; were raised. We asked others if they knew of 
NCO's who were selling hash, in particular, ilnd hands were raised. 
Now I'm wondering-talk about fL wen1\: link in a, chain, thfLt, to me, is 
the weakest of all. Have you looked into thn,t problem? 

Oolonel VANDERPLOOG. Yes, ma'am, we have. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. What have your findings been? 
Colonel VANDERPLOOG. I call spenk fOl: my battalion. We have found 

some evidence of lower grade, noncommissioned officers, that have 
participated in some cases in the use of a narcotic substance. I guess 
it's a matter of record, ,ye did in fact court-martial a young sergeant 
here in the last month and a half. Those problems exist. Like I say, 
that is where our effort is being focused now trying to get to the bottom 
of this, and. the only way we can do that is to keep working to develop 
their capabilities, to expand their knowledge and to weed out the ones 
that do not conform to accepted practices: There is no cure, right off 
the top, that you can identify the sergeant or supervisor that may be 
involved. 'You have to fen'etit out. 

Mrs. COLLINS. I'm sure that's true, but you talk about the magnitude 
of the problem. I think that the magnitude might be much larger than 
any of us are thinking if we h ave these types of things going on. I even 
heard from the same group, this particular group that I have reference 
to, that-and I saw here in the pnper that the MP's are often the ones 
who find these narcotics on these people, or use of it, and even the MP's 
are sellinO' the stuff, so it is a magnitude which I find mindblowing, 
literally. Major General Tice, I'm looking in your '''Titten statement 
at your three points here, your third point of action that you have 
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taken to prevent drug abuse, and I was particularly interested in your 
sports and recreation program, because I guess you're trying to get 
more of these kinds of programs here. That's what your implication is. 

Major General TICE. Yes, ma'am, r perceive that the closest link to 
developing the kind of teamwork that is neceSSltry to survive in battle, 
starts wit.h sports. It has the close;;t correlation. 

Mrs. COLLINS. How effective have you been in getting more of this 
here? 

Major General TICE. We have, in the last year, had an increase in 
a ma~nitude way. For example, the German-American Club in 
Schwelnfurt, which just started 7 years ago, in which we became full
fledged members of that German activity and we participated in five 
sports activities. ",Ve htwe a very active company level competition 
in five maj or sports. 

Mrs. COLLINS. How many of your men participated in the sports and 
recreation proo'!'ams? 

Major Gene~'al TroE. One hundred percent on the training schedule, 
during the training day. 

1'111,. COLLINS. And what about just in ofl'-training time? 
Major General TICE. In off-training, I would say that the facilities 

we have, you will commonly find that every gymnasium is full, the 
bowling alleys are full. That would probably accommodate about 
25-30 percent of our command on weekends. 

Mrs. COLLINS. OK, now uncleI' your point J in the same listing there, 
you talk about the chain of command, we talk about another step 
for it is to educate the chain of command, and more importantly, the 
individual soldier in drug programs are not punitive. Now this is a 
point I wanted to bring out. I c1on't know if you are a,ware of it or not, 
but we understood from other groups that many times a soldier is 
asked to go take a urinalysis test ar " ~)tmitive measure, whether 
that soldier has done anything or not. ,;'t ,is is something I certainly 
hope somebody is looking at, because if this is the case, it makes your 
whole program fall flat on its face. It makes a joke of the whole 
thing. 

Major Geneml TICE. Yes, ma'am, I would not suggest that they are 
not without human error in the chain of command in any organiza
tion in my division, but I would hope that that would surface ~so you 
could identify those individuals who are violating the oath or the 
execution of' their office. I don't think that you can legislate as a 
commander to prevent such action from taking place on a random 
basis. What I do, I refuse to accept generalities from anybody. When 
somebody tells me that everybody is doing it, then I say, "Step 

'" forward, raise your right hand, give me the name, date, the circum
stances, and I will prosecute." But what happens is that mostly 
a lot of emotion is involved here. I talked to a young soldier just last 
week in an armored tank battalion, a company with 92 soldiers, and 
I said, "How many people are abusing drugs?" He said, I 'Hell, sir, 
50 percent." I say, "Good, now who are those 50 percent in your 
company?" He says, IIWeIl, there is about 8 or 10 soldiers." N[ath
,ematically, he has a problem. 

:Mrs. COLLINS. Well, I certainly agree with that. Now, let me get to 
,one other point that you mis,ed, too, Major General Tice, and that was 
that the soldiers say that they have nothing to do. No,v we certainly 
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heard a great deal of that. Then everybody that we seemed to talk to 
said, "Gosh, this is a wonderful place to be, soldiers can take a tour 
of Spain for $116, or they can go t.o Copenhagen," all of this kind of' 
stufl'. Is that realistic? It seems to me if you have the _young E-l 
coming in off of the slum street, a.s one might find in Ohicago, he' 
coulchi't be less interested in going to Spa.in then anybody I ca,n think 
of. It's just not relative to his ,,;u.y of thinking. He has no fra,me of 
reference. He couldn't care a,bout Spain. Most of them have come in 
here for one of two reasons. A major reason, I submit, is because they 
can't find any jobs out in the streets. They don't ha,ve the education, 
they are hare1 to employ for a whole lot of other reasons, and talk to· 
this guy about going to Spain, \yhen he sees no interest in it at all, is· 
just unreal, quIte frankly. In ta,lking to the same bunch of kids, I 
asked, "Well, what did you come in here for?" and a number of them 
said, "We wanted to get an educa,tion of some kind. They put. us in 
an educational program, we start going to school and then they ship 
us off to play some kind of war gamest and these are their words, 
"We come back a,gain and we don't have time to make up, we lose OUI"' 
money that we had to put in for tuition, or whatever the thing is, and 
it's just not fulfilling the promise tha.t we had." I think-ami it's not 
my job here to give my own view-but I think that if you could con-
centrate more on something t,hat the young men claim that they want 
to do and are interested ill, then you wOll1d get a lot better response 
than telling them something about taking a' tour to Spain, or going 
skiing when they have never been on a i)ail' of skis in their 1h-es. I 
think you should try something much more relevant. 

:Major General TICE. I'm sorry, madam, that you woultl zero in on 
that, but that's only two element.s, and I know that for black soldiers, 
skiing doesn't appeal to them, and I perhaps know that going to Spain 
cloes not appeal to them, so we have--
~rs. COLLINS. Are you doing .anythi~g to specifically appeal to those 

solchers, the young black solcher, beSIdes basketball'? We aU know 
about the basketball. 

Major General 'rICE. I understand that, anel I fully comprehend 
that. You must understand that I have 40 perc(lnt or my comma,ncl 
as minority, and to not be concerned about the desires of each would 
be H. breach of my contract with the U.S. Army, and I work very 
hard in that area. 

:Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jemette? 
Mr. JENRETTE. Thank you. Captain Davis, if you refer to third

country nationals, that is, other than German citizens, and as you 
know, in Berlin, West Berlin is the sixth largest Turkish city in the It 

wo1"1el. 
Captain DAVIS. But Turkey is a friend. 
NIl'. JENRETTE. It's a friend, but if there is money to be made on 

trfl.fficking in drugs, I'm sme that the nationality is no discriminator. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
11[r .. EVANS. General Tice, first I would like to commend you on 

that part of your statement in which yon pointed out the effectlVeness 
of the tank units, I believe. I found m talking to a number of troops 
that while they were performing very well and their machines were 
performing very well, that they were stilJ griping about being able to 
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get supplies. So, I don't know whl1t part of this problem that we hear 
is whl1t the troop perceives I1nd whl1t part of it is what the troop is. 
Now I wl1nted to make thl1t clear. I wl1nted to ask Colonel Vander
ploog some questions. First, would it be of any assistance at all, in 
your opinion, that once you've identified a drug user or pusher that 
that person can be removed from the unit immediately? . 

Colond VANDERPLOOG. Yes, sir; it would, pl1rticularly when we get 
to the advl1nced stages. I had an experience in the last year where 
two soldiers that were ultimately separated through medicI11 channels 
were pending court-martials. The interim was sInce thel'e was host 
nation involvement in apprehension I1nd a number of othel' legal 
factors, the soldier was no till'eat to flight, in fant he wanted to stay 
in the l11'ea, he had no desire to leave, was in fact addicted, had a 
dependency coele. When thn,t individual is no longer in the unit, with 
the exception possibly of periods while he was pending his trial where 
he di.d attend a detoxification program itt a medical fanility, it's a bad 
impact on my soldiers. When we can move that individual out of the 
arelt, it obviously helps improve out' environment. 

Mr. EVANS. Colonel, if I might, we had quite a conversation em'lier, 
and I might say that I was ~vel'Y impressed with your unit, and I 
thought they went about their job very well and they seem to be 
performing very well, but even recognizing that you have your unit 
doing its job and propl1red to do its Job, we discussed some figures on 
drug abuse, which I would like for you to repeat to tbe committee, if 
you will, sir, all kinds of drug use. 

Colonel V ANDERPLOOG. Sir, a,t that time when you and I did discuss 
the subject, the Jigures I quoted, based on my 10 months in command 
and observation and those reported up tlU'ough my chain of command 
to include firstline supel'visors, I believe we came to a conclusion that 
I had appl'o~:imately 25 percent, high side of 30 percent of my soldiers 
that wore not 01' had not been involved with dl'llO' usao·e. We then 
discussed a bracket of soldiers that we in the battalion l~ve come to 
identify as the e::\.":pel'imenters. We said that bracket was about 35 to 
40 percent of my soldiers. The way we define thn.t, they tried a hard 
drug or soft drug at least once in their lifetime, by and large is not a 
group that represents a significant problem to operationall'eadiness 01' 

e£I'ectiveness, and at the high side, transitions into a cell that ,,'e call 
the P and P users, or paydn,y and party users, where wo find the 
recreational use in peel' pressure. From that gronp, we defined a 
group of 30 to 40 percent of the soldiers that are recurring marihuana 
or hash users. Again, not an exacting definition of usage, but we 
believe this group would use it at least once a month, up to a 1're
quency of possibly two times a week. We then went into an identifi
cational group of recurring hard drug users. And again, at, least once 
a month to two times per week. In our battalion, this narrows to 
about 3 to 5 percent of my soldiers. Lastly, we discussed the habitual
in out choice of words-hard 01' soft drug users. In this group, at 
least once a week up to including daily or multiple usage in a given 
clay. We believe in the hard dl'ugs,.this percentage stands about 1 to 
3 percent, and soft drugs approxlIDateiy 2 to 4 percent. The low 
side of those numbers do basically cover my battalion, with a couple 
of percentage points that are not defined. I believe it is accurately 
reflected in my organization. It does not necessarily reflect other 
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units, and a~ain, we have a lu~nry, I have a rather small battalion, 
379 soldiers, lllcluding myself. Out of that, 28 percent of those soldiers 
are in the grade of E5 and up to include myself, a lieutenant colonel. 
For every three soldiers that we have that are E-l to E-4, we do 
have an E-5 or bet.te.r on. the ground right now. Our collective assess
ment does provide the breakup that I hav~ given you. 

1\1[1'. EVANS. In one way or another, you stated that 15 percent of 
your time is involved. 

Colonel V ANDERPLOOG. At the current time, based on facts that we 
lmow and what we are trying to accomplish, yes, sir. 

Mr. EVANS. Thank you, sir. . 
i\i(r. ENGIJISH. I want to thank you gentlemen very much. You 

have been very helpful and we deeply !1ppreciate your testimony. The 
committee now will break for an hour recess and we will be back 
here then at 1 :30. Thank you very much. 

[The committee recessed at 12 :30 p.m., and was called to order again 
at 1 :30 p.m.1 

AFTERNOON SESSION 

Mr. ENGLISH. The chief of staff will call the next witnesses. 
Mr. J..IAWRENCE. The committee calls Captain Bames, Staff Ser

geant Brooks, Specialist Five Shouse, and Specialist Four Sellers. 
Mr. ENGLISH. We have a change. We will go with the law enforce

ment panel fu'st, since the rest of the witnesses are not here. 
Nil'. LAWRENCE. The committee calls Brigadier General Kanamine, 

Major Mason, and Mr. Thomas Cash. 
[Brigadier General Kanamine, Major Mason, and Mr. Cash were 

sworn.] 
i\i(r. ENGLISH. General, if you would proceed with your statement. 

As we said earlier, if you could summarize it to be brief, it would be 
most helpfuL If you have a prepared written statement, we will be 
happy to include it in the record. 

TESTIMONY OF BRIG. GEN. THEODORE S. KANAMINE, PROVOST 
MARSHAL, HEADQUARTERS, U.S. ARI\iY, EUROPE, AND 7TH 
ARMY; ACCOMPANIED BY MAJOR l\rASON, AND SPECIAL AGENT 
THOMAS CASH, DRUG ENFORCEMENT ADMINISTRATION 

General KANAMINE. Sir, for the past 8 days, we in the law enforce
ment family have provided you and members of your committee Ivith 
information regarcling ch'ug availability in the Federal Republic of Ger
many, and our coordinated methods of suppression and interdiction. 
We have discussed the general availability of ch'ugs, types of drugs 
being trafficked, the routes by which drugs reach the FRO and Berlin, 
the nature and the method of operation of traffic routes and the rela
tive insiO'nificance of military traffic route involvement. We have also 
discussed our drug suppression activities, past and present, and on
goin~ initiatives which would enhance our future efforts. The appre
henSIOn and seizures statistics presented to your committee vivicUy il
lustrate the existing and the potential threat of our service members 
and the intensity of our enforcement efforts. 

Las,tly, I C!lllllot over-emp4asize the excellent relation and the mu
tualsupporfwe'enjoy ~with liostr,Iiation!;l, and. other .U.S.law enforce-

'" 
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ment officials at all levels of government. Mr. Cash our DEA repre
sentative from Bonn would like to make a statement and after he is 
done, sir, MI'. Cash, Major Mason, and myself would be available for 
questions. 

[General Kanamitte's prepiu'ed statement' appears on p. 177.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. Mr. Oash? 
Mr. OASH. Chairman English, ladies and gentlemen of the delega

tion, I allpreciate this opportlmity to appeal' this afternoon before the 
House Select Committee on Narcotic Abuse and Oontrol. We discusse(t 
the role of the Drug Enforcement Administration in respect to the' 
problem of drug abuse in the military. I believe the committee has a 
copy of my statement for the record. I would like to point out at this. 
time, if I might, that there are a couEle of changes that have occurrecJi 
since the writing of that statement. Particularly on page 5, wherein I 
report that to date, 140 kilogmms of heroin was seized in the Federal 
Republic of Germany. Actually, that figure is 172.5 kilos as of this. 
date. On page 12 there is a typo which relates to overdose deaths in 
the city of Berlin. The figure given on page 12 is 62 and actually the
figure is 52. I would like to take in a little summation, :Mr. Chairman, 
of 'what DEA's role is here and establish somewhat our position. DEA 
agents have, as their responsibility, the following objectives: The· 
cooperation and exchange of drug intelligence with appropriate host 
country law enforcement officials; to assist in the continual develop
ment of a host country drug law enforcement capability; to develop 
within the U.S. mission appropriate resource requiremen ts for host 
country drug law enforcement organizations, with these requirements 
being keyed to the ultimate goal of reducing the availability of illicit 
drugs on the U.S. market, and to develop within the U.S. missions 
specific short-term and long-term bilateral drug intelligence programs 
that will accrue the benefit of both the host country and the United 
States. 

I believe that through your visits to Berlin and other cities of the 
Federal Republic, it has become very obvious to you that heroin 
availability is certainly a factor here in the Federal Republic. I think 
that if ,ve can realize that total heroin seizures in 1968 in the Federal 
Republic amcunted to 1.825 milligrams, and if we realize tlutt from 
1969 through 1972, heroin seizures in Germany amounted to a total 
of 6.7 kilograms, and we see to date 172.5 kilograms have been seized 
in the Federal Republic, it is painfully obvious--

Mr. ENGIJISH. Mr. Cash, can I interrupt you right here? Would 
that be attributed to better law enforcement or more heroin in your 
opinion? 

Mr. CASH. In my opinion, Mr. Chairman, seizures are more indica
tive of what is available as opposed to law enforcement successes. 
Certainly in those individual cases, in those seizures, there were initia
tive, aggressiveness, and some pretty good investigations on the part 
of our German police colleagues. At the same time, I think it would be' 
more clearly an indication of availability because of the law enforce
ment effectiveness. I think in the second quarter of 1977, as you have 
heard from numerous witnesses who preceded me to this podium, a 
change was noted by the Federal RepUblic of Germany as it was. 
becoming clear that heroin from the Neal' and Middle East was readily 
available. In fact, in that quarter, police reported that 77 percent of 
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the heroin seized was coming in to Germany from the Middle East, 
being carried primarily by Turkish nationa,lE, I think that in addition 
to heroin; the other problem that you have heard about during your 
hearings, was hashish, the hashish traffic. In 1977, there was a total 
of 9 tons of hashish seized in the Federal Republic. 

There is no primary city involved in this type of traffic. Germany 
does not seem to have the New York or Ohicago or so-called recoo'nizecl 
problem areas. Three major seizures occurred in, for instance, Bonn, 
Bad Godesberg, Mainz, and the northern German port of Emden, 
when 1.3 tons, 2.3 tons, and 2.8 tons of hashish respectively were 
seized. So, I think that this gives you some example that heroin and 
hashish seem to be the two most readily available drugs from your 
interviews and from your studies, certainly those were the two drugs 
that have been the most frequently addressed by this committee, and 
we believe that other ill'ugs, of course, are available-I think you heard 
earlier about marihuana, but as was said previously, there is a smaIl 
amount involved. We are talking about maybe 100 kilos on an annual 
basis, primarily coming from Africa and brought in smaIl quantitieG 
by students. The work of DEA with the military, we feel, has been 
extremely successful. All DEA agencies in Germany have provided 
regular information to the military on narcotic traffickers, smuggling 
methods, and intelligence-related trends, and we believe that we have 
actively assisted in military enforcement efforts, and we enjoy a 
very close working relationship at all levels throughout the FRG. 
That's a general overview, and there are a few more details relat.ive to 
overdoses, and so forth, which appear in the statement and in the 
interest of time, it probably would be better to continue :from i;hi8 
point with questions. 

[Mr. Oash's prepared statement appears on p. 182.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. General, you indicated in your testimony that you 

felt that the relations with the German Government here was very 
good. The information we receivecl is somewhat contrary to that. We 
found tuat it varied from state to state, from locality to locality, 
some areas it is very good, other areas it is very questionable. We 
found that a number of people have indicated, to us at least, that they 
believe, in fact, that many of the German political officials in particu
lar, really do not recognize chug abuse as being a major problem to 
their population, that there are many other priorities which come 
before drugs, and that as a result, many of the local law enforcement 
officials are beginning to fear that there seems to be more and more 
usage by the German people. Do you find that to be the case? 

General KANAMINE. Sir, as I testified before on the 12th, we came, 
a couple of years ago, hom a position of almost not even recognizing 
the fact that there was anything in the local communities, to a point 
where today my feeling is, and the feeling of provcst marshals that 
operate at community levels, is that the recognition is there from 
one level on clown into city level and that, as I indicated to you, that 
association seems to be a good one, it needs a lot of nurturing and 
growing, of course, but they come to the point of recognizing that 
drugs are a problem in their communities, in the GeITllan communities, 
and also I think you heard me mention that what this committee 
might be able to do for us is to assist us at the Federal level wherein 
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perhaps they would give as much attention to drug suppression as 
they have in the present times to terrorism.' 

NIl'. ENGLISH. We heard one account at one installation of a recent 
event in which a OlD official had contacted the local police, had in
clicated he had intelligence information relative to a purchase that 
was going to be made at a local park and had requested the assistance 
of the local goverllIllent, and such an individual then was involved 
in this particular situation expecting a backup from the local police, 
who evidently were not there, and the individual found himself all 
alone out there. Is that conect? 

General KANAMINE. Sir, I'm not sure what the situation is you 
refer to. Perhaps somebody clown here knows, but occasiona1ly there 
is a kind of lack. of communication that do g;o on, but I can tell you 
that in the majority of instances, and I Would ~ay 99 percent of the 
tune, that those operationl; are well planned and they do go ·well. 

Mr. ENGLISH. A second similar incident I heard about, which again 
this was in the last few months, another OlD official again found 
himself in a similar position and then suddenly found himself in a 
shoot-out with local drug suppliers, and even eventually ended up 
being arrested himself because of the involvement. Is that correct? 

Major MASON. Mr. Ohairman, if I may acldl'ess that. The apprehen
sion would be a question I would like to get more information on. From 
time to time we do have, a.s we plan operations, we do come across 
situations where a signal is missed, or the German police have not 
gotten into position in time to witness the transaction. Now I know of 
no instances where an individual within the second regency OIn was 
apprehended, if it was a real apprehension. Now we have certain covert 
techniques, and this may have been what you heard about, :Mr. 
Ohairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, it came from OlD officials. If it was one of those 
covert operations, somebody forgot to tell the other agents, because 
they believed it was for real. Mr. Oash, would you care to comment 
on this pro blem? 

Mr. OASH. Sir, I am unfortunately not familiar with all of the details 
of the incident to which you are speaking. I am familiar with generali
ties only, and I don't think I'm very well qualified to comment on it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What about my comment with regard to there being a 
vast difference between communities between states within Germany 
as far as the degree of cooperation and support dealing with drug 
abuse? 

Mr. OASH. Well, sir, I think that what we have here in the Federal 
Republic at the uresent time is a problem that all indicittors show is 
Tapidly risin~, ancl there's not, in my opinion, it correlation of resources 
to keep up with that problem. The German police officers are outstand
ing, they are very hard working and diligent as General Kanamine 
has related. Perhaps it is more of a manpower problem, and the 
manpower problem, as I see it in the Federal Republic, is prioritized 
as we in the United States prioritize our information, to the point 
to where terrorism is their first priority and, as a result, there is 
.emphasis placed on all terrorist programs and quite a bit more sup
port given in the direction of terrorism than there would be in narcotics. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General, in 1977-78, how many officers and how many 
noncommissioned officers have been arrested for either selling hashish 
-or hard drugs? 
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General KANAl\UNE. Sir, I would ha.ve to get those exact .statistics:_ 
and I am pre~ared to do that, but I don't have them rIght here. 
Officers and NCO's, I can tell you it is a, very small amount. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But you have made arrests on officers for selling: 
hashish or hard drugs? 

General KANAl\UNE. I haven't in the MPI side, sir, and the CID' 
experience is-probably Major Mason can answer that. 

~1ajor MASON. Mr. Chairman, we do from time to time, and we have' 
in fact apprehended officers, but to look at a special operation which we' 
conducted not long ago, and which we identified a number of military 
traffickers, I would like to read you--

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, I just wanted to know. My time is very short. I 
just wanted the number of officers and the number of noncommissioned 
officers that have been apprehended in 1977 and 1978. 

General KANAMINE. Mr. Chairman, we would have to get that 
information, we don't have it available. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Is it that common that you wouldn't remember the 
number of officers that have been apprehended? 

General KANAl\IINE. It's not a common thing, sir, but I do not have 
that information. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are there more than 100? 
Major MASON. No, there is less than 100. 
Mr. ENGLISH. More than 50? 
Major MASON. I would say there was less than 50, on officers. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I woulc1like to have that number by our next hearing 

on Wednesday, if we could. We have heard quite a number of allega
tions, particularly of noncommissioned officers selling hashish to the 
men in their units and we have heal'll some indications, of a few, and I 
should stress very few, officers, people who know, but there have been 
officers and there have been noncommissioned officers arrested on 
these offenses. Mr. Gilman? 

Mr. GILl\UN. 'Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I woulcllike to address il, 

question to both General Kanamine and Mr. Cash. Are you flllding 
that the level of cooperation with the type of government of Germany 
that it is a goocllevel, a good working level? Have they been coopera
tive, have they been focusing enough attentioa on the drug problem? 

General KANAMINE. Sir, again we are talking at whatever level, the 
street level and the lawn level, I am satisfiecl~ that at this particular 
time j·.hat they are doing what they can do. Certainly, there is more 
that can be done, and it would be 'helpful if the emphasis came from 
above. However, I can tell you that unequivocally they are together, 
working together on what's occurring right now, and the relationship 
with my people and the CID and the German police is a good one. 

Mr. GIL:\IAN. Mr. Cash? 
Mr. CASH. Well, I think that we have to make some clarifications 

here. I also thinlc that our expanse, the DEA agents here in Germany~ 
would very much mirror what General Kanamine has referred to here. 
But I believe that at the Federal level, and that is our interest at the 
Em bassy in Bonn, 'we are attempting to elevate the interest of the 
Federal Republic on the narcotic problem, on its dangers, and on the 
manpower requirements that I see, looking at Germany as a whole, 
and I think I'm referring here specifically to the level of interest 
given the narcotic problem that exists in our own country. As you 

• 
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know, Mr. Gilman, we have a longstanding experience in this field 
and we feel that we have progressed quite a hit m the last few years. 
We have been ahead of the problem, thanks to our intelligence
gathering overseas. I believe 111'. Bensinger, our administrator in 
February 1978, speaking in Geneva, pointed out at that time that the 
threat of increased Middle Eastern heroin to Europe, and whereas 
-our country has had this high level interest from the White House and 
the Congress, that level of interest does not exist at the present time 
in the Federal Republic. I cannot say that there is a high interest in 
what would be our equivalent Presidential level, but the increasing 
awareness of the problem is certainly bringing forth more attention 
on the part of the German authorities, and we don't feel that there is 
bad cooperation, let me make that perfectly clea.r. Wha.t I do feel is 
that we do have to ha.ve a little bit more a.ttention at the higher po
liticnllevels to subsidize, if TOU will, a.nd support those diligent officers 
that are spending S0 much time on the street now. I think tha.t they 
-could a.nd would welcome the additional personnel. 

Mr. GILMAN. Besides additional personnel, are there any other 
areas that require better assistance at the Federal level? 

Mr. OASH. Well, we would like to see, of course-and perhaps this 
is a little selfish-but we would like to see more coordination bet.ween 
the health treatment rehabilitation and the law enforcement sides of 
the house. As you know, it is an opinion by t.he DEA and the Justice 
Department. t.hat the most effective way to combat this problem is 
on a. two-prong attack through your enforcement interdiction efforts 
and your rehabilitation, anel we in the United States work very close, 
as you know, with all of the health agencies, the Na.tional Institute 
on Drug Abuse, the Department. of Health, Education, and Welfare, 
and the Food and Drug Administration, constantly working back 
and forth to give both sides a feel for what actually may be the next 
potential problem, and we would like to sell that idea here in the 
Federal RepUblic and we are certainly tryin({ to do that throu~l the 
embassy in Bonn, our Amba.ssaclor, and the otner Government omcia.ls 
representing the U.S. side. 

:Mr. GIL)'IAN. General Kanamine, would like to comment further? 
General KA"'fA)'IIKE. No, I think not. 
Mr. GILl\[AN. What do both of you estimate to be the extensiveness 

" of the narcotic problem in West Germany? How much trafficking is 
there in heroin? Do you have any idel1? Oan you project from what 
you h{LVe seen by way of seizures '? 

Mr. OASH. You know our indications primtuily come from the 
statistics that are published by the Federal Republic of Germany 
insofar as their narcotic problem, it would be the equivalent of our 
uniform crime report that we see in the United States. They hl1d, 
last year, 39,089 cases which could be anything from simple posses:,;ion 
to use, and 13,799 cases of sale and smuggling. Now, that's up 11.3 
I1nel 12.4 perceut respectively, and taking their figures as published 
by the Federa.! Government, tha.t particular problem, thfLt being the 
narcotic problem, is up this year, or t.he la.st year for which statistics 
are available, 7.5 percent. So I would have to say that we do have an 
increasing problem. 

Mr. GiLMAN. Do you have any dollar estimate of what the na.l"
. cotic trafficking amounts to in West Germany? 
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Mr.OASH. No, sir, I'm afraid I don't. It would be a figure that 
would stagger the imagination. 

Mr. GILMAN. I note you say there are 40,000 hardcore ch'ug ad-· 
dicts in West Germany. 

Mr. OASH. That's the figUl'e generally used by the law enforcement 
authorities. No,v at the end of 1977, there were actually--

NIl'. GILMAN. Those figures actually come from convictions; do they 
not? 

:Mr. OASH. Those come from people who are registered charged by 
the police and carded as drug abusers. 

Mr. GILMAN. Those who' are registered have come into conto,ct 
with the lo,w at some point or another; isn't that right? 

1\11'. OASH. They would lULVe to in order to be recorded. 
Mr. GILMAN. So tho,t could be actually a very small percento,ge of 

the total usa,ge; is tho,t cOITect'? ... 
Mr. OASH.~ That is quite correct, sir. 
]VIr. GILl\UN. Less than ho,lf, would you estimate? 
Mr. CASH. I would hate to get into an estimo,te, sir. I don't ho,ve 

any way of bo,cking it up.. _ 
Mr. GILMAN. Just one more questIOn. ,\Thy don't we have DEA 

agents in Berlin? 
IVIr. OASH. Well, sir, the Drug Enforcement Administration is 

under the State Department motle system, relative to manpower. 
We have requested additional agent persollllel as well as compliance 
personnel. I think you mentionecl earlier about Mandra,x, and our 
compliance division would cleal very heavily in the illicit manul'actlll'
ing and control of pharmaceuticals, and these requests have been made 
through the embassy and up through the chain of command, so to 
speak, sir, and at this point I have not seen a final answer. 

MI'. GILMAN. Berlin is a big center for narcotics abuse and traffick
ing; is it not? 

'MI'. OASH. It is a significant center, definitely, sir. Bm:lin is Ger
mo,ny's lo,rgest city, and there is a significant trafficking. I think the 
caseload runs around 178 cases per 100,000 people, and tho,t tops all 
other cities in Germany. 

Mr. GILMAN. You've recommended that we have some DEA 
people in that area? 

Mr.OAsH. We recommended that Berlin be given coverage by 
the Drug Enforcement Administration. The Minister in Berlin, :ivIr. 
David Anderson, and the Ambasso,dor, Mr. Stoessel have both re
quested there be a DEA ae:ent stationed there. 

Mr. GILMAN. It is up to ~the State Department now to approve it; is 
that where it stands? 

Mr.OAsH. As I understand it sir, the State Department and O:MB 
decides what the overseas staffing patterns will be, and we fall under
nen,th that jurisdict.ion for overseas slots. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. 'rhank you, Mr. Ohairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. :Mrs. Oollins? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Tba,nk you very much, Mr, Cash, I was looking at 

your total written statement here, and I agree with what you say on 
page 3, the seizures are not always indicated by the enforcement 
success. Wouldn't one of those indicators also be the level of purity 
of the heroin? I'm inclined to think that enforcement could also be 
measured with a decrease in the level of purity, is that not correct? 
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MI'. CASH. Absolutely, Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Ho.ve you seen o.ny indico.tion of tho.t? That the de

creo.se in the level of purIty is comin~ in, or is] t pretty much the same? 
Mr. CASH. I've seen no indicatIOn of a decreo.se in the level of 

purity. I think you said eo.rlier today 30 to 40 percent, which is pretty 
much on the money. The analysis done bv the German police services 
at the present time relo.tes to whether the substance is heroin 01' is not 
heroin, and the German police, the West German Federo.l Police, 
DKA, have to.ken a very a~g::.'essive stand within the last year o.nd o.re 
going to begin a program ior the exo.mino.tion of that very question. 
We call it in the United States price purity index, and the DKA ho.s 
been keeping those statistics for a number of years. But in any event, 
the Germans o.re now be~inning more o.ncl more to be llWllre of the 
significance, both in tro.Cklllg the strength of the heroin, as well o.s the 
source. As the heroin pcrcentllge increo.ses, the logical o.ssumption is 
that the person arrested with that high 0. percentage of heroin was 
closer to the source o.nd so it wasn't cut as it went aIong, thus diluting 
it, o.nd thus providing some very significo.nt narcotic intelligence 
information. 

Mrs. COLI.INS. From the responses to some of the questions tho.t ho.ve 
been o.sked you, I kind of get the feeling tho.t you ho.ve a good working 
relationship with the German Government, tho.t it's 0. problem with 
the higher-ups in the politico.l structure of Germany. Is there 0. signifi
cant increase in the amount of heroin being used by Germo.n no.tionals 
tho.n there Wo.s, say, some time o.go? 

Mr. OASH. Yes mo.'o.m. I think I quoted some figures here to you 
"which come from the Federo.l sto.tistico.l reports, which do show that 
there is o.n U.3-percent increase toto.lly. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Would I be correct in so.ying that if these figures 
were to increase more o.nd more ro.pidly, that then the politico.l struc
ture would become much more interested in this and would do more 
o.bout keeping these clrugs out of the areo.? 

MI'. CASH. I think that perhaps that has a great deal of validity. 
I don't believe that it is dereliction, though, on the part of the Federal 
Government, as much as it is priority o.nd o.wareness of the problem at 
those levels. I must repeo.t agalll who.t we here in Germany see, o.nd you 
must have seen in your travels o.round the country relative to the 
security meo.sures to.ken o.go.inst terrorism. Terrorism occupies a 
greo.t deo.l of the law enforcement effort o.nd as 0. result of this, tho.t is, 
in my opinion, probo.bly the re0.80n why there is not at this moment 
more interest or more o.cute o.wo.reness, if I mo.y use the term, in the 
narcotic problem. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Well I sure hope we will get to the point where the 
Germans will perceive this problem to be one of almost equal impor
tance. I know it's not going to be of equal importo.nce, but similar 
importance. On page 6 of your statement you mentioned that Turks 
usually sell their heroin to German middle-level dealers. Do you know 
how many arrests have been made to the German middle-level 
dealers? 

Mr .. C~SH. Total arrests, Ms. Collins, for sale and smuggling of 
narcotICS 1111977--

Mrs. COLLINS. Not broken clown by Germo.n no.tionals, right? 
NIl'. OASH. Yes, ma'am, they are broken clown. 
Mrs. COLLINS. They o.re? Who.t page are you on? 
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:Mr. CASH. Well, no; I clicln'b include bhat in my statement. In the 
Uniform Crime Reporb, they break out the number of foreigners who 
are arrested for sales and smua'n'lina', and in that rea'al'cl, there were 
2.650 foreigners. Now, taking ~~ns~leration thn,t tlfere were 13,799 
total arrests, you have to SI1Y that the foreigners, while playing a role, 
were overshl1dowed in the totality of the problem from a sheer statisti
cal point of view, and I think you lmm,r that these statistics as we 
have seen throughout are subject to 11 number of interpretations. Look
ing I1t the record, this is whl1t it. appears to be. 

'Mrs. COLLINS. On pl1ge 7, I'm just wondering if these figures that 
you have for deaths in 1971-78 are for all deaths or just deaths of GI's? 

Mr. CASH. Mrs. Collins, these death figures here do not cover GI's. 
"Mrs. COLLINS. Do you have any figures for GI's during that period? 
General 'rICE. I have them, ma'am. 
lvII'S. COLIJINS. Could you read those please? 
General 'rICE. Yes, ma'am. The lastpage. In 1977, drug deaths-

31. In 1978 through the 10th of September-26. 
Mrs. COLLINS. How many OD's have lived during this same period? 

Do YOlllmoW? 
General TICE. No, ma'am, I don't. 
:Mrs. COLLINS. Could you get those for us by the next hearing? 
General TICE. I'll try. 
Mr. CASH. Mrs. Collins, if I might point out, also in the statement, I 

make the fact that drug abuse deaths-and these l11'e drug I1buse 
deaths-they are not broken out by strictly heroin, but drug abuse 
deaths are not the result of medical examinations of the deceased. 
These §E:ures emanate from the police, which differs in our assumptions 
in the united States, as they come from medical sources. 

Mrs. COLLINS. I yield just for a second. 
Mr. GILMAN. Could you just comment for us on the number of drug 

abuse admissions in that period of time? 
1v[r. CASH. Drug abuse admissions in hospitals? 
"Mr. GILMAN. For overdose. 
]V1r. CASH. No, sir, those figures I1re also not I1vailable. 
Mrs. COLLINS. General, would you hl1ve those figures for GI's? Or 

could you get them for us by Wednesday? 
Mr, CASH. Now, I'm speaking from the civilil1n side of the house. 

Are you aware of that? 
General TreE. Exactly now, what is it you want? 
Mrs. COLLINS. How many admissions for drug overdose by GI's in 

your instance? Recaptming my time for this one final question, on 
your trends that you show on page 8, it is 11 3-year trend, could you 
provide us with information trend here today through 1977, or whl1t 
you hl1ve so far in 1978? 

Mr. CASH. This is the arrests by drugs trend? 
Mrs. COLLINS. Yes. 
Mr. CASH. I would have to check the sources, Mrs. Collins. Un

fortunately, :Mrs. Collins, those statistics weren't available or I would 
have included them, and I clo not be1ieve that they brought them up 
from 1977 and 1978, but I will check on thl1t and let you lmow. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Thl1nk you very much. lVfr. Chairman has been more 
than generous in extending my time. Thank you, Mr. Chau·ml1n. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 

.. 
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Mr. JENRETTE. I will be very brief. :Mr. Cash, did I understand you 
to say that there were some 64 percent increase in trafficking in 1978? 

:Mr. CASH. No, sir. 
:Mr. JENRE'l'TE. In Berlin itself? 
Mr. CASH. No, sir, I think I said in the beginning that there was 

a typographical error in the number of deaths in Berlin. They were 
from 1962. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Has it increased from 1977 to 1978? 
:Mr. CASH. Actually, it has decreased from 1977 to 1978, sir, the 

overdose deaths. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Trafficking, just generally? 
IVIr. CASH. My statement was that overall trafficking between 1976 

:ancl19n, in two categories, one category wus the possession and use 
arrests, or apprehensions, That increased 11.3 percent. Then there 
was the other category of illegal sales and smugglmg of narcotics, and 
that increased from 1976 to 1977, 12.4 percent. They have noti got to 
1977-78 figures yet because 1978 is not completed yet. 

:Mr. GILMAN. If the gentlemen will yield, the commander of the 
Ber:1in forces told us that trafficking and smuggling was up in the 
per'lOcl of January to September 1978 as compared to January to 
September 1977, by some 46 percent. Does that sound like a reasonable 
figure to you? 

:Mr. CASH. Yes, sir, because :Major General Benedict in Berlm Is 
quoting from Berlin police statistics which were provided to him for 
that specific period for your visit. 

1\11'. GIL:\IAN. Up to close to 50 percent in 1 year. 
NIl'. CASH. Yes, sir, that also stems from an increased activity on 

the part of the Berlin police iu their pursuing the hi~her level traf
fickers. As you know, one of Ollr primary responsibilitles over here is 
to focus host country 10,,,' enforcement effort at the highest level of 
traffic as opposed to arrests for, say, sales and possessions and I think 
this ~creases the statistic by shmdng their increased emphasis on that 
partIcular problem. 

IVIr. GIL:\IAN. I yield back to the gentleman. 
Mr. JENRETTE. I yield the balance of my time, Mr. Chairman. 
:Mr. ENGLISH. :Mr. Evans? 
),11'. EVANS. Mr. Cash, given the open government we have and 

open access bet,,'een the countries, is their any way that DEA or CID 
or German police, or anybody else is going to be able to significantly 
control the drug traffic as long as we have got the supply that we do 
here? 

Iv11'. CASH. Well the problem on any international borders, Mr. 
Evans, as you know, is very difficult, even the United States and 
Mexican border, and I would have to say that our objective must 
continue to be developing actionn,b1e and live intelligence, something 
in a viable, real time mode with which we can act. That's where our 
best effectiveness comes. 'rhe policing of the borders also in Western 
Europe, as you know, is complicated somewhat by the commonmal'ket 
in that identity checks are practically nonexistent in certain countries 
for instance between France and Belgium, and Belgium and Holland. 

:Mr. EVANS. I understand that's true, IVlr. Cash, but my question 
is this: Well, like for instance, in the United States, at least the 
·effort has been able to reduce the street purity to something like 4 
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percent as op:posed to 40 or 50 percent in this country and in the 
European natIOns, and Amsterchi,m. As a practical matter, aren't 
we going to have to face the fact that we cannot stop the problem, but 
that we are just finding a holclinf? pattern? I don't mean to imply 
in any way that you shouldn't mamtain and increase the efforts that 
you are making, but aren't we dealing with a problem that is much 
larger than we have in other areas where the borders are controlled? 

Mr. OASH. Yes, sir, I would think that that does present a rather 
unique problem, as you say. I think we have also had tremendous 
success at source countries, which have impinged or interdicted the 
flow, the purity, the production. 

Mr. EVANS. Well, I know ,ye have, and I, of course, have been to u. 
number of these source countries, such as Thl1iland and the Golden 
Triangle Area, but u. great amount of the drugs coming into this area, 
are coming out of Pakistan and Afghanistan, and these people are 
working here and they are bringing it in freely across the border. Is 
that not the case? 

Mr. OASH. It certainly seems to be. 
Mr. EVANS. Unless you have intelligence to stop them, I mean 

some intelligence information to stop them they just u.bout bring it 
across at will. Is that not the case? 

Mr. OASH. There is a high instll,nce of it, sir. I can't refute that 
with any specific figures. We certainly do see a great many 
entrepreneurs bringing one to t1U'ee or four kilograms of heroin by 
road, by air, by train and by car, which would certainly tend to support 
your conclusion. 

Mr. EVANS. So in the meantime you just have to continue what 
you're doing to the best of your ability until we can get some kind 
of a diplomatic agreement to crack down on drug traffic at the borders. 

Mr. OASH. I think that's quite true, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Gilman? 
111'. GILMAN. I have one last question. In the past year or two, have 

we apprehended any major trafficker in West Germany? 
Mr. OASH. Yes, sir, we certainly have. We have apprehended what 

we consider one of the top 10 Asian violators in Hamburg, Germany, 
largely through a cooperative enforcement effort of the West German 
Federal police and mtelligence and information furnished by the 
DEA. One of the most significant traffickers in Southeast Asian 
heroin in Europe. 

Mr. GILl\IAN. What was that tl'l1ffickers name? 
Mr. OASH. Andrew Lim, alias Ya1 Tae. 
Mr. GILMAN. A Ohinese national? 
Mr. OASH. He was Malaysian, Singapore, Ohinese, yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. What was the estimate of the amount of trafficking 

that that organization was engaged in? 
Mr. OASH. Well, sir, the Drug Enforcement Administration did 

a number of studies and, based on our intelligence, he was probably 
the second or third most important trafficker operating here in Western 
Europe. Between March and May of 1978, just to give you an example, 
this particular trafficker was responsible, and we can document, 
through seizures, 78 kilograms of heroin that he had brought in and 
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was controlling. The heroin was coming from Malaysia, via Singapore, 
Frankfurt, and Hamburg. 

Mr. GILMAN. What was the estimated street value of 78 kilograms? 
Mr. CASH. I don't have that. It runs around say 120,000 deutsche 

marks per kilo, worked out tinles 78 kilos, and of course, even this 
would be the low figure because that is the heroin that was seized, so 
what we perhaps mIssed or probably missed, as I said earlier, staggers 
the imagmation insofar as value. ~ 

Mr. GILMAN. Was there any other convictions in his distribution 
network? 

Mr. OASH. Yes, sir. There were warrants of o,rrest and arrests that 
were executed in the Netherlands and in Germany, and I believe t.here 
were some 13 conspirators in addition to Andrew Lim who were con
victed behind this particular investigation. 

Mr. GILMAN. Was that part of it task force? Was it the product of 
any task force work? 

Mr. CASH. It was the product really of preselection by the identi
fication of the traffickers, preselection of these traffickers, and a tusk 
force between the West German Federal police and the Drug Enforce
ment Administration as well as the Dutch police and the 1\11alaY8i[\,11 
police, and that was only one of the successes. There were several 
others. 

Mr. GILlIfAN. I noted that you had brought together a gO-day Berlin 
task force, was that a successful operation? 

Mr. CASH. We thought it was very successful, IvIr. Gilman. This 
task force operated in Berlin from lVIay until July. The purpose of the 
task force, we worked 'with all elements in Berlin, the Army CID was 
very active in the task force, the Air Force, t.he GeIman customs and 
police, the U.S. Mission, and the Drug Enforcement Aclministration r 

and the purpose of that task force was to evaluate Berlin to identify, if 
possible, major traffickers, if any, who were operatino. in Berlin, and as· 
a result of the intelligence gathered in that :particular operation, we 
were able to much more realistically assess prIce, availability, and the: 
level of violators trafficking in Berlin, so we consider it quite a success. I 
think the CID does as well. 

Mr. Gilman. If it was successful, why did you discontinue its opera
tion? 

Mr. CASH. Well the task force was specifically funded as part of 
Operation Leo, to evaluate the role of' the Middle Eastern heroin 
trafficker in Western Europe and we had a gO-day funding to make a 
determination of what was e::-dstent in the city. The task force was 
really followed up by Major General Benedict, who has cl'eatecl the 
commandant's task force as a regular standing unit and that comman
dant's task force does consist of the same membership of the DEA 
task force plus U.S. mission and embassy representation. 

Mr. GILMAN. We did a study to find out who the criminals were,. 
now can't we do that same combined effort to bring the criminal into· 
custody? ~ 

Mr. CASH. 'Well, sir, we have, as a result of that task force, targeted 
a couple of very major traffickers and there are active investigations in 
Bedin at this time against those traffickers, and we did identify 
M~c1dle Eastern traffickers in heroin as well as traffickers in cocaine. 
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and we have opened up investigations targeting these people much the 
same as the Chinese were targeted. 

Mr. GILMAN. It seems to me that there is enouO'h work around for 
the continuation of such a task force, and I would hope you might 
eA"j)lore that. 

Mr. CAS!I. Yes, sir. There is enough work, and as a result of the 
task force, or perhaps as a contributory effect of the task force, the 
CID has significantly increased their efforts in Berlin and I think 
they are one of our maj or vattners. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collms has additional questions. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you. General Kanamine, I think you might 

have been in the room, and if you weren't let me repeat a statement I 
made earlier, that in talking to some of these young soldiers, they said 
that not only were some of their NCO's and others selling hash and 
some other drugs, but a lot of times they could get it from the MP's 
themselves. Have you done anything about sort of checking out the 
MP situation? 

General MNAMINE. Yes, Mrs. Collins, we are, of course, continuously 
attempting to locate those kinds of military police and get them out of 
the system, and I can give you statistics for 1977 and tell you that we 
are not quite done compiling it for 1978, but they are kind of the same. 
In 1977, there were 40 military police that were apprehended for drug 
involvement, 34 of them were for cannabis, 5 for dangerous drugs and 
1 for narcotics. Now of those cases, of those individua.ls, that repre
sented 32 cases so a couple of them were multiple offenders. But for 
those cases, 31--

Mrs. Cor,LINS. What did you do nbout the multiple offenders? Did 
you kick them off the MP's, are they still in the service, or where are 
they? 

General KANAl\UNE. Well no ma'am, let me just finish. They are, of 
course, identified as offenders of drugs and, of course, they don't per
form duty any more. The program is to reclassify them and, of course, 
deny their reenlistment. We can't have policemen like that. Thirty
one of those thirty-two cases were for use and possession, and one was 
for sale and transfer, so yes, there nre MP's that are involved in that. 
It is a very small percentage. We find that we can't really exactly be 
sure of how many MP's are in fact abusin~ drugs. I think generally 
speaking, they associate with each other off C[uty. We find tha,t most of 
our MP's do have high standards and do abide by the code of ethics, 
and I do receive communications often from various peoples about 
MP's that might be dabbling in this, and we look at each one of those 
very very carefully. 

Mrs. COLLINS. r yield to Mr. Evans. 
Mr. EVANS. I was wondering that in civilian life, a policeman who 

is charged with violating the law himself, is usually given a more 
severe sentence than a civilian, than a person who is not charged 
with that. Are you saying that these MP's that are cauO'ht and con
victed of breaking the law are still in . ne service, in a different capac
ity? 

General KANAMINE. Sir, they are, of course, soldiers, like others, so 
there is that occasion where it is difficult to move that process along 
quickly. I can tell you with confidence, though, thnt those military 
policemen nre not pulling police duties nny mOl~e. They may have been 

.. 



.. 

65 

reclassified to other duties, but generally we try to see that they are 
eliminated from the Army. 

Mr. EVANs. Would you agTee or disagree that they should be re
moved from the service? 

General KANAMINE. Sir, my personal feeling is that they ought to 
be removed from the service. They have violated that trust that we 
think that policemen should have. 

Mr. EVANs. Well one person, or one MP charged with law enforce
ment, when that person is convicted of violating the law, doesn't that 
create a kind of morale problem and give the excuse to others to use 
it, because the law enforcement people use it? Doesn't it make it 10 
times worse that what it is? 

General KANAMINE. I agree with you 100 percent. We are just 
careful, sir, we try to find all these guys that we possibly can and 
just remove them from the system. 

Mr. ENGlJISH. General, you said that you had 40 that you discov-
ered, MP's? 

General KANAlIUNE. Yes, sir. In 1977. 
Mr. ENGI.ISH. And that was in 1977? 
General KANAlIUNE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many of those were users and how many were 

sellers? 
General KANAMINE. Sir, we had, of those cases, 31 of them were 

for use and possession, and one case was for sale.!1nd transfer. I think 
that one case involved one person, So we ate talking of the 40 MP's 
that comprised the 32 cases, one of those cases had to do with a 
trafficker. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You're basically saying you had 31 people who were 
cauO'ht using or in possession, correct? 

d'eneral KANAMINE. No, I'm saying it was 39. 
:Mr. ENGLISH. Thirty-nine? 
General KANAl\UNE. Yes, sir. There are 40 total military police, 

but it comprises 32 cases. 
Mr. ENGLISH. 'rhe thing I want to ask you, I assume then that 

once those people were found then they were sent to ODAAC? 
General KANAlIUNE. Yes sir, the same process as--
Mr. ENGLISH. Do they remain in the MP's while they are going 

through the program? 
General KANAMINE. No, sir, at~he same time they are referr.ed to 

that then this other process takes place. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Why didn't they continue in the MP's? 
General KANAMINE. Sir, we cannot tolerate that. We will not keep 

them in the MP's. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How can you not tolerate it and the rest of the 

Army can? 
General IC<\.NAlIHNE. No, we are talking about those remaining in 

the Military Police Corps, military police duties. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I realize that. What's the difference? I mean you've 

got your duty. I recognize what you're talking about, you're talking 
about it as police. But isn't it equally true of a guy out here using a 
missile? Doesn't he fall in the same category? What about the guy 
that is using radar'? Doesn't he fall in the same category? You know 
there are thousands of vital jobs within the l\Tmy, extremely impor-
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tant jobs, just as important as the MP's but all of a sudden here "Te 
find there is a break. There is a difference between catching an MP, 

,and we find that he can be removed from the lVIP's, but we got one of 
. these other guys over here who has used a missile and he can't be, 
isn't that correct? 

General KANAl\UNE. We may be talking simply of a time element, 
. sir. I'm sure that that commander of that other individual has the 
same problems of removing people from the job as I do. 

Mr. ENGLISH. We understand that the entire success of ODAAO is 
tied to one thing, and that is, bringing that person back to his cluty 
with the unit he was with. But the only place that is different is in the 
MP's. .1 

General KANAMINE. Sir, I'm going to have to get you some more 
.definitive information. ~ 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you understand what I'm getting at here? 
'General KANAlIfINE. Yes, I do. 
NIl'. ENGLISH. Why can't we remove him from the rest of the service 

if we can remove him from the MP's? That sounds to me like it is 
strictly policy and nothing else. It's obviously not law. The law would 
apply to the MP's the same as it does the rest of the lillits. It is obvious
ly not 11 court decision because a court decision would apply to the 
MP's the same as it would to the rest of the units. So this has to be a 
policy from the Department of Defense, and the MP's are an 
exception. 

General KANAMINE. I'm not prepared to say that either. 
J\i(r. EVANS. Would you have any objections to the other units re

·ceiving the same treatment that the MP's re~eive, namely, you yank 
them out of there and get them out of those lillltS? 

General KANA~nNE. No; I wouldn't. 
Mr. EVANS. Doesn't that seem to you to be a perfectly logical and 

progressive step toward ridding the unit of an influence there that 
cQuld spread? 

General KANAl\UNE. Yes, sir, I guess so. 
J\i(r. EVANS. What is the law that requires the soldier who is caaght 

,,71th chugs being retained with his unit, and how are the MP's an ex
,ception to that? 

. General KANAl\IINE. Sir, the MP, after he is caught, he is still a mem-
'bel' of that unit until these processes are coml}ieted, wherein he is 
.either out or reassigned, I'm simply saying that he no longer pulls 
:.military police duties. 

~1r. EVANS. I s~e. You're saying that tl?-e MP's are giveJ? a sJ?ecial 
"aSSIO'nment. Now IS there a sacred NIP umt, and that's the1I' prImary 
duty being military police? I mean isn't that one of the divisions that 
you can go into when you go into the service? 

General KANAMINE. The .MP Oorps, yes, sir. . 
Mr. EVANS. But if I went into the infantry, and I could stay Wlth 

my unit right on and keep doing the same thing while I was going 
through the ODAAO program, couldn't I? 

GeneralKANAMINE, Yes, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. But if I were an MP I couldn't do that; is that correct? 
General KANAMINE. That is correct. 
Mr. EVANS. Do you know the law which makes that differentiation? 

I mean is that the court of military justice saying that you've got to 
put him back with unit? Who says you have to? 
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. General KANA~HNE. No; he is still assigned to that military police 
unit, but he is simply no longer pulling tnose duties. He may by that 
company commander be ~n the motor pool helping with that or other 
places, but he is no 10nO'er out there interfacing with people. 

Mr. ENGLISH. An MP who is cauO'ht under these circumstances and 
who finally receives a discharge, does he go ahead and receive an 
honorable discharge with full veterans' benefits? 

General KANAMINE. Yes, sir, it is the same as the others in the 
Army, when it comes to that point. 

Mr. JENRETTE. If we did leave him in there, we would have A 
Oompany, 263d Addict Division, Addiction Division. 

Mr. ENGLISH. qetting back to the pOlnt, that may be preferable to 
what we end up WIth now, when you got them all throughout and you 
don't know what they're doing. AU ~they are doing is carrying that 
kind of influence and spreading it throughout the services. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. If they have a channel for distribution with drugs 
they are going to do that, too. 

Mr. ENGLISH. General Fitts would like to make a statement. 
General FITTS. You talked of missiliers. The fact is that we have 

other individuals other than the MP's that are in that kind of a 
situation, including the missiliers, and in the Army, we have what is 
called by Headquarters, Department of the Army, "personnel liability 
program." Under that program, for some individuals that are assio'necl 
to extremely sensitive positions that would be like nuclear OI~ the 
MP's, or some others in that same variety, the normal procedure 
would be, upon discovery of something of this nature, to actually 
Temove them from those organizations, and you would probably 
want to know that here in the Army in Europe, we are removing 
probably 150 a month from units of that type for all purposes, In
cluding drugs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would you have any objection then in removing 
them from all the units, regardless? . 

General FIT'l'S. I think we would have to look at the numbers and 
what that would mean, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. By that do you mean what it would mean as far as 
the impact on the number of people you would have left? So basically, 
we are right back to the same numbers game, is that we don't have 
anybody to fill their slots, and that's the reason that they are staying 
there is because we don't have anybody to :fill their slots, and that 
means that more additional load is going to go on the recruiter back 
home, which means that he is going to have to reach for even more 
questionable people, which means we are going to have an even worse 
problem, which to me, spells out that you've got a failure in the 
Volunteer Army, it's that simple. ' 

General FITTS. Mr. English, I think what we would say is, from 
the point of identification of an individual like that, we are under a 
process whereby if he is going to a court-martial the presumption 
of innocence-we have to go through that kind of a process. If it's 
a matter of a user, under our current situation, it is dictated t, lIS, 
and by wfembers of the Oongress as well, we have some efforts that 
we have to make to move towaTd Tehabilitation of that individual. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But there is nothing that says that that individual 
must remain in the same barracks associating with the same people, 
contaminating the rest of the unit, is there? 
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General FITTS. Well, in the context, our people tell us, the people 
that we work with, that the best possible hopes of rehabilitating an 
individual is to keep him in a responsible job and a familial' environ
ment and move on in that direction. A lot of what we do is based on 
that context. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Obviously, if that individual has failed, then he is 
already beyond that good environment you are talking about. Evi
dently, he hasn't found it or he wouldn't be using it in the first place. 

General FITTS. Mr. English, failure is a very interesting word. If 
there is a presumption in this, if we are !;??oing to attempt to rehabilitate 
him, that we don't think he is beyond !ailure because he fell once. He 
may have fallen in his unit, but we still have some hopes that we are 
going to retmu him to being a productive soldier, and that's where 
we get this from. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I think we are going to find, at least in the ODAAO's 
we have talked to, that it still conies down to the question and the 
issue of whether he wants to be rehabilitated, or whether he views it 
as being punitive, and from the information we are getting, you are 
talking about less than 10 percent, possibly even less than 5 percent, 
of those who are sent to those kinds of units, so you may be talking 
about 90 to 95 percent of those people who simply don't want to be 
rehabilitated, but they are still being left in those units, and it still 
appears to me it comes down to this issue and this question of slots. 
You flat don't have the manpower to fill the vacancies, so you've got 
to keep those men in those slots even though you know it's not likely 
they are ~oing to be rehabilitated, and that seems to me to be a failure· 
of the VOlunteer Army. 'rhat's it, it's that simple. 

General FITTS. Mr. English, this confirms what we are able to de
mand and that's our concem, The Department of the Army has com
mitted itself to people, The Army in Europe has an excess of 100 
percent of its authorized strength, and for more than a year and a 
half they have done that. We aren't in the business of worrying about 
the issue of whether it's the Volunteer Army or not. What we have· 
found is, that we put our demands on the main system and they have· 
satisfied us repeatedly and constantly over that period of time. I have· 
never has a conversation of this type with any of the people who I1re· 
providing th9 individuals to us. So it may be some theoretical basis. 
that it appears that way, but it's not within the constraints of what 
we are doing over here, and I just tell you that as honestly as I can. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Yes, sir, but aren't you well aware of the fact that 
the recruiters are having a difficult time meeting their quotas? Aren't 
you aware of that? Isn't it also true, or didn't we receive testimony 
this moming that over 50 percent of the people who come into the· 
services have already had a previous history of using drugs? Isn't that 
true? Isn't it also true that we've come down to the point to where· 
we are getting testimony in Washington and elsewhere that is spring
ing up all over the country about recruiters who are telling recruits, 
how to get around the drug question, the drug issue? Isn't it true that 
in many cases the police departments won't even let the recruiters 
have the records to determine whether or not this individual has been 
arrested previously for drug use? 

General FITTS. I'm not an authority on the recruiting service, but 
from what I've read up to this point, the Army has been relatively 
free of those kinds of allegations. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Well, we've talked to recruiters all over, not only 
the Army, but the Navy and the Air Force and elsewhere, and they 
tell us they are having a tough time meeting those goals and those 
quotas. You've had a scandal within the Marine Oorps, it's been well 
documented, it has been in the press. Are you trying to say that you 
don't think that the Army recruiters are having as difficult a time 
obtaining people as are the Marine Oorps? 

General FI'l'TS. No, but what I would say is that I've not seen 
evidence up to this point that they have been involved in these scan
dalous type things that have hit the press. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I'm not saying it's scandalous, I'm saying what it is 
is a burden upon which recruiters are being demanded to live nnd they 
simply can't find the numbers out there to go. So you get more and 
more of questionable people. You have indications of where the re
cruiter simply can't find out if that person was using drugs or not. 
Local police wouldn't let him have the records, and you end up with 
a situation where all you got is a urinalysis test. All the young man has 
to do, or woman, is to clean up their act 72 hours and they are home 
free. They clon't have a bit of a problem, but you are finding out once 
you get them in here, once you get them over here, that an excess of 
50 percent have been using hard drugs. That seems to be a very potent 
type of situation when you place them into an environment where 
you've got drug availability as high as we've heard testimony about 
today with a cheap price, and you've got some people, evidently, that 
u.lreu.dy have problems before they came into the service and all they 
got is more problem. But the question is is why those people haven't 
been pulled out of that environment. Why haven't they been pulled 
out of that unit? ,iVhy are they allowed to stu.y there and contaminate 
the other people? That is the question I've come up with, and it seems 
to me there can only be one answer. Obviously we can do it for the 
MP's. You tell us that we can do it with missile uni ts, obviously 
there are some other cases in which this can be done and is being 
done, but why don't we do it with the whole thing? That's the question. 

General FITTS. I 'uhink it comes down to t,,"O things. Number one, is 
we have recognized the sensitivity there is in certain units, the kind 
of things they are engaged in, justify that type of u.ction. The position 
of the Department of the Army is, u.nd has been, that for those individ
uals who we ho,ve not determined that they u.re an u.bsolute failure 
9,nd should be removed from the system, that the most supportive 
thing that we can do is to leave them in a responsible position in 
their current environment. The 50 percent figm:es you use that we 
quoted, said that some time in their lives they were exposed to drugs, 
and that's true. The thing that bothers me about that is that if we 
get into the debate on this volunteer Almy versus the draft, it would be 
my general belief that the draftees would come from that same general 
population and I'm not certain they would be greatly different. 

Mr. ENGLlbH. General, the point that you made this morning in 
our discussions, and I raised it, you are talking about somewhere in 
the neighborhood of a 50-percent success rate on your ODAAO's, 
the people that you refer to. That's what you all testified to this morn
ing. We got into the definition, and that's what I kept going down to, 
is this definition of what we are talking about when we talk about 
,drug abuse? Is that the reason we are getting these differences be
tween what this committee comes up with and what you all come up 
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with? When we are talking about definition of success, we simply mean 
a person who has gone back to his unit and has not been detected 
again. That is all. It does not. mean t.hat that person is not. using 
drugs. And we find a second thing. Of the people in the Berlin Brigade 
that we ran into, an discussions up there, of the peo:ple that went 
through t.he ODAAO program, that they continued t.estmg them with 
urinalysis, 50 percent came up dirty-50 percent. To me that indicates 
that unless that person wants to be helped, there is nothing ODAAO's 
or anybody else can do for him. But he still is left in that unit, which 
means that you've got a potential there of 90 percent, and perhaps 
more, of those who have been referred to those ODAAO units and 
staying in their units, may and are likely to continue using and con
tinue contaminating the rest of the group, and I would say to you, sir, 
that the entire Army is vital, not just the MP's, not just the missiles, 
we depend on the entire Army for our national defense, and it seems 
to me that a serious question has to be raised as to why those people 
are left in those units. Thank you, General. 

General FI'I'Ts. You are welcome. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I would like to thank the panel once again. Thank 

you very much. 
Mr. LAWRENCE. Maj. Anthony DeValentin, please. 
[Major DeValentin was sworn.] 
Mr. ENGI,ISH. Mujor, if you have a prepared statement, I hope 

that you will summarize it for us and if not, why we will please 
continue. 

TESTIMONY OF MAJ. ANTHONY DeVALENTIN III, ALCOHOL AND 
DRUG POLICY BRANCH, OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY CHIEF OF STAFF 
FOR PERSONNEL, HEADQUARTERS, DEPARTMENT OF THE 
ARMY 

Major DEVALENTIN. Mr. Ohairman, I am presently assigned to 
the Drug and Alcohol Policy Branch, Office of the Deputy Ohief of 
Staff for Personnel, Headquarters, Department of the Army. I ar
rived here in Germany on November 2 to conduct a series of special 
urinalysis'tests. The purpose of this trip was to gain independent data, 
on which to evaluate the USAREUR selected unit urinalysis test of 
company-sized units, the SUUTOO. To insure the validity and im
partiality of these special tests, the purpose of my visit was quite 
closely held. At Headquarters, Department of the AI'my, the only 
individuals that I know who had kno,\'ledge, were Major General 
Ulmer, the Director of the Human Resources Development Director, 
Oolonel Ordway, Ohief of Leadership and Motivation Division, Mrs. 
Helen Gouin, the Ohief of Drug and Alcohol Policy Branch, and 
Lieutenant Oolonel Dolloff, of OOLL. There were others in the DA 
staff who knew I was coming to Germany, but, to my knowledge, 
did not know the reasons for my trip. Officials in USAREUR were 
also aware of my trip. This information was passed to Brigadier Gen
eral Fitts, the Deputy Chief of Staff of Personnel. To my Imowledge, 
five other officers in the USAREUR DCSPER office were also 
knowledgeable. 

On Sunday, November 5, I held fl. meeting with six NOO's and 
enlisted personnel from the Heidelberg area who would assist me in 
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conducting the special 11l'inalysis tests. These individuals were selected 
late on a Friday afternoon, again, to insure the impartiality of this 
project. At this point, I would like to indicate that I had the total and 
complet.e cooperation of USAREUR to include a letter from General 
Fitts which provided, me authorization to contact any unit in 
USAREUR and direct urinalysis tests. At approximately 1600 hours 
on Sunday evening, I advised USAREUR of three units which had 
been previously tested under the SUUTeO, that would be retested on 
Monday morning. USAREUR then sent an'immediate messll.o'e to the 
respective corp's directing these SUUTeO's. On this basis, tIle most 

• advanced warning a selected unit could have had was 12 to 14 hours. 
On :Monday morning, I met with these special teams and we drove 
to Mannheim. Upon arrival, we selected the unit that we would test. 
This was approximately at 0700 hours. I should note, however, that 
originally I had intended to test another unit other than the Ollitj we 
actually did. The reason I changed my mind and tested the U11;'\. ·w~ 
did, was because I learned that this unit had just returned I:r~?:m 
training in Berlin. The basis for selecting these four units was primarily 
their location, Stuttgart, Nuremberg, ~1annheim, and Baumholder, 
all of which have at one time 01' another been identified as a trouble
some area with regard to drug abuse. The results of these four tests 
indicate that 440 ~individuals were tested, and there were 17 non
authorized use positives at a 3.8 positive rate. The unit that I 
personally witnessed had a 2.1-percent positive mte for 139 specimens. 
The 17 positives broke out to be 12 opiates, which would include 
heroin, morphine, and codeine, two amphetamines, and three metha
qualone, manch'ax or quaalude. The positive rate for these four 
units on their previous SUUTeO's was 4.8-percent positive, 17 
opiates, three phenobal'bates, and one methaqualone. 

On Tuesday, November 3, we tested three additional units, but these 
had not been previously tested under the USAREUR SUUTeO 
program. At approximately 1700 hoUl's on ~10nclay, November 6, I 
provided USAREUR the identification of the units they would test 
using their normal SUUTeO procedure. Once ag-Rin, these units 
had no more than 12 to 14 hoUl's advanced warning. The special team 
and I then traveled to Wiesbaden at approximately 0630 hours, 
advised a unit at that kaserne that we were conducting n, special 
SUUTeO. The primary basis for selecting these three units was ngain 
location, Augsburg, Hanau, which is just outside of Frankfurt, and 
Wiesbaden. These tests included 340 individuals, and identified 6 
nonauthorizecl use positives for an overa111.7 positive rate. 

The unit tested by the special team included 90 specimens, with two 
positives, one for opiates and one for Phenobarb, for a 2.2 percent 
positive rate. The overall rate for these seven uuits, which represented 
approximately 10 percent of the number of SUUTeO's alreo.cly con
ducted by USAREUR, was 780 specimens with 23 nonallthorized use 
positives, for an overall 2.9 percent por::itive rate. This rate compa,res 
quite favorably with the 3 percent positive rate recorded by 
USAREUR for its 72 SUUTeO's of 10,688 specimens. I might men
tion that the Al'my-wide rate for fiscal yea,r 1978 was 2.2 percent of 
581,000 tests, or 12,900 positives. My trip was not only designed to 
ind\~pendently evaluate the SUUTeO program in Europe, but also to 
revh~w the procedures used in tl1e laboratory process. In this regard, 
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after initiating the test in Wiesbaden, I took the specimens from the 
previous day to the UB. Army labol'iLtory at Wiesbaden and wit
nessed their processing. Because of the incubation period for portions 
of the lab test, and other Dl'ocessing procedures, it was not possible to 
witness the entire process~ However, I did view the initial screening 
stage, which produces the presumptive positives. When I left the 
laboratory, I felt very comfortable with their procedures and controls. 
Mr. Chairman, my overall assessment of the special project, is that it 
did, in fact, validate the suu'rco procedures used in USAREUR as 
well as the laboratory procedures used to identify clrug abuse. Thank 
you very much. 

[Major DeValentin's prepared statement appears on p. 186.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, :Major DeVn.lentin. There is 

one other point that probably should be made known to the public, 
and that is while the major dIdn't state it, there was one other person 
who lrnewabout this test, and thatwas, namely, myself. General Ulmer 
ancl I got together in September, there hacl been a number of 
allegations made with regarcl to urinalysis tests here in Germany, 
and it was basically that the figures were being manipulated, that the 
test results were being juggled, and it "ras for that reason that we 
agreed that there would be a high degree of security around this partic
ular test and that those who would be conducting the tests would be 
brought from Washington under extreme security, and from what the 
major has told me both privately and from what he has testified here 
today, I believe that that was accomplished. I think it should also be 
pointed out, however, that as we will heal' later, there are a number of 
ways in which people can beat a urinalysis test, but I do think that as 
far a.s the question and the issue of whether 01' not people within the 
chain of command were in a,ny way manipulating the figures, that that 
should be laid to rest "'ith this test, and major, I think that YOll have 
clone an outstanding job. I would like to ask you one question, and that 
is, how many no-shows did you have on the test? 

Major DEVALENTIN. Sir, on the first clay unit, there were 14 per
sonnel assigned that "rere not present. These people were either on 
TDY or on leave or otherwise at a location too distant from their 
parent unit for the test. These peoJ?le were already gone when I got 
there at about 7 o'clock in the mOl'mng. So they wouldn't ha,ve known 
that I was coming in to run a test, and then the people left. In the 
second, I believe, unit there were five people, I believe, that were either 
on leave 01' TD Y at the time of the test. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr, GILMAN. Major, you weren't present actually ,,-hen the tests 

were being taken, were you? 
Major DEVALEwrIN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN, Throughout all of the testing? 
Major DEVALEN'l'IN. Yes, r,ir, I watched the entire procedure. 
Mr. GILMAN. Each man that was tested? 
Major DEVALEN'l'IN. Sir, there "'ould be times when I was at the 

various stations as the man was being brought up to check his ID card 
and verify the social security number against the company roster, but 
I would say that 1 saw a significant number of people actua.lly plovide 
the specimen. Well over half, at least . 

.NIl'. GILMAN. The other half you weren't present? 

jo. 
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Major DEVALEN'rIN. No sir, but the team that I had was. The only 
people that were running the actual test itself, was either myself or the 
six NCO's I brOltght with me, the impartial people, So we were the ones 
who were viewing the specimens being made fLnd had complete control 
over that. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many men do you take at one time in perform
ing the testing? 

Major DEVALEN'l'IN. We kept it to two people at anyone time, and 
there were two people in the latrine observing the test. 

Mr. GILMAN. Where were the balance of the men while all of this 
is going on? 

Major DEVALENTIN. They are standing outside, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? 
lvII's. COLLINS. I don't have any questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 
Mr. JENRE'r'l'E. No questions. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. No questions. 
11[1'. ENGLISH. Major, thank you very much. 
Major DEVALENTIN. Thank you, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Chief of staff will call the next witness. 
1\11'. LAWRENCE. I would like to check to see whether Command 

Sergeant Major Brown has arrived yet, he was enroute the last time 
we checked, Mr. Chairman. Is Command Sergeant Major Brown ill 
the room? [No l'esponse]. Thn,t being the case, the committee now 
calls Captain Barnes, Specialist 5 Shouse, Specialist 4 Sellers, Ca.rol 
Bruce, who is clinical supervisor of a CDAAO and mayor of the mili
tary community. 

[CAprr Barnes, SP5 Shouse, SP4 Sellers, and Ms. Bruce were sworn.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. If you have statemen,ts and comments, I hope that 

you ,vill keep them brief, summarized, and if you do have written state
ments that you would like to present to the record, please feel free to 
do so. If you don't lu\.ve any sta~ements, that's fine too, but if you ca~'e 
to make any comments, we WIll be happy to have them. Captam 
Barnes? 

TESTIMONY OF CAPT. SAMUEL BARNES, ALCOHO:::' AND DRUG CON· 
TROL OFFICER, BAD KREUZNACH COMMUNITY; ACCOMPANIED 
BY SPECIALIST 5 SHOUSE, SPECIALIST 4 SELLERS, AND MS. 
BRUCE 

Captain BARNES. Yes, sir. Mr. Chairman, as the alcohol and drug 
officer for the Bad Kreuznach community, I have direct responsibility 
for the Dexheim and Bad Kreuznach Community Drug and Alcohol 
Assistance Centers, or CDAAC, which services 32 compllnies in 
separate detachments in Bad Kreuznach, Dexheim, Wackernheim, 
and Dichtelbach. In this position, I am the installation alcohol and 
drug abuse prevention and control program manager, and am respon
sible for coordinating the command staff in the medical aspects of the 
alcohol and drug abuse prevention and control program. We perform 
the following functions: We receive all persormel referred by the 
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commander for evaluation, and conchwt an initial interview to deter-
mine if l:l;nd to '~hat degree the indi~dual is abusing alcohol or drugs. 
Appropl'late assIstance may be provlded to other personnel who have 
alcohol or drug related problems, but no one will be entered into a 
rehu.bilitation program unless clinically confirmed by a physician as 
an alcohol 01' drug abuser. 

In close coordination with unit commanders, "ye must design and 
participate in rehabilital'-ion programs for clinically confirmed alcohol 
and druf1; abusers, and conduct social evaluation for those personnel 
whose clInical evaluations were inconclusive. The CDAA.O, in consul
~ati.0I?- with the unit comm~nder, .develop~ a case designed for an 
lllchvIdual based on all avmlable mformatlOn. Each program is de
.signed to meet the needs of the individual abuser instead of employing 
11 stansl~Ll:d mode1. We p~'ovide appropl'~ate counseling in ODAAO staff 
·capabIlltles. We refer chents who reqmre more help than ODAAO and 
'the unit cnn provide to other agencies; that is, the chaplain, hospital, 
extended care facilities, .Alcoholics Anonymous, N al'cotics Anonymous, 
mental health dinic, as appropriate, to assist in the rehabilitation 
efforts. ,;Ye provide cont.inuous monitoring of individual cases through 
the follow up phase of rehabilitation 01' until the individual has been 
eliminated from the service. We also maintain appropriate records in 
accordance to applicable regulations. When an individual in the follow
up phase is transferred to another U.S. Army, Europe, unit, serviced 
by a different ODAi\'O, his records will be transferred in order that his 
rehabilitation may continue at his new unit. 

At periodic intervals throughout the rehabilitation phases, we pro
vide administrative and clinical recommendations to the commander 
in order that he might make a decision as to the service member's 
rehabilitation progress. YVe assist the community commander and 
unit commanders by monitoring a urinalysis program to insure that all 
individuals who !1re involved in the rehabilitation program !1re tested 
at the designated time. This gives the commander addition!11 infor
mation on the service member's progress !1nd assists him in indentify
ing other !1busers. The alcohol and drug abuse prevention and control 
pl1Jgram, while assigned within each community, is subordinate to 
the V Oorps alcohol and drug control office. Since Bad Kreuznach is 
an 8th Infantry Division community, I coordinate all alcohol and 
drug abuse prevention and control program activities ,yith tho 8th 
Infantry Division, alcohol and drug control officer, who is assigned to 
the tactical headquarters. 

In the alcohol and drug abuse prevention and control program, I 
feel it is imperative that all facets coordinate with the unit's chain of 
command. This program, by regulation, is an additional tool to be 
used by the commander in order that he may perform his mission 
more effectively. The rehabilitation program cannot be effective with
out this close liaison between the alcohol and drug prevention and 
control staff, and the commander. The entire reJ;labilit.ation ef,fort 
for the client depends on a well-structured program mcludmg medlCal, 
clinical, and unit involvement. At the unit level, the firstline super
visor and company commander are directly involved in the service 
member's rehabilitation. During clinical counseling, my counselors) 
the firstline supervisor, and company commander work closely to 
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evaluate the progress of the service member. Our clinical recomenda
tions to the company commander and the firstline supervisor's daily 
observation of the service member is critical in determining the final 
decision as to whether or not the service member will be a rehabili
tation success or failure. 

In my opinion, the drug situation in the Bad Kreuznach community 
is l'ecognized by the comtnanders, and they are doing all they can do 
to fl,ttMk the problem. Our chemiciLl tests show a 3-percent to 6-per
cent use of opiums, amphetamines, barbiturates, and methaqualone 
in Bad Kreuznach. This is based on five suurroo's which indicate 
it 5.7-percent usage. A scientific method to identify cannabis is not 
in use; therefore, the degree of usage is open to debate. The percent
age that use cannabis is repol"ted to be as high as 80 percent by those 
we treat in the ADAPAC program. This amount of use if offered up 
as a defense mechanism or rationalization for his 01' her use, and when 
pressed, they usually' admit that their perception is wrong. Other 
developers, a percen't of use based upon their Imowlec1ge of a very 
small group. Drug abuse varies from unit to unit, depending on the 
unit's training l)rogl'!1m, his mission, the type of :MOS, and the 
quality of leadership it has. Therefore, it is possible for an individual 
to be in a platoon where 80 to 90 percent use drugs. rrhis, then, is 
the world that the individual kno,\'s, and when asked about his com-

l)any or battalion, he will provide the percentage developed from that 
imited sample to the remainder of the unit. In these situations, the 

individual is usually vel'y sincere in his beliefs, even if the view is 
mistn,ken. One must realize that the individual soldiers have limited 
perc,eptions. The al'l'iLngements of the barl'!1cks into sep!1rate rooms 
combmed with the normal work ol"ganizl1tion of the company into 
small work elements, precludes the individual soldier from having 
an in-depth knowledge about the use of drugs in the company. After 
considering these factors, I believe the use of cannabis is in the 30-
to 40-percent range. By use, I mean the soldier uses the chug twice a 
week. 

I believe the key to solving the problem, the a,lcohol a,nd drug a,buse 
problem, is prevention. We know drug8 are l'eadily a va,ilable in Europe. 
To prevent a soldier from use or abuse of narcotics, he must be satis
fied with what he does. This job satisfaction ties in directly with 
good realistic training, which helps 1'elieve boredom and Trustra,tion. 
:Many of the commanders that I have worked with have el\.'})ressed 
their fl'ustmtion concerning their inability to spend time in the field 
for training due to lack of funds. Almoet every soldier wants to per
form the full range of duties 01' duties required in his or her MOS. 
Too often this is not possible due to limitations imposed on the time 
aVl1iln,ble in the va,rious training a,reas, the lack of a,dequate firing 
ranges, or the lack of funds for ammunition. The more we can conduct 
mea,ningful tl'il.ining, the more satisfied the solelier would be, and this 
would significantly relieve the drug problem. or course, we must also 
recognize the need to improve the qua,lity of life for every soldier, 
with speciu,l attention being given to those soldiers who live in the 
barracks. When the soldier is not at work, he needs to be able to 
relax in an atmosphere that is conducive to the development, of his 
a,bilities a,ncl other areas, such as photogmphy, crafts, music, and so 
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forth. Both of these, the training and goocll'ecreational facilities, are 
excellent means of preventing the young soldier from becoming 
involved in drug usage. 

To prevent the newly assigned soldier from becoming involved in 
drug usage, we have developed a commlmity alcohol and drug abuse 
I>revention and control program orientations. This program stresses 
the medical, social, economical, and legal hazards of drug abuse. 

We present information on the differences of the strength of ch'ugs 
as compared to the United States, and also the strength of alcoholic 
beverages here in Germany as compared to the United States. We 
also give them the chance to observe a mock interview, and based on 
the information allowed them; to determine whether or not an in
dividual would be placed into a rehabilitation program. Other classes 
that are currently being conducted, are the prevention of alcohol 
.abuse, the prevention of (JruS' abuse, drug and alcohol education special
ist training, whereby the umt's alcohol and drug abuse prevention and 
control program specialist learns of all new changes and gets a chance 
to interreact with other drug and alcohol education specia1ists in 
insuring that they each have a viable program. We have a com
mander's call which stresses the indicators of alcohol and drug abuse 
and efforts for the commander to be able to effectively detect drug 
abuse within his unit and train his firstline supervisors on detection. 

In addition, there has been intensified efforts to disrupt the drug 
supply. To summarize, I believe the things that can be clone to preven't 
or lower the drug abuse situation in the Bad Kreuznach could be im
proved training opport.unities for the service members and better 
recret1tional facilities. Thank you, sir. 

[Captain Barnes' prepared statement appears on p. 187.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Specialist Sellers, do you have a statement or any

thing you would care to say? 
Specialist SELLERS. No thank you, jVfl'. Chairman. At a further 

time, perhaps if I feel frustrated I will be happy to hand in a written 
statement. 

1\'11'. I~NGLISH. Ms. Bruce? 
:Ms. J3RUCE. I would just like to give you some background informa

tion on what a clinical supervisor does in CD.A.A.C. To tell you what 
else I cIo as mayor of one of the military communities, not what else, 
but how I came to be mayor. As the clinical supervisor, I am responsi
ble in Bad Kreuznach for the training for the counselors, 91 Golfs 
and on.e civilian temporary counselor. We do not have a clinical di
rector at our CDAAO, so I kind of wear the hat of community liaison 
with the civilian program and with the school and other community 
resources, such as AOS, in developing programs and public relations 
in regards to preventive measures for drug abuse. As the mayor, I 
was elected last year by my to\vnship to be mayor and we have a 
town council. This job keeps me closely involved with about 252 
families in 14 buildings. We do all kinds of things in working with the 
military in trying to improve the community ~life. Having been in 
Germany before, having been in France in the time that the American 
forces left France, it is very obvious to me that our problem goes much 
deeper than just drug and alcohol. It is where ,,'e are as far as the 
German community is concerned. The attitude of t;he Germans hns 
changed towards .tUnericans. NIyselfJ having been here twice, we really 

• 
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see a different attitude and it is very difficult for me, having traveled 
and gone around, to get back out into that mainstream when they tell 
me my clollar is no good and we really don't need the Americans. This 
is very frustrating for a lot or young service members coming over 
here, and I think that that is the thing that in ODAAO, or in my pro
grams, that I do in primary prevention, is to try to get individuals to 
feel good about themselves and let them know that eventually, we 
are going home in some point in time. This happens with the communi
ties and family people where you have alcohol as a major problem in 
the family. Years ago we did not have the emphasis, the commanders 
were no!; involved with things like child abuse, womens advocacy, 
rape prevention, and all these things we now have to deal with in 
additIOn to the primary mission. 

I believe that the command support has been very good at the 
8th Infantry Division, and as I go to training sessions throughout 
V Oorps, we get the commanclers' support, but the mission is the 
primary focus, andl'ehn,bilitation, I feel, is something the military or 
you as representatives of the Government have to decide who is 
going to be in that. business. Is it going to be the Army, or is it going 
to be some other private agency that's not a part of the military 
structure? I think that at ODA.l\..O one of the things we feel is very 
important is that we cannot make an individual change. He has to 
want to make some sort of behavioral change. We do monitor for 
commanders. A commander sometimes does not want that ultimate 
decision to decide whether a person is abusing drugs or has a problem 
that is beyond repair, or whatever. So if a commander refers someone 
on the basis of suspici.on or an isolfl,tecl incident, we can monitor for 
him, and then we can taIk to the individual and say, "Okay, this is 
where you are, you make the decision if you want to be in the mili
tary, you volunteered for this." So this is monitoring, this is not 
rehab. Many times we never see the individual. We monitor him in 
the unit. So everyone who comes to ODAAO is not dipped in a magic 
potion and sent back in the unit as a productive individual. There 
is a dual function in OD.A.AO. 

I have worked with people programs for 10 years. I worked with 
public welfare in the States, amI 1 don't think that there is a magic 
answer. I do feel that there is a lack of the essential things-man
power, money, and resources-for U.S. Army, Europe, and when these 
things are available to enhance the creature comforts, then I think a 
lot of the drug problems will be eliminated. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Specialist? 
Specialist SHOUSE. No, sir, I don't have anything to say. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Oaptain Barnes, exactly what is your function? 
Oaptain Barnes. 1 am the alcohol and drug abuse control officer for 

the community, Bad Kreuznach. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What training have you had in drug abuse? 
Oaptain Barnes. Well, sir, my training has come from being on the 

job. I guess you are aware of the fact that in the military, officers 
have to be able to function in almost a variety of jobs based on their 
primary specialty, and mine is in the personnel administrative area, 
and the position I am holding now is in that area. 

Mr. ENGLISH. I don't mean to be disrespectful, but did you write 
your statement yourself? 

42-102-70-6 
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Captain BARNES. Well, I did get a little help, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Who prepared the statement for you? 
Captain BARNES. I did the basic portion of it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Who assisted in the preparation of it? 
Captitin BARNES. The 8th Division Alcohol and Drug Control 

Officer. 
Mr. ENGJJISH. Do you really believe the figures you gave us in 

regard to hard drug use and hashish use. 
Captain BARNES. Well, sir, I'm basing those figures on the people 

who are in the progmm. We deal with them only from the standpoint 
of once they have been identified. In talkin~ to commanders, and in 
talking to troops, and talking to the people mvolved in the program, , 
yes, sir, I do believe those figures. I 

Mr. ENGJJISH. Well isn't it somewhat strange that they are almost 
identical to the figures that, No.1, you get out with l'egal'cl to urinalysis 
testing and, No.2, what was testified to by generals this morning? .. 

Captain BARNES. Yes, sir, that is kind of strange, but truth is 
truth, sir. 

Mr. ENGLISH. For instance, you have been around drug abuse some. 
How long have you been on this job? 

Captitln BARNES. I've been on the job since March. 
£\:£1;. ENGLISH. You've been around drug abuse and you've seen a 

little about, what's going on, right? OK, you know then that there are 
many drugs that were not tested for on the urinalysis, correct? 

Capta,in BARNES. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You also recognize the fact that urinalysis test is 

Q'ood for only 72 hours. Correct? 
to> Captain BARNES. The drugs stay in the system for only 72 hours, 
yes, S11 .. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In other words, the urinalysis test is only tested for 
72 110urS. If they have to,ken it within 72 hours, it might catch it. If 
they have not taken it within 72 hours, it is not going to 'catch it, right'? 

Oaptain BARNES. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK, you also recognize the fact that fo1' the most part, 

soldiers who are using drugs, even those drugs that are being detected, 
are not addicted to those drugs, isn't that correct? 

Oaptitin BARNES. I'm sor''Y, I didn't quite follow that, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are the majorIty of the soldiers using drugs that are 

being detected, addicts? Are they addicted to drugs, drug dependent? 
Captain BARNES. No, sir, not the majority. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So you've got, a very small percentage of them that 

f~ll into that category, right? Which means that you've got recrea
tlOnal users. Correct? 

Captain BARNES. OK, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That means that you've got people who do not use 

every day. 
Captain BARNES. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. And that means that in anyone given time, there is a 

large percentage of those who are using recreationally are not using it. 
Correct? 

Captain BARNES. I would agree: 
Mr. ENGLISH. So that means many 1 day out of the week, 01' 

month, or year, that you decide to nm a urinalysis test, you are only 
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going to catch a small percentage of those who are actually using drugs 
at one time 01' another. Is that correct? 

Oaptain BARNES. Only those who use within that 72-hoUl' period. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is exactly right. Which means that how many 

times would you say that the average soldier her6 in Germany is run 
tlll'ough a urinalysis test? 

Oaptain BARNES. Every soldier? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Once every 3 years, maybe? If he is lucky, 01' unlucky, 

depending on how you look at it. 
Captain BARNES. I would say it would be a more frequent time . 

., Mr. ENGLISH. We've got somewhere in excess of 200,000 people here 
in Germany, right? How many urinalysis tests do you run each yen,r? 

Oaptain BARNES. Remember, sir, 'I'm just dealing with the Bad 
Kreuznach community. 

.. :Mr. ENGLISH. OK, how many people do you h[Lve in your com-
munity? How many soldiers in your community? 

On,ptain BARNES. There are 4,400 soldiers that are serviced by our 
20DAAO's. 

Mr. ENGLISH. 4,400 that are serviced by the ODAAO's. How many 
people are 01' should I say, how many soldiers have you got under these 
commands? 

Oaptain BARNES. 4,400. 
Mr. ENGLISH. 4,400. How many test.s have been run since YOl;!, 

have been there? How many individual people, not those who have 
been run through two and three fmd foul' and five times, but those 
who have been run through once. 

Captain BARNES. I don't have those figul'es with me. 
Mr. ENGLISH. What would you guess? 
Oaptain BARNES. 300, maybe 400. 
Mr. ENGLISH. 300 01' 400 in 6 months? 
Oapt.ain BARNES. In about [L 6-month period. 
lVIr. ENGLISH. That's about 10 percent, so that means you get 1 

.out of every 10, the tweragesolclier. Right? 
Oaptain BARNES. OK, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK, and you are only catching those who used within 

the last 72 hoUl's. Now don't you imagine that that 4 percent that you 
come up with on t.he tests just might be just a little bit short of those 
who are actually using I thought you would see it that way. With 
regard to those who are using hash, [Lccording to the National Insti
tute on Drug Abuse, we've got something like 95 percent of all the high 
school graduates have at least experimenteel with marihuana. We've 

• heard testimony here that you have had 50 percent that come into 
the Army have at least experimented with some kind of drug, prob
ably hnrd drugs. Given those fncts, given the fact that the soldiers 
themselves see absolutely nothing wrong-in fact we've had soldiers 
tell us they could perform bettor after they had had a little hash, 
than they could without it-and you [Lre trying to tell me that those 
soldiers are shy about telling the truth to each other about using hash 
and about using it openly'? In fa,ct, we've had them testify to us 
they're using it on duty, using it in t~e barracks, using it everywhere 
they go. No sweat. And your're trymg to tell me that they don't 
know who is using and how much they're using and what is going 

, on in that b[Lrl'llcks? 
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Oaptain BARNES. I think their perception is based on the people' 
they know. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It's the guy who!s sitting next to him when they are 
working and he's using, and the guy that is sleeping next to him in 
the bunk, and he's using, and the guy that they sit next to in the mess 
hall, because when they're walking back to work, he's using. Those 
are the types of things, testimony, thD,t we have received. Now I'm 
getting at-and I understand what you are saying-you're saying, 
well they exaggerate and we don't have any tests to show and aU 
this kiwI of stuff, but given the facts we are just a tad short on urinaly-. 
sis don't you think we might be just a tad short on that hash as well? 

Oaptain BARNES. That is possible. 
NIl'. ENGLISH. I believe my time i:5 up. Mr. Gilman? 
::Vlr. GILi.VIAN. Oaptain Barnes, we've heDrd testimony today that 

when an addict is found in the military, that he ought to be dis-· 
missed from the military. There has been some question about the 
effectiveness of the rehu,bilitation programs that the military have 
at the present time. How do you feel about once an addict is found and 
he is referred to your unit, do you find that he may be an occasional 
user after being referred? Do you think he should be bounced out or 
should go undergo further treatment? 

Oaptain BARNES. Sir, I think-when I look at addiction, narcotic 
adcliction-I think of a medical disorder, and with that in mind, I 
think that everyone should be given the opportunity to have that 
disorder taken care of, and not just strictly from the standpoint of, 
"You are caught now, you should be kicked out." I think they should 
be helped. 

},/Ir. GILMAN. Well, in talking to one of the ODAAO's-and I 
talked to a director of one of the ODAAO's of another post--we found 
that 80 percent of the opiate users were being discharged. Does that 
run true to your ODAAO program? In other words, it was being used 
as a vehicle for discharges. Being referred in, building up a case, and out 
he goes. 

Oaptain BARNES. Well, sir, we have had some people entered into· 
the program, and either it was the client himself manipulating, or the 
commander manipulating the system, but it would not account for 
any particular percentage of whether or not the person was eventually 
put out of the Army. 

Mr. GILMAN. There is some of that manipulation of both sides, is 
there not? 

Oaptain BARNES. Yes, sir, there is. 
Mr. GILMAN. What is the percentage of opiates who are referred to· 

your pro.gram who are discharged? 
Oaptam BARNES. Roughly, about 6, maybe 7, percent. 
Mr. GILl't'lAN. Only 6 or 7 percent are disr.harcred and the remaining 

are rehabilitated and sent back in? Now I'm talking u.bout hard drug 
users. 

Oaptain BARNES. Yes, sir, I understand that, but what I'm basing 
that figure on is once they have been put into the program, and sub
sequently had more positive urinalysis, or repeated incidents, an(l 
were eventually given a dependency code, did not conform to 01' come 
around to the rehabilitation effort! and subsequently received a 
chapter 9 from the program, and that's what I'm using the 6 to 7 
percent. 

• 
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Mr. GILMAN. You are all CDAAC people, are you not? I have found 
-that there is a certain reluctance by the troops to take advn.ntage of 
·CDAAC because they are afraid of being stigmatized unless they 
intend to become discharged through this group, and they are con
,cerned that once they get in the program they may be heading for a 
-discharge. Do you find that to be the si.tuation in your various posts? 
Are you all in the same CDAAC unit? Specialist S.ellers? 

Specialist SELLERS. Sir, as soon as you asked the question, I started 
focusing on something else ~hat I feel is more related. 

:rlllr. GILMAN. Please feel hee to respond. 
Specialist SELLERS. Thank you. I find that one of the problems I 

:grapple with often is the great preponderance of young men I see, I 
feel are just too young to be here, and the Army perceives in some 
instances that this man, to me, meaning the Army, has a drug prob
lem. But the man has not lived long enough to look back into his own 
history and feel enough pa,in, or enough sense of loss, whether it's 
from jobs or whatever, to sa,y, "Yes, I'm willing to look a,t myself [md 
perhaps I do ha,ve a problem and perhaps I should do something about 
it." I don't find too many men who are-talking, for exa,mple, a,bout 
about El through E4-simply chronologically ofd enough to be rend
ered tha,t openmincled. I do once in a while get someone in the office 
who just wa,nts help. 

Mr. GILMAN. Am I correct that it is rare that you get the volunteer 
coming walking in tlmt door? 

Specia,list SmLLERs. In our office it is, sir. 
:Mr. GILMAN. Is that true for the whole panel? 
l\Is. BnucE. We a,re getting more volunteers in reference to your 

initial question. I think it has a lot to do with the attitude of the com
munity about the drug a,nd a,lcohol program, and when I sta,rted work
ing in CDAAC a,bout a, year ago, or III Janua,ry, this wa,s the basic 
problem., tha,t there was a stigma, that was carried over from the old 
Synanon houses, and the ch'ug programs that had been in the Army 
prior when they were kind of left to do their own thing, and then the 
stigma came about, and then the Army said well now we are going to 
do ~ something about this. We are going to monitor the people in the 
staff working there, we are going to do a lot of things and, as a result 
of that, people started getting a~ very negative attitude. Individually, 
how-if I go to my first-line supervisor and say I have a problem, how 
he takes that is really going to be a, reflection of what happens when he 
goes to CDAAC. 

lvIr. GILMAN. That initial contact with his first-line supervisor is 
extremely important, is it not? 

Ms. BRUCE. Very true, and this is why Cuptain Barnes mentioned 
the commander's call, and I have been going to the unit, talking to the 
fir-sHine supervisors. I have been utilJzing NCO's who have come 
through our treatment facilities at Bad Constatt, which is a very 
good fa,cility. We ha,ve had officers tha,t have gone to that program 
that have come to our AA sessions to talk to people, and it is a, change 
in attitude that is necessary, and it is not going to come overnight, 
and I see all of the training that we a:re getting-we were at a con
vention in Ka,ssel on :primary prevention, and all community re
sources were there. I thmk that we are moving in tha,t direction, but it 
was a step from Synanon to CDAAC, and now it is going to be a step 
probably frqm CDAAC to a human resource concept, and a lot 6£ 
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communities are moving toward that, and I think there is a stigma 
attached to CDAAC, and the only people who are going to remove 
it is the chain of command and those people who work there. 

:Mr. GILMAN. Well, we certainly hope that human resource concept 
begins to permeate down to the banacks, but I haven't found it 
happening yet, and I do find resistance to walk in there to that 
CDAAC program where they can get help. I finclresistence, or a lack 
of awareness at the NCO level in the barracks, of how he should 
cope with that initial indicator of a problem, and I find resistance, too, 
of once in the CDAAC program, how he is being handled, whether he is· 
heading out the door of the military 01' getting some real help. 

Ms. BRUCE. Well, I think from the first-line supervisor, if I might 
make that comment, there is a lot of value conflict because NCO's 
have to react to the statement of, "Well, it's no worse than booze," 
and I get this question many times from young service people who, ~ 
come in and they will say, "I don't see any thing wrong with smoking, 
it's no worse than booze, it hasn't done as much to society as drinking~" 
So, NCO's, really have to be trained to deal with that kind of 
confrontation. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are they being trained right now? 
Ms. BRUCE. This is what we are working on. 
Mr. GILMAN. Not what you are working on. 
1\1s. BRUCE. I can't say for the whole Army. 
Mr. GILMAN. Is there training besides the training you 8;1.'e trying 

to give them? 
:Ms. BRUCE. I can't say for the whole Army because as far as-mv 

husband is an NCO, and-- • 
Mr. GILMAN. Has he received any tmining besides what you told. 

him? 
Ms. BRUCE. Yes, they have training classes offered in the theater,. 

but it is mostly identification, it is not getting clown to some of the 
things that we tallc about because I look at it from a different 
perspective. . 

Mr. GILMAN. Captain Barnes, is there some program that you get 
identified with where you help to train the NCO's in what to look for' 
and how to counsel? 

Captain BARNES. Not me getting into it that way, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Who does it, then, if it's being done? 
Captain BARNES. It is primarily being 11anclled by the counseling-

staff. 
Mr. GILMAN. Which counseling staff? 
Captain BARNES. I'm sony, sir? • 
Mr. GILMAN. Which counseling staff? 
Captain BARNES. In my CDAAC? 
Mr. GILMAN. No, I'm talking about training of NCO's. 
Captain BARNES. I'm sorry, I missed your question then. 
Mr. GILMAN. How is the tmining of the NCO's corning about in 

handling the initial response, the initial contact, the initial request for 
help? 

Captain BARNES. Th,tt's corning from the commanders. We are 
sitting down and talking with the commanders, giving them input and 
helping to give them insight into the kinds of things they should be 
looking for, or how to really get into training their NCO's in the idea 
of detection. They in turn should be training their NCO's. 
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Mr. GILMAN. You don't know whether that is being done or not? 
Captain BARNES. No sir, I don't. 
Mr. GILMAN. In your opinion, how can our CDAAC program be 

improved? I've heard some requests that there should be more pro
fessional help, that there should be a greater a"rareness of the program 
amongst the NCO's and better training of them. A1'e there any other 
areas that you feel could help improve the CDAA.C program? 

Captain BARNES. Those were the things I was thinking about, too, 
sir. More qualified people, because my pl'lmary thought is an effective 
program such as the CDAAO would be very effective if I were, in 
essence, put out of a job, where we had really gotten out and trained 
people along all lines of alcohol and drug abuse so they would be aware 
of them, and hopefully not get involved in them. I'm talking more 
qualified people. More allocations for qualified people, to be able to 
do just tho,t. 

Mr. GILMAN. If you have a particularly difficult patient, what do 
you do with him, when you :find that he needs some intensive care? 

Captain BARNES. From what point of view are you talking about? 
Mr. GILlIofAN, Say you get an opiate in and it looks like he is in 

J?retty bad shape and you feel you can't handle it through counseling. 
Is there any other source of help you can turn to? 

Captain BARNES. Yes, sir. At that point, we should think along 
the lines of the detoxification wards and initially the detoxification 
wards. 

Mr. GILMAN. A detox ward. Suppose he doesn't need to be cletoxed,. 
but needs some pl'ofessional help? 

Captain BARNES. Then we will refer him on to a qualified person 
to deal with his particular situation, sir. 

MI'. GILlI'lAN. Where do you refer him? 
Captain BARNES. A psy(ihiatrist, if necessary. 
M1'. GILMAN. Do you have a psychiatrist in your unit? 
Oaptain BARNES. Yes, sir, the division psychiatrist who inter-· 

reacts with the ODAAC by conducting in-service tmining for all of 
my counselors. 

MI'. GILMAN. How often does he visit your ODAAO? 
Oaptain BARNES. On the average, about once a month, average. 
Mr. GILMAN. He would handle your more difficult cases? 

I • Captain BARNES. Yes, sir, he would have to. 
NIr. GILMAN. Do you ever refer any cases up to the Frankfurt 

General Hospital? 
Captain BARNES. Just a cletm .. -1:fication. 
M1'. GILMAN. Don't they have an additional unit besides detox? 
Captain BARNES. Wen, they also have the care progTam, sir, and 

we use that. 
Mr. GILMAN. Have you referred any cases out of your unit to the 

care program? 
Captam BARNES. A few, sir, yes. 
Mr. GILlilAN. For what purpose? How do you distinguish the cases 

that go to care and those that go to detox? 
Captain BARNES. Well, with the two ODAAO's that I have a re

sponsibility for them the one at Dexheim uses the Frankfurt 
MEDDAO, which would be primarily all facets of the 97th General 
Hospital. All the units that are serviced by the Bad Kreuznach 
CDAAC, would be referred on to Landsthul. 
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Mr. GILMAN. '10 where? 
Captain BARNES. To the Landsthul MEDDAC. 
Mr. GILMAN. They have a care unit there? 
Captain BARNES. No! sir, at Landsthul, they have a share. It is n. 

'26-day live-in program. 
Mr. GILMAN. What determines whether you refer them for the 

live-in program? 
Captain BARNES. Whether or not the client really needs that extra 

day-to-day kind of therapy as opposed strictly to what we have in the 
non resident program. . 

111'. GILMAN. Is there sufficient spaces in these care units to meet 
your needs? 

Captain BARNES. We haven't had any problems getting one in, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. No delay? ' 
Captain BARNES. Sometimes, just depending on whether or not they 

were first referred on to detox. 
Mr. GILMAN. I guess my time is up. I may want to ask some addi

tional questions, ]\111'. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. First of all, 

Jet me say that in talking to a number of these young men about the 
CDAAC program, I asked whether they thought CDAAC was effec
the, and they said no, so my next question is, how long is a person 
kept in the ODAAO program? 

Captain BARNES. Once he is put in, ma'am, he is in for a year, in 
two phases, an active phase for 2 months, where we see him once a 
week, and then into the follow-up phase for the remaining 10 months, 
where we see him once a month. 

Mrs. COLLINS. And what happens elUTing that once a month when he 
is being seen? 

Captain BARNES. Excuse me? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. What do you do when he comes in once a month? 

Do you just talk to him or what? 
Oaptain BARNES. We conduct the same kind of counseling but not as 

intense as the first 2-month period. In addition to that, we have been 
working with all other facilities within our community to try to help 
the person get into other areas that would be alternatives to drug or 
alcohol usage. 

IV[rs. COLLINS. What are those other areas you suggest? 
Oaptain BARNES. We are talking to the crafts, the recreation center, 

for crafts, etc. 
Mrs. COLLINS. In talking to others, they tell me that some of the 

enlisted men tell me that CDAAC is often seen as an extension of 
punishment for themselves. Has anybody discussed that with any 
of you who are counselors? Ms. Bruce? 

Ms. BRUCE. Yes, many times service members will say that their 
commander has told them that if they have done something, then I 
will send you to CDAAC. This is an individual thing. It is the exception 
rather than the rule. Individuals will say, "Well, they are hassling 
me and they a,re constantly after me and doing these things to me," 
and I will say, "Okay, what are you doing?" "Well, yeah, I smoke, 
but that's my business and that's not his business," and you have to 
bring him back full circle and say, "Well, that is the commanders' 
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business and he is concerned with the overall unit and if you are doing 
something, that is against the regulation, then that is his responsi
bility to get you, to help you if you want help, if not, then you have 
to make a decision about what IS going to happen." So we do heal' 
that. Ninety percent of them that walk throligh the door-"I don't 
like Germany, I don't want to be here, and they are hassling me, and 
all you are going to do is do whatever the commander wants." This 
is what they say. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Let me just confirm one other thing that was men
tioned a minute ago about the sti~ma placed on going to ODAAO. 
It's my understanding that the cham runs from dirty urine to article 
15, to a fine, to restricted duty to CDAAO, and then the stigma of 
discharge. Is that pretty much the way the thing goes, Oaptain? 

Oaptain BARNES. I would say no. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Why would you say no? 
Oaptain BARNES. When a service member gets a positive urinalysis, 

while the stigma might be there from their point of view, the com
manders th~t I deal with, wl~ile ~ranted, some o~ them do manipulate 
the system m oreler to get l'ld 01, as you say, clu,ty laundry, the ma-· 
jority of them are really interested in the person, getting him back 
in~o . the unit in order that he, as a commander, can perform his· 
mISSIon. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Do you agree with that, Specialist Sellers? 
Specialist SELLERS. Which part of it, ma'am? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Well, the part about the chain that goes with the 

ODAAO, the dirty urine, which leads to the article 15, which leads to 
the fine, which leads to restricted duty, which lea,ds to the ODAAO,. 
which leads to the stigma, which leads to the discharge. Have you seen 
that pattern being followed in any consistency? 

Specialist SELLERS. Mrs. Oollins, I have seen the soldier perceive 
SUbjectively that that's the pattern. I hope I don't trouble you as a. 
witness, because I have a tendency to keep looking at the larger view. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Which is what? 
Specialist SELLERS. Well, to be frank, I certainly have not seen very 

much of the committee, but the little I have, the metaphor I would use 
of the dialog that I sometimes hear is like, for example, if I may, the 
Oongress would be saying 30 percent of your men in USAREUR have 
broken feet. Do yoU! have--

Mrs. OOLLINS. I don't want to talk about broken feet, I want to talk 
about drugs. Let me ask you a question about drugs, if you can't 
answer my other question. Do you agree with Oaptain Barnes on his 
evaluation of the amount of usage of hash and heroin? Do you think 
that his figure was a good figure, or do you think his figure is higher 01' 
lower than the one you suggested? 

Specialist SELLERS. I think it would be higher. May I quickly go 
back to what I said? 

Mrs. OOLLINS. No; just answer this one. On what do you base the
fact that you think it is higher? 
. Specialist SELLERS. Not that men who use drugs feel that drug usage 
is pervasive, but that men who are clean and sober feel that they have 
very few places to go in the evening hours after work where they can 
be in a clean and sober environment. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Well, would you not base your evaluation of the usage, 
of what you see in-do you work in ODAAO? 
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Specialist SELLERS. Yes, ma' am, I do. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Would that be a reasonable assumption on my part 

to say that you base your feelings of the magnitude of the problem 
from what you see there? 

Specialist SELLERS. No, ma'am. I wouldn't. I would feel that would 
be tunnel vision on my part, because in working only in the ODAAO, 
I would end up thinking that 100 percent of the entire Army would be 
on drugs. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Well, you know that you don't see 100 percent in 
there, don't you? One hundred percent of the people in the Army don't 
comethl'ough ODAAO, do they? I'm sure you can answer that with a 
yes or no, can't you? 

Specialist SELLERS. Yes; certainly I can. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Well, then 100 percent of the people in the Army 

don't come through ODAAO, right? 
Specialist SELLERS. No; certainly they don't. I just find that I will 

probably have a more realistic view by getting my data from various 
sources as opposed to only the ODAAO. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Is it true that once a client is referred to ODAAO 
that thereafter he is subjected to continual urinalysis testing, Oaptain? 

Oaptain BARNES. Yes, ma'am, but it is only about twice a month, 
as the last digit of his social security number is sent out by 
USAREUR. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Would the man perceive that to be harassment? 
Captain BARNES. It is explained to him when he comes in for his 

intake interview, ma'am, about the continuous twice-a-month 
urinalysis, and I think for the most part that they perceive it as not 
being harassment, but just a means for them-if they are saying they 
are not using drugs, or it wa.sn't their positive to really show that it 
\vasn't theirs. 

Mr. GILMAN. Would the gentlelady yield? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Yes. 
Mr. GILlilAN. We talk about stigma. Doesn't it somewhat stigma Lize 

them once he is in the program that continually he be subjected to 
urinalysis tests? . 

Oaptain BARNES. They might look at it that way, sir, but everyone 
who is involved in the program is also submitting urine specimens 
twice a month. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Ms. Bruce, you "mnted to add something to that? 
Ms. BRUCE. Including myself. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Including yourself? 
Ms. BRUCE. Yes. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Specialist Sellers, how many people do you see in the 

ODAAO in a given month? 
Specialist SELLERS. In a given month? I would have to estimate 

roughly about 40. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. About 40 people? Of those 40 people, do you feel that 

the level of the usage of hash as opposed to heroin is greater for which 
group? 

Specialist SELLERS. You mean is there more hashish use than more 
heroin use? 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Well, I don't know how I can put it. Now, I'll try to 
phrase my questions in such a way that clear English would give you 

• 
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the question that I'm trying to ask. Now, you can't answer my ques
tion by £L.:;king me a question. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would the gentlelady yield? 
Mrs. COLLINS. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Specialist Sellers, I think basically what I'm trying 

to get at, of course, is trying to get your perception of how much usage 
we have. Now, Captain Barnes has given us one, which is preftty mueh 
in line with what the urino,lysis is, pretty much in line with the testi
mony we have received tIlls morning -from General Blanchard. Would 
you say that 3 to 4 percent hard clrug usage is low -from what you 
know to be taking place? In other words, from your discussion or 
whatever other means you have of determining the extent of drug 
abuse? 

Specialist SELLERS. Yes, sir, I would feel it would be. 
Mr. ENGLISH. To wha,t range would you consider to be likely as 

far as what the amount of drug abuse would fall into? In other words, 
are we talking about-well, just ~ive me I?ercentagewise a range in 
there that you feel comfortable WIth that It would probably fall in. 
Let's say on hard drug use. 

Specialist SELLERS. On hard drug use. Sir, I am not a specialist on 
this, but I have been told by others that it would fall into a range of 
25 01' 30 percent and I have checked with other counselors in the 
,corps and they have told. me that that figure is realistic to them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So, the other counselors you have discussed tIllS with, 
and your own feelings, and what you have seen and what you have 
observed, and what other techniques you have for determining, this 
feels like a right figure, 25 to 30 percent on hard drug usage? 

SpMialist SELLERS. Recreationally, yes, sir. 
NIT. ENGLISH. Recreationally and everything, that covers the 'whole 

span, that's right. What about on, say hashish'? What category do you 
think we are talking about there with other counselors and what you 
have seen and what you know there? 

Specialist SEI,LERS. Sir, the figure that I have been given by both 
the lower EM and the company commanders has been between 88 
and 92 percent, but I don't know what frequency of use this figure 
represents. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So it is to somo degree of use. So you have had com
pany commanders that have indicated that to you as well, that that 

.. is generally where they feel like it is. 
Specialist SELLERS. Amono' the lower EM's, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Amon~ the lower enlisted personnel. Thank you. 
Mrs. COLLINS. One unal question, please, Mr. Chairman, I am in-

Ii terested in knowing how many women in the group of 40 that you 
see on perhaps a weekly basis, how many 'women are in that group? 

Specialist SELLERS. Mrs. Collins, I am in an all-male battalion, so 
there wouldn't be any. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Could you tell me Captain Barnes, the percentage of 
women who are currently in CDAAC, the two you have jurisdiction 
,over? 

Captain BAR-NES. Yes, ma'am. Just taking a guess, it is very low, 
but just taking a guess I would say about 3 or 4 percent. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Let me ask you this quest,ion, IS that because, as it 
was said here earlier today, that women come in with higher standards, 
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are higher for women to come into the Army? We get higher educa
tionanevels, or are their barracks any different? What would be the 
difference of the cause for the low number of women as opposed to' 
the higher percentage of men under given circumstances? 

Oal)tain BARNES. I'm sorry ma'am, I really have no feel for that, I 
really don't. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Is there anybody here who can give that information 
on this particular panel? 

Ms. BRUCE. lvrost of the women that we see most of the time are 
single and have problems nsually with maybe drinking or htking' 
somei,hin?; for weight reduction~ A lot of th~ female service members, 
are married. They have an outlet, whatever It may be, and they have 
problems dealing with that as opposed to using ch·ugs. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Do you know it a study has been done of the single, 
unmarried female, who comes here who lives in the billets, who has, 
the same problems in language, uniqueness, and all of this, has there 
been a comparative in analYSIS been made between her and the E-l's 
through E-4's who are coming in who are male? Does anybody know' 
that? 

Ms. BRUCE. I don't know of a study having been made. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 
Mr. JENRE'.rTE. Thank you. Specialist Sellers, the 25 percent hard 

users for recreational purposes, do you have any feel or statistics 
relative to the number of those that might become addicted? Do you 
have a feel for that? 

Specialist SELLERS. Sir, I would feel of my clients, the number who 
would be addicted would be a very small percent. The number that 
would maybe have a predisposition toward addiction would be, say, 
the first figure would be 10 percent, the second would be about 40 
percent, and the rest to me IS basically not a drug problem but an 
immaturity problem. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Do you have any feel-you or Ms. Bruce-either 
as to the percentages of hard drug use for between E-1 and E-4 
Jiving on-post or those who might be married and living off-post? Do 
you have any E-4's living off-post? 

Specialist SELLERS. Very few, sir, of my clients. 
Mr. JENRET7.'E. But you do have some clients living off-post? What 

percentacre of your clients live off-post? 
Specialist SELLERS. I think in the last 18 months it would almost 

be as low as about 3 percent. 
Mr. JENRET7.'E. How many in the battalion that you represent? 
~pecialist SELLERS. I believe it is a community of 1,000, sir. 
Mr. JENRETTE. What is the total community that you represent in 

your ODAAO? 
Specialish SELLERS. The soldiering community is about 1,000, sir. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Specialist Shouse, tell me, please, the number in 

the community that you represent in ODAAO. 
Specialist SHOUSE. I am from Bad Hersfeld, sir. There are approxi

mately 1,200 to 1,300 soldiers in my community. 
Mr. JENRETTE. How many individuals in ODAAO do you have 

working with you? , 
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Specialist SHOUSE. There are-do you mean counselors or clients? 
1vIr. JENRETTE. Counselors. 
Specialist SHOUSE. I am the only military counselor, I have a GS-7 

supervisor, sir. We have a total case load now of 42 or 43 people. 
Mr. JENRETTE. What is your background, your educations] back

ground? 
Specialist SHOUSE. Well, sir, I've got approximately 24 credit hours 

since I have been in the Army-of college. I've gone through the 91-G 
;school in 1973, Pve been through the Army's Drug and Alcohol 
Rehabilitation Training School in 1974. This is my second tour in 
Germany. I've been working CDAAC's now for 4 years. I've worked 
for a year in mental hygiene at Fort Huachuca, Ariz., and I've been 
to five or six drug and alcohol schools in Munich, sir. 

Mr. JENRETTE. How old are you, sir? 
Specialist SHOUSE. I am 23. 
Mr. J'ENRETTE. 1,300 people you, and one other individual counsel 

those 1,300 people? 
. Specialist SHOUSE. Yes, sir. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Your percentage coincides with that of Specialist 
Sellers? 

Specialist SHOUSE. No, sir, it does not. I would say that of the people 
who use hashish, about 75 to 80 percent of the younger enlisted 
soldiers who do live in the barracks do use hashish. As far as harder 

. drugs go, I would disagree very strongly with Specialist Sellers. In my 
community, the 3d Squadron, 11th Army Cavalry Regiment, we are 
on the border. We spend a lot of time either on the border or in the 
field on a TAPS 01' other field training exercises. I would say that 
maybe 5 to 10 percent of the younger enlisted soldiers who live in the 
barracks do occasionally use some type of drug,. that is, Mandrax, or 
amphetamines, or some sort of barbIturate, anclless than 2 percent 
probably use heroin. 

Mr. JENRETTE. No addiction out of your ODAAO? 
Specialist SHOUSE. As far as I know I have never seen anyone come 

through the CDAA.O with a dependency code, other than the people 
for alcohol, sir. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Major, did you have opposition in your election? 
Ms. BRUCE. Yes; I did have opposition in my election. Two military 

NCO's, and one other female. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Does the heat of the political battle cause you to, 

in your opinion, cause you to be less effective in your CDAAC work? 
Ms. BRUCE. I was elected mayor prior to starting to work. 
Mr. JENRETTE. So you won't know until your next election. 
Ms. BRUCE. I don't plan to run again, sir, because I did go to work, 

'and this is a full-time job, and that was a full-time job also. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Would you, in your community-and I apologize 

'if you answered this before-tend to deal with Specialist Sellers or 
.Specialist Shouse? 

Ms. BRUCE. Well, I have a lot of difficulty when it comes to ad
,diction versus use, because addiction, 9 times out of 10, a person who 
comes to the CDAAC initially is not determined addicted. It is after 
·sequences of several positive urinalyses, and then the doctor will de
:termine, and the~person admits continuous use, and by the t,ime you 
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have sufficient evidence, and their percenta~e, I would say, is very 
small, that Captain Barnes gave. Once agam when we talk about 
heroin, I bhink of a person who is shooting up versus snorting, l1D.cl 
a person who smokes once 01' twice, I don't feel he is really addicted 
to it, and I think when we catch them at that point, many times they 
may start drinking more or something else to escape the situation, 
reality, or wherever they are. So when you talk about that kind of 
use, I would tend to agree with Specialist Shouse as opposed to the 
higher rate. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Are you saying then that if you snort once or t1.'}.-lce, 
one is not addicted. If you shoot up once or twice one does become 
addicted? 

Ms. BRUCE. No, but I think a person who shoots up once or twice 
has probably been snorting for some time. This has been my experi-
ence. He started off smoking hashish, he started off with a chain of .~ 
events. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Do you see a lot of that chain of events going through 
CDAAC? 

Ms. BRUCE. By the time .ve get an individual I would say the per
centage might be somewhere arouncl15 to 20 percent of those people 
who have been through that chain of event, who have gotten into 
difficulty with druO"s. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Finally, I'd like to carry it a step further. In brief, 
do you feel that marihuana or hashish is the predominant first user to 
harder drug, heroin or some other of the uppers or downers? Captain? 

Captain BARNES. Well, sir, I think what we are dealing with, while 
we do not have physical addiction to marihuana or hashish, it is a 
psychological part of the high. The enjoyable part of it. Once a person 
has reached a particular point in time, after using marihuana 
or hashish, I thmk the psychological craving for a quicker, faster, 
higher high pushes them on to a harder clru~. 

Mr. JENRETTE. So you think the progresslOn is there? 
Captain BARNES. Yes, sir, I do. 
Mr. J'ENRETTE. Do you Specialist Sellers? 
Specialist SELLERS. Sir, I've almost never seen a heroin user who 

had not taken hashish first. On the other hand, I've seen many hashish 
users that do not move on to heroin. I think the fact that the .A.rmy 
does not test for hashish--

Mr. JENRETTE. How do you test for hashish other thl1D. commanders 
being right on top of the situation? 

Specialist SELLERS. I'm sorry, perhaps I'm wrong. I thought there 
was a test that we weren't using. ;. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Is there a test for use of hashish? 
Mr. ENGLISH. It is my understanding at the present time that such 

a test has been developed, it is being tested, however, it is not being 
used in the field and no anangements have been made for purchases 
as far as we know. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Ms. Mayor, would you believe there would be a 
progression? 

Ms. BRUCE. Yes, I think that most people who become addicted 
are polydrug users of Some form or another. 

Specialist SHOUSE. I would agree, also. 
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Mr. JENRETTE. You are a mayor, and don't want to be a 
congressman? 

Ms. BRUCE. I didn't say that. I'm not old enough yet. 
Mr. JENRETTE. You are excused, ma'am. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Let me say that if you decide you want to run, I 

hope that you move to South Carolinn" Mr. Jenre'tte will be happy to 
welcome a little additional competition. Mr. Evans? 

Mr. EVANS. Ms. Bruce, have you had occasion to deal with soldiers 
stationed in the field Jor long periods of time, in radar units or si.milar 
type uni ts? 

Ms. BRUCE. Yes, in Bad Kreuznach, sir, there are two missile sites. 
We are really three. We have a missile unit at Dexheim, but we have the 
site at Dechtelbach and Wackernheim. When I first started working 
in the CDAAC, I was a counselor at Dexheim, which I thought was 
really' the pits. Until I went to one of these missile sites, and one of the 
missIle sites, they had no American TV because they cannot get an 
antenna, it is in the valley, and they have a lack of a great deal of 
services because there are only about 100 or so men tihere. The 
problem 1s-I know that these are necessary, but I would hope that 
something could be done, and I have expressed it through the chain oJ 
command-that something be clone about the length of tour. 

Mr. EVANS. In working with and observing the men in these 
units, what is your estimate of drug abuse in these areas? 

Ms. BRUCE. Strangely enough, the number of people we had in the 
program Jrom these units is very small, and I think it goes back to the 
fu.ct that these are people in the PRP pro~ram, the personnel reEability 
program, and there is a certain amolmt of security, and what have you. 
So you get back to Mr. English's statement that if you identified 
these people, they have to be removed Jrom the job, and there is a 
shortage that is going to occur. Now I don't have anything to sub
stantiate that this is ,,,hat is being done. 

Mr. EVANS. My question, though, is what do you estimate the 
drug use to be, percentagewise? Not how many people are b~ing 
treated, I say how many are using drugs, recreationally or otherWIse? 

Ms. BRUCE. Well, if you say alcohol, it would be 100 percent, and 
that is to the excess, because if they aren't using illegal drugs, then 
they are drinking excessively. 

.. Mr. EVANS. What about illegal drugs? 
Ms. BRUCE. Somewhere in the neighborhood, I guess, of about 70 

percent using some sort of drugs. 
Mr. EVANS. And this is in the missile units. 

• Ms. BRUCE. Yes. No,,", I'm not saying addicted, I'm saying use. 
Specialist SHOUSE. Could I make a statement to that? 
Mr. EVANS. Yes. 
Specialist SHOUSE. This is my second tour here in Germany. The 

first time I was here I worked in the CDAAC in Gelnhausen, which is 
part of the Hanau military community, and now I'm in Bad Hersfeld. 
In the 11 th lhmored Cavalry we spend a lot of time in the field, and 
I think the more time a unit spends in the field traininO', the lower the 
rate of hard drug use is going to be. I see it very much 10wer now than 
it was back in 1974 to 1978. 

Mr. EVANS. I understand what you are saying. You said where 
people are training, in active training, that there is less usage. Would 
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this include hashish, which can be taken with them fairly safely to 
the field? 

Specialist SHOUSE. I really don't kno,v, sir. I'd say probably, yes. 
I've spoken to a lot of my clients about when they go to the field, do 
they take drugs with them or do they not. Some say they do and 
some say they don't. I'd say it's just lower in this unit than it was 
before. 

Mr. EVANS. Excuse me, would this not be different where you are 
in active training with a tank unit or infantry unit than it would with 
a missile unit in which they may have long periods of inactivity and 
remain in a remote area? 

Specialist SHOUS.E. It definitely would be different, and too, I 
think that it depends on the type of training a unit is doing when they 
are in the field. A lot of units will go to, say Grafemvoehe, or to one 
of the firing ranges and they'll stay 4 to 6 weeks, when they could 
.actually do' all of their training in 2 01' 3 weeks, and they just pun 
macht nichts details whereas, where I'm at now, we spend 2 01' 3 days 
in the field and we are back. 

Mr. EVANS. So the more active you keep the soldier on some kind 
·of stimulating activity, the less drug usage you will have. 

Specialist SHOUSE. The more meaningful the training is, I think, 
the less the hard drug rate will be. 

Mr. EVANS. Thank you. 
Ms. BRUCE. In addition, about the sites, too, I would like to add 

that many of the service members who come to these sites are in what 
they call, MP MOS related things, and they are under the impression 
they are coming to work in a different kind of job, and this makes a 
difference as far as they are concerned out at these sites. In expressing 
their concerns to me, a lot of them feel that the missiles and things 
they are working on are really outdated and they are not of value. 
r don't know how true this is, but in talking to them, this is what I get . 
. And that is, again, job satisfaction. If they could be trainin~ on some
thing they know is going to be used in the time of a crisis, or IS of value, 
I thmk it would be much more meaningful for them. They p,re very 
concerned that maybe they should rotate back to a white hat duty, 
as they call it, kind of patrol and then out to the sites again on a 
rotating basis, because they pull 24 on and 24 off, and they are not 
able to go anywhere, get involved in these fantastic trips because they 
have to be back within 24 hours. I think that they definitely need 
to be looked at. 

Mr. EVANS. I think my time is up, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Specialist Sellers, I have one or two other questions. 

Have you found in your experience that you can really do any good 
for an individual who has been caught using drugs if that individual 
really doesn't want help? . 

Specialist SELLERS. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So it is pretty much a waste of time and a waste of 

effort. 
Specialist SELLERS. You can lead a horse to water, sir, but you 

can't make him drink, would be my response. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Of the people that come into your program, what 

percentage do you think are willing to accept the help 01' W!1nt help? 
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Specialist SELLERS. Sir, I would think not over 10 or 15 percent 
really want indepth change on the drug or alcohol problem, another 
20 or 25 percent are able to, for 5 or 6 months, simply remain clean by 
the behavior modification system of getting urine tested and knowing 
the CO is watching him. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many of those in those categories voluntarily 
turn themselves in to CDAAC't In other words, "I've been using 
·drugs, I want help." 

Specialist SELLERS. Somewhere between 3 and 5 percent, sir. It's 
not high. 

)\/11'. ENGLISH. So what you are basically telling me, those that come 
-out of the urinalysis testing, those who have been identified by their 
-commanders through one form or another, caught using, or through 
urinalysis, then come into the program, you are saying 5 percent of that 
,are coming voluntarily, 5 percent then of those will accept the help 
and that means about 95 percent of those people you identify just 
,don't want help, is that correct? 

Specialist SEIILERS. I'm hoping that once they are in counseling, 
through the counseling process, they will realize there is a serious 
probl£\m. The percentage of clients that I have tha,t are willing to 
-change their lives around with 1800 turn indepth would not be over 
15 percent. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So as far as those people then that fall into that 
category, that are voluntarily making this change, what percentage 
-of those do you think really stick with it? 

Specialist SELLERS. So far, almost all of them have, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You think most of them have? You, as I tmderstand 

it, you have formed in your area the Narcotics Anonymous, and I 
beheve that is the first in Germany, is that correct? 

Specialist SELLERS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Have you found that this particular program, work

ing in conjunction with your CDAAC work, has been successful for 
those who want help? 

Specialist SELLERS. Sir, I believe that it is working here the way it, 
is working in the States. It is fully effective for those who want help. 
As a social worker, I have found it a tool for appraising a client's 
motivation. There is a classic dialog that sometimes happens, 
"I want help, I am wllling to do anything, my CO is about to throw 
me out, I don't want him to." Are you willing to go to the Narcotics 
Anonymous meeting? "No, I go to a disco on Friday." And then I've 

. got more of a feel for who the guy is and whether he means business 
or not. So it works both ways, I think, as a diagnostic tool, too. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Let me ask you this: With regard to those, whatever 
it is, 90 percent, range that come through you, either identified by the 
commanding officer or thwugh urinalysis, of that 90 percent, are they 
really just a burden on the system, I mean, they are absorbing re
sources or absorbing time, do they just simply make your job more 
difficult, as far as trying to work and give your time to those who 
really need it? 

Specialist SELLERS. Well, that is what I starteel to say before about 
that foot metaphor. I see a lot of men that I shouldn't see to begin 

'with. I see a large, large number of men who had drug problems before 
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they came in, bnt it has stopped short of heroin. In the environment 
of it being so readily available, plus the cultural shock, plus not having 
a good background in German, they seem to go over to the heroin. I 
have a good, good number of men who are just chronologically so 
young that perhaps they would have sowed their wild oats without 
heroin had they remained in America for 2 or 3 more years to get 
through that stage. I get a lot of men who are basically immature, and 
once in a while this comes out as a urine positive. It's that basic prob
lem of immaturity. I would say that about 8 percent of the clients I 
get, because there is the absence of a good NOO around, and sadly 
because there aren't enough good NOO's and the system says, well, 
perhaps the CDAAO can help this young man. In this event, we will 
attempt to do so. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So you are kind of the last resort. If we don't know 
what else to do with them we will throw them to CDAAO and if they 
can't do anything with them we're going to give them a chapter 9. Is 
that COlTect? 

Specialist SELLERS. Often our facility is local where some other 
facilities are not. For example, our psychiatric resources are downtown. 
This process can sometimes take an entire day, and I think there is a 
tendency to say, well, we can send him down to the ODAAO to have· 
someone to talk to. So there is a whole realm where drug abuse gets. 
mixed up with immaturity. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, you were saying that these people shouldn't be 
sent to ODAAO, you aTe seeing a lot of people that you shouldn't be 
seeing. Where should they go? Where should they be sent? 

Specialist SELLERS. I guess I'm saying different things, sir. One 
thing, I just personally just strongly believe is that there should be an 
age minimum before they come to USAREUR or tour minimum, 
maybe first tour CONUS, I don't know. Second thing I see is that there 
is no screening by recruiters. I hf1Ve had 10 clients this year say that 
they came into the Army to get out of a jail sentence. Then they want 
to immediately get out of the Army because they are full of confidence 
they won't have to go back and serve the jail sentence. There is another 
margin, I guess, that is a very, very small margin, that perhaps should 
have preferably been referred to a psychiatrist. That number would 
maybe be 2 or 3 percent. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In your opinion-you have heard me eXI>ress my 
thoughts in regard to leaving individuals, particularly those in
dividuals who have been identified as pushers, but also those individ
uals who have been identified as users, leaving them in their units in 
their environment that they 'were situated when they were discovered 
and the impact it has upon other soldiers who are transfelTing in who 
may also already be in that unit and not using-in your opinion, do 
you feel that there is anything to that? In other words, are you getting 
the bad influence type of thing that is spreading or not? 

Specialist SELLERS. Sir, I try to take the perspective of the soldier 
that is clean, because I believe that is the soldier that the Army wants, 
and the soldier that's clean tells me that he has trouble finding environ
ments in which other people are clean. I see that as a very real threat 
to that man as he states It to me, yes. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So that is his barracks primarily, but also where he: 
goes for social activities as well as where he works, is that correct?' 
That is really his entire environment. 
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Spec~alist SELLERS. Well, like my colleague h~re, to .some degree.1 
would mclude alcohol. After 9 or 10 o'clock at rught, his NCO club IS 
open. His EM club is open. It is a place with a lot of alcohol and loud 
music, which kind of keeps a real conversation down and a lot of wild 
booze up. His photo shop is. closed, his craft shop is closed, there is no 
coffee house where he can go and be clean and sober. His gym is closed. 
So it kind of implies that you can stay up and drink but you can't 
stay up and develop photographs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But you can also stay up, and then if he goes back to 
the barracks, what? Probably he is going to be using something there. 
You leave the user in there, he can't go to the NCO club, he doesn't 
want to drink, but he can't go back to the barracks because he doesn't 
want to be around people using drugs. Isn't that about what you run 
into? 

Specialist SELLERS. I guess what I was trying to sneak in, I think 
some of the heroin abuse is a perversion of the alcohol culture, which 
is a little perverted. It's a great influence. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Am I understanding you correctly, if you leave those 
people leave that environment-in other words, if you leave the users 
there, if you leave the pushers there, all it does is make it much more 
difficult for that young person who does not want to use drugs. Alcohol, 
of course it sounds like would fit in the same area, but with particular 
regard towards drugs, would that be correct? 

Specialist SELLERS. I believe it spreads, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just have one or two more 

questions for the panel. Something we haven't touched on up to this 
point, is the extensiveness of use of alcohol and narcotics amon~st. 
dependents. I received some of that information, as we were talkmg 
with the personnel, that there is an extensive problem of amphetamine 
use amongst dependents. Do you have much of that come through 
CDAAC? Captain Barnes, are you familiar with the dependency 
problem? 

Captain BARNES. We have had one dependent, a military wife, who 
came in for a couple of times for conversation with the counselor, 
but she stopped. We have had no other dependent come in. 

Mr. GILMAN. Was that a narcotic problem? 
Captain BARNES. Alcohol. But in order to keep that rate down, we 

have started to move out into the civilian dependent type agencies, 
such as PTA, teen involvement, to really put out more education, 
more information on it so that it will keep it down as much as possible, 

Mr. GILMAN. Specialist Sellers, have you found any problem in the 
dependents? Have they called upon your agency for help? 

Specialist SELLERS. Sir, I could only speak from rumor. We have 
never to my knowledge had a dependent walk into our office. In the 
normal course of gossip I have heard that there is a problem, for 
example of heroin among dependent wives, so that if a man is trying 
to get clean and comes back to a wife at home who is taking drugs, 
this can become a family disease. I don't know any statistics on what 
that would be. 

Mr. GILMAN. I will be pleased to yield to the gentlelady. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Is CDAAC set so that if there IS a dependent wife, 

that CDAAC will see that wife as well as the husband? . 
Captain BARNES. Yes, ma'am. 
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Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you for yielding. 
Mr. GILMAN. I also heard complaint that there is quite !1 bit of 

Valium usage and other amphetamine usage amongst the dependent 
wives. Have you heard any reports of this nature? 

Specialist SELLERS. No, sir, I've only heard heroin. 
Mr. GILMAN. Ms. Bruce, in your contact with the community, do 

you find any problem of that nature? 
Ms. BRUCE. I haven't heard of that problem, because Valium has to 

be prescribed through the pharmacists, and in dealing with the colonel 
at the hospital, he is very aWIl,re and conscious of this. I think the 
])l:oblem I find is one, again, with alcohol. Not only with dependent, 
WIves and spouses, but with dependent youth. In Germany, it is just 
a common practice for teenagers to go to the local grocery store and 
get 11 bottle of wine or get some beer. Many American youth cominO' 
J)ver, first-time exposure to this, is very difficult, especially arolllld 
:your dependent youth activities ~r~anization, or DYA . 
. Mr. GILMAN. But in your CDAAC program you haven't had any 

:!involvement with the wives. 
Ms. BRUCE. No, not in a counseling status. I do go to all of the ci

--vilian supervisors and I provide information for supervisors because 
,we ,Q,O have responsibility for handling any civilian employees that 
mro around the area. 

Mr. GILMAN. CDAAC is open for counseling for the wives? 
Ms. BRUCE. Yes, and for civilians that are not part of the military. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Would the gentleman yield. 
Mr. GILMAN. Yes, I would be pleased to yield. 
Mrs. COLLINS. What percentage of wives do you have now in 

CDAAC? 
Ms. BRUCE. In the program? We have no wives in the program. The 

, wives that we are involved with are spouses of service members who 
are having a problem to the extent that we are going to be doing 
couples O'roup counseling. 

Mrs. 60LTJINS. But you are not yet doing that? 
Ms. BRUCE. We will start December 1st. We have had them in the 

groups that we do now, as a part of the group, because the wife has 
volunteered to come in. Weare going to be doing some now where it 
will be just devoted to just couples and not single service members. 

Mr. GILMAN. Specialist Shouse, do you have any information? 
Specialist SHOUSE. In our CDAAC we have had two dependent 

wives come in with their husbands for counseling for alcohol. About 
6 weeks ago we had a dependent ,vife busted with quite a large amount 
of heroin, but she was a local German national and she was put in 
jail, so we never had anything to do with her. 

Mr. GILMAN. She was a trafficker? 
'specialist SHOUSE. Yes, sir. Could I respond to a question that 

Mr. English raised a few minutes ago? When you were talking about 
getting a hard drug user out of the unit, to a point, I would agree with 
you. I think when a person is identified as a hard drug abuser, you 
:should try to help him as much as you could within that unit. If he 
:shows a desire to rehabilitate himself, I think the groundwork for the 
l'eh~bilitation has to be done within the unit because thll,t is where he 
is go.ing to come back to. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Wouldn't you agree, though, that that would be 
limited to those individuals--

Specialist SHOUSE. Those individuals who want help. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You are taJking about a very small minority, aren't 

YOS~ecialist SHOUSE. Yes; a very small minority. I think a person who 
wants to get out of the Army by using the ODAAC program, which 
a lot of people do, because you can get an honorable discharge, and 
I don't like that idea of giving a person an honorable dischar~e, the 
same thing 1 am going to get for staying in 3 or 4 years. I think a 
person, once he is identified as a failure, or a person who is going to 
manipulate the program to get out, which is very easy to do, I think 
he should be segregated into a separute unit, just for these type of 
people, but there is nothing like that in the Army. I have been told 
that the Air Force has some type of program like that; whether or not 
it is true, I don't know. . 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you very much. 
Ms. BRUCE. I would also like to make a comment in regards to the 

assistance that you may provide, this committee. As a dependent wife 
coming to Europe and in the hopes of getting a job, it is very difficult, 
and I would hope that-I have written my Oongressman back in the 
State of Maryland in regards to this problem, but the correspondence
I'm sure he is getting doubletalk, and that's the same thing I ~ot when 
I was here-there is a tremendous resource in dependent Wlves that 
come over here wi.th their husbands, but we are given the short end of 
the stick as opposed to people who are hired in OONUS and transferrecl 
over here, as far as status is concerned. In going back, that is going:: 
to b~ one of the main issues that I will address, and I would hope that. 
maybe some groundwork could be done, because there are a lot of" 
women over here who could do fantastic jobs in terms of counseling-,. 
who hold de~rees. We have a girl who is temporary hire now, wi.th no
benefits, ancl she is working on her master's in counseling. She is a· 
GS-5. In the States, she would get a much better job. I will be here
for over 2 years, probably working in this job, and when I go back I. 
have no reemployment rights andlt is like I just sat n,t home and clicU 
nothing for 2 yet:;rs. I think something could be done in terms of tapping
the resources that are here to counteract some of the negative state
ments about the caliber of counseling within the ODAAO to supple ... 
ment the 91G's. I think the 91G's are good and can be used, but I deal 
mostly with senior NOO's and officers, and I think that is a ttemendous 
help because there isn't that exchange between rank. In the same 
realm, there are senior NOO's with an age difference, and then in the 
same realm, there are 91 Golfs who can relate, so I think that is one 
of the areas that should be looked into in regards to whatever rehab 
program. 

Mr. GILMAN. Will the gentleman yield'll think certainly your com
ments are valid, and as you were addressing yourself to this issue, the 
thought struck me about the training that you have for this job. Have 
you been specially trained for this job? I know Specialist Shouse 
mentioned that he was trained on the job, apparently, and Oaptain 
Barnes is trained on the job. Have you had any human resource 
training? 
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Ms. BRUCE. My degree was in business administration and manage
ment. However, when I worked in the States, I worked in the Depart
ment of Social Services. I attended a weekly seminar for drug and 
alcohol rehabilitation at one of the colleges, and I was going to Rutgers 
before my husband got orders, but we all go through training pro
grams in Munich, tlie drug and alcohol school in Munich. Captain 
Barnes has been to the ADCO course, which is training for a week or 
so, and then there are classes that start from individual counseling 
skills all the way up to group counseling skills. I have been to what 
they call Superman's course, which is for supervisors, that specifically 
relate to dealing with the problem within the military. r am not 
going to say that my credentials are all that great because I don't 
have a social work degTee, just because I wanted a degree in manage
ment, which to me is all people related. 

Mr. Gm\fAN. SpecialIst Sellers, what sort of training do you have 
for this job? 

Specialist SELLERS. Sir, my degree is in social work, with a Federal 
internship and grant, and we have counseling, and we have 6 to 8 
years of paid and nonpaid drug and alcohol halfway-house work. 

Mr. GILlilAN. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. The committee is going to take a 15-minute break. 

Shortly after the break, we have tlu'ee panels of enlisted personnel 
from the field that we will heal' from, so we will recess for 15 minutes. 

[Recess.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Earlier today, I requested of the enforcement people 

the information pertaining to those individuals who had been arrested 
for trafficking in drugs; namely, noncommissioned officers, E5 or 
above, as we11 as officers. We now have that information. I would 
like to read it into the record. In 1977, there were 15 E5's or above 
that were apprehended, no officers; in 1978, 28 noncommissioned 
officers were apprehended and 1 officer. I do not have the ranlc of 
the one officer that was apprehended. My understanding is it was a 
fu'st lieutenant. The chief of staff will call the next witnesses. 

11r. LAWRENCE. I call Private Diaz and Sergeant Darwin. 
[Private Diaz and Sergeant Darwin were sworn.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. I suppose this goes without saying, but I do want to 

state it for the record. Certainly if there are any repercussions as far 
as enlisted personnel that should appear before this committee, any 
type of harassment, or otherwise, thIS committee certainly wants to 
know about it as quickly as possible, and I'm sure that General 
Blanchard would also like to know. That being said, do either of you 
gentlemen have a statement that you would like to give? Or would 
you like to say anything to the committee? Sergeant Darwin, do you 
have anything you would like to say? If you would, move the micro
phone a little closer to you, I understand we had a little bit of trouble 
with the rest of us hearing it. It may be tied down, I am not sure. 

TESTIMONY OF SGT. CECIL DARWIN AND PVT. ETVEM DIAZ, 
E COMPANY, 8TH SIGNAL EATTALIOl'T 

Sergeant DARWIN. On the drugs over here, now a lot of guys say 
when they give these urinalysis tests, they are being harassed, but 
my opinion of it is I think it is good for the men to get the test at 

... 
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least twice a month or more. If he is found taking it, he should be 
taking more tests. Out of my 6% years over here, I have had it quite 
a few times, and it doesn't even bother me. It is just letting my com
mander know that I am not messing with (h'ugs at aU. That's about 
it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Private Diaz, do you have any statements that you 
woulcllike to give? 

Private DIAZ. Yes. All of this about trying to help people with 
drugs and so much of the Government putting so much money up to 
rehabilitate these people, and nothing seems to be going down. 
Plenty of guys, when they come from the States, they figure they 
leave the enVIronment back in the States coming to Europe, they can 
start their whole new life, and when they get over here, it is just a 
whole lot worse than it is back in the States. Some people say, "Well, 
the Government is working on it, the Army is working on it, I still 
see no change at all." My e::q)eriences, people that I've seen, that 
come over here were using dru~s a lot less; then when they come 
,over here, it just builds up ann gains on them from the boredom, 
they have no activities, no kind of recreation. They have recreation, 
but not something to really enthuse themselves, something for them 
to enjoy. You go to every caserne, every recreation is the same. 
You have a gym, a recreation center, and NCO club. You have got 
to have more than that to keep our soliders busy. That's really all I 
have to say. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Private Diaz, from what you were stating-and 
correct me if I am wrong-are you stating that you believe that 
there is much more drug abuse here within Germany that there is 
back in the United States? 

Private DIAZ. Yes; there is. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Would you say there is a substantially greater 

amount of drug abuse here in Germany than there is in the United 
States among the troops that you know? 

Private DIAZ. Yes; there is. Over here the hashish is a lot more 
stronger than marihuana, and it is a lot easier to get than marihuana 
over here. It makes the amount more greater, and it just builds up 
and builds up, that's why I figured it's more over here than what it 
is in the States. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What about heroin or hard drugs? Do you feel 
there are more hard ch'ugs being used here than there are in the 
United States? 

Private DIAZ. Yes; because the soldiers over here are being pres
sured, tension, you know. They go to the field, they come back, 
mostly some get mad when they get a letter from home saying that 
something went wrong. They go ahead and start off with hashish 
and then they want to go on to something stronger, so they just 
keep on going on to something stronger so when they do go back to 
the States, they are ah'eady on it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Whenever you came to Germany, was there a 
great deal of peer pressure? Were you approached by people saying, 
"Hey, you use drugs," or anything like that? 

Private DIAz. Mainly not right at first, because a lot of people 
like to try to cover themselves. They don't normally come on and 
-say, "Do you use drugs?" or "If you do it, I got something to sell 
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you." Normally, they will wait for you to be there about a month 
to see how you are and then they will approach you and tell you, 
"If you WflJlt some of this, I know where to get it." 

Mr. ENGLISH. That's people within your unit? 
Private DIAZ. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It took about a month before you were approached 

with regard to purchasing some drugs to use? 
Private DIAZ. More or less about a month. 
Mr. ENGLISH. In your particular unit, what would you estimate' 

the hashish use to be? About how many people within your unit 
that you know about would you say are using hash? 

Private DIAZ. I would say, ill our whole unit, battalion unit, there are' 
at least 600 of us, male a~cl female. I would say from 300 to 400 would 
use drugs. 

Mr. ENGI,ISH. So you're talking 50 to 60 percent of them? 
Private DIAZ. Yes. ' 
Mr. ENGLISH. What with regard to hard drugs, what percent that 

you know about do you think are using hard drugs? 
Private DIAZ. Well, hashish is more or less what they use more. 

Hard drugs would be about 35 to 40 percent. Not too much less than 
hashish. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are people fairly open in using hash, or do they 
sneak off some place to use hash, or do they use it fairly openly in the' 
barracks and on the job and elsewhere? 

Private DIAz. Well, yes, some use it on the job, some use it off the 
job, some try to keep themselves away from it and just go in the' 
streets and do it or in the field, or whatever. Some do it in the barracks. 
Wherever they can do it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. But they are fairly open with their fellow soldiers 
about it, is that correct? 

Priva.te DIAz. Only if they know it is OK with them. If they feel 
that this person is not all right with them then they will just hold off' 
on it. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Does the same hold true for hard drugs? 
Private DIAZ. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant, you were indicating with reO'ard to urinaly

sis tests, that you feel like it is a good program. Do you believe that the' 
urinalysis test can be beaten? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, it can. It can be beaten, because a guy O'oes 
in the men's room to take in the bottle, he is not always watchecl by 
somebody, so he can have somebody take in another bottle and give 
it to him, and see, they don't kn.ow if it is that individual's or if it is 
somebody elses. 

Mr. ENGLISH. '£he tests that you have seen conducted, are there 
quite a few lapses in security, like what you are talking about there 
where there just isn't anybody much watching them? Is that fairly 
common.? 

Sergeant DARWIN. In some of the units I have been in over here in 
Europe, yes. In ours, they have it set ul? when a man takes a urine 
test, it has to be an NCO there watching h1m. That NCO is signing that 
piece of p8.per saying that he watched that man take a urine test. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you know of any NCOs in your unit who are 
selling either hash or hard drugs? 

... 

"', 



101 

Sergeant DARWIN. I don't know about my unit, but I know there 
'are quite a few of them in the battalion that are selling it. There are 
quite a few that are taking it, too. 

Mr. ENGLISH. NOOs? 
Sergeant DARW,IN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLI~H. Does that have quite an influence do you think on 

the youn8' soldiers that are coming over here from the States, the ones 
that are Just rep()rting in? Are they most likely to be contacted first 
by one of these NOOs who might be selling some hash or something? 

Sergeant DARWIN. No; they will be contacted by one of the lower 
ranking EM's first. When I came over here, I was contacted by a lower 
ranking EM, then an NOO. When I told him no, I don't mess with it, 
he said, "Well, you don't get high." 

Mr. ENGLISH. With regard to the NOOs that do sell, those same 
NOOs then would be responsible for the security on some of the 
urinalysis tests; is that correct? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, sir, that's correct. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do you know if they protect to a certain extent their 

.buyers? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes; they do. They will protect them. 
Mr. ENGLISH. They make sure the buyer doesn't ~et caught? 
Sergeant DARWIN. If the buyer gets caught, he mIght get caught. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Well, that is a fairly common occurrence among those 

'who are also selling? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I believe my time has expired. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Gentlemen, do you observe any selling in the bar

racks, any trafficking in the barracks? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, sir, I've seen it done. But see, me, as an 

NOO, I can't prosecute him unless I've got a witness with me, and 
it's best to have another NCO to be your witness, because the lower 
ranking EM's are going to stick together. They are going to sell it to 
,each other, they smoke it. I've busted them quite a few times smoking 
it, but there ain't anything I can do. There has to be another NCO 
as a 'witness to really push it. 

Mr. GILMAN. Does the trafficking you've observed in the barracks; 
,does that include the sale of heroin? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, sir. They are selling it. 
'" Mr. GILMAN. And the sale of any other narcotic? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Well, hashish, that's about it, and maybe 
Mandrax. 

Private DIAZ. Mandrax, hashish, heroin, speed, the type of things 
• you would get walking into a drug store that is legal for Germans 

'bu t illegal for Americans. 
Mr. GILMAN. Is the sale of those narcotics occasional, regular, quite 

a bit? How would you cateO'orize it? 
Private DIAz. Well, on the Manclrax, and so-called speed they call 

X1l2, it is kind of not occasionally, more or less say about twice a 
month, three times a month, but hashish and heroin more or less you 
have that every week. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is the sale of that going on every week in the barracks? 
Private DIAz. Most likely every week. 
Mr. GILMAN. Is it the same individuals who are selling? 
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Private DIAz. No; not really. Most of the time it is, but it seems 
like if one person sees one individual making so much money out of 
his drugs, he wants to get a piece of the action, so he goes ahead and 
asks him how did you go apout this. Maybe one might not want to 
tell this, so he can make the money himself. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are there ever any disputes of who is the trafficker in. 
what barracks? 

Private DIAZ. No, no, I don't think so. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you know how much heroin is selling for now in 

the barracks? 
Private DIAz. How much it is selling for? The minimum is $20, the 

maximum, no price. 
Mr. GILMAN. So the $20 that they are selling it for, do you kno,v 

what amount that includes? Is it for one hit? 
Private DIAz. Well, r really can't tell if it is one hit or not. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you know what amount of heroin that is? 
Private DIAz. Well, sometimes it will depend on the dealer, if he 

wants to be generous or not, he will give you 2 to 3 grams for $20. 
Dealet's try to get over, too, because they are copping quantity and 
it is still a felony straight out, the way they cop It, pure, they cut it 
down in order to double and triple their money up. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you know what st,rength it is that they are selling 
it at? 

Private DIAz. No, I wouldn't know. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you know how much they paid for it out on the 

street? 
Private DIAz. Well, like I said, minimum $20, maximum is no 

price. 
Mr. GIL?lfAN. They are selling it at $20 a hit in the barracks. Do 

you know what they have to pay for that heroin when they purchase 
It out on the street to bring it in? 

Private DIAZ. No, it all depends on how many grams the dealer 
buys, so sometimes-let's say you take $200, you go out and buy 
yourself $200 worth of heroin, you come back and make $500 off of it. 

Mr. GILMAN. You can make $500 out of a $200 purchase? Have you 
ever observed a purchase by a trafficker in the barracks when he goes, 
to a dealer? 

Private DIAZ. Well, I have seen them in action, but not really 
seen them. I've seen them, you know, when they talk to each other 
and then just disappear. More or less you know what they are going' 
to do. They are not going to have a cup of tea or anything like that. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is that purchased from a German national, a foreign 
national? 

Private DIAz. Well it's hard to say, because I really don't go around 
spying" ' 

Mr. GILMAN. The one you observed, who was that purchased from~' 
Private DIAz. From an American. 
Mr. GILMAN. From an American? 
Private DIAz. Yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. Within the city, I take it, not on the post. 
Private DIAZ. Well, I did within the cit.y. 
Mr. GILMAN. Is it quite available in town? 
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Private DIAz. It depends on the Getman. Sometimes he has con~ 
fidence with who he is dealing with; sometimes he don't, and if he 
feels that this person is right for him, then he will go ahead and it will 
will be a lot easier. I can call it a 60-40 chance. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is any cocaine being sold in the barracks? 
Private DIAz. Well, I haven't seen any of that since I have been 

here. 
Mr. GIJJMAN. Any POP being sold in the barracks? 
Private DIAz. No. 
Mr. GILMAN. Any amphetamines? 
Private DIAz. No. 
Mr. GILMAN. Mostly hash and heroin, is that COITect? 
Private DIAZ. Hash, heroin, and Mandrax. 
Mr. GILMAN. Am I correct that you said that it is about 60 to 65 

percent of the troops that you feel are using hash? Or is it higher than 
that? 

Private DIAZ. No, }: would say a good 80 to 90. 
Mr. GILMAN. 80 to 90 percent. And of those that are using hard 

drugs, you estimated it to be what percentage? 
Private DIAZ. About 70 to 80. 
Mr. GILMAN. 70 to 80 percent are using hard drugs? 
Private DIAz. Yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. Have you everseen anyone using hard drugs on duty? 
Private DIAZ. Yes, I have. 
Mr. GILMAN. Has it affected their ability to perform? 
Private DIAz. Well it depends on the person's system. If he can 

take it-I've seen some guys that they take it and it makes them 
work fine. It makes them work like any other human being. Some~ 
times you can't even notice that they are on it. Sometimes you can. 
It all comes down to a person's system. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you seen any where it affected their work? 
Private DIAZ. Yes, some people, they slow up a little. They get 

lazy and don't feel like doing anything. 
Mr. GILMAN. Have you got any further comments, sergeant? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes; on the last one. The ones that you can tell 

are taking it on the job, what they do, the senior NOOs send them 
down to the company, and then the fll'st sergeant will send them up 
to the dispensary. If they find out that they have been takinO' some
thing, they send them to ODAAO, and that's when the inclividual 
says he is being harassed, because an NOO like me will turn him in, 
which I don't care. It is for his g;oocl health. I mean, I am a wheel 
vehicle mechanic. I work on engmes, and when I put an engine in 
another vehicle, I have to road test it, and I go out there and road 
test it and he is walking out there all scagged up, and I hit him, I am 
in the wrong. But, you see, if we get him out of that motor pool before 
something does happen to him, he is all right. 

Mr. GILMAN. To your knowledge, has there been any accidents as . 
a result of someone being overdosed from narcotics? 

Sergeant DARWIN. As far as the motor pool, no. In the barracks, yes. 
We have had a guy fall down the steps once, and then we had a guy 
who got in a fight, thought he could whip the whole world, but he 
ended up in the hospitaL I see no use in it. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Do you go out to the field trn,ining every onQe in ll, 
whil(j? 
t Sergeant DARwtN. A lot. Once a week on Wednesdays, and we go 
out for Reforger, tank gunnery, cardinal point one and two. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you observed any narcotic usage out in the field? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, I have. Quite a bit. 
Mr. GILMAN. What type? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Heroin, guys will be smoking hash, popping pills. 
Mr. GtLMAN. While they are out on field trainmg? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. I don't have any further questions. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Oollins? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Thank you, sir. That leaves me to ask you how com

bat ready do you think these guys are who are out in the field that 
'you see doing these things, in a real live situation. 

Sergeant DARWIN. In a real live situation, some of them won't do 
,good, some of them will. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. How secure do you feel knowing that you have people 
who are--

Sergeant DARWIN. I don't. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. You don't feel secure? 
Sergeant DARWIN. No, I don't . 
.!Mrs. OOLLINS. Do you? 
:Private DIAZ. No, not too secure. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Private Diaz, you mentioIl<:'Cl that in your opening 

statement that a lot of guys come to the scrrrice for a change in environ
ment. You don't see any change in the environment-let me see if I 
can define it. You don't see any positive change, you don't see any 
change, or you see a negative change? 

Private DIAZ. A negative change. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. You mentioned that about the kinds of recreation. 

~What kinds of recreation would you suggest that the guys would be 
::,more interested in? 

Private DIAZ. Well, more like oli. the weekends, like they have trips 
.going to different places, but like they said earlier, a regular El com
mg in is not going to be able to afford that. 'rhey can make trips 
every other week or every week 01' during the week, just to show 
them around Germany. Maybe it will keep their minds off of getting 
high, and drinking so much and everything. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Do you guys like to go to discos and dance? 
Private DIAZ. Well, that's like the NOO club. They don't have 

that every night. 
. Mrs. OOLLINS. I see. They would certainly like a little more dancing 
pp})ortunity. 

Private DIAZ. They woulcllike, more like myself, I came here to 
Europe to explore, to see how Europe is, and I haven't gone nowhere 
·yet . 
. ' Mrs. OOLLINS. I yield. 

Mr. GILMAN. How long have you been in Europe? 
Private DIAZ. Four months. 
Mr. GILMAN. Have you been off the post at all? 
:private DlA.Z. Oh yeah, I've been off post. 

... 
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Mr. GILMAN. Out of the city, out of this region? 
Private DIAz. Yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. Have you been n.ble to take any trips? 
Private DIAZ. No; because the trips they come up with are toO' 

expensive . .And when they do come up with it, let's say we get pn.id n.t 
the end of the month, the trip comes up the next week and you have' 
to have so much down payment on it, and they don't realize that sO' 
many soldiers have families back home that they have to send money 
to, and if they can have them at a more reasonable pl'ice, I think every 
soldier would be able to go. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, gentlelady for yielding. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. You mentioned about .&9t1ing guys that were overdosed. 

How much of this hard use of drugs do you see just for recren.tional 
purposes, just for no other reason, just that a guy wants to be scn.gged, 
as you call it? 

Sergeant DARWIN. If we had more recreation, I don't think a guy 
would be inberested in the drugs. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. What kind of recreation would you be thinking of~ 
the same as he has said? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Well, trips, and 11 lot more martial arts over here;.. 
becfLuse I am a martial artsman, I like it. It is kind of hard to go from 
Bad Kreuznach to Frankfurt every day pl'acticing there. If they CaUl 
get it up around BK, I think a lot of guys would be interested in it·~ 

Mrs. COLLINS. You are an NOO, you sn.id, right? .J:Iave you heard! 
of or do you know of any incidents where a guy who is under your 
responsibility has decided that he comes here, he doesn't like it. 
he wants to get out, and then he himself has decided to follow this 
routine that I asked about before, the dirty urine leading to the article 
15, leading to the fine and restricted duty to the ODA.AO and ulti
mately to an honorable discharge. Do you know of any instances 
like that? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes; there's quite a few of them. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Would you say they are common, few, or what? 

This is as a feeling, not a hard figure. 
Sergeant DARWIN. There are a few. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. But it is common knowledge among all the guys that 

this is one way of getting out of here? 
,. Sergeant DARWIN. You mean one individual? . 

Mrs. OOLLINS. No; that this is a method by which a soldier can get 
out of the .Army in a shorter period of time than his tour of duty is 
for, and stiH get an honorable discharge. 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, taking the drugs, yes, he can get out a lot 
quicker. 

Mrs. OOJ.JLINS . .And that's common knowledge among. all. tlie men 
once they get in here. 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes; it is. 
Mrs.OoLLINS. Thankyou, I guess my time is up, but I do,Have one 

other question. I have heard from talking to different individual 
soldiers that aside from all these other kinds of recreation,. the biggest 
problem for the black soldier is that he has trouble when. it, comes 
down to finding a girl from this area. Do you know i£' that is a majOl~ 
problem and if so, IS it a problem that is directly related. to the. use O'f 
drugs, in your opinion? 
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Sergeant DARWIN. Well, in my opinion, I haven't had any problem. 
If you can't speak the language it is very difficult, because you walk 
up to a young lady and you say "hi" to her, she is going to tell you, 
"Verstehen, nicht nicht," just like that. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Whatever that is. 
Ser~eant DARWIN. Well, she doesn't understand. And then you say 

something to her in German and she will come in the English and 
right then you know she speaks English, and understands it, but a lot 
of the ~uys that come over here with a ne~ative attitude. They want 
out of here. They don't want nothing to do with these women. And 
there are lots of them out here. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Isn't that a little unusual to have a bunch of guys 
,that don't want to have anything to do with the women? 

Sergeant DARWIN. I think something is wrong with the man 
upstairs. 

Mrs. COLLINS. I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Jenrette? 
:1\11'. JENRETTE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Private Diaz, what is 

your M OS, please? 
Private DIAZ. Radio operator, multichannel communicator. 
Mr. JENRETTE. And you are stationed where? 
Private DIAZ. In Bad Kreuznach. 
Mr. JENRETTE. How often do you &0 out in the field training? 
Private DIAZ. Since I have been here, I have been in the field, I 

went to ReforgeI', that was a 3D-day field exercise, after that I went to 
a I-day field problem, and a 2-day field problem, not enough, though. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Very little. 
Private DIAZ. Very little, yes. 
Mr. JENRETTE. The sergeant testified that about a month after he 

came in he was approached by an individual in the barracks for the 
purchase of drugs. 

Private DIAz. Excuse me, could you repeat that? 
Mr. JENRETTE. The sergeant, I believe, testified that it was about 

a month after he came in he was approached for the purchase of drugs, 
or was that you that testified? 

Private DIAZ. No, that was me. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Have you seen that same individual that approached 

you approach other individuals that came in the service? 
Private DIAZ. I believe so, yes. 
Mr. JENRETTE. When an individual in the barracks is smoking 

hashish, is there anyone in your barracks that would tell on him, or 
would go to the first sergeant, or go to the company commander, or 
the platoon leader? 

Private DIAz. I don't think they would. They have their reputo.tion 
. and themselves about, "no, not me, I'm not going to tum them in, 
why should I? There is J?lenty of other people here." Every individual 
thinks the same, so it IS kind of hard. 

Mr. JENRETTE. So in the barracks, though many may not be doing 
it, they do not disapprove to the extent where they would go tell the 

. platoon leader. 
. Private DIAZ. Yeah, to themselves, they don't disapprove it, it is 
not their system. It is not their body, it is not the body they are 

.' 
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hurtin~. If they try to talk to them one time, and the man disagrees 
with hIm, why bother with it, it is his body, not his. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Do you believe, Private Diaz, having been here 4 
months, that the individual soldier, the E1, E2, and E3 particularly, 
und.erstand the mission, the purpose of being in Germany, the purpose 
of being in a far away land with a different language and a different 
.culture, do you think they understand the mission of defense? 

Private DIAz. I don't think they do. 
Mr. JENRETTE. You do not think they do? 
Private DIAz. Some of them just think they are over here just for 

'an overseas tour. 
Mr. JENRETTE. What do you think, sergeant? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Well like he said, a. lot of them say they are just 

over here to do time and get out of here. They don't realize what 
their job is, what it can do for them and all that. I have been here for 
a long time, and I plo.n on sto.ying for a while. I just don't pay no 
attention to the ones that don't wo.nt to be here. I don't mind helping 
them, like you mentioned to him o.bout the guys telling the senior 
NCOs. If they do that, then the next thing you know, it is going 
around the barracks they o.re a no.rc, o.nd when your no.me comes 
out to be a narc, everybody tries to get you for it. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Going back to the mission po.rt, do you feel that the 
men under your command fully understand their mission '? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Some of them do and some of them don't. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Hypothetica11y, let me ask you this, as an NCO: 

.you would have a group of how many under your command in a train
ing exercise or an actual military action? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Well at my job, I have about 13 men under me, 
and all our mission is to do is replace parts and stuff like that, or 
when the truck brea.ks down and stops running we are to fix it and get 
it back on the road. That is a11 we are supposed to do. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Wen, do you feel that any of those 13 men have a 
'concern about the possibility of their being spaced out, or whatever it 
might do to them, that they would be letting another buddy down? 
'That something might happen that, not just working, his whole life 
mi~ht depend on that truck being delivered to that point previously 
assIgned to him? Do they understand that mission? 

Sergeant DARWIN. No; they donlt, because they figure they have 
.others, and they just don't care. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Were you here earlier today when the generals tes
tified relative to the orientation program, the speaking the language, 
the other things; were you here when that was being testified? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes, sir. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Is the mission eA'})lained to you at your initial-or 

maybe the private would know-is the mission explained to you at 
'your initial orientation briefing? 

Private DIAZ. I didn't even get an orientation when I got here. 
Mr. JENRETTE. What about a narcotics orientation? 
Private DIAz. Neither that. 
Sergeant DARWIN. Me either. 
Mr. JENRETTE. You never got a narcotic orientation? 
Sergeant DARWIN. I never received one in 6U years. 
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Mr. JENRETTE. How long have you been in Germany?' 
Sergeant DARWIN. For 6}~ years. . 
NIl'. JENRETTE. Well, you should be giving them now',. sliouldn~t 

you? This is very interesting, but lastly, Sergeant, have you had 
any training by a platoon leader or by a company commander, any 
ranking officer up to a general, that would allow or help you be u. 
counselor for any of those 13 men that you are responsible for? 

Sergeant DARWIN. No; because half of the time I am on the job,. 
and we don't get the time. Our equipment stays down so much that 
we have to work until late at night just to keep it in operating' 
condition. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. JENRETTE. I would be happy to yield my time. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Sergeant, if that is the case, would you say that 

perhaps you would be combat ready but you wouldn't be equipment 
ready? 

Sergeant DARWIN. That is right, ma'am. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you for yielding. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Back to you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans. 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Sergeant Darwin, you 

have made an estimate of the drug usage in both hashish and other 
soft drugs, and also an estimate as to the amount of ha,rd drugs. No,,', 
what do you base your estimate on? Is that based upon 'what you see' 
and what you hear, or what is it based on? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Mostly what I see. 
Mr. EVANS. OK, you have 13 men under your command. Have you 

observed all 13 of those, for instance, smoking hashish? 
Sergeant DARWIN. No; because there are a few under my 

command--
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant, before you go any further--
Mr. EVANS. That might be making it too specific, but what I am 

trying to establish is we are given figures by all of the military as to' 
what their estimates are, and what I am trying to determine is when 
you estimate that 80 or 90 percent of the people are using some type 
of drug, are you seeing 80 or 90 percent of the people in your company 
using drugs, or your battalion, or whatever? 

Sergeant DARWIN. That is battalionwise. 
Mr. EVANS. Yes; I'm trying to get it big enough that you won't be 

sitting there identifying everybody, I don't want to do that. We are 
trying to get general information, but I want it to be correct informa
tion, and I am trying to find out whether you are basing this on per
ce~~ns or other people saying everybody is using drugs; al'e you 
ta . g about what you actually see? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Well, what I have seen and what I have heard, 
but I've seen more than what I've heard using it. 

Mr. EVANS. Now, how do you arrive at a percentage? Do you see a 
number of people that don't use drugs? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Yes; I've seen quite a few that don't use it. 
Mr. EVANS. That don't use hashish, don't use pills, don't use 

Mandrax and heroin? Don't use any of that? 
Sergeant DARWIN. That's right. 
Mr. EVANS. Do you see any that don't drink? 
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Sergeant DARWIN. Well, 1 see quite a few drink; I even do it myself. 
Mr. EVANS. Yes; I understand. I do, too, but what I am asking iS t 

do :you see any that don't drink? 
Sergeant DARWIN. N0i I don't. 
Mr. EVANS. So you thmk that you would say that close to 100 per

cent of the people drink? 
Sergeant DARWIN. I know it is a big margin, it is a big percent. 
Mr. EVANS. Well, I understand, but if you don't see anybody that 

doesn't ell'ink, surely you come in contact with somebody that doesn't 
drink. If you don't, then that's where I understand it to be 100 percent. 

Serget1nt DARWIN. Well, when I drink, I just don't go looking for 
nobody that doesn't drink. 

Mr. EVANS. Do you see a lot of people in there drinking with you? 
Sergeant DARWIN. I'll be drinking with them. 
Mr. EVANS. OK, whichever. But let me ask you something about 

people coming over here. Now, do you think that these soldiers when 
they come over here, do you think they make every effort to help 
themselves that they can make? 

Sergeant DARWIN. Some of them do and some of them don't. 
Mr. EVANS. Some of them don't make the effort; is that right? Do 

you think some of their [l,ttitudes are wrong? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes; it is the attitude. 
Mr. EVANS. Do you think there are some things to do here that they 

don't take advantage of doing? Some of them? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Yes. 
Mr. EVANS. So this drug usage is not entirely the fault of the Army; 

would that be your feeling? 
Sergeant DARWIN. I couldn't say that. 
Mr. EVANS. OK. Well, let me ask Private Diaz a couple of questions. 

You also used some figures. Do you see all of these people using this 
stuff? 

Private DIAZ. I can't say I see all of them. I see a percentage of 
them. 

Mr. EVANS. Well, how do you establish that percentage? 
Private DIAZ. Well, to rate 1 to 10, I would say 9. 
Mr. EVANS. You say that 9 people out of 10 use it? What primarily 

are they using? 
Private DIAZ. Most likely, hashish. That is what is mostly around . 
Mr. EVANS. OK now, what about heroin? You can chip it or you can 

sniff it or you can shoot it up. Have you seen many people shooting up 
heroin? 

Private DIAz. Again, rating 1 to 10, I would say about 7. 
Mr. Evans. You've seen 7 people out of 10 shooting heroin? 
Private DIAz. Yes. 
Mr. EVANS. Well, they must not worry about whether or not you are 

going to turn them in. You figure it is their business and you are not 
going to mess with them one way or the other. 

Private DIAZ. Well, once they enter that environment, once they 
reach that particular high, they don't care about anything. 

Mr. EVANS. Is this primarily on the job, or is it off duty and 
weekends? 

Private DIAZ. This is whenever they get it. On the job, off the job, 
during the week, and whenever. 

42-192-79-8 
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Mr. EVANS. Aren't they under some type of supervision when they 
:are on the job? 

Private DIAZ. Not all the time. 
Mr. EVANS. Sergeant Darwin is not going to let them be shooting up 

'on the job, is he? 
Private DIAz. If they do want to shoot up on the job, they will 

think of some excuse to go to the barracks. Up in the motor pool, they 
don't have a latrine up there, so eventually you have to go into the 
barracks to use the latrine, so that would be one way of getting out of 
the motor pool. Phil, can I go use the latrine? They go to the latrine and 
-come back like bru,ndnew. 

Sergeant DARWIN. Excuse me, when you asked him about the motor 
pool, well, down in the motor pool, all of the NCOs are right there 
where they are supposed to be, the majority of them are. In my job, 
I walk up and down the floor, and I haven't seen nobody yet smoking 
it in the motor pool. 

Mr. EVANS. Can you smell it? Does it give off a peculiar odor? 
Sergetmt DARWIN. It's got a weird smell. 
Mr. EVANS. And you don't smell that during working hours? 
Sergeant DARWIN. Not in my motor pool; no. 
Private DIAz. Well, the motor pool is out in the area so you even

tually got the air blowing around, so it would be very hard to smell 
that 011 top of gas and grease and all of that. 

Mr. EVANS. So is that where you get away with that? I mean ones 
who smoke? 

Sergeu.nt DARWIN. Yes; you do. 
Private DIAz. I guess so. 
Mr. GILMAN. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. EVANS. I yield. 
Mr. GILMAN. It was related to us that on occasion the men would 

lace the hash with opium, have you observed that at all? 
Private DIAz. No; opium I haven't heard about that over here. 

Would you repeat that? 
Mr. GIL!vIAN. On occasion the men would lace the hash with opium 

or heroin, have you ever seen that happen? 
Private DIAZ. No; I haven't. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, gentlemen. Chief of staff will 

call the next panel. 
Mr. LAWRENCE. Sgt. James A. Henderson and Staff Sergeant 

Brooks, please. 
[Sergeants Henderson and Brooks were sworn.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant Brooks, do you have any statement that 

you would care to make at this time? 
Sergeant BROOKS. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant Henderson do you have a statement you 

would care to make? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Both you gentlemen have listened to the questioning 

that has gone on all day and the discussions. I suppose the first question 
that I would like to ask you, recognizing the positlOns that you are both 
in, do you know of sergeants or noncommissioned officers who are sell
ing hashish or heroin? Sergeant? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes; I know of one. 

.. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. You know of one. Sergeant Brooks? 
Sergeant BROOKS. I am in a rather unique situation because I am 

· also the NCOIC and the senior counselor for CDAAC, so, yeah, I am 
privileged to some things that other people aren't. Yeah, there are 

· NCOs that sell drugs. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Given the information that you have, would you say 

that that is a sizable number? 
Sergeant BROOKS. I can speak for the Berlin brigade because that is 

where I am from, and I don't think it is that large a number of NCOs. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Percentagewise, of all the NCOs there, can you tell us 

approximately what we are talking about? 10, 20, 30, 40, 50, percent? 
Sergeant BROOKS. No; I don't think it's that high. Anywhere from 

maybe 2 to 4, at the maximum, 5 percent. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Five percent maximum? 
Sergeant BROOKS. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant Henderson, you stated that you only know 

of one? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes, sir. I believe the question you asked that 

was selling it, now using it I know definitely of a little bit more from 
observation, in other words, what I feel looking at them in the morning. 
After a weekend or after a payday or something, I would say con
fidently that there is more than that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Of those that you know about for certain, can you give 
us a percentage" say in your brigade? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. At NCO level alone? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yes. 
Sergeant HENDERSON. Well, I'll speak mainly for the battalion, I 

would say that about 10 percent in the NCO bracket. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant Brooks, would you care to give us an esti

mate on using in your area? 
Sergeant BROOKS. Probably brigadewise, in NCOs, again, it is not 

really that high, 2 to 4 percent, maximum 5 percent of NCOs, using 
the whole spectrum of drugs. Heroin use is probably not even 1 to 2 
percent. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Are you talking about the same people who are selling 
are also the ones who are using? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Primarily. They are the ones we end up seeine: 
in the program. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What percent of those who are using also sell? 
Sergeant BROOKS. I wouldn't even want to venture to say specifically 

that percentage. Again it is not that high. because of the situation in 
Berlin. You really can't hide there. You are recognizable and it is 

, easier to see people, especially right now because of the focus that has 
been on Berlm. So the NCOs, the officers, those kind of people, aren't 
getting involved now. I am talking primarily more than a year ago 
because of the emphasis, things have changed, shifted tremendously m 
Berlin. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So you've noticed a big in change the last 12 months? 
Sergeant BROOKS. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant Henderson, in your unit I suppose you have a 

large number of new people who come over here from the States. Do 
· you know of occasions in which those new people are being pressured to 
· use drugs, or being asked if they need drugs, or urged to take drugs in 
· anyway? 
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Sergeant HENDERSON. Well, I am not going to speak definitely about 
the other men, but I can speak for something that happened to myself. 
I arrived in my new unit on a Friday evening, fairly late. 

Mr. ENGI,ISH. What rank did you hold at that time? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. E-5. 
Mr. ENGLISH. E-5. OK. 
Sergeant HENDERSON. I was in the unit that night, got to bedlate t 

and the next morning, being Saturday morning, the first day of a 4-day 
weekend, got up around 10, and before noon I was asked if I wanted to 
purchase some narcotics. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Was that from an NCO or from an enlisted man? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. From an enlisted man. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant? 
Sergeant BROOKS. Noone has ever approached me. As I said, Berlin 

is a smull community, and because of the job that I held, and the feeling 
that people have toward CDAAO personnel, no one would ever ap
proach me and ask me if I wanted to buy drugs. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, certainly in your job, you would see a large 
number of people who would come through and tell about the story 
with regard to drug abuse and 'what they got into, are you hearing a 
lot of stories about this type of activity that they come in the unit and 
somebody approaches them and tries to sell? 

Sergeant BROOKS. We've heard about it through various sources. 
that most of the people say it is less than a month before they are 
approached to purchase drugs. Probably 75 to 80 percent before they 
got a month in country. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you hear of many that had the experience Sergeant 
Henderson did, namely, being approached in 24 hours after they 
arrived in the unit? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Roughly, 25 to 30 percent, probably the first 
week. The openness is amazing because the openness is there. The 
young people aren't hiding it the way we would think they would be. 
I don't know what that means, but it is their security of their own 
particular realm of friends. It's not that if I come around fihey are 
going to be doing drugs, that's not going to happen, but when they 
are together in a group, alone, then there is not real hiding. NCOs. 
have said they've walked in the rooms and found people with needles, 
in their arms, and they really didn't know what to do in that situation. 
So that does happen, true. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would you both please give me your estimates with 
regard to the use of percentagewise, of those that you know, percent-· 
agewise, how many use hash and how many use some form of hard 
drugs? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. I would say approximately 80 percent use· 
hash, and approximately 10 percent use the harder drugs, or speed. 

Mr. ENGLISH. On those people that are using hash, are they using 
it on duty? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Some of them on duty, yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant Brooks. 
Sergeant BROOKS. If I am tulking- about the whole brigade, I would 

say probably 8 to 10 percent are usmg hard drugs, experimenting with 
it or 1;lsing it r~gularly, not falling into one category or the other. As far' 
as usmg hashIsh, 55 to 60 percent, probably to some degree. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. On duty? 
Sergeant BROOKS. On duty? 'rhat is really hard to say, because 

we have two type situations, we have the infantry situation and 
:support trooJ?s. For the most part, the support troops don't have 
·the opporturuty to use on duty unless they go to the latrine or some
-thing of that nature, in other words they are working in offices and 
there are other people around. As for the infantr)" battalions, the 

-only thing I can rely on is what my counselors tell me, what they 
have heard, and they probably say 10, 15, maybe 20 percent, and 
-that is primarily for hash. Heroin, that's not happening that often, 
.1 don't think. Maybe 5 or 10 percent. 

Mr. ENGLISH. On duty? 
Sergeant BROOKS. Right. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Gilman? 
1,,11'. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Gentlemen, how much 

·of your time do you spend in the barracks with men? I know you'l'e 
CDAAC and spend most of your time in CDAAC counseling, but 
do you also have another responsibility being with the men? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Yes; I am also floor sergeant in the barracks. 
Mr. GILMAN. How much time do you spend with men in the 

-.b arracks ? 
Sergeant BROOKS. I would say anywhere from 1~ to 2 hours a day. 
Mr. GILMAN. Sergeant? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. I'm directly with my people almost con

stantly. I see them from 5 :30 in the morning to sometimes as late as 
9 or 10 o'clock at night. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you find that there is a good rapport with your 
men? Are they able to discuss their problems with you, 01' is there 
some reluctance to do that? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Among some of the squads in the other 
platoons, I've seen a reluctance and some of them even like to come 
to other platoons and other squads to talk. I feel pretty fortunate 
that my squad seems to talk pretty openly, and they seem to be 
pretty free about the problems as well as being very concerned. 

Sergeant BROOKS. OK, my situation aO'ain is different because 
most of my people are staff personnel, and I don't really see them 
other than what's happening in the barracks, you know, taking care 
of things of that nature. Again, they don't really talk to me because 
I'm almost a nonperson to them. They have their NCOICs in their 
own particular sections that they rely more on. I can only speak for 
the personnel that work for me, of course, the CDAAC counselors. 
I think that our rapport is great, from being very subjective about it, 
. and being hopeful, too, I guess. I think we get along well. I think that 
for the most part, the people in my company in my barracks, the 
people who live in the barracks, get alon~ well. As far as NCO to EM 
relationship, I don't think too many of those exist, other than on 
the job kind of situations. 

:Mr. GILMAN. Aside from your training for CDAAC, did you have 
: any training to counsel a man as a sergeant? 

Sergeant BROOKS. OK, I started as a neuropsychiatric technician, 
- . and I have been in the Army for 14 years, so I have been around for 

a while. I have been to the behavlOral science, the 91-G course. 
:I've been to a number of drug and alcohol courses and the NCO and 
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advanced NCO courses. Oounseling is taught in all of those schools,. 
so I think that I've been very forbunate in that respect. 

Mr. GILMAN. You've had specialized training in that area. What 
about you, Sergeant Henderson? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Nothing, sir. 
Mr. GILlIfAN. None at all. Are you aware of whether there is such a 

program? 
. Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes, sir, I am aware that there is such a pro-
gram as OnAAO and it covers everything from alcohol to hard clru(5s. 
I have my own personal beliefs about this program and ItS 
effectiveness. 

Mr. GILMAN. What is your opinion about it? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. I think it does no good. 
Mr. GILMAN. Oan you tell us why? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. Because it is developed to a point, in my 

opinion, that the program is no good. Men are usin!? it as a means of 
getting out of work, a means of trying to get out of the service early, 
they are tempted by the honorable discharge, they can't take some of 
the long hours and some of~he hard work that IS put upon combat 
arms, or a lot of the support units, I believe, don't have the pressure 
that we do in front line soldiers, so they try to use it as an escape to 
get out. 

Mr. GILMAN. Sergeant Brooks, is some of that criticism justifiable? 
Sergean~ BROOKS. Yes; I have to respond to that in that the reason 

that those kind of things happen, I think, is because we haven' (; 
decided what kind of program we want. I don't think we lmow if we 
want it to be a medical program, whether we want it to be a rebab, 
whether we want it to be administrative punitive; I don't think that 
definition bas been made, so it's confusing everyone, to include the 
command, the OD1~AO staff, and the clients. Nobody knows exactly 
what the program is supposed to be. Until that defmition is made, it's 
not going to be as effective as it could be. 

Mr. GILMAN. That's a good criticism, have you voiced that to 
higher levels? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Thousands of times. I have worked in the pro
gram since its inception, and I worked under the medical comman d and 
under the administrative command, and I have some very definite 
feelings in that if it is going to be a rehabilitative program, then take 
it out of the administrative structure. If it is going to be a punitive 
program, an administrative program, then put it en~ll:ely in that realm 
and let the units take care of the program. In other words, you've got 
the unit commanclers, and they've got some very legitimate gripes in 
that you're talcing people out of their realm, and you put them in 
On.A1~O anci ODAAO is doing these things that they UTe really not 
sure what's going on about. Then you are sending them back, sup_· 
poseclly cured. Well, when this person isn't cured, company com
munders seem to get upset about that because they've been given 
guarantees by the military that this person WQuld be cured. There is no 
magic to the program. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are you aware of the hospital program, the in-care 
program? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Yes; we have one in Berlin. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you find that to be worthwhile? 

... 
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Sergeant BROOKS. It depends on how it is used. If it is used as a, 
threat, which unfortunately sometimes it is, then no. If it is strictly 
voluntary, and there is more than one way to be volunteered of course, 
if you have a career on the line, that can be used to make you want to 
volunteer, then it is going to be effective. To coerce a person by saying 
this is your last chance, or whatever, and you are ~oing in whether 
you want to or not, you are wasting a lot of money, tIme, and effort. 

Mr. GILMAN. Sergeant Henderson, you wanted to comment? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes; another thinlS, like I was saying, that 

I would like to say a little more about, IS that 'a lot of the men 
are very confused about the honorable discharge factor of going in 
and turning yourself in. They may feel, "I am gettin~ some heat from 
up above, my officers know I'm going out and smoking some hash or 
I am doing something like this, well, I know how to get out of it, I'll 
go in and drop it on the CO's desk and say I got a problem, send me 
to CDAAC, help me," and right away they are going to get this little· 
thought that comes in that they can't be prosecuted, no legal action 
can be taken against them. They feel they do this, they go to a few 
meetings, and then they can still slip around and do it and nobody is 
going to be watching them anymore after a couple of months. They 
go through the program, they feel they can pull the wool over the eyes 
of the counselors and then the heat is off of them, and they can go, 
right back doing the same thing. 

MI'. GILMAN. So they use CDAAD as a shield as well as advice to· 
get out of the service. 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes, sir, I believe that very thoroughly, 
and I've even ha.d men admit to me doing this. 

Sergeant BROOKS. That can only happen if the command lets it, 
t~ough. The most ~port,ant people in this program, in my estima
tlOn, and I've heard It sald that because they were young that they 
shouldn't be as first-line supervisors. If those persons aren't knowl
edgeable of the prograln, if they don't in essence run the program 
from the company level, you know, overseen by the uniti commander, 
the fu'st sergeant, 01' whoever, then the program doesn't work. 

Mr. GILMAN. In other words, it has to get down into the barracks 
to be effective. 

Sergeant BROOKS. Definitely. 
Mr. GILMAN . .And that starts at fu'st line supervision. Thank you. 

My time has expired. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Sergeant Brooks, I've heard from some of the young 

men that it is very easy to invalidate a urinalysis test, that they can 
put salt in the urine, or vinegar, this would remedy the test non
effective, have you found this to be the case? 

Sergeant BROOKS. There are some things that will work. When I 
was stationed iI?- Japan, I ran the urinalysis, we, actually the CDA.A .. C 
collected the urmes, took them to the lab, et cetera--

Mrs. COLLINS. Hold on just a minute, I've just been cautioned that 
you shouldn't say what these things are, but this is a perception that 
some of the soldiers have and it can or cannot be effectIve, would that 
be a good supposition that it can or cannot be effective. 

Sergeant BROOKS. Unless someone substitutes an entire bottle for 
something that's not urine, then it is very difficult. 
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Mrs. OOLLINS.""OK, that's a sufficient answer, I think.rDoyouknow 
-of any incidents where there has been collusion with the NOO when 
it comes down to taking the urine test? 

Sergeant BROOKS. I've heard it. 
Mrs.OOLLINS. But you don't know of any, to be precise? 
Sergeant BROOKS. I wouldn't swear to it. I can only say that I've 

had some people who I consider reliable, tell me. 
Mrs. OOLLINS. OK. You mentioned, Sergeant Henderson, that when 

.you first came into the area, that within 24 hours, an enlisted man 
approached you about wanting to know whether or not you wanted to 
purchase some drugs. Would it seem to you that his NOO did not have 
knowledge of this? How could it be that an enlisted, or is it possible 
for an enlisted man to be selling narcotics or drugs or whatever it wants 
to be called, and the NOO not know it? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. It's possible that it can haPJ?en, but it is not 
that probable. Oould I make a comment on your urmalysis question 
you had? It is just like when they bring the marihuana dogs tlu'ough, 
Rin Tin Tin and his cousins or whatever, it doesn't make any sense 
to me to bring them through on the 13th when payday is the 15th. 
How many people are going to have anything, how many people are 
broke at that time. Why can':' they bring them tlu'ough payday night 
or the following morning? Why can't they have urinalysis on the 16th 
if the payday is on the 15th instead of on the 13th or the 14th? Some
thing to this nature. This is something I have observed since they have 
been doing this testing. I haven't experienced it with this unit, that 
I am currently with, but with my past unit I have seen this, and I have 
also seen where it seems to be a general consensus among the higher 
ranking NCOs and the lower rankIng officers that smoking marihuana 
and smoking hash, it is off duty amI away from the barracks, it is 
sociably acceptable. Why should you hassle the guy over it? It's 
like me going out and having a beer. As long as the guy does his job 
and he is halfway good, leave him alone. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. It IS an interesting observation. rrhankyou verymuch, 
my time has expired. Mr. Jemette? 

Mr. JENRETTE. Thank you. Sergeant Henderson, when you came 
aboard on that Friday afternoon and you were approached on Satur
day morning, have you seen this individual approach anyone else 

· since you have been in the unit? 
SergeQJlt HENDERSON. No; I have not seen him approach another 

person and ask him to buy anything. 
Mr. JENHETTE. How long was the orientation that you were given 

relative to drugs in Germany when you came on board? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. When I first arrived n,nd went over for my 

in-processing, I began a tIling called "Headstart" the following week 
on a Mondn,y. They spent about 30 minutes talking about it and they 
had, I believe he was a customs agent, I don't remember exactly, that 
came in and talked about drugs at that time. The biggest thing that 
he talked about was warninO' the guys when they buy the stuff to be 

· careful because the stuff gets 1aced with a lot of things that could really 
mess you up or get you hooked on harder stuff. They never ren,lly came 

· out and talked about the ODAAC program other thaJl to mention it 
and they never really came out and talked about what the criminal 
prosecutions could be of it. 
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Mr. JENRETTE. In your unit, is the utiliz!1tion of hashish or a harder 
drug affecting the fulfillment of your mission? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes it IS, very definitely. 
Mr. JENRETTE. It definitely is? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes. 
Mr. JENRETTE. Would you say that on days !1fter payd!1Y or would 

you say that-of the 20 days you would train within a month, your' 
mission would be affected on how many days? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. I would say the biggest effect would be the 
first week after payd!1Y, but there would be a lingering effect thereon 
from some of them. I don't know if it is a dependence or not, I'm not 
a physician, but they seem to want to do it every day, and they (to. 
stICk together, the enlisted personnel that o,.re smoking, they will stick 
together and it you finger one of them, they are all gomg to swear and 
be damned they didn't. You don't have any witnesses and you C!1n't 
do anything about it, you are stuck in a cornel'. -VVhat is, more or less, 
in my opinion, boiling down to, you just got to accept it. You've 
got to live with it and work around it. 

Mr. JENRETTE. What is your actual job? Are you a combat trooper?' 
Sergeant HENDERSON. I am a frontline engineer, I am a combat 

engineer. ' 
Mr. JENRETTE. The younger men that you work with, do you think 

they know their mission, the reason they are in Germany, the im
portance of their being in Germany? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. About half of them understand it to a point. 
I don't think more th!1n one of them might understand it fully. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Sergeant Brooks, you used the word earlier I be
lieve, "focus on Berlin:" Elaborate on that for me, please. 

Sergeant BROOKS. OK, well, I'm sure that most people are awn,re 
of the 5th of July test that was given in Berlin, which resulted in a 
lot of command emphasis on the drug and alcohol program for a lot of 
reasons. As a result, those of us working in the program got !1 heck of 
a lot more support than we have befoJ.'e. I am not saying that the 
support wasn't there before, I just don't think the emphasis was there. 
Of course, when command puts an emphasis on something, everybody 
seems to get the message. The primary ~ission being combat reac1~
ness, the drug and alcohol program, as wIth some other progl'a.ms, IS 
pushed to the side. Now we are being focused upon, the drug and 
alcohol program is, so quite naturally command is responding to that. 

Mr. JENRETTE. What sort of cooperation, if you have a Imowleclge 
of it, would you receive from the police in Berlin, the Federal Republic 
Police, OlD, DEA, or any of the other American agencies or Germ!1n 
agencies? 

Serge!1nt BROOKS. As a result of what's going on, you mean? 
Mr. JENRETTE. No, generally, not as a result of July 5. 
Sercreant BROOKS. OlD and the military !1gencies, I tend, as the 

Noofo, to keep them out of my realm for obvious reasons. Observa
tions of t.he German authorities, has been their emphasis wasn't 
on drug abuse, or on drugs per se drug trafficking. That's changed. 
I won't S!1y that I mow why it's changed, but is took 2 years for it 
to change. I used to get very upset in that drugs were readily anel 
easily seen in the cit,y, and there seemed to be nothing happening' 
because of it. 
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Mr. JENRETTE. Has that dramatically changed now? 
Sergeant BROOKS. I was under the impressIon that it had. A week 

before I left, I saw ':Oome things that made me question it, that is 
being on a U-Bahn s"tOp and seeing some people who were quite 
obviously high in the U-Bahn station, the underground railroad, and 
supposedly there are undercover policemen there, maybe there were 
and I wasn't aware of them, bub there were quite obviously a lot of 
people who were high on drugs in that particular U-Bahn station. 

Mr. JENRETTE. Would it surprise you if I told you that I went there 
and talked with 40 drugs addicts who gave me a total rundown on 
how they purchase the heroin, how long they have been on it, that it 
costs up to DM400 a day for some of them to utilize it, would thl1t 
surprise you? 

Sergel1nt BROOKS. OK, to u.nswer thl1t, I used to work u.s a disc 
jockey in the clubs on the German economy, so, no, it wouldn't 
surprise me. 

Mr. ENGLISH. One very quick question, Mr. Evans, if you will 
allow me. Hl1s there been any discussion I1bout how quick t,his effort 
is going to be reduced once the hel1t is off? You were mentioning thl1t 
this thing has been building here, is there any indication thl1t It has 
been. building in anticipation of our visit or because of the interest 
of thIS commIttee? 

Sergel1nt BROOKS. Quite honestly, I feel that it's unfortunate for 
me thl1t I'm leaving now because I think the emphasis will stay there 
so that the situation doesn't occur agll.in. I don't think that it will 
decrease. I think it will either stay where it is or intensify to insure 
that there is no recurrence. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Ohairmun. Sergeant Henderson, you 

indicated that, I believe, an estimate of something like 80 percent 
of hash use in the battalion or in the group unit that you are in; is 
that correct? 

Sergel1nt HENDERSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. And some 10 percent of hl1rcl drugs? 
Sergeant HENDEHSON. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. And you indicated that you definitely felt that that 

affected the ability of the soldiers to do their job. 
Sergeant HENDEHSON. Yes, sir, I do. 
Mr. EVANS. Tell me about ReforgeI'. We are told in Reforger that 

units came out rated very highly and did a good job. What is your 
analysis of that in relation to what you are telling me about the use 
of drugs and the ability of the men to do the job. 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Well, sir, first, sir, I would have to say that 
my unit was not involved in ReforgeI' in a tactical manner. They 
were on damage control. They mainly took reports of accidents that 
took place and of property damage to the German people during 
ReforgeI'. I personally was not in the field during Reforgel; this year, 
so I really couldn't say honestly how it affected them there, but I 
have been on a couple of trips with my platoon elsewhere and seen 
how they performed, and the platoon as a whole performed pretty 
well. My squad, I feel, performed real good, although I did see some 
people in other parts of the company at different tImes, not only in 
the field but in garrison, that you can tell they are not functioning 

' .. 
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'to their full capacity. You find them sleeping on their bunk, you find 
them down at the snack bar, just anything, just trying to get away 
from people for awhile. I'd see it during PT in the morning where 
guys come out and you can tell by lookmg at them that something 
is wTOng with them and they can't perform. 

Mr. EVANb. You think there was a high incident then of people 
not being able to do their job while you were in actual exercise of 
your job? _ 

Sergeant HENDERSON. I feel if we were to move out to the field on 
alert right now and have to stay fOT an extended length of time, yes, 
it would affeot our performance very much. 

Mr. EVANS. Would it effect it because some people would be having 
withdrawal pains, or because they would actually have stuff with 
them to use? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. I feel first of all they would. have stuff with 
them, and if they don't, someone is going to bring it to them. 

Mr. EVANS. I see. In connection with this drug use, you've seen a 
great deal of it, I understand. 

Sergeant HENDERSON. I've seen enough in the short time that I've 
been with this unit to make me wonder on whe'ther I would want to 
go into combat with this unit or not. 

Mr. EVANS. You've indicated that you didn't have confidence in 
the combat reacliness. You have indicated that when you saw someone 
doing something, that if you saw him by yourself, that you could 
do nothing about it. How many times have you gone to the lieutenant 
and said, "Lieutenant, you know we've got a real drug problem, we've 
gob 80 percent hash use, what can we do about it?" 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Well, first off, you can go with that informa
tion, and the first question they are going to ask you is what proof 
do you have? You say, "I got my word," of "if you want, we oan go 
over there and try to search this man," and then you can't do it, you 
get into a lot of legal things that come about, or there isn't time, 
or something to this effect. I have tried mentioning on one occasion 
an incident that took place. It wasn't direotly to my platoon leader 
it was to an officer in my company, and that person said, "It ain't 
goino. to affect nothino'." 

M~" EVANS. So, is bthere an attitude on the part of some of the 
officers and the middle echelon of officers that smoking hash is some
thing you just have to tolerate and work around? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes, sir, like I stated, they feel more or less 
-the general consensus is that it is socially acce1?table. 

Mr. EVANS . .And you disagree with the abilIty to do the job while 
using it? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes, sir, I don't feel that any combat troop 
I may have to crawl under a foxhole with some day when somebody is 
shooting at me should be using any kind of narcotics. 

Mr. EVANS. Thank you. Sergeant Brooks, do you generally agree 
with that analysis of the situation? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Which particular parts? 
Mr. EVANS. OK. I'll start over. What about the combat readi

ness, the ability to do the job? Do you think that soldiers can do the 
job when they are regular or social users of hash? 



120 

Sergeant BROOKS. Personally, no. Anytime that you've had any
thing that's changing the way your brain functions, you don't function, 
the same way. 

Mr. EVANS. Have you witnessed people not being able to do their' 
job? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Yes; sure. 
Mr. EVANS. Has this been extensive or just limited? 
Sergeant BROOKS. OK, to be fair, because of my job, I saw a lot 

of things and situations that the people are going through with
drawal, or they are about to go tlll'ough withdrawal. Of course, they 
can't function at that time. Will it affect their combat readiness? 
Sure, but I don't know how fair an estimate tha,t is because working' 
:in a psychiatric ward where these people were taken. 

Mr. EVANS. You see a greater incidence of it because of where you 
work; is that correct? Have you observed a combat unit or any other' 
unit :in actual t,:caining? 

Sergeant BnooKs. Yes. 
Mr. EVANS. Have you observed during that time any:incidence of" 

drug abuse, or the results of drug abuse, the symptoms of drug abuse, 
on the part of any substantial number of the men? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Not substantial numbers, but there have been 
:instances, of course, accidents, of fights, th:ings of that nature. 

Mr. EVANS. Do you th:ink these came about as a result of drug 
abuse? 

Sergeant BROOKS. Some of them did. 
Mr. EVANS. Sergeant Henderson, can you tell me anything about 

the medical care that is provided for the personnel, families, and so' 
forth? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Yes, sir. I think the medical care in the 
Darmstadt community is very poor, and this, I feel, h'as a great deal of 
:influence on the morale problem. The morale, I believe is one of the 
bigges·t contributing factors to the men turning to drugs. I know of 
one incident that I personally witnessed where I was in the appoint
ment desk, or at the appointment desk, in the medical facility, trying' 
to make an appointment for my wife when a young couple came in with 
their daughter who the man was hold:ing in his arms, and she had a 
pot in her lap, she was white as a ghost, and the mother claimed that 
the child was running a temperature of 104. The child was puking in 
the pot, and the nurse came'in and says, "Well, I'm sorry, you're 17 
minutes late for your appointment, we only allow you 15. We can't see' 
you. Get you an appointment in about 4 days." No mfttter how they 
argued, they did not see those people, and they ended up leaving the· 
building and going to the IG's office. 

Mr. EVANS. IG's office? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. Inspector General, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. And what was the result of that? 
Sergeant HENDERSON. I have no idea what the result of that was" 

sir, but I do know that I stood there and witnessed this and we have' 
no dependent sick call. If for some reason my wife was to get sick, not 
really to the point where she needs to go into the emergency room, but 
where she does need to see a doctor, I would have to be there early :in 
the morning and hope that I can get an appointment to get in to seEl: 
the doctor. 
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Mr. EVANS. Is that because you don't have enough doctors? Why 
'is it? 

Sergeant HENDERSON. I believe that's part of the problem. I am not 
totally aware of why they have this appomtment system and why they 
are so rigill with it at the medical facility, but I do believe we could use 
a better medical staff. Also, I would like to say that cmrently my wife 
is pregnant, and it is almost an hour drive to the nearest facility that 
can deliver a child, and if she was to have a quick delivery 01' a mis
carriage or something of this nature, how would I get her there very 
quickly? I couldn't take her to my medical unit because they don't 
have any facilities for this. 

Mr. EVANS. I think my time is up. Thank you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I want to thank both of you gentlemen. You have 

been extremely helpful, and I simply want to state once again that if 
there are any indications of people who have resented yom testimony 
bere and your frankness and cl1ncliclness with us, I hope that you will 
let this committee know, or I'm sure General Blanchard would like to 
lmow as well. 'l'hank you, very much. 

Sergeant HENDERSON. Mr. English, before I go, I would like to say 
a few things. Like I was saying, morale, I feel, has to hold a big 
responsibility for the problem we ate having with the narcotics here. 
Like it has been stated earlier, a lot of the young kids come over here, 
they have never been away from home for an extended period of time 
before, and they have got to come over here for 3 years. They are 
separated, they are pushed into a new environment, a lot of times some 
of them 17 01' 18 years old, and you have some people who have been 
here for 2 years already, they're 20 or 21 years old maybe. 

These drugs have been pushed on to them and now they are pushing 
them on to these people, and some of the younger people want to 
resist, they want other things to do, but it seems like a lot of things 
are falling short. A lot of the trips they are planning, as it was stated 
earlier, are too expensive for the young man coming into the service, 
especially if he does have a young wife back home and can't bring her 
over. Some of the programs, some of the training programs that goes 
on within the unit, are not doing any good. They are harassment-type 
things. A man goes to the field, he does maybe 6 hours of honest, ~ood 
work and training, and learns something out of a 2-day period, and the 
Test of the time he is just doing a litt.le macht nicht detail. He is not 
really accomplishing nothing. His morale goes down, his living 
conditions, especially where I'm at, are POOl'. 

Currently, my men are complaining a lot to me, why do we have 
to get up at 5 :30 in the morning and run PT at 6 and don't go to work 
until 8 :15, and then we have to work until 4 :30, and then we have to 
come in the evening and get ready for IG. Then; we have to get back 
up and run PT the next morning, when they look at the unit across the 
way from us, and they see them coming in at 8 and working until 4, 
and then running their PT and then going home. These are things that 
are bothering these people. I have an incident with a room where a 
door is busted for 2 years, even before I came here, they were trying 
to get a new lock on it. We can't get it. Now, we have a door totally 
busted. I have to put a man there every hour of every day to guard that 
room because nobody gives me the door and I keep doing the paper
work they keep shovmg at me. }..ll of this, especially those four people 
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in that room, one of them is taken away from their job all the time and' 
it is bothering them, very much. Their morale is going down. It's. 
like, nobody is saying, "Hey, all right, we will get this thin~ for you," 
and the next day it's there or something, or the next couple of days. 
We have been promised a couple of times that something would be done' 
to this, and it is yet to materIalize. Nothing has happened. We have a 
problem with getting parts. I have a couple of truckdrivers that are 
very proud of being able to chive trucks, it is what they wanted to do .. 
They can't even keep them on the road hardly. Until recently one was, 
in my opinion, a rolling death trap, but still we had to take that thing 
to the field because someone is willing to sign and say if anything ... 
happens, I will go to the ringer, but that isn't goin~ to save that guy's 
broken leg or anything. These men think of this. A general consensus 
among the men that I have talked to in the past few days, is, they feel 
the officers will do whatever they have to so that they can improve 
themselves and the men are just pawns on a chess table. They feel 
pretty bad about it. 

MI'. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Sergeant. I must say, I bet 
your door is fixed pretty fast after today. 

Sergeant HENDERSON. I doubt it. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, gentlemen. The staff will 

call the next witnesses. 
MI'. LAWRENCE. 00,11 a panel oJ four witnesses, please. PFO Rucker, 

SP4 George, SP4 Jeffreys, Sergeant Winn. 
[PFO Rucker, SP4 George, SP4 Jeffreys; and Sergeant Winn were 

sworn.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Gentlemen, I want to welcome you here today, and 

thank you for your testimony. Do any of you have an opening state
ment that you would like to make, or would you like to make any 
comments before we begin questioning. PFO Rucker? 

TESTIMONY OF PFC. CLIFFORD RUCKER, C COMPANY, 317TH 
ENGINEERING BATTALION 

Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. My name is PFO Rucker, I am a re
covered addict and alcoholic. Ever since I have been in the Army I 
was an addict on heroin, I had a $180-a-day habit, I was hooked on 
acid, I smoked hash daily on duty, in the field, off duty. I drank very 
excessively on duty and off duty, in the field. I am recovered now. 
I have my head together, and the Army definitely has a problem with 
drugs. It definitely does. In the barracks alone I see, myself, 30 percent 
of the men shooting heroin or snorting, 85 to 90 1?ercent of them 
smoking hash, on duty and off duty. Heroin was a bIg problem for a 
while. It slowed down lately, but it IS still there. Mandrax used to be a 
big problem. My first positive urinalysis test was Mandrax. I was 
sent to ODAAO, and I got around it for 3 months, and then I started 
taking heroin, and I was getting three piss tests-excuse the expres
sion-three urinalysis tests a day for a week. I got around them by 
using salt or water, mixing it Wlth the urine. I did this for about 3 
months. Noone knew in my company, ODAAO didn't know that I was 
a heroin addict. Finally, it got too much for me, too much money, 
I was in debt, I knew I had a problem. I quit on my own, I had no, 
help. I went to my ODAAO counselor and I told her that I had been. 
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they just cannot speak the language, it is hard. It is not an easy 
language to learn. Headstart, there is nothing to it. The Headstart 
·on Asnborn, there is a woman that stands up there and tells you her 
whole life story. It wasn't worth nothing to me, and the lack of interest. 
They only have certain recreation. They don't have all the recrea
tions that they should have. Like myself,. I am a musician, and there 
are no facilities where I can go and plug my guitar into one amplifier 
and play it. There is no place where a person can go playa game of 
pool, or sit down in an atmosphere where there is no drugs or alcohol 
and just drink coffee. 

In sports, football, soccer, basketball, or wrestling or boxing, we 
have no coaches to teach us. A coach would be somebody like me, and 
EM that would know maybe a little bit about it, and that's the best 
that we can do. I 'would like to talk about on-duty drugs. Myexperi
ence with drugs, on duty in 1 day, payday, I walked into five dif
ferent rooms, and in those five different rooms, every single person 
in those rooms were smoking hash. On payday, at night, after duty 
hours, I could walk in a room and see somebody shooting up, or 
snorting, or drinking Jack Daniels, Jim Beam, straight by the bottle. 
Not just an occasional drink, by the bottle, excessively. 

If an NCO or anyone walks in the room and smells hash, or sees 
it sitting on the table, he can't do anything about it because it's in a 
common area. If it was on a person or in a locker, they could arrest 
them, but if it was in a desk, on a desk, on a table, on the floor, you 
can't do anything about it, it's in a common area. Anybody could 
have put it there. 

On education, I heard a lot of people talking about education today. 
I was a high school dropout and I wanted my GED bad, with f), passion 
I wanted it. They have classes through the education center for the 
GED. Two people in our platoon had already been through high 
school were going to these classes, and I hadn't been through high 
school, I wanted to !?jet in these classes and my squad leader and my 
platoon sergeant and my first sergeant, all the way up to my CO, 
told me my GT score was too high, that they couldn't get me in the 
classes. Yet, these guys have already been through high school and 
I haven't. I had to go up to take my GED on my own. I had no school
ing before I went. I went on my own. I talked to my commander 
about that, my battalion commander, and he told me, "That's the 
way tp,e Congress runs it." That was his answer. That's all I have to 
say, SIT. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, PFC Rucker, I think I speak for the entire 
committee in saying that I think you are one of the most COUl'aO'eous 
young people that we've met, and we deeply appreciate your being 
candid with us and I think each of us has been touched by your 
problems and your difficulties. Specialist George, do you have a 
statement you would care to make? 

TESTIMONY OF SP. 4C CHARLES W. GEORGE, D COMPANY, 547TH 
ENGINEERING :BATTALION 

Specialist GEORGE. I have a few things I would like to bring up 
as far as troop morale. First of all, there is entirely too much time 

. spent in the field as far as the troops that are involved in field training. 
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hooked on heroin and I had a problem but I could manage it, and she· 
told me, /lAre you sure you can manage it?" I said, "Yes; I thought I 
could." Then I went home on leave about a month later and I got with 
my friends back home, and heroin wasn't there, it was LSD, and the
LSD got me. I came back to Germany with six hits of acid, or LSD, 
on me. I was caught in customs. I was sent back to the company. I 
went to ODAAO again, talked to my ODAAO counselor. I admitted 
to myself that I was powerless over my drug addiction. I had a sick 
mind, I was a sick person. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Excuse me, how old are you? 
• Private RUCKER. I am 18. 

Mr. ENGLSIH. You are 18 now? 
Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLSIH. How long have you been in the Army? 

... Private RUCKER. One year, sir. At the time that I was a heroin. 
addict, an addict on LSD, and smoking hash I failed to see my 
alcoholic problem. I was drinking very excessively. I was drinking a 
quart of Jim Beam a night. I was drinking beer all of the time. I 
had a beer in my hand every minute of the day. I went to the field to
Reforger and got in a lot of trouble over alcohol. I went with a bunch 
of friends to a gasthouse, and we smashed it up. We broke a door. I 
ended up paying for a door that I didn't break, an Article 15, extra 
duty, and suspended bust. I then realized I had a problem, and I 
had to solve it. I solved my problems and the only way I did it was 
to admit to myself and to God that I was powerless over my addiction. 
For the man that's in the barracks that's an addict now, he can't 
be helped unless he wants to be helped. If he don't want to be helped, 
he ain't going to be helped. He will go back out and shoot up another 
hit of scag or smoke a bowl of hash. ODAAO, in my thoughts, doesn't 
work, because I got around it. I got around it very easily. I have 
been here since 9 this morning, I've heard a lot of generals, colonel:>,. 
talking, and I wrote down stuff that I thought were plain out bullshit, 
that's the only way I can describe it. On recreation, on the post that 
I'm on, there is none. There is some, but it is so bad the people don't 
even bother with it. We have a broken-down theater that the film 
projector, all it does is crackle and crink all through the show and 
you can barely hear the sound. We have a craft shop with no supplies. 

You go over there, you have to have your own supplies, and you 
have to buy it on the German economy, and it gets very expensive. 
We have a gym which is an air bubble gym, I think that's what you 
call it; it's a gym, a temporary gym. It is a nice gym, it is about the 
nicest thing we got. Our club is all broken down, it doesn't have 
recreation for all people. It only has recreation for people who like 
country and western music and soul music. You get into rock music 
and they don't have none. Our club is scarcely populated on the week
ends. There is hardly anyone in there at all. I heard a man say, or a 
soldier, "Sir, there is nothing to do." The reason a soldier would say 
there is nothing to do it's because if there is a trip, there is lack of 
money. I don't make enough to go on a ski trip to Berchtesgaden. 
My roomate and a couple of other people went to a ski trip to 
Berchtesgaden, I couldn't afford it. I didn't have the money. To go 
anywhere, to a German ga,sthouse, you have to know German, you 
have to be able to speak the German language. For some people, 
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The time they spend in the field, there is not enough time spent in the 
actual MOS that they came in the Army to perform. They are either 
doing janitorial services or odd jobs or something like that. 

Mr. ENGLISH. In the field? 
Specialist GEORGE. Yes; and back in garrison. The D-Mark deval

uatIOn is a morale factor as far as the troops over here. In my battalion 
there is not enough facilities to accommodate the personnel assi~ed 
there. Personnel that wish to participate in educational opportumties, 
as he said, they can't because they are constantly in the field. I think 
the length of the tour should be cut because you've got your average 
18-year-old guy ~ets out of .AJ.T, comes over here, spends 3 years of 
his life not knowmg what's going on. Our EM club on our post is too 
small for the amount of :people assigned to our battalion, our PX is 
not large enough, a lot of the money that is spent on these projects 
when we are out in the field is to do for other people's facilities, when 
we could be doing it for our own. That's what we are, engineers, but 
what they do is hire the German civilians to do our work, which is a 
morale factor as far as the people, because they put work in other 
people's projects and can't put any work in theirs. There is not enough 
space in the billets for the personnel assigned there. On our battalion, 
they've got one huilclinO' supplying two companies. They've got the 
barracks split in two. Also the expenses for noncommand sponsored 
members over here, they can't afford to get their families over here, 
and if they do, they can't afford to keep them here. As far as ch'ugs, 
there is a drug problem in our battalion. NCO's, is definitely a problem 
with drugs. Officers, there is definitely a problem. I know of a few 
myself. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Officers who are using drugs? 
Specialist GEORGE. Yes, sir, and selling them. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How many? 
Specialist GEORGE. I would say four. That's all I have to say. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Specialist Jeffreys? 

TESTIMONY OF SP. 40 MIKE JEFFREYS, 317TH ENGINEERING 
BATTALION 

Specialist JEFFREYS. Yes, Mr. Chairman, I would like to speak on 
behalf of PFC Rucker. I feel our command knows the problems that 
people have, but they try to hold it inside their command. I heard 
the generals speak this morning, and they sit here and they don't 
want to tell the committee what the real problem is. They say they 
got the problem in their hand, but they really don't know what the 
problem i8. I have experienced something maybe that nobody else 
would ever experience. I had a friend that OD'd here in Germany, a 
real tight friend, and the Army is just not what I eJo..']Jected it to be. 

Mr. ENGLISH. How many people do you know who have overdosed, 
who have not died, but had drug overdoses? 

Specialist JEFFREYS. Two. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You know of two and then you had one friend that 

died? 
Specialist J EFFREYS. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Three that you know of. Sergeant Winn? 

42-192-79-9 
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TESTIMONY OF SERGEANT WINN, 317TH ENGINEERING BATTALION 

Sergeant WINN. Yes, sir, I would like to emphasize on a few basic 
issues that you have been talking about all day long. You've got more 
of less your figures on how much drugs there is in Europe, I think you 
got a pretty well basic idea, which I 'don't care to go into because you 
have your own idea. I know you do. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Do you think what this committee hfl,s been talking 
about is within range? 

Sergeant WINN. One hundred percent. I couldn't disn,gree with you 
at all. It might vary in different places, but you got it on the nose. 

1\11'. ENGLISH. ·Would you go through t,hose numbers once again for 
the record for what you think the numbers are in your estimation. 

Sergeant WINN. Well, I can only speak for my battalionwise. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Those cases you know n.bout . 

. Sergeant WINN. Right. But basically I would say this, ODAAO can 
work and it can't work. It could work, but it won't work, becfl,use you 
don't have the right qUfl,lified people. They can sit here and they 
can tell you they can feel sorry for the individual that comes in, but 
actually fl,S far as going out and helping tIllS person, they can't because 
they are not around them all of the time. I agree with you 100 percent 
about the person shouldn't be sent back to the company. He should 
be sent off to a different environment, maybe have some admin leave, 
or something, with a special group or something. Getting back to 
figures on the post, I would say 70 to 80 percent of the people indulge in 
drugs on our caserne, whether it is frequently or everyda.y. What I 
would like to impress upon you right now is something to prevent this, 
which I think is very strong in Europe. With us being the ArmY, we 
are, as far as budgets and spending and everything, kind of the low 
people on a totem pole. As far as the Air Force, for instance, they are in 
our command, I respect them a lot, they are our fighting team. It kind 
of irritates me to go down to Spangclalhem Air Force Base to visit a 
friend of mine and I walk in and he has wall-to-wall carpeting, maids 
vacuum the floors and everything, he's got wooden wall lockers, a 
·wooden bed, and he is living like a king, and I have to go back to my 
caserne, walk in, see friends of mine living in metal bunks, aD 
blankets, and wall lockers arranged and everything is fit and ready to 
go. Ready to impress all of you people, that's fine. How can you expect 
a person to go out and perform his duties and still come home to his 
room, which is supposed to be his common area and sit here and tell 
you that he has never indulged in druo-s or have any knowledo-e of 
seeing this. How can he prevent this? Go outside and go to a disco, 
pay 5 or 6 marks to get inside the door and then pay 5 marks for beer, 
or maybe go break his neck on the side of a mountain trying to learn 
how to ski. 

You tell me. What I want to tell you, sir, is of the recreational 
facilities here we need money for. We need it bad. I think every 
caserne in Europe should have a tour office. There is no reason in 
the world why each company and each battalion shouldn't have at 
least one tour arranged on a weekend basis as far as a 4-day weekend. 
The companies can work around Lheir rosters for this. There is no 
reason in the world. They talk about usa trips and get 25 people 
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and 'YO{q~p.~on·your merry ,vay/but let me tell you something, you 
try to get 25 people up and you try to do it. You cau't do it by your-' 
self. You have got to have somebody '.yith some pull. Being an E5 
in ·the .Army, you don't have no pull. You've got to work as a team. 
That's one of the biggest problems in the Army right now, everybody 
is out' for himself. , 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. Leading off the questioning~. 
Private Rucker, could you tell this committee how soon after you 
entered your unit here in Germany you were approached with l'egarc1: 
to purchasing some dl'ugs? 

Private RUCKER. Five minutes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Five minutes before you were approached? Were you 

approached by an enlisted man or by a noncommissioned officer? 
Private RT/CKER. A noncommissioned officer, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So one of your sergeants approached y.ou with re-

gards to use. 
Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Did you accept or decline at all? 
Private RUCKER. I accepted, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Y~u accep.ted? At any point in there were you intimi

dated or pressured mto usmg other drugs or more drugs? 
Private RUCKER. Heroin, yes, sir. I would have to say yes. -'- Oll 

have people cominO' to you all the time, pushing it on you. When I 
came back home off of leave, after I had been busted, I wasn't in the 
company 5 minutes and somebody had been up to my room asking 
me if I wanted to smoke a bow, or do some scag. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Were you ever physically intimidated with regard to· 
the use of drugs? 

Private RUCKER. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do you know of anyone who was physically intimi

dated as far as-because they turned down drugs or didn't want to
use drugs? 

Private RUCKER. No, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK. People who did not use drugs in your unit,~were

there any who simply refused to use any drugs, whether it is ha'8h"'or' 
heroin or whatever? ... 

Private RUCKER. There were a few. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Could you tell us what life was like for those· 

individuals? 
Private RUCKER. What life was like? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yes. In other words, were they generally accepted 

by all the rest of the group and did they get along with everybody and 
it just really didn't make any difference whether they used drugs 01" 
not, or were they treated differently? 

Private RUCKER. It really didn't make any difference. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It didn't make a lot of difference? 
Private RUCKER. No; it didn't. 
Mr. ENGLISH. OK, no pressure was brought to bear upon those-

peopp~e? tRW II 'f h . d'nkin' h d'ff nva 'e UCKER, e, 1 t ey were m a room 1'1 g Wit 1 er-
ent people, they would offer it to them, but they would just pass it on. 

Mr, ENGLISH. Specialist George, with regard to your situation" 
how long was it after you entered the Army? . 
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Specialist GEORGE. To tell you the truth, sir, I was approached 
on the airplane before I landed in Frankfurt. 

l\fr. ENGLISH. So you were approached before you even got here. 
Specialist GEORGE. Yes; and when I got here 1 was approached by 

an NCO which was the CQ who signed me into the buiIamg. 
Mr. ENGLISH. An NCO approached you as well? That was when 

you were first checking in? 
Specialist GEORGE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So you weren't here 5 minutes, then. 
S:Qecialist GEORGE. It was at the time I came into the building 

checkinO'in for linen and everything. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Specialist Jeffreys, could you tell us how long it 

was before you were approached? 
Specialist JEFFREYS. Approximately 15 minutes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Fifteen minutes? Were you approached by an en

listed man? . 
Specialist JEFFREYS. An enlisted man. 
Mr. ENGLISH. An enlisted man approached you? Sergeant, what 

about you when you first came over here? Were you approached? 
Sergeant WINN. Well, sir, it's really kind of different because when 

I first came to the unit they thought I was CID, so I wasn't approached 
for a while. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You were CID when you first came to the unit? 
Sergeant WINN. I was definitely CID. I was the man; they told 

me to clean out the place. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Can you tell me with regard to that unit how long 

it was before people were approached? 
Sergeant WINN. I'll put it this way, if it was payday, probably 

right outside the door, right there on payday line collecting their 
dues, you know. That's everywhere. It's not one caserne, there is 
not one caserne in Europe that you can say is drug free. There is 
probably not one caserne in the States you can say is drug free. But 
there is one thing I would like to elaborate on, that's the Headstart 
program we have over here. We send our troops over from the United 
States and we send them to Europe. The first week they get over here 
and they process in and they are sent to a program called Headstart. 
Headstart is :fine if you are in the States and want to learn German 
or want to learn a little about the German culture or about exams or 
something, that is fine. But when you are actually over here and you 
have got to live here, in 1 week you cannot learn German. Believe 
me, I'm man'ied to a German citizen and I've been married for almost 
9 months now and I still can't say "Guten Tag" right. The thing about 
it is, you get 1 week shot of this, so you take down all the notes you 
can and you're put out on your own. Well, you forget it all because 
there is no actual training or anything at all. 

What I would like to say is, would it be possible for a man who has 
orders and knows he is coming to Europe, to train 3 to 6 months on the 
culture of Germans, the German ways, more or less, on the language 
barriers so a man could actually come over here and carry a conversa
tion or more or less get his point across. It causes a big problem over 
here because I know for myself, even with my father- and mother-in
law, when I go to their house and stuff, I can barely just talk about 
weather. That's about as far as it goes. As far as getting down to 
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personal feeling or trying.to explain something, it is more or less a show 
of hands, and I've found It hard, but I do try to help myself and every~ 
body else who wants to help themselves tries, but the hours that you 
work are really bad. We waste a lot of unnecessary time. It's not the
commander's fault. Personally, it's the pressure being put on him by 
higher up. I feel if we would corne more to the point, become more' 
realistic about the job that you have and the missions you have to' 
accomplish that day, and work around it, that as far as college-·wise,. 
because who in the world that's married, I know myself, I want to go' 
to college more than anybody I think sitting at this table. That's my 
opinion. I can't work 12, 13, 14 hours a day and then go to college and 
then come home and say, "Howdy doody" to your wife, you know, and 
then get back up at 4 :30 in the morning and go to work. It's very hard. 
Think about it, it is very hard, and it just knocks the pie off the cake, 
it just doesn't make any sense, and that's a big problem over here . 
You just don't have the education, you don't have the facilities. No 
matter what you do about it, you can't get it done because it's just 
not here, and there has got to be more emphasis put on this. If you 
don't, your drug problem is going to be the same thing 10 years frnm 
now, your morale problem and your Volunteer Army will not work 
this way because CDAAC is a commander's tool, it's a personnel tool. 
For instance, I see people coming over here, I see in spring break at 
college. 

They know they are getting out on chapter 9. They know that they 
have got their educational benefits. Why? Because the people in the 
United States, it's not only the Congress, it is everybody. 'l'hey don't 
realize just how many people are actually getting out on chapter 9's. 
They are just coming in the Army 180 days and going home and spend
ing the taxpayers' money on their educations. They are benefiting 
themselves. 'l'hey'll grow up to be fine men. That's really great. It's 
really fine and dandy, but he didn't stay in Uncle Sam's Army and do 
his time and put his fair share in, and that's a big morale problem 
right there. 

You see people going in and out of the service like you strike a 
match and light your cigarettes. There has been more turnover in our 
battalion on chapter 9's than I'd wager to say in any unit in our 
brigade. Just check the facts and you will see. This is ridiculous. This 
is plain ridiculous, and there should be something done about this. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Gentlemen, I, too want to 

join my colleagues in thanking you for being so frank and candid, and 
I hope that some of the gentlemen in the back aisles are listening care
fully because you certainly are focusing attention on some of the needs 
that are required here. VVhen all of you came over, did you get any 
drug orientation? How about you, Private Rucker? 

Private RUCKER. No, sir. 
Specialist GEORGE. No, sir. 
Specialist JEFFREYS. No, sir. 
Sergeant WINN. Well, I was shown our general defense plan and 

our basic missions and it, was by our battalion commander and it was 
very good, but as far as drug orientation, no, you process in, you go 
to your CDAAC building and they ask you, do you have a problem, 
and that's about basically it. 



130 

'Mr, GILMAN. How about communlcation with your NOOs? Were 
. you able to establish any rapport with him? Was he any help to you 
when you started running into a drug problem? 

Specialist JEFFREYS. I feel the only NOOs that care about the drug 
.problem are the ones who are doing it themselves. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you find much of that? 
;Specialist JEFFREYS. Yes, I do. 
Private RUCKER. I don't sir. 
Mr. GILlI'IAN. How about you, Sergeant Winn? 

. 'Sergeant WlNN. Well, I'd say that the NOOs have drug problems, 
I would sa:y this. Some a bit more than you would think by just seeing 
them on an everyday basis, but the majority of the drug problems are 
doing it at the lower ranks, because these are the ones that are caught 
in a bind. These are the ones that are married, or they are not married 
and they got to suffer the consequences. 

Mr. GILMAN. Private Rucker, I assume that to satisfy your drug 
habit of $180 a day, was that about it, you had to do some narcotic 
trafficking, is that right? 

Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Where were you buying your narcotics? 
Private RUCKER. Well, there's a place in Frankfurt, it's called 

"Shit Park." 
Mr. GILMAN. And it's all available there? 
Private RUCKER. It's as available as you give me $130 and I can 

have it for you in a half hour. 
NIl'. GILMAN. Did you have one contact there, or was it many con

tacts'? 
Private RUCKER. You don't have to have a contact, you just walk 

up to anybody. 
lvlr. GILMAN. How much did you have to pay for the narcotics? 
:Private RUCKER. I paid $130 a gram. 
lvlr. GILMAN. rrhat was for heroin? 
Private RUCKER. That was for heroin. 
Mr. GILMAN. How much were you selling it for? 
Private RUCKER. I was selling it for $20 a hit. 
Mr. GILMAN. Twenty dollars [t hit? How much in a hit? 
Private RUCKER. On a weighed gram, you get about 25 hits. 
Mr. GILMAN. Twenty five hits. Did you have any problem at all in 

purchasing it or selling? Did anyone interfere with that at all? 
Private RUCKER. No, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. How long did that go on? 
Private RUCKER. To supply my habit. 
.Mr. GILMAN. And your sales were in the open in the barracks? . 
'Private R UCKER. Yes i they were very open. All I had to do was Sit 

in my room and the people would come to me. 
Mr. GILMAN. EverJone in the barracks knew you were a seller? 
Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Were there other sellers in your barracks? 
Private RUCKER. There were quite a few, SIT. Most of them had got 

caught and have been discharged and sent to Mannheim. Some 
haven't some are still around, still dealing, still doing drugs. I know 
Qf an NCO that doesn't do drugs at all, just sells them. He was a main 
pusher at the time when a lot of the main pushers got busted. 
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Mr. GILMAN. Was there any dispute about who was to be the pusher 
in the barracks? " . 

Private RUCKER. No, all you had to do was have it. 
Mj:. GUJMAN. Did you ever obsei've any of the men using narcotics 

while on duty? 
Private RUCKER. Oh, yes, sir, I still do now; 
Mr. GILMAN. Hard and soft drugs? 
Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. In your opinion, has this affected their ability to per

form their duty? 
Private RUCKER. On hashish, not really. On heroin, yes, it does. It 

makes them nod out, it's a depressant. It makes them, what we call 
nodding out. When I was on heroin, people could be talking to me 
and I would fall asleep on them in the middle of a conversation. It 
got to me so bad that somebody could tell me something, to do some
thing, 5 minutes later I'd have to walk back and ask them what they 
said because I had forgot. 

Mr. GILMAN. Had you used narcotics before you came into the 
service? 

Private RUCKER. I smoked marihuana occasionally. 
Mr. GILMAN. No hard drugs? 
Private RUCKER. No hard drugs. 
Mr. GILMAN. Hard ch'ugs for the first time when you were over 

here? 
Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. How about you, Specialist George. 
Specialist GEORGE. Sir? 
Mr. GILMAN. Did you use any narcotics before you went in the 

service? 
Specialist GEORGE. No, sir, I get enough satisfaction out of beer 

and women. 
Mr. GILMAN. How about over here? 
Specialist GEORGE. No, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Specialist Jeffreys, have you used it at all? 
Specialist JEFFREYS. No; I haven't. 
Mr. GILMAN. Sergeant Winn? 
Serge!1nt W INN . Yes; I smoked marihuana in the States, I sure did. 

It was a high school thing, you know. 
Mr. GILMAN. Did you all observe sales in the barracks? Specialist 

George? 
Specialist GEORGE. I have; yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. Specialist Jeffreys? 
Specialist JEFFREYS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. SerO'eant Winn? 
Sergeant WINN. Quite frequently. 
Mr. GILMAN. Is it going on at the present time? 
Specialist GEORGE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. How long were you in ODAA.O, Private Rucker? 
Private RUCKER. I've been in ODAAO since March. 
Mr. GILMAN. You are still in ODAAO? 
Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GILMAN. Has the counselin~ been worthwhile? 
Private RUCKER. Well, I'll put It to you this way, sir. If it wasn't 

for my counselor, I probably would have never quit drugs. I probably 



132 

would be home right now with a bad conduct discharge or a chapter 
9, either one. I can't say it was all her help, because it was part of 
my own, too. It was my decision. I needed a better way of life. 

Mr. GILMAN. I have no further questions. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? 
Mrs. COLLINS. Private Rucker, I am interested in knowing inas~ 

much as you did not use a harder drug, or had not had any history of 
using it before you came here, what caused you to use it? 

Private RUCKER. Peel' pressure. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Peer pressure,period. Was that peel' pressure, was 

that coupled with what you found to be a negative quality of life here? 
Private RUCKER. Well, ma'am, when you first come to Germany 

among the soldiers that have been here longer, they call you what 
you call a "cruit," and you ain't nothing but a piece of shit, and my 
feelings were if maybe if I do blow with them or smoke a bowl with 
them or get drunk wit,h this man that maybe he will accept me. That 
was my feelings. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Did it have anything at all to do with-well, that 
was your basic reason. We've heard a lot of talk about the quality of 
life and the fact that there is no recreation, but that was not a major 
contributing factor in your case. 

Private RUCKER. It was parh of it, ma'am. 
Mrs. COLLINS. It was part of it. So it was all of these things taken 

together. Was it inability to speak the language fluently? 
Private RUCKER. All of it together, because you couldn't leave the 

barracks, and the barracks is the main spot where the drugs are. If 
you get away from the barracks, you're all right. 

Mrs. COLLINS. How long did you stay on drugs? 
Private RUCKER. I was on ch'ugs from when I got here, and that 

would be, I'd say, about 9 to 10 months. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Let me ask you one other question. There has been 

a lot of talk here about people-and you called yourself an addict, I 
believe-you said you were addicted to heroin, you were addicted to 
this or that. What do you think about addicts being retained in the 
system? Do you think they should be kicked out instantly; do you 
think that they should be given a chance to prove that they can be 
rehabilitated? What's your general feeling? 

Private RUCKER. My general feelings are, if a man don't want to 
be rehabilitated, get him out. 

Mrs. COLLINS. But for those who do, you suggest that they be sent 
through the program? 

Private RUCKER. Yes, ma'am. 
Mrs. COLLINS. And that there is a very good possibility of a high 

success rate for that man? 
Private RUCKER. Yes, ma'am. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do you want to yield at that point? 
Mrs. COLLINS. Yes; I'll yield. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I think it is a very key point and a very important 

point. I'm curious, PFC Rucker, what would you think for an indi
vidual who had your problem, namely addicted? Was it more difficult 
to withdraw because you were kept within the barracks and other 
Eeople continued to use and everything, would it have been better 
if you had been able to get out of that, at least for awhile, until you 
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were able to whip the thing? Did it make it that much more difficult 
for you to be in there when other peoplE;) were still using it? 

Private RUCKER.. Yes; it was, sir. . 
Mi'. ENGLISH. It would have been easier or better if you had been 

able to get removed hom there and get someplace clean where they 
weren't using it and kept busy? 

Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. 
Specialist JEFFREYS. I have to add, I would have' to say yes for 

that because I was on the same road. That's why I volunteered myself 
for what they call "Detox." Detox, you go there, you are there for 3 
days, you can't go nowhere, you have to be escorted by a doctor, 
he has a key to the door, and when you are havmg withdrawal pains, 
they do give you-I forget the name of the medication she gave me, 
but it did calm me down, and it helped me out a lot. But I was into 
it for about almost a year, every day . 

Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you very much for your msight. Sergeant 
Winn, you got off on the'recreation thing. How much support does a 
young soldier have for recreational activities? Suppose a young soldier 
wants to join a softball team or become a boxer or something like that, 
how much support does he have? 

Sergeant WINN. Well, what kind of example shall I start off with 
first? Company level, it's pretty bad. It's not the commander's fault 
because he can't get blood from a turnip. Basically, all of our unit 
funds consist of primarily of maybe $100 at the most. Ours, I think now, 
is less than $100. We have a company level, as little or nothing as far 
as the individual physical fitness, as far as going out and having his 
O'wn recreation, we have none available as far as doing it and having 
the right facilities to do it. We just don't have it. We do have PT, but 
quite frankly, I think it is a little ridiculous to go out there in freezing 
weather and try to run 3 or 4 miles. It just don't make no sense to me, 
when you can break your companies into the platoons and have one 
person maybe working out on weights in the gym, and someone shoot
mg basketball, more creative actiVIty, which should happen. You know, 
you talk about team, york, well, this is where it all begms. It begins at 
your company level, and I think if the unit commanders could have 
more money to utilize in dayrooms and in the company access, because 
a lot of the young troops are really scared to go out on the economy 
because they can't afford it. They are not married, they don't have the 
money to go out and buy nice clothes to be presentable in most of your 
discos, or most of your shopping areas, or most of your German 
restaurants, because they feel like an outsider because immediately 
the average GI walks into a German restaurant immediately anybody 
can look up and tell this person is a GI, on the average. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Row can they tell that? Because they don't have on a 
coat and tie or something? 

Sergeant WINN. Well, quite basically because this man is probably 
wearing volar gear or he is wearing combat boots because he doesn't 
have the money to spend on clothing, which is a shame. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Then it is kind Qf a dress code then there, isn't there? 
Sergeant WJNN. There is a dress cQde in a lot Qf restaurants, and 

there are a lQt of restaurants, and there is a lQt of bars and shopping 
areas. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Do. yQU think SQme Qf these entrepreneurs use a dress 
code to keep the GIout? 
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Sergeant WINN. Quite frankly, yes. Usually the short hair gives a GI 
away, there are a lot of bars and facilities that flat won't let the average 
GI come in. They don't want him, he doesn't have the money no more 
and they don't want that type of crowd in there. You kind of 
have to look at it from their standpoint of view, too. They are in there 
for the money, and the poor soldier, he just don't have it no more. My 
own opinion, you know, the drug problem can be solved in Europe if 
the Congress, if you people, and the President wants to stand behind 
giving us some facilities to do, giving us some opportunities, starting at 
your company and your battalion levels, work out these tours, have a, 
tciur on post, have something to do, you know? Give these people that 
are single, that must stay in the barracks, that doesn't have the auto
mobile, that can't pay the insurance on automobiles. My lord, the 
insurance is outrageous, and if you are E-l to E-4 you are damn lucky 
to own a car. 

Mrs. COLLINS. You mentioned that you have a heck of a time getting 
25 people together to even take one of these tours. Why is that? 

Sergeant WINN. Well, that's because of the train schedule and the 
lack of time. Quite frankly, there could be time, there could be some
thing set up where you could use the usa a lot more, because it's 
there and it can be utilized a lot more than what it is if the battalion 
commanders will back it up. My personal belief is there should be one 
man designated. It doesn't have to be an officer, because to line up at 
least one trip per month, it could be utilized and it could be backed up 
on the train schedules and your company commanders and first ser
geants say, "We will work train schedules in, we will work a duty 
roster around these trips. Can we have volunteers, say 2 weeks ahead 
of time, we have a choice to go to Berchtesgaden or to Munich, and 
this is the rates, and this is how it will be done, volunteer now." If this 
will be utilized, it could be a worthwhile thing and it would help. I 
am saying if you would build these recreation centers, if you would 
train these people at least 3 to 4 months before sending them over to 
Europe, let them know the background of Europe, let them know how 
the Europeans react over here toward the Americans and how the 
Americans must react toward the Europeans to live in this society. If 
education could be worked with your training schedule, if you could 
actually go to college, if you would have a decent college on this 
cas erne, rather than these shacks in the corner. They give you this 
literature that isn't worth a row of beans, you know what I mean? But, 
you are spending your GI bill, which yon come in the service for. If 
they would utilize this, you could eliminate a lot of your hardcore 
drugs. I'm not saying you could eliminate it, I'm not saying that you 
could vanish it from the system, but you could darn sure ~et rid of a lot 
of unnecessary drug problems, and by doing this, you COUld eliminate a 
lot of hash smoking too. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you, very much. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
MI'. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Private Rucker, you went 

in service when you were what, 17? 
Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. How did you get in? Did somebody sign for you to 

come in? 
Private RUCKER. Yes; my parents did. 
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Mr. EVANS. Do you think it would take a great deal of money to> 
organize competitive sports among the various squads in the 
companies? 

Sergeant WINN. I think at fust it would take an exceptional amount. 
of money to get the proper equipment, the right facilities, get some 
construction projects goin~ to build some decent theaters, gyms, and 
it would take a lot more CIvilian workers to do this. It is not all mili
tary's obligations. I really do. I believe at first it is going to be a big 
mountain to knock out, but once you do this, you will see improve
ment in the long term. 

:Mr. EVANS. Let me ask you one other thing, then, You mentioned 
that they hired civilians to do the work on your baTracks and every
thing that you need to do, that you could do because of your training 
in the Engineer Corps and all of this. What would be the situation if 
the law would change so that you could be paid for offduty world 
Do you think that would build up any pride in the people to be able 
to improve their own facilities and be paid for that? 

Sergeant WINN. Yes; that would be an outstanding idea. 
Mr. EVANS. Do you think that would help take away some of the 

outgo of money into the German economy where they hire locals to> 
do the work on yOUI' barracks? 

Sergeant WINN. Exactly. We have facility engineeTs, which is 
mostly occupied by German wOTkeTS which aTe hiTed by the Govern
ment which come in and pull maintenance on most of the billets, which 
they do a really h81£ job, you see what I am saying? You got the same 
pToblem all the time. 

MI'. EVANS. OK, but do you think you could do a betteT job because 
you would have a personal interest in the facilities that you were 
working on? 

Sergeant WINN. I really do. If you don't do your job, you jusiP 
don't have your rank. 

Mr. EVANS. I yield. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you very much. I just wanted to ask Private 

Rucker just one question. In the several clays that we have been here, 
I've talked with a number of people higher up, and I asked them if 
since there was such a problem here, was there a problem in basic 
training of people who aclrnittecUy had used marihuana or some other-

• kind of drug or something before coming into the Army, and I was 
told that everybody, for all practical purposes, was drug-free in basic 
training; was this your experience? 

Private RUCKER. No, rna/am. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Any of your experience? 
Sergeant WINN. Not entirely drug-free; no. 
Mrs. COLLINS. By and large, it was not a major problem? 
Sergeant WINN. It was a whole lot less than what it is when you 

are actually in active duty. 
Mrs. COLLINS. I yield. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You mentioned about the language training back 

in the States. Is there any language training at all over here? 
Sergeant; WINN. OK, there are college courses, they are available r 

but there is no credit hours, which really doesn't matter, but the 
point about it is, the excessive amount of unnecessary hours that you 
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must report in and the lack of time of getting out. You never can 
say, "Well, honey, I'll be home at 5," because if you tell her this 
then. she will start cooking and you come home at 8. It happens all 
the tlllle. 

Mr. EVANS. Will the gentleman yield? Is that part of the problem 
with taking the tours, or organizing the tours yourself, that you never 
know which people are going to be on duty at any particular time in 
advance so that you can set up the tour for those people who want 
.to go? 

Sergeant WINN. Well, basically, you have a training schedule, 
"which amounts to your CQ, and you have one sergeant on duty with 
two CQ runners. The schedule is made every week. That's what I'm 
saying. If you could get in to organize this, then YOll could work 

:around the training schedule which is no problem. But the point 
I'm saying is, that you can never say exactly what time you will 

:get off (luring any given duty day because there is always something 
that comes up that you could have done that day, they waited around 
until the last .minute to give it to you. That's why your college classes 
.are so hard to sta,y in because 1 minute you are in the field, 1 minute 
you're there, and you can't plan. 

Mr. GILMAN. Sergeant Winn, am I correct then that the only bn
:guage classes that are being offered to you are the college classes? 

,Sergeant WINN. Yes, sir, the college classes, which IS the Central 
College of Texas, I believe. 

Mr. GILl\UN. There is no orientation plan which they try to teach 
you some basic language? 

Sergeant WINN. None whatsoever, and I can repeat there is none 
on your caserne. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is that right for all of you? 
Specialist JEFFREYS. I've heard that they've got it offered, but it's 

on your own time, after duty hours. 
Private RUCKER. And if you're not in the field. 
Mr. GILMAN. No further questions. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I ,,,ant to thank you gentlemen, again, and I deeply 

appreciate your candidness. As I have stated before, and I don't 
think it needs to be stated, but I will state it again anyway, if there 
are any indications of any repercussions, I hope that you will notify 
this committee, and I'm certain that General Blanchard would also 
like to be notified. Thank you, very much. 

Mr. LAWRENCE. The committee calls Command Sergeant Major 
Brown. 

[Sergeant Major Brown was sworn.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. 'l'hank you -very much for coming. Sergeant Major, 

do you have a statement that you would care to give this committee? 

TESTIMONY OF SERGEANT MAJOR BROWN 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Sir, I would like to make a brief opening 
statement based on some of the comments made by the group of 
young soldiers that were here just a few minutes ago. I think that the 
youn'" soldier coming into Europe today experiences a tremendous 
cuJtu~al shock. We have been here in Germany for more than 33 years. 
We have been living in some of {;hese old buildings for 33 years, and 
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Mr. GIllMAN. Sergeant, one of the things that I've noticed in 
wandering around the barracks and talkin/?i to the men is the lack of 
having an opportunity to consult with theIr first-line supervisor, the 
NCO, when [they run into a problem, and the lack of consultation 
and guidance by the NCO. What seems to be the problem there? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Command emphasis in a commander as
suring that his noncommissioned officers take care of his soldiers 
entrusted in his care, where you have a commander that insists on 
check to make sure, make sure that his senior noncommissioned 
officers check to insure that that first-line supervisor is doing the 
things that the U.S. Government is paying him to do, and that is, 
to train, to teach, and to look out for the welfare of his troops. Where 
you find that, you will not find a statement that they do not have 
someone to talk to, and that is the problem. 

Mr. GILMAN. We've got to do more than just issue a directive, we 
have got to do some following up. 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Definitely so, sir. In this army today, 
you have to check and you have to establish standards, you must 
check to see that those standards are maintained and you must hold 
your noncommissioned officers, and officers, accountable if they are 
not maintaining these standards, and when we start doing that, I 
think we will have one heck of a fine army in Europe, not only in 
Europe, but throughout the world. 

Mr. GILMAN. Sergeant Major Brown, 1S there a need, too, to do 
some better training of the NCO's in how to deal with the men, how 
to counsel them on the narcotic problems? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Definitely so, sir. We have noncommis
sioned officers who's afraid to even talk to an individual concerning 
drugs, so we need training in that line, a tremendous amount of 
training. Then we need followup to insure that that individual, or 
those individuals, are doing it. 

Mr. GILMAN. How long have you been in the German theater? 
Sergeant Major BROWN. I will complete my 3-year tour in about 

2 weeks from today, and I will be on my way back to the States. 
Mr. GILMAN. Have you seen in that period of time any progress 

being made with regard to the narcotics problem, or is it in your mind 
getting worse than It was? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. When I arrived in Germany, we had the 
mandatory urinalysis testing. I think drugs were down tremendously, 
for the hard drugs. There is no test that can actually pin;point hashish 
or marihuana at this time, so I'm sure that the drug use m those fields 
were pretty rampant, but the hard drugs were down, because an indi
vidual did not know when he would be called on to give a urinalysis 
sample. When the urinalysis testing went out, the hard drug scale 
started rising until, as pointed out here today, I think it has reached 
a very maximum proportion to a degree. I thillk the urina1ysis samplin~ 
and urinalysis testing that we had, that was mandatory, was a gooCl 
thing, and we need it. . 

Mr. GILMAN. Sergeant Major Brown, how do you aCColmt for the 
difference in perception by the high command of the amount of drug 
usage in their forces, as compared to what the enlisted men see? I 
thinll: certainly the command is well meaning and well intentioned 
and wants to rid their troops of the problem, or at least try to accom
modate the problem and meet the problem head-on. How do you 
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account for the vast differences in statistical analysis? On one hand 
the command says, "Well, we'V'e got about 7 to 9 to 10 percent of 
hard elI'ugs," the troops say, "It's up around the 30 j)ercent level." 
They say, "Hash is 30 percent," the troops say, "It's 80 to 90 percent." 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I think I can answer your question this 
way, sir. A commander's perception of what is going on in a unit is 
on a broad base. He sees many things that he takes into account, and 
that is good, but he must lmow what that soldier's perception is to 
really make his perception meaningful. I think we have so many 
commanders that only have his perception, and he has never heard 
the perception that you've heard here today by talking to his soldiers, 
or having somebody to talk to his soldiers, and finding out what their 
perceptions are. I think a lot of people's eyes were opened here today 
just listening to these individuals you called up here. 

Mr. GILMAN. I certainly hope it's going to be beneficial to not only 
the command, but to the troops and to all of us in trying to work out 
this problem. I thank you fo1' being so candid, Sergeant Major Brown. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Oollins? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. I pass at this time, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. Sergeant Major Brown, you heard the testimony of 

the troops that were here previous to you, I guess? 
Sergeant Major BROWN. Yes, sir, I did. . 
Mr. EVANS. Do you think that they have a pretty accurate per

ception of what's going on around them, since they are not exposed 
to the social life of the officers and the others of higher rank? Do you 
think that they have a pretty good grasp on what's happening among 
the E-4's clown to the E-l's? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I would say that's a very valid perception. 
Mr. EVANS. Do you think that the things that we've talked about, 

such as recreational facilities, education, reduction of useless work, 
would be beneficial to giving these troops more morale and reducing 
the incident of drug abuse? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I'm sure it would, sir. However, may I 
clarify this a bit? 

Mr. EVANS. Yes, sir. 
Sergeant Major BROWN. In Germany, you have many little casernes, 

alll'ight? Where in the States you have a big military post and every
thing is on that military installation that a soldier can think of. That 
same soldier leaves that environment and comes to Germany and he is 
on a small installation-I don't know how old some of these things 
are, I guess they were here when the Kaiser was here-and the 
U.S. Army tries to put on each one of these installations the same 
thing that is on a large installation in the States. We don't have the 
money, we don't have the people to run them, but we've got the 
building there, we can't maintam it properly, but we can say, "Yes, 
we've got a gym, yes, we've got a craft shop, yes, we've got a photog
raphy shop." Now it might be the raggediest photography shop 
you've ever seen, it mi~ht be the worst gym you've ever seen, it 
might be the worst craft shop you've ever seen, and probably we 
don't even have qualified people to run these things, but we've got 
them. That aggravates the soldier. When he goes to participate in 
these things that soldier likes to do, he finds the craft shop is either 
closed, or somebody is Dot there who knows what's going on, and goes 
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we have been patching them up for 33 years, and these are some of 
the problems that these young soldiers are talking about. We are over
·crowded. We don't have the facilities, as was pointed out by these 
young soldiel's. That's one of the statements I would like to make. 
The other statement that I would like to make is that we waste too 
much of the soldier's time. A soldier needs to be busy and doing things 
that are constructive. It takes a lot of planning on the commander's 
part and the staff's part to keep that soldier busy. Planning and also 
supervision to insure that the noncommissioned officer is keeping that 
·soldier gainfully occupied, not make work, not sitting in the back of 
a truck like this young man was talking about, or walking out in the 
bushes, but teaching him those things that a soldier needs to know to 
keep him· alive on the battlefield, because we wear this uniform for 
one reason and that is to fight our country's battle, should that ever 
become necessary. I think we waste too much time on some of the 
other things other than teaching that soldier those things that he 
needs to know. That is my opening statement. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Sergeant Major. How lOI).g 
have you been in the Army? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I've served in the United States for 33 
years. I am going into my 34th year. I was one of the command 
'sergeant majors, approximately 3 years or a little more ago, that was 
selected for retention of 35 years. 

Mr. ENGLISH. You related to me an experience that you had had 
in going into combat, particularly during the Korean war, would you 
care to relate that to the committee in regard to drug use? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Right, sir. As I pointed out to you last 
week, drugs, to me, was not a new experience that it came to be to the 
U.S. Army and the rest of the world in the very early sixties. As a 
noncommissioned officer in the all black unit, more than 32 years a~o, 
I had my first experience with drugs. I went into combat as an m
fantry platoon sergeant with approximately 5 percent of my platoon 
who were hardcore drug addicts. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Addicts, not users, but addicts, 
Sergeant Major BROWN. These were addicts, mainliners. That was 

a problem for me as platoon sergeant, and there is no way that I 
know of that an addict can function in combat. 

1\11'. ENGLISH. Could you tell us of what your experience was as 
far as these people fighting people once they got into the combat itself. 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I d like to start when we first landed in 
Pusan. It was on June 27,1950. vYe had removed this 5 percent of my 
battery from their source, so the whole 5 percent, uJter about a day in 
Korea, getting ready to march with the equipment and move into the 
line up around the Tague perimeter, the whole 5 percent ,,'ere on with 
withdrawal symptoms, clutching, frothing at the mouth and the whole 
bit. I took these individuals to the dispensary who said, "We have no 
treatment for them. You are going into the line, that will be the treat
ment for them." The doctors' did' not know or did not treat drug ad
dicts. It wasn't something you hLlked about at that time. I went into 
the line and I \yould put these individuals into their position, I would 
go check that position about 10 o'clock, they would be there. Again, 
about 12 o'clock, they would be gone, [md I would not see them until 

; such time that they found the drugs they needed and they would come 
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back. It is an impossibility to keep a drug addict gainfully employed 
when he does not have his drugs. He will do anything to get it, and it is 
an impossibility to keep him there, and I could not even keep them in 
combat. My solution to the problem, I thought, I would put these in
dividuals, whenever we moved into position, on the pomt, right up 
front. Maybe if I could not keep them in positions where they should 
be, by virtue of being exposed, probably I could get rid of them that 
way. I reached a conclusion that God Erotects fools, drunks, and 
dop~ addicts. I never got a one of them kIlled. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Sergeant Major, given the amount of drug usage 
that is taking place here within Germany and recognizing the fact as 
we've all stated, I think, that the troops here can do the job, but the 
question is, you have a good idea of where troops are performing 
at their maximum level. Given the amount of drug usage here, what 
would you say that the condition is of our fighting men to go into 
battle here in Germany as a result of drug usage? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I think we would have to quantify the 
type of drugs we are talking about. We talk about today, two different 
types of drugs. Society condones one type, and kind of frowns on, 
the other. We talk about hard drugs, the addict, and we talk about 
the user who goes out and blows a bowl or smokes a joint. I, myself, 
feel that we would have a very sorry army if it's made up of hardcore 
addicts, because there would be nobody in the U.S. Army who would 
do any fighting. Soft drugs, as far as the staying power of the in
dividual, I really don't know, but I don't think any man who has 
got his mind mixed up with anything is in any condition to really 
fight and to stay in battle, because battle is a heck of a place. That in 
itself is the worst e}"'Perience an individual will ever have, and to 
have your mind messed up with something, whether soft drugs, and I 
know it's bad if he's got hard drugs because he's not going to be there, 
it's a problem. 

Mr. ENGLIS,- Given the amount of drug usage that we've heard 
testimony of and that you know of throughout the Army here in 
Germany, do you feel comfortable going into battle with these people? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Sir, I would not feel comfortable, from 
what. I've heard today, going into battle with anybody in the 7th 
Army today. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Sergeant Major Brown, 

you certainly pinpointed a lot of the problems in talking about some 
of the utilization of time. Why is it that there can't be better planning 
and better supervision of the soldier's time over here? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Sir, that takes a lot of work, and some
times it takes a commander saying, "I know this is what the soldier 
needs, and this is what I'm going to do." That commander, himself, 
has got a lot of pressure from high up about doing these things and 
doing this. 

Mr. GILMAN. I notice that you were probably present this morning 
when General Haig's assistant mentioned that that was one of the 
items that they recommended right from the brainstorm session that 
they had. Apparently that hasn't filtered down yet. 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I don't think it has, sir, in some units. 
I think the case in point is some of the testimony you've just heard, 
and I see this constantly. 

... 

D 



• 

135 

Mr. EVANS. You stated that you had used some mai'ihuana when 
you came in the service. 

Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. Were you satisfied with the representation given you 

by the recruiter? 
Private RUCKER. Not really, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. YOu don't have any particular complaints about it? 
Private RUCKER. Well, he told me that I could get into drafting, 

and I don't do any of that. All I do is build bridges. 
Mr. EVANS. What is your MOS? 
Private RUCKER. I'm a 12 Bravo, I'm a combat engineer. 
Mr. EVANS. Combat engineer? 
Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. That's not what you feel comfort.able doing? 
Private RUCKER. Pardon? 
Mr. EVANS. Is that not what you wanted to do? 
Private RUCKER. Not really, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. But you wanted to remain in the service, apparently. 
Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. You worked hard to get rid of this addiction so that 

you could remain in the service? 
Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. How would you differentiate between the heroin addict, 

once he is identified, a.s to whether or not that person wants to remain 
in the service so that you could get rid of those that, didn't want to 
help themselves. You follow me? 

Private RUCKER. I'm SOlTY, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. OK; say you wanted to stay in the service, and you 

should have the opportunity to do that if you want to work out yOUl' 
problem, right? But if somebody gets in the boat you were in and 
doesn't want to help himself, you stated that you fe,lt that they ought 
to go ahead and get them out of the service; is that eorrect? 

Private RUCKER. That's rio-ht, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. How do you tell the difference between the two? 
Private RUCKER. If the man wants help, he is going to ask for help, 

he is going to admit that he has a problem, he is going to say that "I 
want to change my life, I can't live the way I'm hving," and you can 
tell the difference after a person has quit drugs. 

Mr. EVANS. Unless a man wants to beat the drug habit, he is not 
going to do it I, is he? 

Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. Then there is no reason to keep that person in the 

service, would you say? 
Private RUCKER. That's right, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. I would like to just summarize, then, some of the things 

that you have been telling us. You think that there should be more 
training time in helping people become adjusted to the German 
society, either in the Sta,tes or here, when you originally get here, is 
that correct? 

Private RUCKER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. You feel that-I believe that some of the others have 

testified, I believe Sergeant Winn-that there is t~o much useless work; 
in other words, too much make work, whereas if you could go ahead 
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:and do your job and then get off and be involved in an organized 
recreational program, or an educational program, that you think this 
would decrease the drug abuse in the military? 

Sergeant Wnm. Exactly. 
Ml'. EVANS. You feel that there could be more company organization 

In sports; in other words, more people at the company commander 
level, or the captain level, or the squad level, taking part in organizing 
the squads into competitive ~I>0rts? 

Sergeant WrNN. Exactly. You could start right there at company 
level. It wouldn't have to go no further, if they would have sufficient 
amount of funds to do this, and if they could have the time, which 
they sure in the world do have. 

Mr. EVANS. So if they would quit some of this useless work and put 
it into organizing oiftime activity, then you think that would be more 
constructIve as far as keeping the soldier in physical fitness and 
morale; is that correct? 

Sergeant WINN. Yes, sir, give them something to build his life on, 
give him a point in life to climb, give him a future, you know 'what I 
mean? Give him something so lie can come in his room and say, 
IlHey, this is my room and I want to sit here and read a book, or I 
want to sit here and listen to my stereo." Make his facilities nice. If 
he wants to take a hot shower, he can take a hot shower. Give him 
something where he can honestly say he can live in. Just don't give 
him a room with four walls and a wall locker and a bunk. Come out 
and give him some carpet on his floor, do something nice. Just don't 
keep the idea in mind that you are a combat engineer, or you are in 
the Army now, iit to fight, gung ho. That's good, but there are other 
ways of working arouncl this. 

Mr. EVANS. Say sometimes that y<m 3,re not a soldier, when you are 
off duty, is that right? 

Sergeant WINN. That's right; married people have a life, too, 
Private RUCKER. Sir, can I say sometliing? 
Mr. EVANS. Yes. 
Private RUCKER. He was talking about useless work. The last two 

field problems that we have had, ReforgeI' and ARTEP, I did nothing 
but sit in the back of a 5-ton on both field problems. Either that or 
pulling guard out in the woods. . 

Mr. EVANS. It's not hard to learn how to do that, is It? 
Private RUCKER. No; it ain't. 
1tfr. EVANS. How long does it take you to learn how to sit in the 

back of a 4-ton? 
Private RUCKER. It takes about 2 seconds. 
Mr. ENG:LrsH. Would the gentleman yield? 
Mr. EVANS. Yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. How long were you out in the field on Reforger? 
Private RUCKER, Reforger was 2 weeks long. 
Mr. EVANS. All right, what do you all think about the morale and 

the combat readiness of the troops over here? 
Specialist JEFFREYS. It's way down. 
Private RUCKER. It's all simulated, what we call simulated. We 

don't do nothing real. 
Sergeant WINN. We got a paper Army. 

... 
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to the gym, and half of the stuff in the gym doesn't work, so this is 
the problem that confronts us here. 

Mr. EVANS. Do you believe that the enforcement of the laws re
specting' drug abuse vary from unit to unit over here? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Most defmitely. 
Mr. EVANS. Do you think that if the soldiers knew that they would 

be removed from the armed services if they were caught using drugs 
-and these people wanted to stay in the service, do you think that that 
would help in any way if we had a uniform policy regarding drug abuse 
so that a person would know that no matter if he was Bravo unit or 
another unit that if he were caught using any kind of illegal drugs 
he would be out of the Army? Would that make any difference in the 
incidence of drug abuse or not? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I'm sure it would make a tremendous dif
ference, but, I must ask one question: Would that soldier going out 
of the Army still have the benefit of an honorable discharge? 

Mr. EVANS. Well, that's a question that we need to address our
selves to, but if he diel 01' if he didn't, what difference do you perceive 

. tha,t that would make? 
Sergeant Major BROWN. I think it would make a tremendous amount 

of difference, because if a guy wants to get out ancl knows he is going 
to have all these benefits, he would use drugs. 

Mr. EVANS. Suppose then that he knew that he would not have an 
honorable discharge, that he would not have VA benefits where he 
did not fulfill his contract with the U.S. Army, do you think that if 
he wanted to either remain in the service or to get an honorable 
discharge that this would affect his use of druO's? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. I think you wouldhave the best deterrent 
that you could ever 'devise right there, sir. 

Mr. EVANS. Even with the lack of facilities and the lack of other 
things that lye already have here? Do you think that would improve 
the situation so far as drug abusers are concerned? 

Sergeant Major BROWN. Even with the lack of facilities, sir. 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you. 
Mrs. COLLINS. No questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Sergeant Major. You've been 

extremely helpful, very candid, and we deeply a,ppreciate it. Thank 
you. Call the next witness, please . 

Mr. LAWRENCE. The committee calls Dr. Envin Backers, chief of the 
dru$ and alcohol rehabilitation program, 97th General Hospital. 

[VI'. Backers was sworn in.] 
:Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much for coming, doctor, and thank 

you very much for being so patient, it is very kind of you. Do you have 
a statement you would like to make to the committee? 

TESTIMONY OF DR. ERWIN BACKERS, CHIEF OF THE DRUG AND 
ALCOHOL REHABILITATION PROGRAM, 97TH GENERAL HOS
PITAL 

Dr. BACKERS. Only to say that I am at the rehabilitation end of 
this problem. I, therefore, cannot help you sorting out the various 
figures that you have gotten on drug use. This is not one area of my 
expertise. Those people that I deal with all have a problem of substance 
abuse, and I do not have any other valid figures that I can give you. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Is there anythin~ further you would care to say? 
Dr. BACKERS. No; not at this tune. 
Mr. ENGLISH. We've heard a great deal this afternoon with regard 

to attitude on whether or not an individual really wants help, or 
whether he views the program that he is being referred to as a punitive
type program, a punItive measure being taken against him. Are we
correct in assuming that an individual who does not want help is really 
not going to find much help through these programs? In other words,. 
does he have to want help for the thing to work? 

Dr. BACKERS. If he really doesn't want help, then, of course, we all 
would be wasting our time. However, I don't think we should take the· 
no as a definite answer. In other words, it is our duty and we try 
within our limitations to motivate someone to get help even if he· 
seems unmotivated. This in itself, of course, i~1 a difficult and time· 
consuming job. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Doctor with regard to the professional care, obviously 
you've got an awful lot of people that are being referred to the CDAAO' 
lmits, for instance, and the indications we've had is that while there is. 
some professional care there, it's really left wan(;ing it, and it seems to· 
me that the drug problem is one that is so complicated, so difficult to· 
solve, there are so many problems that are behind it, as the cause of it, 
that I really wonder whether these people are receiving the degree of 
care that they really should have if they are going to get help, par
ticularly those that are wanting help. Would you care to comment 
on that? 

Dr. BACKERS. There's no doubt in my mind that the ODAAO pro
gram could be improved. What is, I think, an important factor now in 
some of the deficiencies of this program, is the fact that there is really 
not sufficient communication between the command on the one side, 
and the command has administrative responsibility for this program, 
and the clinical people, the physicians. This is something that we have 
noticed for some time, and we are, I know that the chief of our depart
ment and I, we are currently working on proposals to remedy this. 
situation. It will not be easy because the best way to improve it would 
probably be not to leave the ODAAO counselor entirely faced with 
these difficult problems all by himself, to give him more supervision~ 
to, let's say, have a rehab board meet that would discuss and make a 
viable disposition of each and every case that is referred. On such a 
rehab board, should be the company commander, the man's NOOIO,. 
the ODAAO counselor, and, of course, the physician, but at present, 
the dispensary physicians in the various areas are so overloaded with 
work that it would be difficult to put something like this into practice. 
However, somehow, we have to give thought to improve this sItuation. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would it be a situation, doctor, if we simply-yon 
know we've heard a lot of discussion again about the amount of drugs 
that are being used in the barracks and both hard and soft drugs have 
not only been sold, they are being used there, we find cases in which 
NOO's have been trafficking drugs and a lot of attention evidently, 
taking place within that bal'l'acks unit and within the unit itself
would it be better both for the unit and for the individual who really 
wants help to remove him from that environment, from the environ
ment he is in and place him into an area which is chug free, and then 
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provide him with the type of professional care that you're talking 
about where he'd be scrutinized much more closely and in which the 
CDAAC people) who basically are laymen, so to speak, are able to 
receive the oversight from a professional? 

Dr. BACKERS. For the users of hard ch'Uo's, this certainly is n. possi
bility that might be quite useful i yes. I would say even more important 
in the case of heroin use, is an early determination when a man is 
discovered as a user. An early determination, how extensive the use 
of ch'ugs is in his case, and to make a professional assessment as to what 
his rehabilitative potential is. Can he be rehabilitated here in Europe, 
or would it not be better to send him promptly to the United States 
to plug him into a rehab facility through the VA, for example? This, 
I think, is very important also from another viewpoint. Heroin 
dependence, as we have heard today repeatedly, because of the mere 
economic aspects of it, becomes a communicable disease, because no 
serviceman can finance a habit of $50 and more a day out of his 
salary, o,ut 0'£ his pay. He, therefore, has to resort to tmfficking in 
the herom himself. Heroin dependent users can't sell to each other, 
they all have the same problem, they, therefore, need to create new 
users, and so the problem spreads. TIllS is something that is important, 
but I don't think that we should e:>""pect a CDAAC counselor with 
limited training and e:>""perience to make such a faT-reaching decision 
in each individual case. This probably will not work. I also believe 
that many of the physicians that come to serve in our dispensaries, 
they are excellent men in their own field, but they have not received 
sufficient instruction before coming to Europe as to the drug problem 
that they would be facing here, and I feel this is an important matter 
also, that these physicians do receive adequate training and adequate 
instruction as to what the problem here is before they start their 
service here. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Doctor, could you tell us 

what your full title is? 
Dr. BACKERS. I am the chief of the drug and alcohol rehabilitation 

program at the 97th General Hospital in F~ankfurt. . 
IVIr. GILMAN. How long have you served ill that capamty? 
Dr. BACKERS. For a little over 2 years now. 
Mr. GILMAN. Could you give us some of your background in drug 

.. rehabilitation work? 
Dr. BACKERS. Well, I am a psychiatrist, I have been psychiatry 

for close to 25 years now. I have had responsibilities for major psy
chiatric hospitals. In that capacity, I also have been responsible for 
drug and alcohol rehabilitation programs. Before commg here to 
Gelmany, I was for 5% years in the Panama Canal Zone where our 
hospital also served Army personnel and those who had psychiatric 
problems and, of course, this included also drug and alcohol abuse. 

Mr. GILMAN. Dr. Backers, at the Frankfurt hospital you have 
two units, a detox unit and an in-care unit; is that conect? 

Dr. BACKERS. rrhat is correct. These units are not separate. They 
work together. 

Mr. GILMAN. I had the opportunity of visiting your unit the 
other night, and found the patIents there were lauding the work of 
your umt, and found it to be highly beneficial to their problems. 
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Could you describe briefly the type of trel1tment that you give, 
an in-pl1tient? 

Dr. BACKERS. Of course. It is a l'I1ther limited program I1S to its~ 
size, and to the time thl1t I1n individul1l can spend there. We have' 
with our present staff, the cl1pl1city of I1bout 15 patients, I1nd most 
of the time we run at rather full capacity. 

Mr. GILMAN. How long a period of time do they spend there? 
Dr. BACKERS. 'rhey spend 4 weeks there. That is about 2 days 

shy of 4 weeks. 
Mr. GILMAN. It is my understl1nding thl1t there is only one other-

such unit in the whole German theater; is thl1t correct? 
Dr. BACKERS. NOi there I1re more. 
Mr. GILMAN. How ml1ny? 
Dr. BACKERS. There is one in Ll1ndstuhl, there is one big 111cohol: 

rehabilitation facility here in Stuttgart, in Bad Constl1tt. 
Mr. GILlilAN. Is it also for nl1rcotics in Stuttgart? 
Dr. BACKERS. No; this is exclusively for alcohol. 
Mr. GILMAN. How about just for nl1rcotics? 
Dr. BACKERS. For nl1rcotics we don't hl1ve I1n exclusive unit, we" 

treat both there. '1'here is one in Frankfurt, Lanc1stuhl, Heidelburg,, 
Nuernburg, I1nd there is 11 sml111 unit in Berlin. That's about it. 

Mr. GILMAN. Roughly, then, how many beds would all of these
accommodl1te that you're talking about, just an I1pp'roximation? 

Dr. BACKERS. About 130 or 150 beds I would estlml1te. 
Mr. GILIHAN. In your opinion, is thl1t sufficient to take care of the

problem here in this theater? 
Dr. BACKERS. No; if we had more counselors, we could treat more 

pl1tients. However, this is a rather curious type of a thing. Many of' 
our stl1ff are civilil1ns, like I am, I1nd for some inexplicl1ble reason, to 
me I1t least inexplicable, there is a rule thl1t demands thl1t people who
have served here 11 certl1in number of yel1rs, sometimes 3 sometimes 5, 
whether they want to leave or not, hn;ve to pack up and go, and then 
they go to the Stl1tes and recruit somebody new at great expense I1nd 
ship him I1nd his household goods here. 

Mr. GILMAN. That's professionl1ls? 
Dr. BACKERS. 'rhl1t's professionals I1nd paraprofessionl11s; yes. In 

this fashion, we have, for eXl1mple, only recently lost one of our key 
men in our rehab unit, and we I1re standing to lose a senior counselor' 
for that same reason. 'rhey both would have loved to stay with ns, we 
haven't~got a repll1cement yet, but they have to go, or will hl1ve to go. 

:Mr. GILMAN. That's an Army rule? 
Dr. BACKERS. I don't think it's the Army. It is somehow the civilil1n 

personnel office that is in the last analysis probably working under 
the Department of the Army. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are you short of personnel in your unit? 
Dr. BACKERS. Yesi we are. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you have any other needs that you would recom

mend to improve and expl1nd the work of your unit? 
Dr. BACKERS. Yes; there I1re ml1ny things. We need to-as I have 

indicated alrel1dy, this is pl'obl1bly our primary task. It should be, at 
1el1st in my opinion, to improve our relationship with the CDAAC's. 
This in itself cannot be done without the necessary financial support, 
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but money alone is not the answer. Certainly the problem does not 
get smaller by just throwing money at it. 

Mr. GILMAN. When you say improve the relationship, you're 
talking about giving them professional support? 

Dr. BACKERS. Yes. 
Mr. GILMAN. What other needs do you see? 
Dr. BACKERS. It would also be important, I think, that the CDAAO 

offices, their physical location, not be separate and apart from the 
other offices that deal in the helping services, such a.s, dispensary, 
mental hygiene services, possibly even the chaplain's office, that they 
all be in the same location. This would in itself already vastly improve 
communication and professional supervision. Help would be there 
when it is\ needed. 

Mr. GILMAN. You all should be located in the same general area. 
Dr. BACKERS. Yes; hopefully in the same building. 
Mr. GILMAN. Do you see any other needs or have any other recom

mendations? 
Dr. BACKERS. I think if we could accomplish this, this would 

already go very far, because that should include, I would again say, 
n10re prompt and more competent evaluation of the hard drug user 
when he is first referred, that a professionally adequate evaluation 
could take place and a plan be made based on this. Then, if the num
ber of beds were increased, with the necessary supporting staff, if 
certain silly rules that would bust up 0UI' staff would be removed, 
I would feel a lot more comfortable that we could get a handle on 
this problem. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have you been consulted with regard to the need for 
training the first-line supervisor, the NCO's, or in training the CDAAC 
personnel? 

Dr. BACKERS. Yes; we do provide this service, but I'm afraid it 
is not sufficient. The professional staff, for example, from OUI' MED 
DAC, the 97th General Hospital, the department of psychiatry, serv
ices 23 CDAAC's that are within OUI' area, and that is the whole 
state of Hessen, from Bad Hersfeld and north to Darmstadt in the 
south, and all together I would say my road includes more than 150 
miles of travel, and so we cannot be on the road all the time and give 
this support. But we do offer training for these 91 G's at our hospital 
however, the time they can spend there is very limited because they 
have other work to clo. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many psychiatrists are there in your unit? 
Dr. BACKERS. In our rehab unit, I am the only physician, and I 

happen to be a psychiatrist, too. 
Mr. GILMAN. You are the only physician, only psychiatrist for 

that unit and for the whole 33 CDAAO's? 
Dr. BACKERS. No; all the psychiatrists in the department have a 

certain number of CDAAC's assigned to them. 
Mr. GILMAN. How many CDAAC's for each psychiatrist? 
Dr. BACKERS. For example, I have to cover five CDAAC's in the 

environment of Frankfurt. 
Mr. GILMAN. I would assume that you could use another psychia

trist or two. 
Dr. BACKERS. Very easily, yes. 
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Mr~ GILMAN. Doctor, once again I want to commend you. From 
th~ attitude and the comments made by your patients, they felt 
that this was one program that was hi!Shly effective in the Army, and 
they felt that they were getting some dIrect benefit. I hope that maybe 
you can encourage the Army to do more in that direction. I yield the 
balance of my time to the distinguished gentleman on my left. 

Mr. EVANS. Doctor, I'm not going to ask you any questions at 
this time. Mr. Gilman has covered everythin~ that I was interested 
in. I would also like to e;\.1lress my appreciatIOn to you for the job 
you are doing and for waiting so long to testify. Thank you very much. 

Dr. BACKERS. You're welcome. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Do the membem of the committee have any closing 

statements they would care to make? Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILMAN. Will we be concluding our hearings on Wednesday? 

Will we continue on Weclnesday? 
Mr. ENGLISH. Yes; we will continue our hearings on Wednesday, 

and if you would rather wait until the conclusion of those hearings 
before making a statement, that's all right. 

Mr. GILMAN. I think I would like to. I would just like to make a 
comment, Mr. Chairman. I would like to compliment our staff, I 
would like to compliment the military personnel for helping us to bring 
to this hearin~ a broad cross section of opinion, which I hope is going 
to be helpful ill resolving some of the complex problems that we are 
confronted with. 

Mr. ENGIJISH. Mr. Evans, do you have any statements you would 
like to make? 

Mr. EVANS. I would just like to say, Mr. Oh aiI'm an, that I think 
that the hearings thus far have reflected a good cross section of the 
military in Europe. I believe that the witnesses have testified to the 
best of their ability, and they've brought out a lot of different points 
of view. We certainly think that everyone who has testified has been 
sincere, and we feel that it would be beneficial to us, not in trying to 
condemn 01' point a finger, but trying to get at some of the problems 
which e:h-ist and maybe help in some ways to alleviate these problems. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much, Mr. Evans, As I've stated 
earlier, what we were attempting to do today, and we will attempt to 
continue on Wednesday, is to provide a balanced view. Obviously we 
have a wide difference of opinion with regard to the extent of drug 
abuse, the causes of drug abuse, and what we can do to best deal with 
drug abuse. I think that we've seen a good cross section. We've 
had people testify all the way from a private to a four-star general, 
.and I think that all the ranks have been represented in all the posi
tions of the chain of command. Hopefully, the hearings on Wednesday 
will cont.inue in this same vein, will be balanced, and we'll be provided 
with additional information. 'rhis hearing is recessed until 9 a.m. on 
Wednesday morning. 

[Whereupon, at 7 :50 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF BRIG. GEN. GRAIL L. BROOKSHIRE, HEADQUARTERS, 
EUROPEAN COMMAND, U.S. ARMY 

Mr. Chairman: I am pleased to be the HQ EUropean command spokesman in 
addressing the issue of drug abuse within the command. 

Today, I would like to outline for you the drug abuse problems and programs 
as we see them from a joint command viewpoint. The Washington based military 
service departments are charged with the overall responsibility of worldwide drug 
abuse programs within their services. These programs are directed through their 
respective service components, USAREUR, USAFE, and USN A VEUR, stationed 
in Europe. However, we at the jOint command level, are concerned with all prob
lems that affect the morale and readiness of our forces, and certainly drug abuse 
comes under that umbrella. 

Our past interest in drug abuse within the command was one of providing maxi
mum assistance to the service components in the execution of their programs. 
However, early in 1976 we became aware of the need to exchange ideas, concepts, 
problems and programs among the service components in the area of drug abuse. 
Therefore, we established a semi-annual tri-service drug/alcohol symposium that 
would provide us with a feel for the overall problem within the command and pro
vide an open forum for drug/alcohol representatives to exchange information of 
mutual interest, we have since extended participants in the symposium to include 
dependents schools, American Embassy, the Drug Enforcement Agency, and 
Office of the Secretary of Defense Representatives, and expanded the scope of the 
seminar to include the entire spectrum of human resources management (race 
relations, equal employment opportunity, etc.). Because of these changes, we 
renamed the symposium the "Tri-Services Human Resources Symposium". 

We have conducted four symposiums, and all concerned consider them to be very 
successful. However, one of the things we had hoped to accomplish-gain a feel for 
the magnitude of the drug abuse problem within the entire command-was not in 
fact accomplished. This was because of a lack of standardization, in reporting and 
definition. 

Following service regulations, each component was compiling and reporting 
drug statistics, but the procedures and categories did not permit a consolidation 
that would, in meaningful terms, identify the command-wide problem. 

This aspect gained added significance when indicators of increased drug abuse 
within the command surfaced in late 1977. Simply, we needed to know the magni
tude of the drug abuse problem. In response, General Haig asked that action be 
taken to 1) determine the magnitude of the problem, and 2) take necessary cor
rective action. With this mandate, the component commands, in concert with this 
HQ, considerably iutensified efforts in the drug \buse prevention area. 

First: To develop methods to identify the magnitude of the problem, we con
ducted a EUropean command drug abuse seminal' at HQ USEUCOM in April. 
1978 to develop common procedures and techniques, and print a directive that 
would codify our efforts. 

We did accomplish this and printed a European command directive that: 
1. Standardizes definitions for common drug abuse terms. 
2. Standardized methods for drug abuse reporting, and requires that com

ponent commands, using the new standardized procedures, provide this HQ with 
a quarterly report. This report will permit us to measure the command-wide 
magnitude of the problem and, over time, direct our priorities and measure thO' 
effectiveness of the corrective drug abuse programs. The first two quarterly re
ports (Apr-Jun and Jul-Sep) have been compiled. Copies of those reports were 
provided the committee. 

In summary, the reports tell us that the European command has a drug abuse 
problem. We consider it a serious problem, as anything that adversely impacts 
upon the ability of this command to fight and win is serious. And, we are equally 
concerned about the exploitation of young Americans, and the destructive effect 
of drugs on their lives. Most important are the facts that we have identified the 
problem, have considerable actions under way to address the problem, and have, 
through our new reporting procedures, established a "Baseline" which will allow 
us to measure the results of our programs. 

As mentioned, our task was to (1) identify magnitude, and (2) develop neces
sary solutions. In an effort to get a feel for the nature of the drug problem so that 
we could .work toward solutions, during August 1978, we conducted a brainstorm
ing session here at the HQ in which general and other senior officers, primarily 
from command positions, participated. Some of the most interesting points 
developed during this session are: 
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Our commanders must intensify their' efforts to keep our people produc-
tively occupied, especially' during off~duty timr;J, 

Command presence must always be felt in the barracks. 
We m1,lst wqrk to eliminate negative peer pressure. . 
As far as use of drugs is concerned, off-duty activities are more important 

than.on-duty. The depressed value of the dollar is making virtual prisoners 
of many of our YOlmg people on military kasernes. We must have morale, 
welfare, and off-duty recrQational programs to offer them alternatives to 
drugs. '. : 

We must work to remove legal and regulatory constraints that currently 
inhibit our conective efforts in the drug abuse area. . 

We must attack the total drug system from the sOlirce to the lIser.How
ever, our primary emphasis must be on the source. To illustrate, it is easier 
to burn a bale of marijuana than to police up 5,000. marijuana cigarettes 
once they are distributed. Intelligence indications show that. West Germany 
is targeted for a significant increase in narcotics during the next year. This 
further emphasizes our priority effort on the source. . 

Following the general officers seminar, we all went to work to translate the 
concepts and problem areas developed into action programs. 

USAREUR has outlined their plans and programs in this area. However, since 
USAFE and USN AVEUR are not scheduled to appear at the hearings, I will 
·outline some of their and, of course, HQ USEUCOM plans and programs con
·cerning drug abuse problems. 

USAFE has launched a comprehensive drug abuse suppression program named 
"Counterpush." This program is designed to thwart the transportation, sale, and 
use of drugs. In this effort, they have requested an additional 28 air policemen 
.and 25 special agents and investigators who will be dedicated to drug abuse 
programs. The program includes a considerable increase in the use of drug detec
tion dogs. In their rehabilitative effort, USAFE is increasing their clinical and 
medical, social actions, and program control strength by 86 personnel. Overall, a 
comprehensive and, we feel, potentially successful program. 

As you know, the Navy strength in Central E1,lrope is almost nil. In addition, 
two-thirds of their assigned personnel are stationed aboard fleet units where ship
board control factors reduce exposure. Nevertheles~ in those countries in the 
European Command in which there is a significant U;:;N population (Italy, Spain, 
and the U.K.) NAVEUR has active programs. They have recently taken action 
to increase their special agents and investigators by 20 percent (7 people) and 
their clinical and social action strength by an additional 6 personnel. In relative 
terms, these are significant increases. 

Both USAFE and NAVEUR have active liaison programs with the constab
ularies and local police and drug intelligence personnel of host nations. 

In HQ USEUCOM, we have taken and will continue to take extensive measures 
in our effort to get at the real problem-the source of drugs. 

First, we maintain an on-going effort to solicit administration, congressional, 
Department of Defense, and Department of State support in having Government 
programs at the highest level directed to eliminating the source and interdicting 
the international movement of drugs. 

General Haig has recently written to FRG Minister of r'efense Apel soliciting 
his support in the development of a more intense program of cooperation within 
the Federal RepUblic designed to suppress drug sources and availability. 

"Ve are in theRrocess of establishing a four-man drug enforcement cell working 
directly for CINCEUR. The cell will act as an interface between U.S. military 
law enforcement activities in Europe and drug investigator and law enforcement 
personnel of host nations and other U.S. activities in country, such as drug en
forcement agency. Embassy narcotics coordinators, and U.S. Customs. 

To underscore the degree of cooperation existing between all U.S. agencies in 
country to get at the drug abuse problem, on June 9, 1978; Ambassador Stoesf;el 
and FRG Foreign Ministry State Secretary Van Well signed a U.S.-FRG nar

. cotics control agreement that will support our mutual efforts to check drug and 
narcotics abu.s.e. The. bilateral program calls for. semi-annual meetings and on a 
·daily basis will address the entire spectrum of .common drug abuse problems, and 
will enhance interoperability within the drug abuse area. '1'here will be a sub-

. committee for police and customs enforcement on which CINCEUR will have a 
military representative. In .addition, there will be a military subcommittee that 
will concentrate on problems common to our military forces. The first meeting 

-of the narcotics control central committee is scheduled for December 15, in Bonn. 

* 
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I hasten to add that aU aspects of the Pl'Ogl'l1U1S mentioned are in agreement 
with the'principles of and in most cases directly enhance the 12 point Department 
-of Defense drug abuse program espoused earlier this yem' ,to Congress by Dcputy 
,Secretary of Defense DUllcan.' , 

'We feel that the progl:ams discussed, along with the very comprehensive 
USAREUR program'you have heard represent a formidable challenge to drug 
abuse within the European Command. 

" Having Olttlived our plans, Mr. Chairman, there is of course an "-Oh, by the 
'way" attached. It involves a need for some increased resources and some con-
gressional assistance. ' 

We need to upgrade our morale, welfare and recreational (MWR) facilities in 
Europe. Over,the past few years, we haVe seen' a trend toward reducing appro
priated fund support for our essential morale, welfare and recreational activities 
',and facilities. The contention that funds can be generated from non-appropriated 
fund sources to support these essential facilities requires charging the troops a 
fee to use gymnasiums, athletic courts, facilities and equipment. These are pre
cisely the facilities most useful in providing alternatives to drug abuse. 

We need to reduce tour length of our young, first-term; unaccompanied Army 
soldiers in Germany to 18 months. Studies and commanders' experiences tell us 
that current tour lengths of up to 40 months for these young people are just too 
long, and are a contributor to drug abuse. 

Next, personnel are needed to man our new programs. We have mentioned 
some requirements and the USAREUR presentation mentioned more. In sum, 
the European Command is requesting 439 additional personnel in the law enforce
ment, clinical and medical, customs and command and control areas. These re
quests have been forwarded through service and, in the case of this HQ, the Joint 
Chiefs of Staff channels. Also, we have made our consolidated needs known to 
the Secretary of Defense. 

Finany, we need legislative understanding and assistance in areas where U.S. 
law, and the U.S. Court of Military Appeals interpretation of U.S. law in those 
,cases where decisions are founded upon evidentiary as opposed to constitutional 
principles, are major impediments to VigOlOUS prosecution of dlUg abuse cases. 
,Of specific concern are: 

Removal of the effects of U.S. vs. Jordan, which renders inadmissible in 
courts martial such evidence collected by foreign authorities which does not 
conform to U.S. rules of evidence, even though they do meet host nation 
rules of evidence, and 

Removal of the effects of U.S. vs. Ruiz which requires the military depart
ments to separate an individual with an honorable discharge when the reason 
for separation is based on evidence developed as a direct or indirect result 
of a urinalysis test or by a servicemember volunteering for treatment for 
a drug problem. 

This latter provision, allowing an individual to procure a drug-related dis
,charge, and thereby shirking an enlistment and overseas tour commitment while 
receiving an honorable discharge [mel subsequently the full range of veteran bene~ 
fits, makes a joke of the concept of military justice and creates a severe credit
ability problem between the system and the people in the system. 

We understand, Mr. Chairman, that you have expressed a willingness to sup
port our additional resource needs in the Congress. Such support will be 
appreciated. 

Mr. Chairman, that completes my statement. Again, I would like to express 
my thanks for the opportunity to address the committee. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GEN. GEORGE S. BLANCHARD, COMMANDER IN CHIEF, 
U.S. ARMY, EUROPE AND 7TH ARMY 

Mr. Chairman: On behalf of USAREUR's almost 400,000 soldiers and depend
-ents, welcome to Germany. Your presence here demonstrates the concern we all 
share for Americans serving their country in a foreign land. 

It is our hope that during your time with. us, you will have the opportunity 
to come to know USAREUR j for it is made up of about as diverse and talented 
group of melt and women as you will find anywhere. Further, it is a command that 

.8011 Americans can be proud to call their own. 
,Like any large organization, we do have our share of challenges. But let m,o 
assure you, we are aware of them. 
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As we have for nearly thirty years now, we are meeting the challenges. 
And if needed, we stand ready to do our job as part of the NATO team. 
During my more than five years in Europe, first as VII Corps Commander, and 

since 1975 as Commander in Chief, US Army, Europe, and Seventh Army and 
Commander, Central Army Group, I have noted a tremendous resurgence in our 
capability to do our job. The progress has been gratifying. 

We have recovered from the austere days of Viet Nam. 
Discipline problems are down. In fact, we have the lowest AWOL rate, when 

compared with the rest of the Army. 
Our equipment and material is in better shape than it has been in my memory. 
The leadership is solid. 
And our units are training for their missions. 
In an operational sense, we are doing things today that I wouldn't have thought 

possible two or even three years ago. And that is solid testimony to the motivation 
and skill of our soldiers. 

In spite of ull the progress, there is still much work to be done. One area that 
concerns all of us, and is the primary reason for your visit, is the matter of drug use. 

With your indulgence, I would like to give you my assessment of where we stand 
in our effort to overcome this very persistent and insidious enemy. 

At about the time of my arrival in EUrope in 1973, we bcg<:.n to experience a 
decline in the incidence of drug use from the almost {)pidemic proportions that 
existed at that time. 

The downward trend continued through 1974-76. 
However, we seemed to level off in 1977 and are now experiencing a mild upturn. 

We are nowhere near the situation that existed in the early 70's, nor do I think 
we will ever see a return to those days. But let me say, categorically, I am con
cerned, and we are aware of the problem we face. 

One soldier on drugs is one too many, in my opinion. 
And I am totully committed to reducing drug use to the lowest level possible, 

commensurate with avuilable resources. 
In my estimation, the upturn in drug use is due in large purt to five factors: 

The ready availability of high grade, relatively inexpensive heroin and 
other dangerous drugs here in Europe. 

A reduction in resources allocated to the drug fight brought on by a num
ber of budgetary factors, to include the teeth to tail ratio. 

Boredom und luck of alternatives for soldiers who perceive that the quality 
of life afforded them in Europe isn't nearly up to standards in CONUS. 

Tour lengths in excess of 18 months for our junior enlisted soldiers. 
The value of the dollar as it affects the ability of the soldier to get out of 

the barracks coupled with an increased effort to exploit our soldiers by pushers 
whose total motivation is profit notwithstanding the wasteland they create 
on the human level. 

At all levels, gentlemen, I think we relied too much on the success we achieved 
in 1975 and 1976, and misread the trend line for a time in 1977. We began then to 
recognize that drug ubuse represents an incipient threat to U.S. Forces. This 
threat affects not only the working and living conditions but the individual 
soldier, his family, their careers and future well-being. We have been moving out 
for more than a year to do something about drug use in USAREUR and continue 
to intensify our efforts. 

First, we are making maximum use of available assessment tools to quantify 
the extent of the problem. Special surveys and the USAREUR Personnel Opinion 
Survey have been valuable tools in assessing drug abuse levels and trends here in 
Europe. 

Preliminary drug estimates have been drawn from the early returns of our 
mOJt recent survey, which was sent to the field for administration in mid-October. 

These preliminary data indicate that the total number of people involved in 
monthly or more frequent drug abuse has not increased significantly during 1978. 
However, an increase in the popularity of narcotics is evident in the trend analysis 
of the survey data. 

We have also compared our survey results with the results of our unit urinalysis 
testing program. Given the difficulty of measuring exact drug abuse prevalence 
we find that these two independent sources of information are in very close agree
ment; and this has reinforced our confidence that we htwe a fairly accurate 
assessment of the extent of the problem. 

This assessment, however, indicated that drug abuse levels are not uniform 
throughout the command. They vary from unit to unit, and within the various 
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a.ge andrank groups. For example; we would expect drug abuse among the young, 
junior enlisted soldiers of certain units to be much higher than the estimates 
applied to the entire command. We think we are beginning to see a clustering 
effect where our unit urinalysis program reveals in some cases excessive drug 
use among a given racial or ethnic group in a few units and just the reverse in 
other units. 

In talking to soldiers, and specifically abusers, one may hear judgmental 
estimates that 40 percent or more of the personnel in a given unit are abusing 
narcotics or dangerous drugs. Our statistical data do not support such estimates, 
which may b~ made by honest, but unskilled observers based on their sphere of 
assoclation. 

Second, we are moving out aggressively to do something about drug use in the 
command, and the effort is extensive. 

Our most active and aggressive effort is to deal with drugs at the source. 
We have taken strong action to increase our drug suppression capability by 
shifting MPI assets, emphasizing drug suppression as our first law enforcement 
priority and requesting assistance from DA as needed. We see it as essential 
that we reduce the availability of drugs to our soldiers. 

We have requested the necessary resources to upgrade our 80 outpatient 
treatment centers and 5 inpatient facilities for drug patients. 

We have intensified our urinalysis program with Selected Unit Urine 
Testing for Company Size Units (SUUTCO). When we get the portable 
urinalysis devices this program will be further enhanced. 

Across the board, there has been renewed emphasis on: 
Drug awareness. 
Drug suppression. 
Treatment and rehabilitation. 
Enhanced cooperation with host nation law enforcement agencies. 

In short, the measures are sophisticated, and there is good cooperation through
out the command. Also, much that we do beyond this point is dependent upon 
additional resources to be provided by Department of Army and Department of 
Defense. I have strong assurances from Department of Defense and the Army 
leadership that these will be forthcoming soon. You should know that we are 
seeking an overall increase in resources for this program of about 25 percent. 

You will be hearing a lot more about our drug program from other members of 
my staff, so I won't dwell in detail on this subject now. Let me conclude by saying 
that it would distress me, and I think be a disservice to our soldiers if a picture 
were painted that we've got a command of druggies and losers over here. 

I'm very proud of the soldiers we have serving in Europe, and I think' 
Americans, in general, should feel the same. 

They're a dedicated group of men and women, and they're malting numerous 
sacrifices in behalf of their country. 

And I'd stack the effectiveness of US Army, Europe, today against that of 
any previous force or that of any of our NATO Allies. 

Should the need ever arise, I am confident, they will do the job that needs to be 
done. At the same time we are moving in the most aggressive way possible to 
stamp out the exploiters of our soldiers and we intent to succeed. 

ADDENDUM TO GENERAL BLANCHARD's PREPARED STATEMENT 

Mr. Chairman: On November 12, 1978, several members of my staff and I 
presented testimony regarding the drug abuse situation in U.S. Army, Europe 
(USAREUR). Since then, you have been traveling throughout USAREUR 
visiting and talking with a cross-section of our leaders and soldiers. I hope this 
has been a worthwhile and rewarding experience for you. I am certain that yoUI' 
close contact with many of our fine young men and women has given you a better 
perspective, not only on the capability of our units to accomplish their miSSion, 
but aloo on the quality of life shortfalls that may contribute to drug abuse. We, 
in USAREUR, are proud of our command and hope that you, too, share that pride. 
Today, we are here to follow up on our earlier presentations and answer your 
questions. As a lead-in to our discussion, I will summarize some of the main points 
we covered on November 12, 1978. 

We recognize that we have a drug problem here in USAREUR, and I assure 
you that the availability of high grade, inexpensive heroin is a matter of special 
concern. Further, we believe we are aware of the magnitude of the problem and 
action is being taken at all levels to reduce the availability and abuse of drugs. 



Never in ll,1Y five years in mU~'ope have I witnessed the degree of awareness· of the, 
problem and the intense desire to do something about it which prevails today. Of, , 
course, you recognize that thore are limits ,to the .ability of the Army in Europe: 
to solve this problem. Given the ready availability of haJ;d drugs, and the ellSe: 
with which this young group can be targeted, to solve this problem, we need and. 
solicit considerable additional help from the countries where our soldiers serve, 
and especially frOin the countries which are interdiction routes into the FRG. 

At this point, I would like to emphasize my commitment to solving the prob- • 
lem in Europo. With ycur permission, I would like to read into the record two 
letters that I have dispatched to c.ommanders down to and including company,: 
commanders in USAREUR. The first letter was dhisAminated on August 24, 1978, I 

and roads as {ollows: 
"I am deeply concerned about the increasing availability and abuse of drugs, 

in the U.S. Army, Europe. Drug abuse represents a threat to the readinoss of 
U.S. Forces and affects the living and working conditions of every USAREUR 
soldier. 

"Recently we began selected unit urine testing for company size units 
(SUUTCO) to determine thE' extent of drug abuse in USAREUR. 'l'his program 
will help to provide a drug-free environment. It is not harassment. In this regard, 
I expect commanders to supervise personally the implementation of SUUTCO 
to ensure all testing is conducted in a dignified manner and individuals rights of 
rights ·of privacy are not unduly infringed. . 

"Challenging training, educational opportunitios, and a variety of recreational 
activities are available as meaningful alternatives to drug abuse. Commanders 
and supervisors should emphasize these alternutives and provide effective coun
seling. vVe must also make every soldier aware of the dangers drug abuse poses 
to the individual and to USAREUR. Together, we must minimize the effects of 
drug abuse in USAREUR by prevention, whenever possible, and provision of 
help for those who need it. I urge each member of this command to support the 
alcohol and drug abuse prevention alld control program." 

The second Idter specifically addresses the issue of recognition for the com
mander or supervisor who has been particularly effective at dealing with the drug 
problem. On October 19, 1978, I dispatched the following communication, also 
down to company level: 

"A vigorous program for identifying alcohol and drug abusers and reducing 
this abuse in USAREUR units is essential if we are to maintain our personnel 
readiness. 

"Commanders at aU levt'ls must be involved and committed to reducing the 
impact of alcohol and drug abuse in their units. USAREUR commanders have 
my wholehearted support ill their efforts to reduce such abuse by pursuing a 
lawful and vigorous alcohol and drug identification and prevention program. I 
expect the chain of command to support these endeavors by all appropriate means, 
to include recognition of achievements in connection with this program." 

Additionally, on August 5, 1978, I dispatched a message to all commanders, 
to include community and sub-community commanders. This message stated in 
part: 

"I want you and your NCO's to get thoroughly involved personally. Initially, 
our drug education programs need to be upgraded to insure that the young soldier 
understands the implications of the use, even though experimental, of hard drugs 
and the need to curb it. Secondly, our attempts to ferret out drug abusers must 
be intensified. We have numerOus resources to do this, including provost marshal 
activities, searches and seizures, health and welfare inspections, our various uri
nalysis programs, etc. I want you to become personally involved in using all the 
capabilities that we have. Thirdly, I want you to insure that the CDAAC's are 
performing well. You need to make frequent visits to check on the quality of 
their people and the effectiveness of their counseling of your soldiers. Fourthly, 
you need to crack down on the drug abusers themselves. 

"Our efforts to identify drug abusers must be intensified. Every legal and 
authorized means for accomplishing this effort should be utilized. 

"By cracking down on the drug abusers themselves, I mean for you to take 
whatever affirmative action is proper and appropriate to deal with each individual 
case. Where rehabilitation is deemed appropriate, it should be attempted. Where 
administrative disposition is deemed appropriate, the various administrative mech
anisms at your disposal should be employed. If appropriate and warranted, Article 
15 or judicial action may be initiated against drug law violators. In each instance, 
you as commanders, have freedom to select the appropriate disposition." 
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In the arep, of iaw enforcement, we already have taken a number of act.ions to 
stl'engthen our drug suppression effort. 

First, we Iuwe emphasized that drug suppression is Ollr number one priorit.y. 
Second, we recently opened a Drug Suppression Operations Center CDSOC) 

which centralizes our efl'orts. in acquiring, analyzing, and disseminating all avail
able drug data. The DSOC should provide fOl' improved coordination of everyone 
who is working on this problem, a more rapid response to perishable drug intelli
gence, and better utilization of law enforcement assets. 

Third, the cooperation and WOrking l'elationship between the Federal Republic 
of GermanY (FRG) and all U.S. law enforcement agencies continues to improve. 
We have representatives participating in a number of host nation drug-oriented 
law enforcement working groups on a regular basis. 

Finally, the addition of CID and Military Police Investigators (MPI)to an 
alreadY formidable force enhances our capability to take more drugs off the street 
and out of our military communities. 

Despite our intensified law enforcement efforts, we anticipate that the easy 
availability of drugs will continue to pose our most serious problem. Regardless 
of the level of efJ'ort the Army devotes to reducing the availability of drugs to 

\It our soldiers, the extent of success will he strongly influenced by the host nation's 
and other governmental agencies' ability to suppl'ess drugs. 

Our identification, tl'eatment and rehabilitation program needs improvement. 
In the area ofidentification, we have initiated several measures that will increase 
our ability to detect at the individual level and improve our capability to assess 
the overall magnitude of the problem. Our recently implemented selected unit 
urine testing for company sized units (SUUTCO) and special surveys-in con
junction with the continuation of the USAREUR personnel opinion survey and 
our regular commander directed urinalysis program-have proved to be excellent 
assessment tools which provide us with useful estimates of drug abuse levels. 
Also, we are moving ahead in our bid to obtain additional resources to improve 
rehabilitation services. We recognize the shortfalls in our Community Drug and 
Alcohol Assistance Centers (CDAAC) and plan to upgrade the quality of this 
program by providing a tr!tined, experienced psycholo~ist or social worker to the 
staf-r in each of our 80 CDAAC's and by hiring adaitional civilian counselors 
who possess the qualifications, skills, and maturity to deal with the complexities 
of the drug situation in Europe. More professional CDAAC staffs and higher 
quality rehabilitation effort will increase the confidence in our program at all 
levels. We also intend to tie in the CDAAC to the chain of command in a greater 
degree than heretofore. 

In short, we believe we are taking the kinds of action within our capability to 
combat the drug problem. We have used DOD's twelve points as a basis for 
developing a comprehensive plan for improving all of our drug-related programs 
and activities. It is my desire and my intent to take every appropriate action 
to reduce to the absolute minimum the availability of drugs to our soldiers, to 
minimize their abuse in our units and to either rehabilitate or eliminate the 
abusers in our ranks. 

I would like to clarify one issue that was raised on November 12, when I sub
mitted my statement to the committee. 

• That issue concerned the effect of drug abuse on the readiness posture of this 
command. I recognize the danger of drug abuse and the threat it poses to our 
readiness. In assessing the present effect of drug abuse as opposed to its potential 
ultimate effect, I weigh several factors. 

First, I consider the views of my Chief Surgeon. He has told me that most 
drug abuse in this command is not the result of hard core addiction. This view 
is reinforced by the drug abuse prevalence estimates drawn from our biochemical 
testing programs and our opinion survey data. 

Second, I consider the substances abused, the frequency of their abuse, and 
the population engaging in that abuse. All prevalence estimates must be well 
defined in these three parameters in order to have real meaning. As I review 
these numbers I am, of course, very concerned about the soldiers who abuse 
drugs. We've worked very hard to understand the relationship between what 
our surveys show, what our urinalysis testing reveals, and what our soldiers tell 
us. The objective estimates that we receive from different sources seem to agree 
very well. However, in dealing with subjective estimates from soldiers, we keep 
in mind that it. is extremely difficult for one person to estimate the drug abuse 
habits of anothel'. Further, soldiers seem to base their estimates of the whole on 
their perception of what their immediate associates are doing. 
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Third, I consider a number of indicators of effective unit performance i the re
sults of training tests and exercises, the level of equipment maintenance, the level 
of physical fitness and appearance, and the results of inspections throughout the 
command. Our most recent ReforgeI' exercise provided a graphic demonstration of 
the combat readiness of USAREUR and OONUS reinforcing units. 

Fourth, I consider indicators of personal conduct and discipline such as military 
police reports, AWOL rates and accidents. 

Fifth, I consider the views of my experienced subordinate commanders right 
down to company level. Readiness is the number one concern of all these leaders. 
They are continuously aware of a broad range of factors which can and do affect 
the readiness of their units. They teli me that drug abuse has less effect on readiness 
than a number of other factors, such as limited access to training areas, limited 
training funds and the long tour for first term soldiers. In this context the effects 
of drug abuse on combat readiness-serious though they may be-do not loom 
as large compared to a significant number of non-drug-rela,ted issues. 

Finally, I merge all of these considerations, indicators and views with my own 
judgment and observations. Having done so, I conclude that my command today is 
ready to fight and is better equipped and trained to carry out its combat mission 
than at any time in my experience-and that goes back to 1973. Having said that 
about the effectiveness of our units, let me emphasize to you that I know drug 
abuse degrades the personal readiness of the abuser, and that I am aware of the 
fact that we have many abusers in our units. We are working hard to determine 
some means to measure and assess the impact of individual abusers on our total 
combat readiness. We have not yet succeeded in that endeavor, even though 
everyone who looks at our units in training and in exercises comes to one view
that our force is ready to fight. Yet, we all know intuitively that fewer abusers in 
the command would make ours a better force, and consequently, a more combat 
ready force. Moreover, we believe that given the current availability of relatively 
pure heroin in USAREUR, our force will be in great jeopardy if our current in
tensified efforts are not successful. 

We have attempted to develop precise, quantified measurements of our readi
ness-Both individual and unit--and we will continue to do so. In the interim, 
we are open to any recommendations and we are prepared to support research into 
this difficult problem. 

You have asked on several occasions what the Oongress can do to assist us. You 
can help USAREUR by supporting our proposed program enhancements and re
quests for additional resources. If we are to succeed, our current and planned 
efforts to combat drugs must be complemented by attendant improvements in the 
general environment in which our soldiers live and work. The quality of life in 
USAREUR must become more nearly like that enjoyed by service members in the 
United States. Improved environment and quality of life, together with a shorter 
tour for the first-term, unmarried, unaccompanied soldier, will help to provide 
acceptable and attractive alternatives to drug abuse. I would also like to empha
size as I indicated previously, that we need all the assistance that this committee 
and the Oongress can render to deal with the international traffic of drugs in areas 
in areas where our soldiers are the targets. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BRIG. GEN. WILLIAM H. FITTS, DEPUTY OHIEF OF 
STAFF, PERSONNEL, HEADQUARTERS, U.S. ARMY, EUROPE AND 7TH ARMY 

Mr. Ohairman: Since my testimony before the House Select Oommittee on 
Narcotics Abuse and Oontrol in May 1978, USAREUR has taken a number of I' 
positive actions to enhance its capability to deal effectively with the drug abuse 
problem. In our efforts to reduce drug abuse among our soldiers, we have ini-
tiated a program that will intensify our identification procedures, improve our 
methods of assessment, increase our drug suppression activities, and revitalize 
our rehabilitation and treatment efforts. The purpose of my statement today is to 
provide you with an update of the current drug situation in USAREUR as we 
perceive it and to discuss our initiatives for improving identification, assessment, 
suppression and rehabilitation. 

A v AILADILITY 

A wide variety of drugs-including narcotics, dangerous drugs and cannabis
continue to be readily available to our soldiers. Hashish is the drug most widely 
abused, with approximately 34 percent of our E-1 to E-4 population using a 
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cannabis product on a monthly or more frequent basis. Although we are con
cerned about the widespread abuse of hashish, the easy availability of high grade, 
inexpensive heroin presents a potentia)ly more serious problem to our personnel 
readiness. The amount of heroin seized by both US and ip.ciigenous law enforce
ment agencies has incr,eased steadily since 1977, and our drl.lg intelligence in
dicators reflect an even greater increase in the availability of opi/ttes duriI}g the 
next 12-18 months. BG Kanamine, the USAREUR Provost Marshal, will 
elaborate on drug availability and drug suppression activities in a separate state
ment. 

PROBLEM ASSESSMENT 

Although we continually seek new methods to improve our capability to assess 
drug abuse rates, we belicve that our USAREUR Personnel Opinion Survey 
(UPOS) provides a valid estimate of the drug problem magnitude. The results of 
our surveys over the past 4 years are shown on these two graphs (figures 1-2). 
These figures are based on monthly or more frequent abuse and expressed as a 
percentage of the total U8AREUR popul!1tion. Since the survey has been in 
effect, we have noticed that drug abuse has decreased from its highest level in 
1974 to a temporary low in 1976 and began to show signs of upward trend in 
1977. In October 1978, we administered our latest UPOS and the results are 
being tabulated now. Although our final estimates of the abuse rate are not avail
able today, preliminary data based on a 25 percent return of the survey indicates 
that drug !Lbuse has not increased substantially in 1978. 

In !Ldditiou to the UPOS, we monitor several other indic!Ltors that assist in 
determining the extent of drug abuse. For example, we tmck the number of 
soldiers arrested for both use/possession alJ.d sale/trafficldng of drugs; the number 
of personnel identified as drug abusers who !Lre entered into rehabilitation; the 
number of new hepatitis c!Lses; !Lnd the number of alcohol/drug rel!Lted disciplinary 
actions !Lnd administrative separations. With minor exceptions, these indicators 
reflected a slight but steady upward trend from mid-1977 through the 2d quarter 
1978. However, our most recent 3d quarter 1978 data show a decline in most of 
these areas. (Figures 3-10 furnished for the record.) This is !Ln encouraging sign, 
but it is too early to ascertain whether this is a trend or only an aberration. 

While a number of our indicators suggest !Ln increase in drug abuse over the 
past 12 months, they should be viewed in ligh~ of two factors. First, the statistics 
we track are influenced signific!Lntly by the amount of effort dedicated to combating 
the problem and the degree of command emphasis placed on identifying drug 
abusers. Second, the abuse of drugs by type may V!Lry considerably over time 
based primarily on factors such as ease of aV!Lilability, cost, and preferences 
within peer groups. A thorough analysis of all available indicators has led us to 
the conclusion that the abuse of heroin is definitely increasing, based primarily 
on ease of availability and low cost, but the total population of narcotics and 
dangerous drug abusers has remained about the same during the past year. 
The prelimin!Lry results of our October UPOS tends to support this an!Llysis. 

The apP!Lrent incre!Lse in the abuse of heroin is of serious concern to this com
m!Lnd and has resulted in the intensific!Ltion of our total effort to reduce drug !Lbuse 
throughout USAREUR. Drug suppression is the number one l!LW enforcement 
priority and drug problem !Lwareness is receiving more emphasiS noW than at 
anytime in recent years. Already these increased efforts have produced results 
as reflected in the increased number of identifications, apprehensions for drug 
related offenses and the seizure of illeg!LI drugs. 

Selected Unit Urine Testing for Company Sized Units (SUUTCO) was initiated 
in May 1978 to provide USAREUR with an additional assessment c!Lpability 
of drug abuse trends. SUUTCO is !Ln amplific!Ltion of existing urinalysis and 
provides for the testing of an entire unit when a demonstrated need exists. The 
SUUTCO may be USAR.EUR-directed or Commander-requested and requires 
tes,ting of !Lll members of the unit regardless of age, grade, or sex. To d!Lte, we 
h!Lve tested over 70 units using this procedure. The results are shown on this chart 
(figure 11). We believe tha,t we have created an assessment tool that will greatly 
assist us in monitoring the drug situation. 

IDENTIFICATION AND REHABILITATION 

Our Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Program (ADAPCP) 
is a balanced effort designed to assist the commander in the vital areas of pre~ 
vention, identification, and rehabilitation or separo.tion. Commanders utilizing 
the procedures and facilities provided by the ADAPCP h!Lve been modero.tely 

42-192-79--11 
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successful at identifying drug abusers, entering them into rehabilitation and' 
returning them to duty. During 1977, 2157 soldiers successfully completed the' 
rehabilitation program. This represents a success rate of more than 50 percent 
and a savings to the Army in personnel replacement costs approximately 28 
million dollars. Thus far in 1978 our success rate is running about 57 percent. 
Despite these successes, we realize there is a need to upgrade the quality of service 
pl'ovided by our Community Drug and Alcohol Assistance Centers (CDAAC). 
Our goal is to improve program credibility, thereby, increasing the number or 
abusers referred for treatment and our success rate. A request for the addition· 
of experienced professional counselors, psychologists, and clinicians is pending 
approval. 

IMPACT ON READINESS 

We recognize that any degree of drug abuse has some adverse affect on personner 
readiness and impacts on the health, welfare and morale of our soldiers. Given this
known factor, we have attempted to gauge tJhe impact, of drug abuse on our total 
force readiness. In assessing the problem magnitude we are monitoring several' 
areas: first, our May 1978 survey of over 300 commanders helped us determine their' 
perception of the affect of drug abuse on readiness; second, our SUUTCO data 
representing a snapshot in time has been a good indicator of the abuse rate at a 
particular point in time; and finally the high states of personnel, material, and 
training readiness provide useful but imprecise tools for assessing the impact of 
drug abuse on combat readiness. Analysis of these indicators tell us that drug' 
abuse does have some adverse affect on individual readiness, but it is not yet of 
sufficient magnitude to seriously impair the capability of our units to accomplish 
the mission. We are fully committed to our fight against drug abuse and realize· 
it could result in a situation where our fighting ability could be degraded. More
over, we are incensed at the level of exploitation of our soldiers that this represents· 
and are committed to driving out the pushers by any legal means at our disposal. 

USAREUR INITIATIVES 

In July 1978, the Honorable Charles W. Duncan, Jr., Deputy Secretary of' 
Defense, outlined DOD's 12 point plan to reduce drug abuse in the military. We
have adapted each of these 12 points to our level of operation. The remainder of 
my statement will outline the rapid and decisive action we have taken to comply 
with these points. 

Point No. 1. Design and administer a comprehensive personnel opinion survey •. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

As I mentioned earlier, we feel strongly that our USAREUR Personnel Opinion, 
Survey (UPOS) is a reliable assessment tool for determining the magnitude of the 
drug abuse problem. Since 1974, over 40,000 soldiers of all rank, age, race and 
varying social background have been surveyed on an anonymous basis. Our latest 
survey was conducted in October 1978 and the completed results will be available· 
within a few days. When the final results are compiled they will be provided to you 
for the record. tn addition to continuing our UPOS on a semiannual basis, we plan 
to conduct special surveys on an as needed basis, Last May we surveyed a group of' 
commanders to assist us in determining the impact of drug abuse on combat readi
ness. This was a highly successful effort and we plan to continue administering 
surveys of this type. 

Point No.2. Augment existing devices for assessing the extent of drug abuse aneL 
locating drug problem areas. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

Our recently implemented Selected Unit Urine Testing for Company Size
Units (SUUTCO) is proving to be an excellent assessment tool for determining; 
the extent of the problem and identifying areas where drug availability and abuse 
may be particularly acute. SUUTCO is probably our best device for measuring' 
the impact of drug abuse on combat readiness since it gives us a good indication 
of the number of personnel abusing a substance at a point in time. The 3.0 per
cent of abuse in the 70 plus units that have undergone SUUTCO tends to nail 
down the scope of this problem on a unit basis. Additionally, we have im~roved 
our capability to analyze the data produced from our regular commnnd-dll'ected, 
urinalysis testing program. Through this effort we expect to identify high risk. 
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drug abUse areas and improve our trend analysis. These data will be used with 
'our other indicators to reinforce our overall estimate of the problem. One finnl 
action in this area, once implemented, is the establishment of a USAREUR 
Drug Assessment/Assistance 'ream. A major function of this team will be to iden
tify units/areas with a high incidence of drug abuse so that appropriate preven
tive action could be taken. 

Point 3. Redesigning of the drug reporting system to allow for a more uni
formed and ready access to trend data. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

In August all service components provided their first quarterly report to 
USEUOOM as required by EUOOM Directive 30-17. One purpose of the direc
tive is to establish standardized reporting of key drug abuse inilicators. This should 
result in readily available data on drug abuse trends and indicators that present 
a uniform picture of the drug situation throughout Europe. 

Point 4. Accelerated test,ing of portable urinalysis equipment. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

Action is underway now for USAREUR to procure two Enzyme Multiplied 
Immunoassay Technique (EMIT) portable urinalysis machines. The operators 
for these EMIT machines have been selected and are undergoing training: :In 
OONUS now. A pilot program is being developed in conjunction with the 7th 
Medical Oommand to determine the advantages and disadvantages of portable 
urininalysis testing machines at various levels below the central laboratory level 
to include cost, reliability, maintenance, operator qualification, morale, and regu
latory considerations. It is anticipated that the pilot program will commence oU 
01' about 8 January 1979 and terminate six months later. 

Point 5. Reemphasize to command and medical personnel the significance of 
curtailing drug abuse. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

We have taken a number of actions to reemphasize the importance of reducing 
drug abuse to the absolute minimum. The OINOUSAREUR has demonstrated a 
strong personal commitment to the fight against drug abuse and he has taken 
action to insure that subordinate commanders share his concern. In the last 3 
months General Blanchard has written two letters that received command-wide 
distribution emphasizing the importance of our drug related programs. Recently, 
a complete review of the entire Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Oontrol 
Program (ADAPOP) was undertaken by several key members of the USAREUR 
staff. A number of issues needing improvement were identified and a program 
designed to accomplish OL1r objectives is in various stages uf implementation. Addi
tionally, the USAl'tEUR Surgeon, M G Reid, communica.ted with his medical 
command a need for increased support of the ADAPOP by physicians and other 
medical support personnel. 

Point No.6. Accurately assess the magnitude of drug abuse by dependents and 
determine how well existing programs are responding to dependent needs. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

We recently contracted for the development of a survey instrument to measma 
drug abuse rates in the dependent sector. Through this means we hope to learn 
more about dependent drug abuse and its relationship to the military problem. 
We should have the results of our first survey by mid-1979. The availability of 
treatment for dependents under USAREUH,'s existing programs has not posed 
any unique problems. We have a requirement to provide an out-patient rehabilita
tion service for drug abusers in all of our 35 major communities and most of our 
sub-communities; therefore, the service is reasonably available to all. dependents. 

Point No.7. Review our law enforcement capabilities to determine whether 
we need more and different types of law enforcement personnel. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

In recent months USAREUR law enforcement agencies (Provost Marshal, Zel 
Region USAOIDO, and 42d Military Police GI'OUp) have re-examined their drug 

.suppression capabilities and the number of personnel devoted to this effort. A 
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'humber of initiatives were generated to improve supression operations and 
additional resources were identified and requested to support enhanced levels of 
efficiency. 

To designate suppression as our number one effort we have in advance of 
authorization applied significant additional resources to St!ppl'essionactivities in 
the past year. Additionally, the Second Region USACIDO and the USAREVR 
Provost Marshal's office have requested an increase of 20 aID Special Agents a. nd 
45 Military Police Investigators eMPI) who will devote full time to drug fluppres
sion. We have already assigned the 45 MPls to these duties in advancli of new 
authorizations. These resources will increa.se our capability for gathering intelli
gence, investigating drug activities, and interdicting drug traffic by lOugbly 
100 percent. 

Additionally, a review of the 42d Military Police Group's (Customs) role in 
'drug suppression disclosed several areas where drug interdiction efforts could be 
improved. We have requested 50 Militar;v Oustoms Inspectors/Investigators and 
~20 dog handlers, who will devote tho maJority of their effort to drug suppression 
activities. Primarily, these resource inCleases will enhance existing border, vehicle 
processing, mail handling operations and military customs inspection program for 
-household goods and hold baggage shipments. 

As a major new initiative, the CINCUSAREUR directed the formation of a 
.Drug SuppreSSion Operations Oenter (DSOC) to coordinate all USAREUR law 
'enforcement drug related activities. The purpose of the DSOO is to optimize our 
capability to reduce the availability of drugs in USAREUR. The DSOO will 
centralize and improve our efforts to acquire, collate, and analyze all available 
drug data. Operational elements 'will include representfl,tives from the USAREUR 

, Provost Marshal and Deputy, Chief of Staff, Personnel, 2d Region USACIDC, 
42d Military Police (Customs), and major subordinate command Provost Marshal 

, offices. It will operate under the supervision of a Brigadier General who has direc
tive authority in executing all drug suppression activities. We anticipate that the 
centralization of our drug suppression operations will result in better coordination 
among participating agencies, a more rapid response to perishable drug intelli
gence, and better utilization of available law enforcement resources. In conjunc
tion with this action, the CINCUSAREUR has stressed to his commanders that 
drug suppression is the top priority in our overall law enforcement effort. 

Point No.8. Examination of the investigative and prosecutive follow-through 
in the United States of arrests made on military installations. 

USAREUR RESPONSE 

This is not a constraint upon our prosecution or enforcement efforts in USAR 
EUR. N evel'theless, in the United States the lack of jurisdiction over drug offenses 
which are not committed within a military installation is a serious problem. 

Point No.9. Establish a Berlin Task Force designed to focus on the Singular 
problem of that free port. 

USAREUR INI'rIATIVE 

On 30 June 1978, the US Commander Berlin (US COB) convened a meeting 
of all agencies involved in combating the flow of drugs into and through the west- ... 
ern sectors of Berlin. The objective of the initial meeting was to determine the 
extent of the problem; the impact on the American and German Communities; 
American involvement in drug traffickin_g; and actions that could be tal~en from 
the US military command. structure, US State Department, Drug Enforcement 
Agency, US military law enforcement agencies, and West German Police and 
Customs officials. The working group established in June 2 was institutionalized 
and conducted its first official meeting in September. The following task force 
goals were established. 

Determine measures that can he taken to interdict the drug flow into and 
through the western sectors of Berlin. 

Determine measures that can be taken to isolate the American Community 
from the drug flow. 

Determine programs or actions that can be taken to assist German law enforce
ment agencies in imprOving their capability to combat drugs. 

Provide an overview and direction to assessment, prevention and rehabilitation 
. efforts in Berlin. 

The task force will furnish the CINCUSAREUR with periodic progress reports 
-at least quarterly on its achievements and activities. We anticipate that dedicated 
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pID'suit of the above goals will enhance our capability to reduce drug availability 
in Berlin. 

Point No. 10. Contribute to the drug related research effort. 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

Drug overdose deaths are matters of serious concern; however, little is known 
about the people at highest risk for overdose, the environments that encourage 
them, or what might be done to prevent such casualties. The US Army Medical 
Research Unit (Europe) is conducting a research project to explore three funda
mental areas: 

Are there personalities or social environments that make death by overdose a 
higher risk for some people than for others? 

.. Can death by overdose be prevented? 
What is the Significance of an overdose casualty for either assessing current 

drug use within the Army or predicting futUre use? 

I .. 

I 
I 

The research project began in July 1978 and is expected to last through July 
1980. AntiCipated results include: 

Psychological profiles of overdose Casualties. 
Descriptions of high risk environments. 
Suggestions for prevention. 

Point No. 11. Evaluation of our drug-related programs . 

. USAREUR INITIATIVES 

We have reexamined the drug situation in USAREUR and the Alcohol and 
Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Program (ADAPCP) and identified speCific 
actions to reduce the availability and abuse of drugs and upgrade the qtmlity of 
our programs. The following objectives have been identified as essential to accom
plishing this task: 

Reduce the availability of drugs to USAREUR soldiers through increased 
drug suppression efforts. It should be no surprise that we list this objective 
as first iIi our efforts. 

Reduce alcohol and drug abuse to the absolute minimum (i.e. 1976 levels 
or below). 

Improve USAREUR's drug education program through compliance with 
Department of Defense directives. 

Improve the quality of the Community Drug and Alcohol Assistance 
Centers, thereby restoring commander confidence in the ADAPCP and sub
sequently increasing abuser referral rates by 10 percent. 

Increase alcohol/drug abuser rehabilitation rates by 10 percent. 
Using the foregoing objectives as guidance, a study group consisting of repre

sentatives from the Office of Deputy Chief of Staff (Personnel), Provost Marshal, 
2d Region USACIDC, Judge Advocate, Public Affairs, Offic(> of Deputy Chief of 
Staff (Resource Management), and 7th Medical Command developed a compre
hensive drug abuse reduction plan. Where possible our initiatives were aligned 
with DOD's 12 point plan and have been addressed in previous portions of this 
testimony. Naturally, any Significant improvement in our ADAPCP or overall 
capability to combat the drug problem will be somewhat dependent on the acquisi
tion of additional resources. Resources required to fully implement our Drug 
Abuse Reduction Plan are addressed in our response to point No. 12. 

Point No. 12. Increase the number and quality of personnel aSSigned drug pre-
vention and control related duties. . 

USAREUR INITIATIVE 

In addition to the increased number of CID special agents, Military Police, and 
Customs investigators mentioned earlier, we have requested a substantial increase 
in manpower and fiscal resources to enhance our capability to identify and re
habilitate drug abusers. Essentially we are seeking a 25 % increase in manpower 
and dollars over current levels. The following resources have been identified as 
necessary to achieving our objectives. 

Manpower Resources: 
6 officers and 17 enlisted personnel to support USAREUR's Drug Educa

tion and Assessment/Assistance Teams. 
50 (GS 11/12) Clinical Directors. 
40 (GS 7/9) Counselors. 
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-:"4 (GS 13)'Physicians. 
4 (GS 11/12) Social Workers/Psychologi~ts. 
8 (GS 7) Soc~al Service Assistants. -
2 (GS 4/5) Secretary/Admin Asst. 

Associated funds: .... 
Civilian salaries-~2,085,.oO.o. 
CiVilian Benefits-$222,OOO. 
TDY Funds-$130,OOO. 
Education Support Funds-$30,OOO. 
Covert Quarters (OlD Support)-$45,OOO. 
Maintenance-$10,OOO. 
One-Time Support Costs-$177,800. 
Total First Year Cost-$2,689,800. 
Recurring Annual Cost-$2,522,OOO. 

Adding t,hese resources to any already effective program should increase 
commander confidence in the ADAPCP and result in increased numbers of soldiers 
referred for treatment and improved rehabilitation rates. This mix of law enforce
ment personnel, profession!!'l counselors and ADAPCP staffers will give our total 
program the credibility and balance necessary to attack the drug abuse problem Y' 
on all fronts and win. 

FIGURE I.-Percentage of the population abusing cannabis. 
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FIGURE 2.-Pergentage of the population abusing narcotics and dangerous drugs. 
[Monthly or m~re frequent, use] 
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FIGURE 3.-Identified-offenders use/possession. 
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FIGURE 6,-New~drug confirmations by drug type. 
[Monthl17 average per quarter] 
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FIGURE 8.-Alcohorand""drug abuse disciplinary actions:article 15. 

[]{onthly average per Quarter] 
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FIGURE 9.-Alcohol and drug disciplinary actions court martial. 
[]{onthly average per quarter] 
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FIGURE lO.-Administrative separations. 
[]4onthly average per quarter] 
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~PREPARED STATEMENT OF MAJ. GEN. SPENCER B. REID, M.D., CHIEF SURGEON, 
HEADQUARTERS, U.S. ARMY, EUROPE, AND SEVENTH ARMY 

Mr. Chairman, as Chief Surgeon, I exercise responsibility in seven major areas 
'of the Alcohol and Dru~ Abuse Prevention and Control Program. These areas are: 

1. Technical Superv~sion of Community Drug and Alcohol Assistance Centers 
(CDAAC).-There are 80 CDAAC's plus a number of satellite centers in 
USAREUR. I provide technical and clinical supervision of all rehabilitation as 
'Well as assessment of clinical effectiveness. 'rhis supervision is exercised by myself 
through 12 regional clinical consultants to the 80 CDAAC's in the field. When 
present, the primary supervisor is the CDAAC Clinical Director. My staff has 
recently completed an initial analysis of the clinical effectiveness of 79 of 80 
CDAAC's treating 3,913 substance abusers during the 1st and 2nd quarters of 
fiscal year 78. 

a. Using the quantitative success criteria of retention on active duty the 
ADAPCP successfully rehabilitated 60 percent of the 3,913 substance abusers. 
When the total sample is broken down the ADAPCP successfully rehabilitated 
65 percent of the 1,565 alcohol abusers and 57 percent of the 2,348 drug abusers. 

b. Using the qualitative success criteria of retention with a Commander's rating 
as an "efl'ective" soldier, 47 percent of those 1,817 soldiers terminating the program 
during the period of study were successfully rehabilitated to "effective" status. 

c. Based on retention criteria 77 percent of CDAAC's had a moderate success 
rate and 15 percent had high success rates. 

d. Based on the retention as "effective" criteria 81 percent of CDAAC's had 
moderate success rates and 14 percent had high success rates. 

2. Detoxificatibn.-Every USAREUR MEDDAC provides detoxification serv
ices to SUbstance abusers suffering withdrawal symptoms or adverse reaction to 
drugs or alcohol. We have detoxified 1,121 patients for drugs and 921 for alcohol 
in fiscal year 78. 

3. Inpatient Rehabilitation.-There are five Extended Care Facilities for the 
young drug and alcohol abuser in USAREURj they are: Berlin, Frankfurt, 
Heidelberg, Landstuhl and Nuernberg. 

In addition we have the specialized Alcohol Treatment Facility at Bad Cann
statt designed for the older, senior alcoholic. Approximately 190 medical personnel 
are involved in some aspect of rehabilitation. 

These rehabilitation centers deliver a variety of therapeutic modalities generally 
stressing development of individual responsibility for behavior, improvement of 
social skills, and a chemical free existence within an external framework of a four 
week, residential, group setting in which military standards are maintained. 

We have had 336 drug and 596 alcohol rehabilitation patients in our Extended 
Care Facilities in fiscal year 1978. The Alcohol Treatment Facility opened in 
January of this year. Thus far we have had 327 graduates, 200 alcoholics and 127 
co-alcoholics. Twenty alcoholic graduates have been officers, ten have been NCO's 
from our two highest grades. Eighteen alcoholics have been women. 

"Ve are just as concerned with the effectiveness of our inpatient programs 
as we are with community programs. There have been three locally done follow-up 
studies on three different Extended Care Facilities during the past two years. 
There is an overall success rate of about 50 percent. 
~ 4. lvledical Complications.-Our medical treatment facilities handle a wide 
variety of medical, surgical, and psychiatric sequelae of alcohol and drug abuse. 
Meclicalliterature indicates that a large portion of patients requesting emergency 
room treatmont may be substance abusers. "Bad Trips", hallucinogen precipitated 
psychoses, amphetamine psychoses are treated in our psychiatric services. Trauma 
cases are in our intensive care and surgical wards. Hepatitis is a prevalent medical 
illness associated with intravenous drug use and "passing the pipe". Our Hepatitis 
rates have returned to 1976 levels during the past few months. 

5. lVledical Statistics.-Overdose is, of course, the most serious adverse 
consequence of drug use. Our Patient Administration Division has recently 
developed a computerized recording system for collating overdose incidents. 
In 1977 we recorded 26 active duty deaths. This figure is as close to absolutely 
accm;ate as possible. It is based on a retrospective chart review. The 1978 figures 
are from our new computerized recording system. There is an average 90 day lag 
in reporting while toxicology studies are completed and records processed. As of 
10 September we had recorded 25 active duty deaths. This indicates a substantial 
increase in deaths resulting from overdoses of abuseable substances. 

• 
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6. Research.-Also working in the overdose area is a Europe based team from 
the Walter Reed Army Institute of Researoh who are oonducting a psyohologiOlil 
investigation into this phenomenon. Using the teohnique of the psyohologioal 
autopsy we hope to delineate a psychological profile of the potential overdose 
victim and investigate aspeots of early identifioation and prevention as well as 
attempting to assess the relationship between overdoses and drug use patterns. 

7. Urine Testing.-Last but not least we operate what is believed to be the 
largest urine testing laboratory in the world, averaging nearly 25,000 speoimens 
per month during fiscal year 1978. The laboratory has maintained a remarkable 
o percent false positive rate on Armed Forces Institute of Pathology double blind 
controls for seven consecutive years. Complete results for fiscal year 1978 havo 
must just been compiled. (This graph takes total positives, breaks them down by 
drug for four major drugs and plots them on a monthly basis.) There have been 
striking shifts in composition of total positives with opiatos and barbiturates 
increasing and amphetamines and methaqualone decreasing. This would seem 
to indicate shifts in patterns of usage. 

CHIEF SURGEON RESPONSIBILITIES 

1. Technical supervision of oommunity drug/alcohol assistance oenters; 
2. Detoxification; 
3. In-patient rehabilitation; 
4. Medioal complications of drug/alcohol abuse; 
5. Medioal statistics gathering, review, analysis; 
6. Researoh; 
7. Urinalysis testing. 
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FOLLOWUP SUCCESS RATES OJ!( 79 CDAAC'S TREATING 3,931 
SUBSTANCE ABUSERS 

A. Using qunntltive success criteria (retention on active duty), the ADAPCP 
:successfully rehabilitated: , ' 

1. 60 percent of 3,913 substance abusers; 
2. 65 percent of 1,565 alcohol abusers (improper users of alcohol and alcoholics) ; 
3. 57 percent of 2,34,8 drug abusers (improper users of drugs and drug dependent). 
B. Using qualitative success criteria (retention of active duty and were "effec-

iive soldiers") : 
47 percent (847) of 1,817 program terminators were "effective" soldiers (in 

'second quarter fiscal year 78). 

CATEGORIZATION OF 79 CDAAC'S IN TERMS OF THEIR EFl'ECTIVENESS 

A. Based on quantitative criteria of success: 
77 percent of all CDAAC's had moderate success rates in the range of 40 percent 

to 80 percent retention on active duty; 
15 percent of all CDAAC's had high success rates in the range of 83 percent to 

86 percent retention on active duty. 
B. Based on qualitative criteria of success: 
81 percent of all CDAAC's had moderate success rates in the range of 28 percent 

to 68 percent effective soldiers on duty; , 
14 percent of all CDAAC's had high success rates in the range of 78 percent to 

'SO percent effective soldiers on duty. 

DETOXIFICATION ADMISSIO~S FY i8 
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7TH MED COM MEDIOAL DEPARTMENT ACTIVITIES 

SHAPt:: 
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Alcoholism treatment/acility discharges-Jan. 1, 1978-0ct. 18, 1978 
Alcoholics ______ .. _____ __ ________________________ ____ ____ __ __ ______ 200 
Coalcoholics_ _ _ _ __________ ____________________ __ ______________ ____ 127 

Total discharges___ ____________________ ________ ________ ______ 327 

Officers: 
05~__________________________________________________________ 3 
04___________________________________________________________ 5 
03___________________________________________________________ 5 
01+02______________________________________________________ 4 
VV2+VV3_____________________________________________________ 3 

Total _____________________________________________ ~________ 20 

Senior NCO's: lG-9 ______________________________________________________ ~ __ _ 

~~otai:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 
4 
6 

10 
FeInales ____________________________________________________ ~_____ 18 

FOLLQW-UP SUCCESS RATES FOR BOTH DRUG AND ALCOHOL ABUSERS FOLLOWING 
TREATMENT AT 3 EXTENDED CARE PROGRAMS (ECF'S) 

1. Frankfurt "CARE" extended care facility, 6 criteria of success: 42 percent-
1 year followup; 

.' 2. Heidelberg "DARE" extended care facility, 4 criteria of success: 50 percent-
1 yearfollowup; 

3. Landstuhl "SHARE" extended care facility, 2 criteria of success: 59 per
cent-3 to 4 Inonths followup. 

\I 
RATE OF.IiEPATlTlS <!immER OF HEPATITIS .~,D e UrlSPECIFJED nlA,GIlOSES 
PER 100,00 PER YEAR) .W ~SJ\REI'R FROM JAil I9le TO SEP l~7!l 

(JAil lE - APR 7U IPDS AND ~AY 7C - SEP 71} PREVENTIVE 11EDICIME 

'10, 7m ",' "',. rI'\. 
I , 
f 

1\ J 
1.977 t'l II 

LEFT COLUM/I: HEPATITis CASES PER,lOQ,030 PER YEAR (x lQ~) 

s 

SOURCE OF !lATA:, INDIVIDUAL PATlEUr IYATA SYSTEM (lpnS) /jArIAGED DY rr.n, OSG-DA (HSIIl-QCS) 
AND PREVENTIVE ::ED1CIII£, IIQ 7m !lED 'Con 

42-102-70--12 
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1977: 
Drug deaths 

U.S. Army active duty ________________________________________ _ 
Other _______________________________________________________ _ 

1'otal _____________________________________________________ _ 

1978: 
U.S. Army nctive duty (Sept. 10, 1978) _________________________ _ Other _______________________________________________________ _ 

Total _____________________________________________________ _ 

601 
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~BOI\ATORY POSIT!VSS fOR FISCAL Y~AI\ 1978 
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OPIATES - 52.0t 

FISCAL YEAR 1978 

TWO LEAST FJUlQUENT DRUGS YIELDING LABORATORY POSITIVES 

UP lS.O~ 

DOlIN 7. n • HETJlAQUALONE • l7.91 

. ' '21.8\' 
BARBITURATeS - 6.41 a ~~ --l'==::;r-==i'~'I=~~ 

~"'--'" ~ ~--~a UP tl.l'i 
o D J f :·1 t\ :'1 J J s 

FleCAL \'IJAR lDiS 

26 
5 

31 

25 
1 

26 

PREPARED STATEMENTloF MAJ. GEN. R. DEAN TIOE, COMMANDER, 3D INFANTRY 
DIVISION, 7TH ARMY, U.S. ARMY 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to discuss drug abuse. My remarks 
and those of the other panel members will be based on our experience as comman
ders and leaders of troop units in Europe, I ask that you bear in mind our pro
gram is two pronged, concerning itself with both alcohol and drugs. As a result, 
some of our discussion and answers may include information concerning alcohol. 

The first point I will address is the magnitude of the dl'llg problem. While 
this is a very difficult area to provide data on, I do know how many soldiers in 
my Division are identified drug users. The percentage of identified drug users 
for Fiscal Year 78 ranged from a low of :1..99 percent in 3d quarter to a high of 
2.58 percent in 4th quarter. In May 78, the Selected Unit Urine Testing for 
Company Size Units (SUUTCO) was initiated. During the last six months 
eight of my 121 company size units were tested under t,his program. Thirty 
soldiers were positively identified as hard drug users, 3.39 percent of those tested. 
I realize this is a small sample, but the program has only been in effect a short 
time. However, survey information from my commanders shows their estimate 
that 4-5 percent of their soldiers use hard drugs. We can find no single reason 
as to why a soldier uses drugs. They are numerous and varied. Some of the most 
common reasons are: 

.. 
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a. Experimentation-many of our younger soldiers have experimented with 
·drugsbefore entering the Al'my. Only last week· a young soldier in: my Division 
·explained to his Company Commander that he had smoked marijuana and 
.hashish since he was twelve years old. This response was made when he was 
apprehended by his Platoon Sergeant for smoking hashish. The young soldier 
went on to say that he wanted to stay in the Army but he also wanted to continue 
'smoking "pot". He saw absolutely nothing wrong with what he was doing. 
Besides, he said, both his mother and father smoked "pot" as well as most of 
his teachers in high school. Once in the Army, many develop an "I'll try anything 
·once" attitude. This attitude, coupled with the feeling the individual attains 
'during his 01' her first "high", can lead the soldier to further experimentation 
with other type drugs and to possible dependency. 

b. Boredom-the Kasernes in Germany do not have all the facilities the soldiers 
1\1'e accustomed to having in the States. The facilities are old, sometimes in a poor 
state of repair due to limited funds, and in many cases battalions are isolated. 
Additionally there is hesitance to use German facilities because of lan~uage 
barrier and high costs (based on dollar devaluation). These facts seem to pro
mote depression of both the soldier and his dependent especially when they 
reflect upon the recreational services provided in the States. Thus, we must 
admit that the Quality of Life in Germany cannot compare with the Quality of 
Life on a military post in the United States. 

c. Peer PreS81tre-the youth and immaturity of our soldiers cause him to 
·submit to the persuasion of using or at least trying dru~s or alcohol. '1'his probably 
~'esults because the individual wants to feel that he 'belongs" with the crowd. 

d. Other reasons for drug use are to relieve tension and to provide pleasure. 
In these areas you will usually find the more experienced users. They are familia.!'" 
'with different type drugs and their effects. As a result, these users are the most 
··difficult to identify. 

e. Dr1tg Dependency-it does exist and will continue to exist as long as drugs 
·are available. For some of the soldiers, drug dependency sets in without their 
realization. -

My second major point is the effect drugs have on readiness. My immediate· 
.subordinate commandem have mixed feelings on this point. Some feel that the 
-effect is marginal. Considering all the data available to me and the current state· 
·of readiness, I believe that drug abuse does adversely affect some individual 
performances, but it is not yet of sufficient magnitude to impair the capability 
·of my Division to accomplish its mission. The time that my commanders dedicate 
to the administration I.)f the drug program (prevention, detection, and counseling) 
does take time away from their supeFvisory efforts in training and maintenance. 
Perhaps this time loss hurts combat readiness more than the use of drugs by 
individual soldiers. 

My third point covers action we are taking to prevent drug abuse: 
a. First and foremost is a dynamic and challenging training program to insure 

tbat our Division can fight during time of war. This challenge .has been passed 
. down to the lowest levels of command within the Division. I am convinced that 
such training will do more to limit drug abuse than some of the clinical approaches. 
For sure, a' dynamic training program does much. to offset boredom which we all 
know tends to enhance drug abuse . 

b. The urinalysis tcsting program is controlled by USAREUR. The selection 
procedure for personnel in the drug program is based on the use of the last digit 
·of the SSAN. Each day's numbers are randomly selected by HQ USAREUR. 
Additiomilly, the commanders of company size unit can direct three of their 
people each day to provide urine samples. These selections are based on suspicion 
.and are not used for random testing. 

c. Under the selected unit urine testing program for company size units (SUUT
CO), our commanders can obtain approval to direct urine testing for the entire 
unit if they believe they have a drug problem in the unit. Since the commence
ment of the program in May 1978, the 3d Infantry Division has tested eight of 
its 121 company size units and received 30 positives. Out of eight units, 884 
soldiers were tested, resulting in a 3.39 percent positive rate. However, it is 
interesting to note that some units had no positives while. one unit had 19. This 
-tends to distort the average, but these small samples are all we have available 
at this time. The 3d Infantry Division percentage of positives on SUUTCO is in 
Jine with the USAREUR average. 
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d. The division has an active Health and Welfare inspection program withiIh 
its units. When conducted properly, these inspections turn up drugs and para-
phernalia associated with drug. use. 

e. Clinical evaluation-once an individual is suspected of being involved with 
drugs, he is interviewed by the unit commander. If after the interview, the com
mander still suspects that the soldier uses drugs, he is sent to the Oommunity 
Drug and Alcohol Oenter (ODAAO) for an interview. If the ODAAO feels that 
the soldier is a user of drugs an appointment is then made with the Medical 
Treatment Facility and a Psychiatrist determines if the soldier should or should 
:i1ot be in the Drug Program. The Oommanders are supporting the program as· 
reflected in our 97-100 percent record of having soldiers cli.nically evaluated when 
necessary. 

f. Recreational and sports program-the Division and Oommunities have active
sports programs for soldiers in basketball, volleyball, softball, flag football, soccer, 
and numerous individual type sports. In addition each community has a recrea-
tion center, bowling lanes and gymnasium. These activities provide a healthy 
option for the soldier's leisure time. 

g. Club renovation is another continuing effort to improve the quality of life 
on each caserne. We also vary the entertainment to fit the many preferences of 
soldiers as well as improving club facilities and appearance. In the past year, for
example, we completed major renovation to .3 of the 10 NOO/EM Olubs in the· 
Wuerzburg area and 4 more are due renovation by next summer. Present renova-· 
tion has included new carpeting, furniture, kitchen, and "disco" equipment. 
Additionally, I closed one club which had too much drug potential in its downtown 
location. 

h. The Division also has an International Tours and Travel Office that makes 
many tours available at reasonable prices. The units in the Division encourage
their soldiers to use these tours and get 'Out of the barracks as often as possible. 
The tours have been widely accepted and provide our soldiers ano.ther alternative 
to drug and alcohol use. 

i. A few months ago the Division's Provost Marshal established the Covert 
Joint Drug SUppression Team operation, in cooperation with USACIDO within 
my military communities. This operation is now being expanded in coordination 
with the USAREUR effort. The purpose of this effort is to conduct coordinated 
operations to further suppress the trafficking, use, and possession of drugs. We
anticipate the covert stage of this operation to be fully implemented by 22-
November. 

j. Another step forward is educating the Ohain of Oommand and more impor-
tautly the individual soldier that the drug programs are l'ehabilitative in nature
rather than punitive. Approximately 20% of the soldiers presently in the CDAAO 
program have been identified by Military Police and other Law Enforcement 
Agencies. Unfortunately, this type of referral causes those soldiers to feel that 
they are in the program for punishment rather than for rehabilitation. Oonse·· 
quemtly, additional emphasis has been placed on "Early" identification by the
Ohain of Oommand. 

k. Drug and Alcohol Abuse training and counselling have been incorporated 
into the Non-Oommissioned Officers Professionalism Program. Our units are
using QDAAC personnel and chaplains to assist in conducting these classes, and 
are receiving a favorable response from both the NOO's and guest instructors. 

Wl,1at can Oongress do to help with 'the drug problem? 
a. I would encourage the committee to support funding levels to insure that 

adequate training be maintained within USAREUR to meet the threat. 
b. I would also encourage the committee to support increases in manpower' 

and fiscal resources so that 'We can enhance OUr capability to identify and rehabil-, 
itate drug abusers. 

c. Recognize that the declining dollar prevents soldiers in Europe from becom-
ing interested and involved in local German activities. This financial inability to· 
participate may contribute to increased boredom and drug involvement. 

Mr. Ohairman, in closing, I would like to say that I am very proud of our 
soldiers. They are making numerOW;l sacrifices and are being required to live in 11 
completely different environmeut. They are a dedicated ,group and I believe' 
prepared to do the job that needs to be :done. We are ready for your questions. 
and comments. 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF BRIG. GEN. THEODORE S. KANAMINE, PROVOST 
MARSHAL, HEADQUARTERS, U.S. ARMY, EUROPE, AND 7TH ARMY 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to present an overview of the coordinated law 
-enforcement effort to combat drug abuse among U.S. Army personnel in Western 
Europe with particular emphasis on the Federal Republic of Germany. 

In mid 1977 it became apparent to the law enforcement community in Europe 
'that heroin availability was increasing and that the shortage that existed for the 
previous sLx months had ceased. At that time we began to strengthen our law 
enforcement effort to combat this increased availability. I shall detail our actions, 
past and present, but first I would like to discuss present trends concerning drug 
offenders among our troop population and methods by which drugs are trafficked 
here in Germany. 

Drugs of all types continue to be readily available in the Federal Republic of 
Germany. Cannabis is clearly the drug of choice among U.S. Forces personnel as 
reflected in our law enforcement apprehension statistics. '.rhe dangerous drug 
abuse trend ranges from stable to downward. Heroin is an entirely different 
matter with relatively low cost, high purity heroin being readily available through
,out the Federal Republic of Germany. 

There are basically five echelons of the drug supply system in Europe. The 
EW'opean J'.1ain Soul'ce Level and The Major J'.1iddlernan Supplier ale predominuntly 
Germans or third country nationals; The Middleman Supplier who can be any of 
'the ubove. If a U.S. soldier is operating at this level, he has received additional 
finuncial backing; The 111iddleman Street pusher who can bo either a Gennan 
national or a U,S. soldier; and The Military Drug Abuser/Street Pusher who is 
usually a soldieL who purchases drugs and sells them to other soldiels. There are 
also instances of German nationals providing drugs to U.S. soldiers at this level. 

Drugs are introduced into the FRG through varying routes. Hashi~h is trans
ported into Germany from a number of countries, primurily the midem;t and 
North African countries. Principulroutes include: Northern seuports of Germany 
and other Atlantic coast countries and lund routes through Italy and Austria. 
Most heroin being seized in Germany is now of Mideast origin. It is transhipped 
through Turkey, Bulguria, Yugoslavia and Austria into Germany. Addi,tional 
suspected routes are through Italy, Fl'I1nce, Belgium and. Luxembourg. Narcotics 
are entering Bellin via normnJ transit routes by automobile and truck from or 
through the FRG, by air via Tegel Ailport and by train from Frankfurt. A certain 
percentage of heroin comes from the East but the exact amount is not known. 
Estimates from various sources range from 20-30%; however, it is generally 

.agreed that the majority of heroin comes from locutions other thun the Germun 
democrutic republic and East Berlin. These facts were reveuled during un "Opera
tion Leo" program which was recently conducted by DEA to determine sources 
.and flow patterns of near and middle east heroin through Europe to the United 
States. 

Before I discuf.s the details of our drug suppreesion program, I wish to illustrate 
a few trends in use and possession of drugs and sale and trafficldng cases. The 
first chart shows the monthly average of use and possession founded offenses for 
all drug categories. As I stated earlier, cannabis offenses represen't the over
whelming majority of cases investigated. The popularity of this drug continues 
to grow and its availability compounds the problem. Dangerous drug abuse re
mains at relatively low levels due in part to the recent popularity and avail
~bility of heroin. Our chief concern is the increase in narcotics cases. While a 
portion of the increase can be directly attributed to our intensified law enforce
ment program, the statistics reflect the degree of heroin availability and the 
potential thleat that it poses to our servicemembers. We are viewing third quarter 
statistics with cautious optimism and watching this closely to determine if the 
problem has stabilized or if the current quarter is merely an aberration of the 
previous upward trend. In the second chart we have identified the offenders 
associated with the offenses in the previous chart. Hele we continue to experience 
an increase in narcotics offenders, but the current increase is relatively modest 
compared to the previous 3 quarters. The third chal t shows the average monthly 
sale and trafficking cases involving military personnel. Military trafficking cases 
are rarely significant and they normally represent small amonnts of drugs. In 
addition to these military cases, approximately 560 cases were developed involving 
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German and third country nationals. Approximately Ys of our trafficking cases
are for narcotics which reflects our level of emphasis in our heroin suppression 
efforts. The fourth chart identifies the offcnders associated with the cases in the 
previous chart. The percentage of offenders in each category generally corresponds
with the percentage of offenses in the previous chart. It should be noted that 
these offender statistics only include milItary traffickers. In addition, Level I 
and Levd II opera-Mons have resulted in the apprehenslOn of 255 German na-
tionals and. 141 third countr~' nationals in the 1st nine months of this year. During: 
the same period in 1977, 181 Germans and 99 third country nationals were' 
apprehended. 

liVe have a comprehensive law enforcement drug suppressio~ program in the 
U.S. Army Europe theater of operation. I shall briefly review oUI OLD and military 
police involvement in the drug suppression pIogram and develop this ftu'ther into 
othel areas that are required to make our program a success. Drug suppression 
requires a total dedication and a ffl'eat deal of energy to be successful. We have 
approximately 5,500 "Street" miIltmy police in Europe, all of whom become 
involved, to some extent, in the drug enforcement effort. Approximately 15 per-· 
cent of all of our offcnses deal with drugs and the "white hat" military police in
our military communities often receive the initial information that a drug offense 
has occurred. Depending 011 the severity of the offense, the case is then referred. 
to our accredited military police investigators (MPI) or OLD agents for inves
tigation. I-IQ, 2d Region OlD has a total of 44 special agents dedicated to drug. 
suppression activities. Fivc of these agents and two interpreter investigators are 
assigned to the Level I drug suppression effort. 1'hese agents operate covr.rtly in 
targeted communities posing as drug buyers, using large amounts of "flash money",. 
luring wholesale traffickers into situations that allow host nation police to appre-
hend them. These agents have already seized appIOximately 16 kilos of heroin 
in the first nine months of 1978. Five additional special agents li.re being sought 
for inclusion into the program. Level II drug suppression operations consist of 
OLD special agents, MPI and military police operating covertly or overtly on or 
within close proximity to militmy installations. ThE' objective of Level II is to· 
identify and apPIehend personnel engaged in drug trafficking to U.S. For(1l):; 
personnel. 

There are currently 28 special joint drug suppression teams consisting of OLD; 
MPI and MP's opel ating in Germany. There were eight such teams operating in 
mid 1977 when the increase in availability of heroin bE'gun to appeal'. 1'he joint 
team concept was pioneered in USAREUR in early 1976 with the forrtiation of 
two joint drug suppression teams and has progressivley grown to its present level 
based on the perceived threat. I might add that the joint team concept has been 
so successful that the OlD command in -Washington has encouraged an expansion 
of its implementation worldwide. 39 OLD agents and 75 MPI/MP are currently 
assigned to these teams and another 20 OLD special ugents have been requested 
for assignment in the program. The last echelon of drug suppression is Level III 
which involves OLD agents and MPI operating overtly to investigate reported 
or detected instanees of use, possession or trafficking of drugs by U.S. Forces. 
personnel. At this point I would like to discuss a few seizure statistics which will 
further illustrnte the intensity of our program and the availability of heroin in 
Germany. In 1976, 15.722 kilos of heroin were seized by our law enforcement 
agents. In 1977, when there was a heroin shortage in the first half of the year, 
11.991 kilos were seized. In the first nine months of 1978, 21.761 kilos hud already 
been confiscated. The fifth chart flhows the street value of drugs seized by each 
category. The price of drugs varies with availability and fluctuation of the value 
-of U.S. currency in Europe. 

The drug suppression program cost $HI6,900 in .015 contingency funds and 
another $93,000 in travel funds during fiscal year 1978. Our drug seizures have
amply rewarded oUI return on investment. 

Another very important element of the drug suppression and enforcemenb effort 
is the 42d MP Group (Oustoms). This is a highly specialized unit which has 
-<>perations in approximately 45 field locations throughout USAREUR. One 
important aspect of their effort is joint involvement with German Oustoms and 
Border Police at the FRG international border crossing sites. Eleven personnel 
involved in Border Operations on a daily basis are linguists and have proven 
invaluable to the German officials in assisting when U.S. Forces personnel are 
involved. There are 30 personnel involved in this effort and 19 additional have
been lequested to supplement their efforts. This unit also has proponency for the 
N alCotic Detector Dog Program in USAREUR in support of their broad mission 
as well as responding to requests for assistance from Oommanders for health and: 

,. 
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wclfare inspections in troop billets and othcr facilities on our installations. Tl1ere 
are currently 23 Drug Detector Dogs strategically located throughout Europc lU1t;. 
another 20 have been requested to augment the current effOlt. Another imporbant 
aspect of the 42d MP Gp (Oustoms) Drug Suppression Program is the operation 
at Rhein-]I,,(ain Air Base. All in- and out-bound flights are inspected for drug 
contraband with special emphasis on outbound flights where a 100% mspection of 
baggage is accomplished to pI'event drugs from being returned '00 the United States. 
Approximately 10% of all inbound personnel are inspected upon arrival in 
Germany. The objectives on inbound traffic is to prevent the introduction of drugs. 
into the FRG by newly assigned soldiers. Most of the drugs being carried by in
bound personnel ale small amounts and the majority of drugs are dropped in the 
Amnesty Box prior to proceeding to the baggage inspection area. The 42d MP Gp 
(Customs) also assists APOs in inspecting 2d, 3d and 4th Olass mail for drugs. 

The Narcotic Detector Dogs faCIlitate this inspection process. An additional 15 
inspectors have been requested to augment this program with special emphasis 
being placed on the mail handling facility at H.hein-Main whele approximately 
4.5 million pounds of mail is processed monthly. These additional assets will pelmit 
the inspection of approximately 50% of the mail, a substantial increase over the· 
current 8% level. Finally, the 42d MP Gp (Oustoms) is responsible for the Military 
Oustoms Inspection (j\'10I) Progmm. This program consists of inspections of 
household goods, hold baggage and the vehicle processing point at Bremerhaven. 
Five (5) additional MOl have been requested for the vehicle Plocessing point. 
The 42d MP Gp (Oustoms) has executive agency responsibility for the EUl'opean 
Oommand (EUOO1\1) MOl Program, to include policy development, training, 
infolmation and intelligence for MOl programs at all EUOOIVI bases involvin~ 
the inspection of personal property, DOD cargo, passengers and accompanied 
baggage, POV's and mail destined for customs territory of the United States. 15, 
additional supervisory MOl haye been requested as an extension of the Execntive 
Agency for support of U.S. Air Force and Navy installations in European countries 
outside USARE OR's area of operation. The unit conducts a 24 hour training 
course to senior 1\101 prior to their involvement in the MOl Program. 1'1'10 U.S. 
Oust oms Service Advisors are colocnted with the 42d MP Gp (Oustoms) in Malln
heim. These oHicials inspect and accredit MOl progran,s once they have met the 
standards established by the U.S. Oust oms Service. 

I would like now to discuss another part of our Drug Enforcement Program 
which is vital to continued success-Our relations with host nation and other 
U.S. Law Enforcement Officials. We enjoy excellent relations with our host nation 
counterparts in Europe. The German authorities recognize the drug probJem 
as their own and consider U.S. Forces involvement as a small portion of the overall 
problem in both use and possession and sale and trafficking cases. They recognize 
our expertise in drug enforcement matters and actively solicit all information 
and training that they can receive from us. The result of this has been an aggres
sive enforcement effort on their part which has contributed immensely to sup
pressing the flow of illicit drugs to U.S. Forces personnel, because we all recognize 
the potential for an even greater drug problem among our troop population, in 
consideration of current availability. This high level of rapport is maintained 
through constant coordination and liaison between our elements at all levels of 
Government. I, myself, visit the interior Minister President, the President of the 
Federal Oriminal Police (Bundeskriminalamt) and Police Presidents of the FR G 
states. Additionally, the Oommander, 42d MP Gp (Oustoms) maintains liaison 
with the Federal Oustoms Oriminal Institute (Zollkriminalinstitut) in Oologne, 
t,he FRG Minister of Finance and the Border Police Directorate in Drug Investi
gation/Suppression matters. Each Major Oommand Provost Marshal, OlD 
District Headquarters and Resiclent Agency, and local MP Law Enforcement· 
Operator meets and works with FRG counterparts OIl a continuous basis. 

The 42d MP Gp (Oustoms) field elements maintain claily liaison with FRG 
Oustoms Border Police officials and participate in combined customs/drug sup
pression operations. Another dimension of this program is our active membership 
.'mel participation with host nation officials in Drug Working Groups at various 
levels ancl regions within the FRG. These groups include: The Permanent Drug 
Working Group which is chaired by the FR G Buncleskriminalamt, meets monthly, 
and includes representatives from the Federal and State Police officials of the 
FRG, Holland, Belgium, SWitzl?rland, Luxembourg, France, k.istria, DEA, 
U.S. Oustoms Service and Interpol. We also have representatives on the South
east Drug Working Group which meets monthly with Bavarian and Austrian 
Police officials and a representative from DEA; the Dutch-German Drug Working.' 
Group (monthly); and the French-German Drug Working Group which has, 
met annually for the past two years. In addition to this active interplay at the 
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international, federal, state and local levels, the German Government has recently 
proposed anothl'r working group which will be devoted strictly to German~ 
American drug problems. This working group, which will include a nentral 
-committee and subcommittees involved in each functional area of the Drug 
Abuse Program, will further enhance our already successful joint effort". The 
central committee is scheduled to meet for the first time in mid~December. 
Planning guidance and implementation of the sub~committees is still in diplomatic 
-channels in the Ambassador's office in Bonn. Of course, we maintain an active 
liaison with the DEA, U.S. Oustoms Service and our counterparts in the Air 
Force and Navy in Europe in our jOint efforts to interdict the flow of drugs to 
U.S. Forces. 

I wish to expand the discussion of some recent initiatives we have taken in 
USAREUR to enhance our Drug Suppression Program. In addition to the 
augmentation of assets dedicated to Drug ::luppression which I discussed earlier, we 
have established a USAREUR Drug Operations Oenter which is located in 
Mannheim. TIllS center serves as the focal point for all Drug Suppression o}Jera~ 
tions in USAREUR.. The center collects, analyzes and disseminates all Drug 
Law Enforcement information to agencies involved in the Drug Enforcement 
Program. The center facilitates the establishment of trends in areas, units and 
commlmit~es and provides the wherewithal to immediately act on drug enforce~ 
ment intelligence which is often perishable. Ultimately, the center will have an 
automatic data processing capability which will provide an extensive storage and 
rapid retrieval capability of the type information we need to enhance our program 
even further. Another noteworthy initiative has been the establishment of a joint 
mobile OID~MPI Task Force which is inserted for a short period into an estab
lished drug "hot spot" to saturate the area and withdrawn when the traffickers 
and drugs have been seized. The initial employment of the Task Force resulted 
in a seizure in excess of $800,000 street value of illicit drugs and the apprehension 
of approximately 35 military and 12 German and third country nationals. 

In summary,!. I wish to reiterate our total commitment to the Drug Suppression 
Program in U~AREUR which has been identified as our number one Law En
forcement priority. We will continue to take every measure necessary to curb 
drug abuse among U.S. Forces in Europe by interdicting illicit drugs at their 
source and identifying abusers and traffickers through apprehension. 

I can assure you that the U.S. Military and Oivilian and host nation Law 
Enforcement authorities are united in a common effort to achieve_this_end. 
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CHART 2 
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DRUG SEIZURES, STREET VALUE 

Cannabis 

$1,378,681 
1,584,670 
1,762,949 

Dangerous 
drugs 

$796,169 
2,850,251 
2,696,965 

Heroin 

$5,180,084 
6 819 813 

17; 417; 733 

4/77 1/78 

30 

18 

19 

67 

58 

17 

19 

94 

Other 
opiates 

$58,825 
3,116,416 

423,037 

2/78 3/78 

59 

11 

19 

89 

47 

9 

26 

82 

Total 

$7,413,760 
14,368,150 
22,300,684 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THOMAS CASH, SPECIAL AGENT, DRUG ENFORCEMENT 
ADMINISTRATION, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE 

Chairman English, Gentlemen of the Delegation: I appreciate this opportunity 
to appear this morning before the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse 
-and Oontrol to discuss the role of the Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) 
with respect to the problem of drug abuse in the military. 

The Drug Enforcement Administration has six special agents stationed in the 
Federal Republic of Germany. These agents are stationed in Hamburg, Bonn, 
Frankfurt, and Munich and are under the direction of the Country Attache in 
Bonn. DEA special agents stationed in Germany operate within specific DEA 

-foreign activities guidelines which are published and set forth our parameters for 
being in Germany. (I have included a copy of these guidelines.) 

DEA agents have as their responsibility the following objectives: 
(A) Cooperl1te and exchange drug intelligence with appropriate host country 

-law enforcement officials; 
(B) Assist in the continual developIT\ent of a host country drug law enforce

ment capability; 
(C) Develop, within the U.S. Mission, appropriate resource requirements for 

host country drug law enforcement organizations, with these requirements being 
-keyed to the ultimate goal of reducing the availability of illicit drugs on the 
United States market; and 

.. 
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f' (D) 'Develop, within the'U.S.Mission, specific short-term and long:term'bilatentl 
drug intelligence programs that will accrue to the benefit of both the host country 
and the United States. ' ' 

The Federal Republic of Germany and the United States have worked closely 
together in the narcotics control field over the last ten years. On June 9 of this· 
iear, Ambassador Stoessel, on behalf of the United States! and State Secretary 
of Foreign Affairs, Guenther Van Well, on behalf of the FeCleral Republic, signed 
:11, bilateral agreement known as the United States/Federal Republic of Germany 
'Narcotic Agreement. This agreement recognizes the cooperation of the past, 
provides an efficient organization for exchange of narcotic information for the' 
'Present, and offers us further ways to coordinate our intelligence,' enforcement, 
:and rehabilitation exchange efforts in the future. 

Our relationships with our German police colleagues are outstanding. Perhaps, 
·the depth of this relationship is best demonstrated by the fact that our DEA 
;special agent who works with the West German Federal Police in Wiesbaden has. 
,been provided an office within this Federal Police Headquarters and is considered 
'by the Germans themselves to be a vital part of the West German Federal Police 
,enforcement effort. We in Germany are proud of our DEA-German police rela
:tionship and feel that this contributes significantly to the accomplishment of the 
.DEA mission here in the Federal Republic. 

Seizures are not always indicators of enforcement success, but these statistics 
·do . show availability of narcotics within the country. When we couple seizure 
-data with our investigative enforcement efforts aimed at disrupting heroin traffic, 
'we get a very clear picture of increased heroin availability. Prior to 1965, Germany 
'was not confronted by any significant narcotic problem. Tot,al heroin seizures in 
Germany in that year, as reported by the West German Federal Police, amounted 

:to l.S25 milligrams of heroin. For the years 1969 through 1972, heroin seizures 
in Germany amounted to a total of 6.7 Idlograms. In 1973, heroin seizures began 

·to rise, as a total of 15.4 kilograms were seized that year. Since then, the amount 
-of..:.seizures has increased dramatically: 
• iii Kilonrams 

1974_________________________________________________________ 33 
1975_________________________________________________________ 31 
1976_________________________________________________________ 167 

In 1976, DEA and German police efforts determined through investigations 
'that approximately 75 per cent of the heroin seized in that year originated in the 
Far East and 25 per cent was from Near and Middle East sources. A large part 
·of the heroin seized in Germany in 1976 was in transit to the Netherlands and 
specifically Amsterdam. 

In the second quarter of 1977, a change was noted; it was becoming clear that 
,heroin from the Near and Middle East was becoming more significant as police 
.reported that 77 per cent of the heroin seized was coming into Germany from the 
J\1.idcUe East, being carried primarily by Turkish nationals. Total seizures of 
'heroin in Germany in 1977 amounted to 60.1 kilograms, a decrease in amonnt 
"seized, but a distinct reversal of past trends in that the majority of the heroin 
-seemed intended for the German drug market and not marked for other desti
nations. Second half-year figures for 1977 showed that of the 39.6 kilos seized 

,during this time, SO.l per cent of the heroin came from the Near and Middle 
East, 16.4 per cent from the Southeast Asia area, and, in 3.5 per cent of the 

'eases, the origin could not be determined. 
Turkish defendants were involved in 73.5 per cent of the cases where heroin 

was seized in the second half of 1977. The so-caJled Middle East heroin began to 
.appear as if it was the predominantly available heroin. 

. This year, however, we see that heroin seizure statistics have not declined, 
but are almost the equal of the 1976 record year. To date, over 140 kilograms of 
heroin have been seized. Data analysis by the West German Federal Police 
indicate that in the first quarter of 1975, 30.9 kilograms of heroin were seized. 
Fifty-six and a half percent of this heroin is from the Near East and 40.2 percent 
,of the heroin is from Southeast Asia. It should be noted that the Southeast Asian 
;neroin, for the most part, was found to be destined for the Netherlands. German 
.authorities consider that their main heroin problem comes from the Near and 
Middle East as little Southeast Asian heroin has been seized o.t the street-level. 

At present, we find that Turkish nationals are involved in bringing from one 
;to five kilograms of heroin to Germany at a time from various countries in the 
N.ear East. The heroin arrives by land, by train and by air as traffickers resort 



184 

to age old methods used by smugglers all over the world. There have been instances 
where we have found heroin in small amounts being smuggled from Germany 
to the United States. The intelligence we have gathered indicates that the heroin 
in Germany is cheaper and purer than that found on the market in the United 
States. There is a potential threat to the United States in that heroin now avail
able in Europe can find its way to the American market. This is a potential that 
we are constantly monitoring. 

By tracking and charting heroin price and availability we see that the cities 
of Berlin, Frankfurt, and the area of the Ruhr around the Dusseldorf/Duisburg 
area appear to have readily available supplies of heroin. The Munich area has 
also been seen as an active supply area. Coincidently, these are areas where the 
largest numbers of Turkish nationals reside and it is in these communities where 
enforcement has been the most active. As I noted earlier, the Turkish smugglers 
usually sell the heroin to German middle-level dealers as well as to other nation
alities. These persons then distribute the heroin down to street-level users. Most 
police and Government estimates place the addict population in the Federal 
Republic at around 40,000; however, these individuals are engaged in multiple 
types of narcotic abuse and there is no accurate assessment of the number of 
addicts purely dependent on heroin. 

Statistics of deaths resulting from drug abuse are recorded by the police and 
are not the result of medical examinations of the deceased. The number of deaths 
is increasing and is indicative of the narcotic availability and its attendant social 
cost. In 1970, there were 29 deaths as a result of misuse of drugs, two of which 
were connected with hard drugs. In Germany, opium, morphine base, heroin 
and cocaine are considered hard drugs. These figures have risen dramatically 
in every year since 1970. 

Death, 
1971_____________________________________________________________ 67 
1972_____________________________________________________________ 104 
1973_____________________________________________________________ 106 
1974_____________________________________________________________ 139 
1975_____________________________________________________________ 194 
1976_____________________________________________________________ 337 1977 _____________________________________________________________ 1387 
1978 _____________________________________________________________ 2240 

1300 FRG ; 87 West Berlin. 
• As of August. 

In 1977, the problem of heroin availability and its effects was seen clearly in 
Berlin where 83 civilians and four Gl's died of drug abuse. Of these fatalities, over 
90 per cent of the deaths were directly related to heroin use. Generally, of these 
deaths, 73.9 per cent of the victims were between 18 and 25 years of age. 

I have emphasized heroin abuse and availability up to this point as I believe 
that this drug deserves our all-out effort and is indeed DEA's number one priority. 
In Germany, the two prime drugs of abuse are heroin and hashish. Other drugs 
seem to playa minor role ab this point. Hashish is the chief drug available and 
there appears to be a never ending supply. I would like to enter into the record some 
arrest statistics from 1974 to 1976, which indicate a three-year trend that, in my 
opinion, is still continuing whereby heroin arrests are increasing as cannabis 
arrests decline: 

ARRESTS BY DRUG 

lin percent! 

1974 1975 1976 

Cannabis......................................................... 64.4 60.6 52.4 
Heroin........................................................... 19.7 26.6 38. ° 
Other drugs. .•...••••...•••.....••....•.•...•.•.•••.•.••••••....•. 15.9 12.8 9.6 

-------------------------Total ..••....•••••.•••••.•.•.•..••••••••.•.•••••••...•••... ===1=00=.0=====10=0=.0======1=00=.0 

Total arrests...................................................... 6,739 7,328 8,946 

Cannabis remains so readily available in Germany that some high police 
officials believe that Germany has become a transit point for dealers in hashish 
who come to Germany and take hashish out of this country to other areas. In-

c 
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deed, there has been an increasingly large number of major seizures of hashish on 
an almost continual basis. In 1977, over nine tons of hashish were seized in Ger
many and there appears to be no central city or location involved. Of these nine 
tons, for example, three major seizures occurred in Bonn-Bad Godesberg, Mainz 
and Emden when 1.3 tons, 2.3 tons and 2.8 tons resp-ectively were seized. The 
hashish comes to Germany from Turkey, Lebanon, Pakistan, Afghanistan and 
India. The amounts seized clearly demonstrate the size of the hashish market 
in Germany. One has to remember that Germany is a country the size of the 
State of Idaho, although densely populated with 62.5 million people including 
over two million foreigners. 

From DEA's point of view the American soldier is a victim of high drug avail
ability in Germany and is not a major part of the drug problem in the country. 
Additionally, it should be noted that the German Police themselves do not feel 
that the American military is a significant factor in the narcotic traffic in Germany. 

The Drug Enforcement Administration has excellent relations with both the 
U.S. Army Criminal Investigation Division, and the U.S. Air Force Office of 
Special Investigations. As Country Attache, I have insured that the Ambassador 
in Bonn receives quarterly reports from the Military Services. The Ambassador 
has been personally briefed by the responsible military services at the quarterly 
task force meetings. 

All DEA agents in Germany haye provided regular information to the military 
on narcotics traffickers, smuggl,ing methods and intelligence related trends. 
DEA has actively assisted military enforcement efforts, for exa~nple, by funding 
a DEA informant who has been operating in Berlin since August with instructions 
to focus on sources of narcotics who are supplying military personnel at street 
level. This confidential source has worked exclusively for the U.S. Army and has 
been very successful. His work with the CID and German Police Organizations 
has led to significant arrests and seizures involving heroin, LSD and cocaine. 
Dealers immobilized through this informant's work were dealing drugs primarily 
to military personnel. 

The U.S. Army has been kept informed of those locations within the country 
that have a high drug-availability. One of the cities with the highest narcotic 
supplies was thought to be Berlin. In early 1977, DEA began to notice that prices 
for heroin in Berlin were 10Wi availability was high; and overdose deaths were 
steadily rising. 

As I stated earlier, one of DENs overseas roles is to develop within the U.S. 
Mission specific short-term and lOng-term bilateral drug intelligence programs 
that will accrue to the benefit of the host country and to the United States. 
Berlin presented such an objective. DEA was conducting an operation to determine 
sources and flow patterns of Near and Middle East heroin through Europe to 
the United States. This heroin appeared readily available in Berlin, so for in
telligence purposes, Berlin became a major subject for inclusion in this operation. 
The Embassy in Bonn, the U.S. Mission in Berlin, the U.S. Army CID, U.S. 
Air Force OSI, German Police and German Customs were all brought together 
and a 90-day Berlin Task Force was created under DEA leadership with all 
participants fully sharing information and inteiligence that developed. DEA 
brought in undercover operatives and the end product clearly showed that 
availability was higher in Berlin than in other cities in Germany. The situation 
pinpointed by DEA led to increased enforcement efforts at every level and an 
awareness of the problem at all levels of the allied forces, as well as with the 
Berlin Government. 

The Berlin Commandant for American Forces, Major General Benedict, has 
created a Commandant's Task Force consisting of many of the participants from 
this operation plus State Department participation headed by the Berlin Public 
Safety Advisor. This group, which includes DEA, continues to monitor the situ
ation and develop new approaches to combat narcotic abuse in the military, 
as well as in the civilian sector of that city. In Berlin, the 1978 overdose death 
figures are down significantly (62 deaths have been recorded thus far), although 
deaths are up in other parts of Germany. This small indication of success in 
Berlin is being closely watched. 

The problem of narcotic abuse is worldwide and its full impact on Europe, 
and Germany in particular, is now being feit. Through exchanges of experiences, 
intelligence information and enforcement expertise it is hoped that some control 
over the international narcotic traffic in this country can be realized. 
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PmilPARED STATEMENT OF MAJ. ANTHONY DEVALENTIN III, ALCOHOL AND DRUG 
POLICY BRANCH, OFFICE OF THE DEPUTY OHIEF OF STAFF FOR PERSONNlilL" 
HEADQUARTERS, DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY 

Mr. Ohairman, I am presently assigned to the Drug and Alcohol Policy Branch. 
of the Office of the Deputy Ohief of Staff for Personnel, Headquarters, Depart
ment of the Army. 

I arrived in Germany on 3 November to conduct a series of special urinalysis 
tests. The purpose of this trip was to obtain independent clata to evaluate the 
USAREUR selected unit urinalysis test of company size units (SUUTOO). 

To assure the vnlidity and impartiality of these special tests, the purpose of my 
visit was kept close hold. At Headquarters, DepaTtment of the Army, the only 
individuals that I know had knowledge were Major General Ulmeli, director of 
Human Resolli'ces Development Directorate: Oolonel Ordway, vhief of the 
Leadership ancl Motivation Division; ,Mrs. Gouin, Ohief of the Alcohol and Drug 
Policy Branch; and LtO. Doloff, OOLL. There were others on the Department of 
the Army staff who knew I was coming, but I do not know who they were nor the' 
extent of their knowledge. 

There wcre ofJicials in USAREUR who were also aware of the purpose of my 
trip. Brigadier General Fitts, Deputy Ohief of Staff for Personnel was my initinl 
point of contact. To my knowledge, there were five other officers in USAREUR 
who had knowledg{'l of the reason for my visit. 

On Sunday, 5 November, I conducted a meeting with six noncommissioned 
officers ancl enlisted personnel from the Heidelberg area who would assist me in 
conducting the special urinalysis test. These individuals were selected late Friday 
afternoon (3 November) again to assure the impartiality of this project. 

At this point I would like to indicate that I hacl the total ancl complete coopera
tion of USAREUR, to include a letter from General Fitts which gave me the 
authority to contact any unit in USAREUR and direct a special urilll1lysis test. 

At approximately 1600 hours on Sunday evening, I ident.ified three units which. 
had been previously tested under the SUUTOO and requested that USAREUR 
initiate a re-test of these units on 6 November. USAREUR then sent the immedi
ate messages to the respective corps directing these SUUTOO". On this basis, the' 
most advance warning a selected unit could have had was 12 to 14 hours. 

On Monc\n,y morning, 6 November I met with the special team and we drove to· 
Mannheim. Upon arrival, we selected the unit to be tested. This was approxi
mately 0700 hours. I should note, however, that originally I had intended to test 
a unit other than the one we actually tested. The reason for this change was because 
'We learned that this unit had just returned from training in Berlin. 

The basis for selecting these four units was primarily their location-Stuttgart, 
Neurnberg, Mannheim and Bl1umholder, all of which h[we at one time or another 
been identified as troublesome areas with regard to dl'Ug abuse. 

The results of these four tests indicate that 400 individuals were tested and 
there were 17 non-authorized use positives for a 3.8% positive mte. The unit that 
I personally supervised had a 2.1 % positive rate for 130 specimens. The 17 positives 
included 12 opiates (heroin/morphine/codeine), two amphetamines and three 
methaqualone. The positive rate for these four units on their previous SUUTOOs 
was 4.8% positive-17 opiates, three phenobarbs and one methaqualone. 

On Tuesday, 7 November, we would test three additional units, but units which 
had not been previously tested under SUUTOO. 

At approximately 1700 hours on Monday 6 November I provided USAREUR 
the identification of additional units they would test using their normal SUUTOO. 
,Once again, these units had no more than 12 to 14 hours advance warning. 

The special team and I traveled to Wiesbaden and at approximntely 0630 hoUl's 
advised the selected unit that a special SUUTOO would be conducted. The primary 
basis for selecting these three units was again location-Augsburg, Hanau which 
is just outside Frankfurt, and Wiesbaden. 

These tests included 340 individuals and identified six non-authorized use 
positives for a 1.7% positive rate. The unit tested by the special team included 00 
specimens with two positives (one opiates and one phenobarb) for a 2.2% positive 
rate. 

The overall rate for these seven units, which represented approximately 10% . 
of the number of SUUTOOs conducted by USAREUR, was 780 specimens with 
23 non-authorized use positives for an overall 2.0% posit.ive rate. This compares 
quite favorably with the 3% positive rate reported by USAREUR for its 72 
SUUTOOs of 10,688 specimens. The Army-wide rate for fiscal year 1978 was 2.2% 
of 580,845 specimens or 12,901 positives. 
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My trip was not only designed to independently evaluate the SUUTCO program 
but also to review th,e procedures used in the laboratory process. In this regard" 
after initiating the test in Wiesbaden, I took the specimens from the previous day 
to the U.S. Army Laboratory at Weisbaden to witness their processing. Because' 
of the incubation pm:iod for portions of the laboratory tests and other processing: 
procedures, it was not possible to view the entire process. However, I did witness, 
the initial screening stage-radioimmuno assay which produces the presumptive 
positives. When I left the laboratory. I felt very comfortable with their controls 
and procedures. 

Mr. Chairman, my overall assessment of this special project is that it did in fact, 
validate the SUUTCO procedures used in USAREUR as well as the laboratory 
procedures used to identify drug abuse. 

Thank you very much. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF CAPT. SAMUEL A. BARNES, ALCOHOL AND DRUG CON
'l.'ROL OFFICER, BAD KREUZNACH COMMUNITY 

Mr. Chairman, as the Alcohol and Drug Control Officer for the Bad Kreuznach 
Community, I have dil'ect responsibility for the Dexheim and Bad Kreuznach 
Community Drug and Alcohol Assistant Centers (CDAAC) which services 32' 
companies and separate detachments in Bad Kl'euznach, Dexheim, Weuschheim, 
and Dichtelbach. In this position, I am the Installation Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Prevention and Control Program Manager and responsible for coordinating the 
command, staff and medical aspects of the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention 
and Control Program. Secondly, for exercising supervision or operational control 
of. the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Control program personnel, 
facilities and funds. Also, I am responsible for developing, coordinating, and rec
ommending Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Program policies 
for implementation. I establish communication, referral, and processing channels 
with and between the military and civilian activities that can contribute to the 
Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Program, se;\:;ve on the Alcohol 
and Drug Dependency Intervention Council, provide periodic program evaluation 
to the commander, and I am responsible for the administrative maintenance of 
records and reports in accordance w'1th applicable regulations. I authenticate all 
the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Program reports furnished 
to higher headquarters, and lastly, I provide data for budget and manpower 
planning and maintain appropriate records for resource transactions. 

The Bad Kreuznach Drug and Alcohol Assistance Center is the central facility 
to which 32 separate unit commanders refer all military alcohol and drug abuses. 
The CDAAC operation is the responsibility of the Bad Kreuznach Community 
Commander. We provide service to all eligible civilian personnel, active and re
tired military employees, and the dependents of active and retired military and 
eligible civilian employees. The CDAAC in cooperation with unit commanders, the 
medical treatment facilities and other appropriate community agencies assist 
commanders in the rehabilitation effort and perform the following functions: 

We receive all personnel referred by commanders for evaluation and conduct 
an initial interview to determine if and to what degree t.he individual is abusing 
alcohol or drugs. Appropriate assistance may be provided to other personnel who 
have alcohol or drug related problems but no one would be entered into a re.habili
tation program unless clinically confirmed by a physician as an alcohol or drug 
drug abuser. 

In close coordination with unit commander, we must design and participate in 
rehabilitatIon programs for clinically confirmed alcohol and drug abusers and 
conduct social evaluations for those personnel whose clinical evaluations were 
inconclusive. The CDAAC, in consultation with the unit commander, develops a. 
case designed for an individual based on all available information. Each program 
is designed to meet the needs of the individual abuser instead of employing a 
standard model. 

We provide appropriate counseling in CDAAC staff capabilities. We refer clients 
who require morc help than CDAAC and the unit can provide to other agencies 
(i.e., Chaplain, hospital, extended care facilities, Alcoholics Anonymous, Narcotics 
Anonymous, mental health clinic) as applopriate to assist in the rehabilitation 
effort. 

We provide continuous monitoring of individual cases through the follow-up 
phase of rehabilitation ,or until the individual has been eliIninated from the 
tlervice. 
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We also maintain appropriate records in accordance with applicable regulation!!. 
When an individual in the follow-up phase is transferred to another United States 
Army Europe unit serviced by a different CDAAOt his records will be tranRferred 
in order that his rehabilitation may be con"tinueu at his new unit. At periodic 
intervals throughout the rehabilitation phases, we provide administrative and 
clinical recommendation to the commander, in order that he might make a decision 
as to the ServIce Member's rehabilitathm progress. We assist the community 
commander and unit commanders by monitoring their urinalysis program to 
insure that all individuals. who are involved in tbe rehabilitation Plogram are 
tested at the designated time. This gives the commander additional information 
on the Service Member's progress and assists him in identifying other abusers. 
We continuously assess the drug and alcohol'situation in the Bad Kreuznach Oom
munity and provide the Oommunity Oommander with this information period
ically. 

The Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Oontrol Program while assigned 
within each community is subordinate to V Oorps Alcohol and Drug Oontrol 
Office. Since Bad Kreuznach is an 8th Infantry Division Oommunity I coordinate 
all Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Oont.-ol Program activities with the 
8th Infantry Division Alcohol and Drug Oontrol Officer who is assigned to the 
tactical headquarters. My responsibilities and functions in this capacity are 
manage the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Oontrol Program's admin
istrative functions. I must coordinate operational functions among designated 
alcohol and drug abuse prevention and control staff personneL I prepare data for 
budget and manpower reflource transactions. I supervise the administrative staff 
and provide consolidated staff input to the Alcohol and Drug Oontrol Office for 
ongoing program evaluation. 

In the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Oontrol Program, I feel it is 
imperative that all facets coordinate with the unit's chain of command. This pro
gram, by regulation, is an additional tool to be used by the commander in order 
that he may perform his mission more effectively. The rehabilitation program can 
not be effective without this close liaison between the Alcohol and Drug Abuse 
Prevention and Oontrol staff and the commander. The entire rehabilitation 
effort for the client depends on a well structured program, including medical, 
clinical, and unit involvement. At the unit level, the first line supervisor and com
pany commander are directly involved in the service member's rehabilitation. 
During clin~(jaY tounseling my counselors, the first line supervisor, and company 
commander work closely to evaluate the progress of the Service Member. Our 
clinical recommendation to the company comma,nder, and the first line supervisor's 
daily observation of the service member, is critical in determining the final deci
sion as to whether or not the service member will be a rehabilitation success or 
failure. My staff, with cooperation from the commander, and the doctor effectively 
accomplish this process. I also provide periodic program evaluation to the com
mander. This evaluation is not only in the area of rebabilitation but, in his unit's 
overall Alcohol and Drug Abuse PI'evention and Oontrol Program. Another service 
I provide is an educational program based on the commander and his needs. We 
provide technical information about other Army resident treatment programs to 
the commander and we make recommendations or referrals of the clients to these 
other agencies. By doing all these things for the commander, I am, in essence, an 
extension of his command; and I assist him in insuring that his unit can perform 
its mission with every available manpower asset. 

In my opinion the drug situation in the Bad Kreuznach Oommunity is recog
nized by the commanders, and they are doing all they can to attack t!).e problem. 
Biochemical test results show a 3 % to 6 % use of opiate, amphetamine, barbiturates 
and methaqualone in Bad Kreuznach. This is based on five SUUTOO's which 
indicate 5.7% usage. A scientific method to identify Cannabis is not in use; there
fore, the degree of use is open to debate. The percentage that use Oannabis is 
reported to be as high as 80% by tbose we treat in the ADAPOP program. This 
amount of use is offered up as a defense mecbanism or rationalization for his or 
her use and when pressed, they usually must admit that their perception is wrong. 
Others develop a percent of )lse based upon their knowledge of a very small group. 
Drug abuse varies from unit to unit, depending upon the unit's training program, 
its mission, the type of MOS, and the quality of leadership it has. Therefore, it is 
possible for an individual to be in a platoon where 80 to 90 percent use drugs. 
This then, is the world that .the individual knows, and when asked about his com
pany or battalion, he will apply the percentage developed from that limited 
sample to the remainder of the unit. In these situations, the individual is usually 
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very sincere in his beliefs, even if the view is mistaken. One must realize that the 
individual soldiers have limited perceptions. The arrangement of the barracks 
with the separate rooms, combined with the normal work organizution of the 
company into small work element, precludes the individual soldier from having 
an in depth knowledge about the use of drugs in a compuny. After considering 
these factors, I believe the use of Oannabis is in the 30 to 40 percent range. By use, 
I mean a soldier uses the drug twice a week. 

I believe the key to solving the alcohol and drug abuse problem is prevention. 
We know drugs are readily available in Europe. To prevent a soldier from use or 
abuse of nurcotics, he must be satisfied with what he does. This job satisfaction 
ties in directly with good, realistic training, which helps relieve boredom and 
frustration. Many of the commanders that I work with have expressed their 
frustration concerning their inability to spend time in the field for training due to 
lack of funds. Almost every soldier wants to perform the full range or duties re
quired in his or her MOS. Too often this is not possible due to limitutions imposed 
on the time uvailable in the vurious training ureas j the lack of adequate firing 
ranges, or the lack of funds for ammunitions. The:more we can conduct meaningful 
training the more satisfied the soldier will be and this will significantly relieve 
the drug abuse problem. Of course we must also recognize the need to improve the 
quality of life for every soldier with special attention being given to those soldiers 
who live in the barracks. When the soldier is not at work he needs to be able to 
relax in all atmosphere that is conducive to the development of his abilities in 
other areas such as photography, crafts, music, etc. Both of these, the training and 
good recreational facilities, are excellent meuns of preventing the young soldier 
from becoming involved in drug usage. 

The commanders in the Bad Kreuznach Oommunity feel as I do that it is the 
responsibili~y of the first line supervisor to detect any drug abuse. The first line 
supervisor, ;therefore, becomes an important fuctor in the area of prevention and 
early detection of drug abuse, and educating the troops on the hazurds of drug 
abuse. To assist the commanders in training their first line supervisors, I have 
initiated un education program which stresses the indicators of drug and alcohol 
abuse, and we are presently presellting these classes to company commanders so 
they can teach their NOO's. These classes will be extended to teach the NOO's 
the same indicators. 

To prevent the newly assigned soldier from becoming involved in drug usuge, we 
have developed a community Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and Oontrol 
Program orientation. This program stresses the medical, social, economical, and 
legal hazards of drug abuse. We present information on the differe-nces of the 
strength of drugs in Europe as compared to the United States, and, also, the 
strength of alcoholic beverages here in Germany, as compared to that of the United 
States. We also give them a chance to observe a mock interview, and based on the 
information, allow them to determine whether or not an individual will be placed 
into the rehabilitation program. 

Other classes that are currently being conducted are: 
(1) The prevention of alcohol abuse. 
(2) The prevention of drug abuse. 
(3) Drug and Alcohol Education Specialist training, whereby the unit's Alcohol 

and Drug Abuse Prevention and Oontrol Program Specialist learns of all new 
changes and gets a chance to interact with other drug and alcohol education spe
cialists in insuring that they each have a viable program. We have a Oommander's 
Oall which stresses the indicators of drug and alcohol abuse in an effort for the 
commander to be able to effectively detect drug abus!.' within his unit and train his 
first line supervisors on detection. In addition there has been intensified effort to 
disrupt the drug supply. To summurize, I believe the things that can be done to 
prevent or lower the drug abuse situation in the Bad Kreuznach Oommunity 
would be: 

(1) Improve Training opportunities for the service members. 
(2) Better recreational facilities. 
As my final point, I want to address the need to rehabilitate those that do fall 

into the drug habit. Hopefully, the actions as I have proposed will reduce drug 
abuse, however, there is a need to provide intensive training and education for the 
Alcohol Education Specialist at the unit. There also needs to be an increased 
allocation personnel strength within the Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and 
Oontrol Program, in order to increase the services that are currently being pro
vided to the commanders. 
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DRUG ABUSE AMONG U.S. ARMED FORCES IN THE 
FEDERAL REPUBI.JIC OF GERMANY AND WEST BERLIN 

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 22, 1978 

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON NARCOTICS ABUSE AND CONTROL, 

Stuttgart, Germany. 
The Select Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9 a.m., in the 

NCO Club, Patch Barracks, West Germany, Hon. Glenn English 
(acting chairman of the Select Committee) presiding. 

Present: Representatives Billy L. Evans, Benjamin A. Gilman .. 
Cardiss Collins, and John W. Jenrette, Jr. 

Staff present: William G. Lawrence, chief of staff; David Pickens, 
project officer; Elliott A. Brown, professional staff member; and 
Daniel A. Stein, researcher. 

Mr. ENGLISH. The hearing will come to order. Today we're going 
to focus on a different aspect of drug abuse in the military. Obviously, 
the extent of drug abuse within the military is extremely important, 
and particularly those actions and those methods being used by the 
military to deal with it. However, there is another extremely important 
aspect with regard to the extent of drug abuse taking place within 
Germany, and of course, that has to do with the availability of drugs. 
I think there is one point that we can all agree on, and that is that 
availability and price are two of the most Important ingredients in 
determining the extent of drug abuse. We have a somewhat different 
situation in foreign countries where our troops are station(jd. Namely, 
we must depend upon the host government to assist us in keeping the 
level of drug abuse and drug availability at acceptable rates. I think 
that it's clear to all, from what has been stated in earlier testimony, 
that certainly hard drugs are plentiful, and they are readily available, 
to all of our service people as well as the German civilian population. 
It is for this reason that the committee yesterday traveled to Bonn 
to visit with Gennan Government officials to emphasize our interest 

,. in this problem and to extend to them our offer of cooperation and 
assistance. Certainly drug abuse is no respecter of mternational 
boundaries, and certainly drug abuse is not a respecter of State borders. 
Therefore, it is not only the American serviceman that we concern 
ourselves with, but also the German population in total. So today we 
want to focus upon what we can do, what assistance we can offer to 
the German Government through our Ambassador here and State 
Department in bringing a curb to the plentiful availability of hard 
drugs in particular. But I think we must once again emphasize that 
hashish, which so mv;ny young people seem to equate with the use of 
marihuana in the United States, that it brings on a whole new dimen
sion, mainly due to the fact that· the hashish that is being ·used by 
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young people here in Germany is roughly 10 times stronger than the 
marihuana that is being used in the United States. With this, I would 
like to say that we are looking forward in the future to working with 
both the military and the State Department in resolving this very 
difficult problem. Mr. Gilman, do you have any comments you would 
like to make? 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. During the past few days, 
and during our first hearing, it became quite evident that there are 
some serious problems confronting our military people in West Ger
many. The extensiveness of the amount of drug abuse and dru~ traf
ficking has exceeded our initial estimates. It is a problem tnat is 
quite critical, but the military administration cannot be blamed for 
the. drug culture in which they find themselves, and unless some seri-
ous efforts are made to reduce the availability of narcotics in this • 
part of the world, in West Germany, then we can't continually point 
the finger at a lack of administrative attention by the military. That 
effort in West Germany is going to take a great deal of cooperation 
between our Government and the West German Government. I was 
very much impressed with our meetings yesterday in Bonn with some 
of the West German leaders. I am impressed, too, by the fact that we 
are about to embark on a working group, an informal working group, 
that will be meeting regularly that is com1?rised of representatives of 
both Governments. I think that that workmg group can be of a great 
deal of benefit in making an overall plan and implementing such a. 
plan. However, I did find that, as 'with the military, there are some 
people in the Wesb German Government who have couched them-
selves and cushioned themselves in some relatively complacent sta-
tistical data, data that we find has really a lack of substance when it 
is placed under the microscope. Some of the bureaucrats haTfe stated 
that they have reached a plateau in narcotic abuse in West Germany, 
and of course, we find that that is not the situation, that narcotic 
registrants have been climbing, that the overdose deaths have been 
climbing, that overdose admissions to hospitals have been rising, that 
arrests have been risin~. There are many indicators out there that 
disclose that the narcotIc situation has not reached a plateau in West 
Germany, but has been accelerating. ' 

Of course, if we are going to rectify this problem and apply a remedy, 
we first have to recognize the illness and admit that we do have some 
problems, and I'm hoping that those bureaucrats that are in charge, 
those ministers who are m charge of this problem, will give that a 
candid and frank appraisal so that as we work together we can help to 
l'esolve this very critical situation that is. confronting our military 
people in West Germany. Thank you, MI'. Ohairman. 

MI'. ENGLISH. Mrs.Oollins? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. I have nothing, Mr. Oh airm an . 

. Mr. ENGMSH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman.. I don't have a long com

ment, I would like to state that I'm appreciative of the fact that we 
q,g have some people over here who ha,ye been working on the drug 
problem for a long time. Ambassador Stoessel, who is reputed, accord
ing, £0 the information we have, to be very interested and informed 
~bout the drug problemi David Anderson,1the minister to the U.S. 
Mission in Berlin, who has a reputa~ion for having been for a long time 



... 

193 

involved in the drug problems and trying to alleviate some of these 
problems. Mr. Ohairman, I see that part of our problem is that the 
individual branches of our Government, or the mdividual agencies, 
cannot deal with this problem alone, and I feel that it is necessary for 
this committee and the Oongress of the United States to lend. its sup
port completely to the various agencies and departments that have 
been having to deaI with this uroblem, and I think that only by all of 
us working together can we aadress the problem, and I hope that by 
these meetings we will do that. That you, Mr. Ohairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. Would the Ohief of Staff call 
the next witnesses, and I might say before he issues that call, that we 
have made the decision that the representatives of the State Depart
ment should come forward as a panel. Most of the questions that 'will 
will be asked will be questions that we will want to ask each of the 
representatives present. 

Mr. LAWRENCE. The committee calls the Honorable Walter J. 
Stoessel, the Honorable David Anderson, and the Honorable Mathea 
Falco. 

Mr. ENGLISH. First of all, I would like to welcome you here and 
thank you for taking your time out of a very busy schedule-each of 
you I know is extremely busy-to assist us in this matter. I also would 
like to state that if you will summarize your statements, that would 
be most helpful. Your complete statements will be made a part of the 
record. Mr. Ambassador? 

TESTIMONY OF RON. WALTER J. STOESSEL, JR., AMBASSADOR OF 
THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA TO THE FEDERAL REPUBLIO 
OF GEm.a:ANY 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Thank you very much, Mr. Ohairman. I'm 
grateful for the opportunity to be with you today. At the beginning 
I had thought to give a brief overview of our relations with the Federal 
Republic of Germany and put this into the context of our joint efforts 
with the Federal Republic to combat the problem of illicit dl'Ug 
trafficking and abuse. I think it's clear we have many common 
interests with the Federal Republic. We work together very closely 
on a wide variety of foreign affairs problems, we cooperate closely in, 
troubled areas of the world, we work together in connection with 
efforts to promote economic stabilization throughout the world . 

Olearly in the field of security, in the field of arms control and 
disarmament, we have the closest of relations. This includes our efforts 
in NATO, and overall in East-West relations. We do have problems, 
of course, but I think we can solve these in a spirit. of cooperation as 
friends and partners. We know we can rely on each other and we do 
have a good mutual understanding. I think these characteristics of 
our relationship carryover into the field of illicit narcotics. We have 
had a ~rowing cooperation with GeHnany to combat trafficking and 
abuse m recent years. Prior to the late 1960's, West Germany's 
problem was relatively small and stable, and German-American 
efforts in the field of narcotics were carried on in t,his country through 
liaison between our military law enforcement personnel and German 
Federal Land Police, and internationally through our normal customs 
Interpol health and technical exchanges. Shortly before the onset of 
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the 1970's, the indicators of increased trafficking and abuse rose in 
the Federal Republic and this has continued to the present day, 
and with this upsurg;e, began an intensification of our bilateral 
coopemtion in this field. We have had Drug Enforcement Adminis
tration agents in Germany since 1970, and we have cooperated very 
closely tlu·ough the DEA with the German f1uthorities. The DEA has 
offered its own eX'pel'ience in combating illicit ch·ugs, cooperating f1nd 
exchanging ~telhgence, developing intellig-ence pro~rams, f1ucl the 
embassy role m these efforts has been and IS to prOVIde eupport and 
to inte~Tate these enforcement efforts within the foreign policy aspects 
of the mternationalnarcotics problem. 

In the embassy, we have had a task force established since 1972 
to focus particula,l'ly on narcotics and bring together officers of the 
embassy and representatives of our military services in order to 
coordinf1te our antidrug eJ:J:"orts. 'rhis task force continues to this day, 
f1nd the responsibilities of this task force will soon be assumed by 
the central working group to which you referred in your statement. 
In the decf1de since the onset of the Federal Republic's narcotics 
problem, our cooperation has greatly expf1nded. Land and Federal 
police have developed very close working relf1tionships with our DEA 
f1ucl militf1ry enforcement agents. We have DEA agents 10cf1ted in 
1-I11mburg, Frankfurt, Munich, Wiesbaden; we have a nf1rcotic 
attache In Bonn, f1ncl they're closely involved in drug suppression 
effort. West German police have received training in the United 
States sponsored by the DEA, and this training has ranged from 
basic enforcement to special trn.ining for instructors to executive 
observation prog'mms for officers at the highest level. 

In 1973 the DEA Mel the German Federal police recognized the 
need for a centralized narcotics enforcement effort, and founded the 
permanent working group on narcotics. This group is coml)osed of 
officers hom Federal and Lf1nd police and the customs f1nc't border 
protection services along with emb!1ssy, nf1l'cotics, and custom at
tf1cMs, f1nd representatives of the U.S. military. Austria, Switzerland, 
France, Luxemburg, Belgium, and the Netherlands have joined this 
group and meet on a regular basis in this working group. This is a 
clearlllghouse for collectIOn and evaluation of relevant mformation 
on drug tmfficking. In 1973, also, the United States and the Federal 
Republic concluded an agreement :providing for mutual assistance 
bet,veen our customs services, and thIS agreement provides for mutual 
help in investigating and preventing narcotic smug&,ling. We I'ecognize, 
of course, that cooperation in enforcement can only be a part of our 
response. Our joint efforts must be, and they have been, brof1cll;y 
based. "Ve have had exchanges in many areas, such as health, rehabilI
tation, education. In September, eight leading U.S. specialists spent 
3 weeks in Germany consulting with German counterparts and 
stuclyin~ the problems of ch·ug abuse. There hf1ve been a number of 
other VIsits which are mentioned in my statement. West Germany, 
until recently, supplied a police training unit to Afghanistan. This 
unit had direct contact with DEA agents in Kabul in assisting the 
Afghans to enforce narcotics laws. The Federal Re})ublic's contribu
tions to the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control have been 
small. '1.'he Germans, however, are currently considering increasing 
their contributions, and we are very hopeful that they will do so. 
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I have outlined for you some of the ways in which we cooperate 
between our two Governments. I believe that this cooperation will 
:intensify in the months ahead. This drug problem will continue to 
receive my personal attention, as well as that of the other s~nior 
embassy officers. I have personally been very interested in the drug 
problem, have tried to keep myself up to elate on it, have worked 
with our task force in the embassy. In ])'ebruary, 1977, I first addressed 
the need for increased German-American cooperation in this field 
when I called on Minister of State Wischnewski in the chancellor's 
office. Other embassy officers and myself have continued to make 
high level approaches about narcotics to the West Germans. We 
were instrumental in convincing President Carter to speak to Chan
cellor Schmidt about the narcotics problem during the Summit 
:Meeting in Bonn in July. Our Deputy to Chief of Mission again 
rl1ised the issue in a call on State Secretary Schueler in September. 
I believe these efforts are bearing fruit. In June, I had the privilege 
of joining with State Secretary Van Well of the Foreign Office ill 
signing a narcotics control agreement. This agreement made formal 
some aspects of our past cooperation, while contemplating broader 
mutual bilateral and multilateral efforts to suppress the production 
{mel distribution of illegal drugs and abuse of all drugs. The agreement 
establishes a central working group composed of representatives from 
relevant German ministries and from the embassy and the military. 
Minister of Health Huber and I have agreed to convene the first 
session of this working group in mid-December. Thereafter, the 
gTOUp will meet at least twice a year to discharge its responsibilities, 
to develop joint policy, and establish priorities, and assign tasks 
related to its decisions to the subcommittees also established under 
the agreement. 

The Permanent Working Group on Narcotics formed in 1973, will 
operate as one of the subcommittees. There will be three other sub
committees; Legal; Prevention in Medicine; and Military. However, 
the working group mn.y establish other committees as it deems de
sirable. I am confident that the opportunities provided under this 
agreement will lead to rewarding innovations in our common battle 
against drug abuse. Certainly the modern world with telecommunica
tions and transportation have shrun.k the world beyond anything we 
have known before. In most respects these technipal advances have 

.. helped the community of nations to understand each other better and 
to realize how interlocking our lives really are. However, rapid trans
portation has also meant rapid movement of illicit drugs, and it is no 
lop gel' possible for anyone nation alone to combat narcotics abuse 
effectively. As the dealers become more sophisticated in seeking and 
protecting and expanding their markets, so must the governments of 
nations, both consumer and producer, increase their efforts in both the 
supply and demand fields. I think that West German-American co
operation in many respects has been a model in this fight, and I am 
confident that such mutual efforts will continue to be a hallmark of 
our countries' relations in the coming years. I thank you. 

[Ambassador Stoessel's prepared statement appears on p. 218.] 
Mr. ENGL1SH. Ms. Falco? 
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TESTIMONY OF HON. MATHEA FALCO, SENIOR ADVISER TO THE 
SECRETARY OF STATE, AND DIRECTOR FOR INTERNATIONAL 
NARCOTICS MATTERS 

Ms. FALCO. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman. Since Ambassador Stoessel 
and Minister Anderson will be addressing the situation here in Ger
many, I will address my remarks to the sources of the illicit traffic 
coming into Western Europe, and I will address them very briefly, since 
I understand that you have already dealt very thoroughly with many 
of these issues. 

Let me just say briefly at the outset, that I think that this kind of 
interest on the part of the committee in cominO' directly to a very diffi
cult J?roblem area is tremendously helpful, both in our bilateral efforts 
and ill our multilateral efforts to develop- regional and international 
cooperation in drug control. As you have noted, yesterday in your 
meetings with German officials, the drug problem in Western Europe is 
rising at a truly alarming rate. The figures I have laid out already in my 
prepared testimony, I would simply note that the number of overdose 
deaths exceeds the number in our own country, and the indicators for 
this coming year do not show that there is going to he any kind of 
leveling off or decreasing in the size of the problem. I think it is often 
very hard for industrialized nations in particular, including ours, to 
recognize the scope and the potential danger of this kind. of drug 
problem. As you know, 10 years ago in our country we were facing a 
similar kind of epidemic of heroin addiction, an epidemic which it took 
us quite a while really to respond in any kind of effective way. I see 
the same kind of pattern emerging now in Westel'll Europe. 

One of the reasons, I think, for this epidemic is the very ready 
availability of high purity heroin in this part of the world. The 
primary source of this heroin, it remains South-East Asia. All of the 
MidcUe-Eastel'll heroin is quickly moving forward to supplement the 
already very easily available supplies. Two of the primary producing 
areas of the world, which in the last ye!1r and a half h!1ve become 
re!1lly the largest producers of opium-Afghanistan and Pakistan-are 
of particular great concern in our intel'llational effort. Theil' production 
figures, even at the most conservative end of the spectrum, will 
probably be !1bout 800 tons of opium this year. The DEA estimates go 
as high as 1,000 tons, and I don't think that would be surprising. 
This opium is refined, as you know, in illicit laboratories III that 
region of the world, Afghanistan, Pakist!1n, some in Iran, some in 
Turkey, and then brouo'ht by various means into Westel'll Europe, 
where there are very rea~y markets. This presents a ve'ry great threat, 
not only to the countries of Western Europe, but obviously also to 
our own troops who are sta,tioned over here. It also has an incre!1sing 
impact on the domestic drug abuse situation in the United States. 
As the Mexican sources of heroin are being reduced because of the 
eradication and enforcement efforts of the Me}."ican Govel'llment, 
they supply increasingly less of the illicit heroin coming; into the 
Umted States. The latest Drug Enforcement AdministratlOn figures 
put the estimate around two-thirds, two-thirds of our heroin still 
comes from Mexico. 

The other third is comprised of Middle Eastel'll heroin and South
east Asian heroin. I am personally extremely concerned about the 
prosJ?ects in the next 2 years, given the really large increase in pro
ductlOn in the South Asian part of the world, Afghanistan and Pakis-



.. 

197 

tan. One·ofthe themes, Tthink, that YOll have a1ready touched on, is 
the role of the United Nations in moving us together with our Euro
pean colleagues to do something about the situation worldwide. 
The question of voluntary contributions to the U.N. Fund has been 
a long and troublesome one. You and otlier members of this committee 
have worked valiantly to try to increase the levels of contribution. 
I would be extremely pleased if we did see some dramatic donations 
from some of the Western European countries, in particular, which 
are most severely affected by the heroin problem. rrhe U.N. Fund 
has projects in Afghanistan and Pakistan, as well as in Southeast 
Asia, and indeed in Afghanistan is the only vehicle ri~ht now for our 
drug control efforts. As you know, the difficulty which those govern
ments face in controlling illicit opium production is compounded by 
the fact that they do not entu.'ely control, and in some cases, really 
not at all, the areas in which this opium is grown. 'rhe United Nations 
has provided a vehicle, whereby these governments have been able to 
begin to develop alternatives for the tribes people in some of these 
very remote regions of their countries to find other crops, other means 
of subsistence other than the opium on which they've relied for so 
many generations. Another very important area, I think, which 
we are finally bringing to bear in dealing with this problem, and one 
in which again our European colleagues could be very helpful, is 
the International Financial Institution role. We have been working 
very hard this last year, and with some success, to insure that assist
ance from the World Bank, from the Asian Development Bank, 
from other redona1 lending institutions, is not misdirected toward 
cultivation of larger, stronger poppies, but indeed goes to developing 
alternative means of livelihood for these farmers. 

One of the specific concrete ways of trying to do this is to have 
anti-poppy-growing language in the terms of the agreement or in 
exchange of side letters with the recipient government. Another focus 
we are trying to encourage for the international institutions is to direct 
development assistance money into some of these primary areas. We're 
doing that obviously also with our own Agency for International 
Development. Many of these areas are indeed inhabited by the poorest 
of the poor peo:ple, the natural recipients for this kind of assistance. 
Unfortunately, ill the past, narcotics has not been a major factor in 
making determinations as to directing development assistance. The 
Norwegian Government this last year made a very large contribution 
to the United Nations Fund, specifically for use in Burma, in rural 
sections of Burma, where opium is illicitly produced. They, in order to 
make that contribution of $5.4 million, dipped into their development 
assistance flmds. That was the first time that a government had made 
such a substantial recognition of the concept •. The development assist
ance moneys ale appropriate vehicles for dealing with the narcotics 
problem worldwide. 

That is a concept that we are trying very hard, together with the 
Norwe~ians and the Scandinavian countries, to communicate to other 
potentIal donor countries. As you know, the United States also has 
various bilateral narcotic control efforts with major source countries, 
and I could describe those in detail as the committee wishes. I think at 
this point, perhaps. I will just pause and take questions as the chair
man wishes. 

[Ms. Falco's prepared statement appears on p. 220.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you. Mr. Anderson? 
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TESTIMONY OF RON. DAVID ANDERSON, MINISTER, U.S. MISSION~ 
:BERLIN 

Mr. ANDERSON. Thank you, Mr. Ohairman, for asking me to
appear here today. You and your colleagues have been to Berlin; 
you've seen the city. It is, in the final analysis, a big part of the larger 
Germany-European drug problem, with certain special characteristics 
of its own, of course, involved with the large number of checkpoints 
and roads in and out of the city, and the complex character of the' 
traffic in and through the city. I will be brief here today in summariz
ing my statement. I would like to refer to your openinO' remarks. Today 
we are addressing ourselves to the availability probfem. Berlin is the
largest German city, and it has a major heroin problem. Heroin in 
Berlin is extremely cheap, and it is potent, and it is easy to buy. While 
this is a relatively recent problem in its present severity, there has 
already developed in Berlin a civili!1n addict community of at least 
several thousand teenagers and young adults. I think that you and 
some of your colleagues saw some of the victims in the subway station 
on Berlin's main shopping street last week. It is not, a pleasant sight. 
Quite honestly, I don't believe that either the American authorities or 
the Berlin authorities know the full dimension of the Berlin heroin 
problem. There have been increased seizures and arrests this year, as 
my statement indicates. These suggest not only improved and more
vigorous police and customs work, but sad to say, possibly also that 
the trafficking has also been on the increase. We do take some comfort 
from the drop in overdose deaths this year, but again that, too, may 
be due to other circumstances and improved techniques in the hospi
tals. We believe that the Berlin police and customs are trying hard to
cope with the problem that has developed iu the last 1}6 years. They 
are eager to stem the flow oftheclrug into the city. '1'he police them
selves have tripled their drug force within 1 year, and all of them are
now gaining experience. In particular, police and customs are working 
together, I think, in the most cooperative way that has been experi
enced in Berlin in many yCimrs, and they are targeting their efforts where 
it really counts-less against the smalltime dea]er and more against 
the major trafficker. 

I would like to say a word, if I might, about the DEA role in Berlin. 
DEA has played a most important one, and its representative has
really been at the source of much of the success of the effort in the city. 
I woulcllike to feel that there has been in the past year a major change 
in the attitude and the effort of the Berlin authorities. I include in that, 
among these, the Berlin political and health authorities. Berlin is one 
place where the top city officials recognize that they have a major 
problem on their hands and they are willing to devote the necessary 
resources to solving it. They also welcome our assistance. There is 
obviously much more that we and the Germans have to do together 
to contribute to the solution of the problem, and speaking for the Ber
lin aspect, to contributing to Berlin's ability to assess the exact di
mensions and nature of the problem. 1 think you found in Berlin 
last week that there was a certain lack of data on which to base even 
the most simple solutions. Some of these we are ~oing to .try and come 
up with in the coming months. For example, I thInk we need to develop 
a system to uncover data or develop a regular data base for overdose 
hospital admissions. . 
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I also think we have to approach yet again the subject of stationing 
,on a full-time basis, a DEA agent in the city. Sir, I think I have 
described the essence of my statement sufficiently, and I would like to 
take questions. 

[Mr. Anderson's prepared statement appears bn p. 225.] 
Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you very much. The first question I have is, 

how many DEA agents do we now have in Germany, both in West 
Berlin a.s well as the rest of Germany? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Mr. Ohairman, I think we have six DEA 
~gents in the Federal Republic: One is in Hamburg; one in Bonn, the 
Narcotics Attache; one in Munich; one in Wiesbaden; and two in 
Frankfort. We do not have a permanently stationed DEA agent in 
Berlin, as Mr. Anderson has suggested. We have recommended to 
Washington that such an agent be stationed there in Berlin. I know this 
is under consideration now. I hope that that would be acted on very 
soon. 

Mr. ENGLISH. 'When was that recommendation made, Mr. 
Ambassadol'? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. I recall that was made last spring. I don't 
have a precise date j I could get that for you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. It's been 6 to 9 months, then, somewhere in there? 
Ambassador STOESSEL. Something like that; yes. 
Mr. ENGLISH. There has still been no action on that by the State 

Department? Ha.s a decision been made by the State Department? 
Ms. FALCO. Not to my knowledge, Mr. Ohairman. As I understand 

it, there were a number of requests worldwide for increases in DEA 
positions, or shifts in DEA positions, personnel positions. Although, 
again, DEA could address this probably more accurately. They have, 
as you know, a certain number of slots worldwide, which is set by 
their own parent agency, the Justice Department, and which is t.hen 
reviewed by a part of the State DepaI'tment known as MODE. 

Mr. ENGLISH. What I am trying to get at, though, has State 
requested one additional DEA agent for Berlin? 

Ms. FALCO. The request has gone to this MODE gTOUp in the State 
Department. As I understand it, when I looked into it right before I 
left, the decision was pendin$ a discussion with DEA with regard to 
their worldwide allocation 01 agents. I think when :Ml'. Anderson is 
going back to the States, a,nd we plan on going Monday morning and 
deal directly, specifically with the Berlin. question, take it out ~from 
the whole worldwide question. 

Mr. ENGIJISH. Is six the largest number of DEA agents that we have 
ever had in West Germany and West Berlin? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. No j I understand, Mr. Ohait'man, the num
ber was larger several years ago. I think we had 13 at one point. This 
was before I came here. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thirteen? So it's been reduced more than half? 
Ambassador STOESSEL. Yes, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. When was that reduction made? 
Amb!1ssador STOESSEL. Again, I can't be precise. I think this was 

3 or 4 years ago. I think it was also in connection with a worldwide 
review of DEA responsibilities and ao'ent assignments. 

Ms. FALCO. Just as a footnote, DEA is, as you know, constantly 
reviewing its own allocation of agents overseas. For example, last 
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IilOl'lth there was a very substantial increase in the number of agents 
stationed in Oolombia. ~rhat means that they will probably take those 
'agents out of somewhere else. ' 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, the thing I am wondering about is, I want to 
know generally-it was 3 or 4 years ago when it was made. Do you 
know who made that decision? Was that a DEA decision to move 
those agents out of here and move them to--

Ms. FALCO. It's something we should probably get for the record. 
I don't know who specificaJly made fl.ViLt decision. That preceded 
'Peter Bensinger's administration as well as mine. 

Ambassador S'roEssEL. Yesi we'll be able to get that for you. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So there has been no increase in the number of agents 

over the past 3 or 4 years? 
Ambassador STOESSEL. 'l'hat's m;y: ~mclel'standine;. 
Mr. ENGLISH. You requested adchtlOnal agents :lor West GElrmany, 

as well as the one additional agent for West 'Berlin? 
Ambassador S'roESSEL. No i my only request has been for an addi

tional agent to be stationed in West Berlin. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are these State Department slots that DEA agents 

are assigned, i).re, or in any way does it come with regard to the State 
Department? 

1"1s. FALCO. No, sir. They sit on their own slots. The State Depart
ment role, as I understand it, with regard to any agency overseas, is 
to approve the numbers of Americans stationed overseas. That's the 
whole MODE process, which, indeed, I think they also operate on an 
interagen~y basis. Again, I would like to put something in the record 
more specrfically on that. 

f.i1r. ENGLISH. It seems strange to me, given the increases that 
have been described here that have been taking place in Germany for 
the past number of years, I guess ever since 1970 or 1971, seeing a 
steady rise in the availability and use of particularly hard drugs, 
heroin in particular, in this area. Then we haa a situati(:of,l 3 or 4 years 
ago where there was a reduction in the number of DEA agents. Here 
we have a situation where more than 6 months ago there was a request 
for an additional DEA agent, just one, and still can't get a decision 
out of the State Department with regard to that and nothing has 
happened, evidently, so it still has to go through OMB and still 
has to be cleared all the way through the process. They haven't even 
arrived at a decision there. Doesn't it seem to you people to be a bit 
on the urgent side that more action be done, given the problems that 
we've got here in West Germany, particularly as far as our U.S. 
military forces are concerned, given the increase in availability? You 
are talking about a pretty good indicator of both the price and the 
potency of heroin, and particularly in this area, very cheap, cheaper 
than it is in the United States. You're talking roughly 10 times the 
strength of heroin than you've got in the United States. All these 
indicators seem to me to point to a crisis situation as far as this coun
try is concerned. Quite frankly, I can't understand why recommenda
tions haven't been made to at least bring the level back up to the 13 
that were here 3 or 4 years ago. Oertainly, I cannot understand State 
Department, Washington, not being able to make a decision for nearly 

. 9 months just on one person, one s;lot, and given the situation that 
Mr. Anderson has outlined here, it seems to me that he has a crisis 
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situation; He's found that DEA ,has been extremely helpful. ;a:~',E!,,, 
found that the successes that have taken place in West Berlin, DE,4:" 
played a major role. All of these indicators point to the fact that a, 
major move could be made if we had more DEA agents. I wouldlike to. 
hear each of your comments with regard to that, and I also would like 
to ask you the question: Would you be willing to recommend the 
increase of DEA agents up to that original 13, including the 1 for West. 
Berlin? . 

Ms. FALCO. Yes; Mr. Ohairman, I agree that the situation here is 
very critical. I do think that before I endorse a specific number, I 
should talk to Peter Bensinger with regard to his own perception of 
how DEA might be most effectively deployed. I personally find 
bureaucratic delays extremely annoying. I think that the primary 
reason for this one has been that DEA has been trying to develop its 
own worldwide plan, and that that process hasn't been completed. 
But I do think that on Monday, as I said, we'll just take Germany 
out of the worldwide problem and deal with it directly. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Well, would you be willing to at least bring the level 
back up to what it was 3 or 4 years ago? 

Ms. FALCO. Absolutely. We'll go and talk to the MODE people 
about it on Monday. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So you have no problem with it? 
Ms. FALCO. None at all, if the Ambassador doesn't. 
Ambassador S'£OESSEL. Well, Mr. Ohairman, I eel'tainly want to 

strongly welcome your interest in. this, and if Wb can move ahead 
particularly on the agent for West Berlin I think this would be very 
good, because I personally have been disturbed by the delay in 
approving that recommendation. As far as the overall level is con
cerned of agents in West Germany, I think this is something, as Ms. 
Falco says, that should be considered with DEA to get their apprecia
tion of the appropriate level. As I have mentioned, we have had an 
increase in coordination efforts with German authorities, German 
police, training efforts, cooperation, have improved and it may well 
be that at this time we won't need quite the level we had at one point 
in the early days before we began tlus. 

Mr. ENGLISH. That's what I would like you to address yourself to; 
Mr. Ambassador. Given the increases that we have had, and it has 
been a steady increase, given the fact that obviously the market here 
is flooded, given the price, given the potency of the drugs, particularly 
of heroin, what basis would we have for not at least coming up with 
the same effort that we came up with 3 or 4 years ago? I fail to under
stand how we could come up vYlth Jess. In fact, it seems to me that we 
may need far more th~m the 13. It seems to me that given the imJ?or
tance to our country, I'm talking about to the security of the Umted 
States; namely, with the military that's stationed here, and the 
number of people that are stationed here, and the very important role 
that they play, that has got to have some impact on the number of 
people that we have, the amount of effort that is being put forth by 
Washington in dealing with it. We can't really expect the military 
commanders, who are laymen, you know they are not trained to 0'0 

out and deal with the drug problem. They're trained to provide 
national defense. We've heard people come before us and ten us, 
military commanders and commanding officers, ~hey spend 10, 2q, 



202 

and 30 percent of their time trying to deal with this problem, and 
obviously that's time that is taken away from training, it's rasources· 
taken away from facilities, it affects the whole range and quality of 
life of every soldier that's here in this country. It's having a tremendous 
impact, not even to mention, the taxpa,yers, and the impact it has 
there. Obviously, we can't expect military people to cope with a drug 
situation, with the flood of drugs that we've got in this country. That's 
expecting too much. Frankly, I think they have done extremely well 
just to keep the lid on this thing. It's extremely explosive, you know, 
to sit here and say, "Well, we've cut it more than half, 3 or 4 years ago 
the number of DEA agents that we have over here and the amount of 
efforb", and I think that we can roughly equate effort with the number 
of people that we've got, you can't always do that, but I don't think 
we're anywhere near that kind of a problem, it seems to me just unbe
lievable and unforgivable that we allow this type of a situation to 
develop. Mr. Anderson, do you have any comments that you would like 
t9 make? I should say 1\1[1'. Ambassador, would you like to expla.in how 
that could come about, how we could justify less of an effort than we 
had 3 or 4 years ago? 

Ambassador S'.rOESSETJ. Well, Mr. Chairman, I, of course, was not 
here at the time, and I don't know what considerations went into that. 
I~would repeat that this is something I think we should look to the 
DEl'\. for and their appreciation of it. I'm certainly not an expert 
in how to combat most effectively this very urgent and crisis situa
tion, and I agree with you that it is a terribly serious one. As I have 
mentioned, I think the level of our cooperation with the German 
authorities has risen. It may well be that we don't need quite as many 
as we had at one point, it may be that efforts to stop the flow at the 
SOUl'ce in supplier countries along the supply routes that maybe more 
agents are needed there, so I don't think I can make a very informed 
judgment on the adequate level here. I think it certainly should be 
looked at very urgently. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Would you agree that the situation as it exists here 
in Germany, given the interest of bhe United States, and particularly 
with regard to our national defense, would you agree that the stituation 
calls for a major effort, for an all-out effort to try to dry up the amount 
at least of heroin that's available in this country? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. I certainly would agree. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Anderson? 
111'. ANDERSON. Mr. Chairman, obviously, I share your concern 

about the heroin flood in Germany and in Berlin. I also appreciate the 
support you've expressed, at least on the Berlin aspect, for stationing 
a full-time man, a DEA man, in the city. As Ms. Falco has said, I do 
plan to return on the weekend to the States. I will push hard not only on 
the Berlin aspect but also, with Ambassador Stoessel's permission, 
for an ur~nt review of the entire look at the German scene, as far as 
DEA stanmg is concerned. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Gilman? 
Mr. GILlilAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank the panel 

for being so candid in their analysis of the problem. Am I drawing 
the correct conclusion then, as I look over your testimony and listen, 
that we all recognize we have a very critical problem, a growing 
problem, a problem that needs a great deal more attention by our 
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QWll Government as well as the West German Government? Am I 
'Correct that that's a proper conclusion that this committee can leave 
this area with the recognition that you're concerned that we have a 
'Critical, growing problem that needs a greater amount of effort by our 
,own Government and by the West German Government? Mr. 
Ambassador, is that a proper conclusion? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Yes; I think that's a very fair summary of 
the situation. I think certainly we recognize that it is a growing 
problem, and I think there is a growing: awareness on the part of the 
German Government that this is a proolem that they need to do more 
and I think they have been very responsive. They want to learn, they 
want to share our experience, and I think the steps which I have 
mentioned, the formation of this committee, are very important in 
this effort, and I think we will see more intensive work being done 
in the future. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Anderson, I would assume that you agree with 
that, and Ms. Falco? 

Mr. ANDERSON. I Ilgree. 
Mr. GILMAN. I'm concerned about something. We see a growing 

problem in the European theater, particularly here in West Germany. 
I've done some research and exploring. I don't find much of a mech
,anism, maybe there is one that I'm not aware of; in the entire Euro
pean continent, of a working group at government level. I'm not 
talking a,bout the law enforcement people. Is there something in place, 
Ms. Falco, with regard to a cooperative European effort on narcotics 
at government level not military, and not law enforcement-top 
level in government? 

Ms. FALCO. '1'he1'e is a group known as the Pompedeau group. 
Mr. GILMAN. I hear the Pompedeau group hasn't had a meeting 

in 4 or 5 years, or whatever. 
Ms. FALCO. No, sir, they met recently in Stockholm. I think that 

they are not perhaps the kind of organization you would like to see 
formed. 

Mr. GILMAN. Can you teU us what that Pompedeau group consists 
of? Who do they represent? 

Ms. FALCO. They represent the major European, the Western 
European nations. They focus primarily, however, on questions of 
drug prevention, drug abuse prevention, and treatment, and they do 
not take into their purview the whole supply reduction question. I 
agree that it would be extremely useful to develop a very strong 
reO'ional European mechanism for coordination. 

Mr. GILMAN. Have we undertaken any initiatives in that direction? 
Ms. FALCO. We have begun~ yes, sir. I think I referred to it briefly 

in my pre1?ared statement, to explore whether the OECD might be 
such a vehIcle, 

Mr. GILMAN. Who's doing that exploring? , 
Ms. FALCO. Well, we have been doing it both through our Paris 

office and through Washington. 
Mr. GILMAN. What's the response to that exploration? 
Ms. FALCO. So far I would say it's encouraging. It's not terribly 

enthusiastic, I must teU you, that this is not a traditional-this is by 
no means an excuse, it's just simply an explanation--
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. Mt. GILMAN. Has. any request been made of the European counsel 
or the European parJiamentalians to· form such a gr.oup? 

Ms. FALCO. Not to my knowledge. Perhaps Ambassador Stoessel 
knows. . . , . 
. Mr. GILMAN .. You think we could be exploring that situation to see 
if we could get the European parliament involved? 

1\1s. FALCO. You mean as the various countries. You mean as sort 
of an interparliamentary gI'oup? . 

1\11'. GILMAN. An interparliamentary group on narcotics. 
Ms. FALCO. It's certainly something we could explore. 
Mr. GILMAN. I would think that we should be doing a lot more 

than we are doing in trying to organize a coordinated effort on the 
European continent; When you talk: about a Pompedeau gl:OUp meet-
inO' once-when was the prior meeting? . 

Ms. F ALOO. It was sometime withm the previous 12 months, :Mr 
Gilman. 

Mr. GILMAN. It does not sound like a very active group to me, ancl 
from what you are talking about, it seems like they are not much 
concerned about the trafficking situation. 

Ms. FALCO. They're not. That is not something that they were· 
going to take 'within their purview. 

Mr. GILMAN. I would hope that your department would take a look, 
or try to establish a regional workmg tttsk force of European govern-· 
ment leaders to try to reduce supply on the European continent. I 
think that thu,t's extremely important. We can't just isolate the prob
lem in West Germany. We sawall of the open facets here and evClY 
time you plug up one hole here, you find 20 others available, and I'm. 
certain that a cooperative effort could be helpful. I would like to see 
us take some initiative in that direction. I would hope that maybe as 
you return next week, along with Mr. Anderson, maybe you could 
make that approach to someone. I'm pleased that you raised the· 
UNFDAO problem in your testimony and as you know, we've been 
hying to encourage other nations to take part. Have you discussed 
this problem personally with some of the West German people besides. 
our own meeting that we held yesterday with Mr. Schueler? . 

Ms. F ALOO. Yes, sir. This is an ongoing concern. I think that really 
the contribution level from a number of major industrialized countries, 
including Germany, has been very disappointing. As you know, this 
is an increasing concern to your Senate colleagues who have specifically 
restricted our contribution to UNFDAO because of the poor perform-
ance of the Euro~ean nations specifically. .' 

Mr. GILMAN. I'm hoping that as a result of our meeting with 
Mr. Schueler and your continued effOl~ts that you would have West 
Germany take a more active role in this problem. I think it certainly 
is something that is important and it would be an indication of 
Germany's commitment to the international effort in this direction. 
I would like to ask the Ambassador, I noticed that we have an embassy 
task force on narcotics and now we ore going to have a new working 
group, which sounds encouraging. Since you've beeH in your office 
here in Gl8lwan.y, Mr. Ambassador, has an.y overall planning or 
master strategy plan been presented to you lor your consideration. 
with regard to how to tackIethe narcotics problem in Germanyr 
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Have you seen any master plan, has any plan or overall strategy. 
been developed? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Mr. Gilman, I would have to say no; I 
have not seen an overall plan. 

Mr. GILMAN. Has there been any talk or suggestion about estab
lishing such an overall plan? I too frequently find we have a knee
jerk reaction to crisis problems without some overall planning, and 
I'm wondering if anyone is sitting down and taking a good, hard look 
at an overall narcotics strategy for this area. 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Well, my understanding would be that the 
central working group that will be formed will be den,ling exactly 
with that, and I think it was in recognition of the need for an overall 
coordinated plan, that it was decided to have the formal agreement 
between the United States and West Germany, which we signed in 
June, and out of which has grown this central working group. I would 
hope that we will be able to focus on just that sort of an overall 
strategy. 

1\111'. GILMAN. I hope we are not just forming another committee 
and doing another study. I see groups here and committees and 
studies and I am concerned that we just are doing a lot of whee1-
spinning, and I hope that this is going to be a serious effort to develop 
n,n overall strategy. It \vould seem to me that with the growing crisis, 
that certainly an overall strategy would be quite important at this 
stage, and I hope that someone~ m charge will make certain that we 
layout and map out some long-range planning and not just try to do 
some more of the emergency reaction and knee-jerk reaction to try 
to plug a hole here and there. . 

Ambassador S'£OESSEL. I agree, and that would certamly be my 
inten~ion to push for that sort of an overall strategy, which you 
mentIOned. 

Mr. GILMAN. Mr. Anderson, I know that up there in the Berlin 
area you've got a problem of trying to deal with all of the traffic 
that goes in and out of Berlin. I guess the same problem applies to 
the rest of Germany, and I certainly welcome any recommendations 
that you may be able to make, either to this committee, to the working 
groups, or to the overall effort, in some way of interdicting the traf
ficking that comes in and out of Germany. Apparently, there is very 
little that is being done in that direction except an occasional task 
force effort. I know how difficult the problem is with the extensiveness 
of the trafficking, but if you come up with some sort of an interdiction 
effort that could help to deter the excessive amount of trafficking, I, 
certainly thinlr it would be beneficial u,nd I would welcome any 
thoughts you might have. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Mr. Gilman, I think I will have a very active 
representation on the Bonn working group. We will be looking at 
ways to help in the interdiction phase; we will be increasing, and we 
are already increasing the cooperation between the police and the 
customs in Berlin. As you say, it's a tough problem. We've spent over 
25 years trying to open up West Berlin and its various access ways 
through the West. We succeeded now, and I think we have to move 
carefully backwards. I agree that with the problem that if we are 
going to interdict and we are going to stop a certain high percentage 
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()f the stuff that is coming in, I'm not. optimistic·,that we .are going 
to stop .all of it, but ~t l~a~t increase thep8,rcentage that we ~ow are 
stoppmg. We are gomg'to have to move toward, 1 would-say, more 
intensive spot checks, use of profiles, dogs, and the rest. 

Mr. GILMAN. As we talked with some of the ministers yesterday in 
West German Government, I was very much concerned that some of 
them felt that they had a grip on the drug problem, that they felt it 
was something that they had in control, that it was not a problem 
that was accelerating. I know that you gathered together quite a bit 
()f statistical data, and I would hope that that information would be 
fully circulated to the West German Government. Perhaps this work
ing group with the West German Government ml1y be the vehicle for 
doing that. I think Mr. Schueler indicated to us that he certainly 
would welcome having any further information that we might have 
that they do not have. For example, they rely on the 36,000 drug 
addiction statistic; they say there are 36,000 addicts and this has not 
risen in the past few years. Well, under closer examination, we find 
that that figure is based upon arrests, convictions, people who have 
volunteered and come fonvarcl and placed their names in treatment 
facilities. 'This does not include the vast number who may be out 
there who are addicted and utilizing the narcotics and, of course, it's 
only the tip of the iceberg. I would hope that maybe you could fur
ther explore with them the statistical information that you have that 
indicates that there is a critical problem, a growing problem, and a 
problem that we can't just safely sit back and say, "Yes, we have it 
under control because the number of addicts that we have recorded is 
not risen in the past few years." There has to be, to my mind, a greater 
focus of attention on increasing the public consciousness of the prob
lem and the governmental consciousness of the problem. We have the 
same problem back in the States, and I would hope that maybe you 
could focus some attention on that problem here. 

Ambassador STOESSEL. We will be doing that, Mr. Gilman. I think 
there is certainly a difference in appreciation of the problem among 
various ministries in the West German Government, and we have been. 
concerned about tIllS. I think the central working group will help focus 
on this, and enhance a better understanding of the overall problem, 
and I certainly think that the visit of the committee yesterday in 
Bonn and their talks with the various representatives, and particularly 
with Mr. Schueler, should help greatly in this direction. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you, Mr. Ambassador, and I thank the panel. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs. Collins? 
Mrs. COLLiNS. Mr. Ambassador, it is my understanding that the 

DEA can operate here only under your direction, so to speak; is that 
correct? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Yes, in the sense that I am the representa
tive of our Government here in the Federal Republic, and all of the 
civilian employees of the Government are under my general direction. 

Mrs. COLLiNS. Would you tell me then what you perceive to be the 
role of the DEA here in this area. 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Well, I think they certainly should be repre
senting the U.S. Government, their own agency, in fulfilling the 
policies of the United, States in attempting to combat the trafficking 
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and illicit use of drugs. They have as an important part of their mis
sion, . working. with German authorities, opposite numbers police 
authorities, authoritiesm the various states of the Federal Republic 
in trying to combat in every possible way the drug problem. 

Mrs. OOLLINS. Would you like to see an expansion or any kind of 
modification of their efforts here, their role? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Well, as we've said, I would like to see 
certainly the assignment of a permanent DEA agent in West Berlin. 
I think that is an urgent question. "Whether more are needed in the 
Federal Republic itself, I would like to reserve a judgment on and 
look to DEA itself for their own evaluation of what their needs 
would be. 

Mrs. COLLINS. I was impressed with your statement of the number 
of actions that you have taken to get further cooperation with the 
German political officials, and so forth. I just can't help but have 
the feeling that even though everybody I talked to recently, this 
morning, or some of the testimony that I've heard, seems to feel that 
the Germans are very much aware of the problem, so forth, and that 
they are becoming increasingly so. Do you feel that they have become 
aware of the problem to the extent that you would like to have them 
so that you can get a greater commitment from them for help in our 
mutual problem here? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Well, I would like to see more f~wareness 
overall in West Germany, politically, and on the part of the authorities 
directly concerned. I think there has been a growing awareness of the 
problem, the problem particularly as it regards the hard drugs nnd 
the heroin is a relatively recent one in Germany, and I think in the 
past few years they have become more aware of this great problem, 
more responsive to suggestions for how to combat it, but I thfuk there 
is certainly room for improvement. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Do you think the level of their commitment to helping 
to diminish the problem equals their awareness? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. I'm sorry, Mrs. Collins. 
Mrs. COLLINS. Do you think that they are doing everything that they 

possibly ·can at this time, from your point of view, to help diminish 
the problem? 

.Ambassador STOESSEL. Well, I'm sure that there is room for im
provement there too. I think perhaps more resources could be devoted 
by the German Government to this effort. 

Mrs. COLLINS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Gilman mentioned an 

overall policy that he felt should be established and developed, and 
I think that's true, but I think that if we have the same kind of 
problems that have been evidenced by the testimony so far with the 
State Department, OMB, and others m the decisionmaking position, 
that an overall policy will not serve any useful purpose. I'm concerned 
about the fact that it often seems that the policies and the needs of 
the State Department conflict with the needs for narcotic suppression, 
and examples are a situatiqn we found in Burma. There was a very 
late development in the obtaining of a DEA agent in Burma, and part 
of the information we got in Washington from the State Department, 
Ms. Falco, was that, you know, we have information in Burma, you 



know, we are pretty well advised about what's going on, we are not 
sure that we need the DEA agent, and now we see that it's been almost 
t1 year since Mr. Anderson has made clear the need for a DEA ag;ent in 
Berlin. There must be some way that we can, and you ha;ve already 
state4, t~lat :x-ou intend to pull out the request Monday, I believe, 
on tlus sltuatlOn, but there must be some way tlu)"t we can speed up 
through the bureaucratic process thescl urgent needs. I would like to 
ask the Ambassador about the supply drugs here with the continued 
testimony that the West German Government is aware of the problem, 
and I believe you said there was room for improvement, but that they 
are doing a ~reat deal. How do you explain when we have maybe 4 or 5 
percent purIty of heroin in our major cities in the United States and 
much less purity in hashish and other nonhard chugs, the ready supply, 
and the cheap price, and the high purity here, if everybody is so aware 
of what's going on and doing everything they can? Can you offer any 
suggestions? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Mr. Evans, I think it is probably a reflec
tion of the access availability in the Federal Republic, the borders 
are pretty open here. Germany, just by geogl'a-phic location, is a 
transit point. The drugs come in from countries which are not that far 
away, and I think that these are factors probably which contribute to 
the problem you described. 

Mr. EVANS. Well, of course, we heard the figure of 800 million 
people travelin~ through Germany each year, in and out, and, of 
course, we certamly understand the need for open access, and we under
stand what Mr. Anderson said that for years the attempt to open 
Europe, and the attempts to put the Common Market together, but 
is there anything that we can really do, or are we going to be continu
ally faced ,vith this kind of supply and this kind of purity? Are we in 
a situation that we can't do anything about in terms of present clay 
situation, ,vith the emphasis on the 'economy and on the free trade 
and free access. 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Well, I would say it certainly is a difficult 
problem, and it's going to be a very difficult one to solve. I don't 
like to be discouraged about anything, and I think improvement 
certainly can be made, and I would expect that they will be made. We 
probably realistically cannot hope to stop the flow entirely, but we 
certain1y can reduce it and I think tllBre are ways we can approach 
that. 

Mr. EVANS. OK, along that line, cou1d you suggest some ways 
that you feel'that the U.S. people here, along in conjunction with 
the German Govelnment, West German Government, wi1l be able to 
reduce the flow? And, I might cite in connection with that, the fact 
that :Me}.:ico is right next to the United States, and yet we've been 
able to reduce the purity of heroin within this 4- to 6-percent range, so 
apparently, the proximity of the source country is not the problem. If 
something could be done of this nature, maybe the accessibility is, 
I don't know. What are some of the ways that you think that we will 
be moving in to reduce this purity? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Well, I would think that a sharing of our 
own experience, just for example, with Mexico, what we've been able 
to accomplish there and how we've been able to do it, if we can share 
that with the Germans, perhaps there are lessons that can be appliecl 
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to the situation here. I would think that a difference in the situation 
is the accessibility of Germany. We have so many roads coming in, 
major highways with thousands of trucks a day, the sheer physical 
problem of checking all of those trucks is obviously a difficult one, 
out there are. probably ways that can be devised, at least on a spot 
basis, to improve the checks. 

Mr. EVANS. Let me ask you in that connection, I don't mean to 
interrupt you, but I want to find out, how many of these roads are 
coming from source countries? Now, the Netherlands, France, and 
the other nations such as this are not O"rowing poppies, as I under
stand it, so we are talking primarily or one or two places that you 
would be-I don't mean one or two roads-I mean one or two countries 
that we would be getting chugs in from. I know that throu~h South
east Asia they may come in through the Netherlands or Ifrance or 
some other country. 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Yes; well, they do come in that way, l 
think trucks coming up from the Balkans, into the southern part of 
Germany, trucks going up to Berlin, of course, airplane tra.vel, too, 
is wide open, so just the sheer amount of tmvel by -persons, by trucks, 
is very large. As I say, I think there are things wh1Ch certainly could 
be done to include the checking process at the border. I would hope 
that more could be clone in terms of checking at the source, or at 
least the country from which the refined product proceeds. I would 
hope that more could be done in that area. 

Mr. EVANS. At what stage are we in the discussions with the 
German Government about these things? I know that you have not 
been here a lonz time, and I am wondering if this is a priority item. 

Ambassador bTOESSEL. Well it is. We have had continuing con
sultations with the Germans about a variety of problems, and there 
has been a lack of an overall plan, and I would hope that ·through 
this working group which we've set up, as a result of our agreement 
in June, that we'll be able to have a more intensive consultation on 
just this type of problem. 

Mr. EVANS. I ·believe Mr. Anderson had a comment? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Mr. Evans, sitting' in Berlin, you sort of have 

the worm's-eye-view, because we're sort of at the end of the supply 
train, and while I, like the Ambassador, don't become discouraged 
easily, it does cause one sometimes to throw up one's hands when you 
try to think of trying to stem the fiow of what is obviously a large 
amount of drugs mto the city. I think all of us who have looked to 
the problem at all in a hard fashion in the city, have concluded 
that far and away the best effort has to be made at the source. We've 
talked a bit about the Arghan-Pakistan-Turkish route, and looked at 
it from a narrow angle of Berlin, it seemed to us that the best controls, 
if it can be controlled, let's say, where the stuff is grown, the best 
controls have to come at the point where it begins actual shipment. 
This is where I think I would like to see the focus, the Anierican 
focus, the German focus, and I think picking up on Congressman 
Gilman's point, I think it has to be almost a European-wide focus, 
because treating it as simply a German-American problem, or a 
Berlin angle to it, I'm just not sure that's O"oing to be sufficient. 

Mr . EVANS. Mr. Anderson, do you think ifJurope has really addressed 
this problem, or addressed the magnitude of the problem? For instance, 
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in Thailand, of course now we do have some other countries repre
sented, but we understand that the primary emphasis is by the Ameri
cans wit,h the host country, or with the supply country, and we wonder 
what can be clone to bring the magnitude of this problem home to the 
governments so that they will take their share of the responsibility and 
load and work with the supply countries to stem the flow that you 
suggest. Is there anything we can do? 

Nil'. ANDERSON. Mr. Evans, I'm speaking as a true layman in this 
field, I suspect there is something one can do. I'm convinced Americans 
are fairly ingenious at coming up with institutions. Ms. Falco has 
mentioned the OEOD, I'm not sure that that's the ideal way to go 
in this. It may be, I just don't know. Perhaps some form of USEO 
cooperation, perhaps something through the lPU. I don't know. I'm 
fairly sure that if one looked at the problem hard enough, that he could 
come up with some sort of an answer. 

Mr. EVANS. Well, let me ask this and then I'll give the opportunity 
to respond to, Ms. Falco. I think that a sign of a commitment, and, of 
course, we all know what state the American economy is in relative to 
Western European nations, Japan, and other countries, and yet we 
continue to see the majority of the money and the resources put into 
the drug effort from Americans. Now, that to me says that the other 
people don't realize the magnitude of the problem, or they haven't 
begun to be willing to address it with money andresoul'ces, and that's 
the sign of commitment, and that's what it takes to get the job done, 
Ms. Falco. 

Ms. F ~LCO. I agree completely, MI'. Evans. My point was simply 
that I thInk we are at the ha,rdest part of the whole process, and that 
is trying to increase the recognition and the acceptance of responsibil
ity by European governments. We met in October in Madrid, all of 
the embassy personnel and DEA agents involved in drug abuse con
trol efforts in Europe. UncleI' Secretary Newsom flew all night to 
address that meeting to stress his own personal commitment and the 
commitment of the whole State Department to malting this an impor
tant priority in Europe. r must tell you that the scene is not encourag
ing at this point. I think it will be a long hard process. You, youl'
seives, here in Germany where the problem is really in a very acute 
stage, really more actively a problem than it is in other parts of Europe, 
although all of Europe is experiencing heroin. r think that it just takes 
a lot of consistent pressure to get them to recognize the problem. I 
think once the problem is recognized, deciding how to work together 
to deal "with it is relatively easier. One of the things, for example, that 
I would like very much to see develop as a result of these hearings is 
the increased focus, both within our OWIl mission here and perhaps in 
our dealings with the Germans, on the kinds of approaches that can 
be made toward the primary producing countries. You mentioned 
Thailand, I am told that 6, 8 years ago in rrhailand most people 
thought it was hopeless to get the Government to do anything and it 
took years and years of just consistent raising of the issue to get them 
to focus. The Mexican situation, where we have had a good deal of 
success, that again was the result of a long, hard process of getting them 
to recognize the problem and then to take responsibility. Fortunately, 
I thinlr that there is in the last 2 years a real movement toward in-
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creased recognition. Unfortunately, because there are a lot of people 
dying from heroin overdose all over the world. 

Mr. EVANS. Well, one thing that differentiates some of the countries 
that you have mentioned from the European countries, and the fact. 
that we put a lot of resources into these countries, and that was one 
way of putting pressure, but here we. are dealing with countries that. 
are as well off or better off financially than we are, and we no longer 
can put the kind of resources that we have put in the past into this 
problePl with. countries who ,are more, able to. do so than we a],'e. So 
how. cl0 we get the point,a~ross? How dO,we convince the countries. in. 
Europe that there IS a senous problem that must be addressed wIth 
resources, substantial resources, manpower, and everything else at our 
disposal? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Mr. Evans, I would add to what has been 
said so far that, as I said before, I think there is a growing awareness 
here in Germany. It is a relatively new problem, and I recall in our 
own country when it was new, it was difficult to get the program off 
the ground, and I think we are in somewhat of that situation here, 
although I'm encouraged by the responsiveness I find in the German 
officials with whom I talk, and just outside of Germany in the European 
area, I'm certainly no expert on all this, but I recall in France there 
was a great problem, the French connection, and I think that great 
strides were made by our own Government and by the French Govern
ment in controlling that situation. I think the Netherlands also has 
been very seriously concerned about their own acute problem, so I 
think there have been successes in the l?ast, I think there is a need for a 
more coordinated effort, and I think It would be a very good project 
for Europe as a whole to work on, and I hope will go in that direction. 

Mr. EVANS. One last comment. With, of course, our militalY here, 
and the daily access to drugs that our young soldiers have, and the age 
of these people, there is !1 greater urgency in my mind here than maybe 
there was in the other countries. There we were just trying to stop 
the :£low of drugs, and we are dealing with countries with people who 
have tremendous ability who have the resources to solve these problems , 
so I would hope that we can move forward at a faster pace than what 
we have seen in our own country and what we've seen in some other 
countries in getting this problem addressed. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, Mr. Evans. Ms. Falco, you have quite a 
bit of experience and expertise in the drug area, and kno'wledge of the 
field. Given the situation here, namely, the availability, high avail
ability, cheap price, in your opinion, until that availability is 
substantially reduced, do you think that we can really expect the 
military to have much success in reducing the amount of use among 
servicemen? 

Ms. FALCO. Mr. Chairman, based on the experience in the United 
States, I would say no. As you know, heroin purity in the United 
States was up as high as 8 to 10 percent about 8 years ago. That 
I know is only a third of what pertains here, but to us it seemed ex
tremely high. Overdose deaths were over double what they are now. 
The number of. addicts were as high as 800,000 in the United States. 
It wasn't until the last 2 years that we began to feel the impact of the 
Mexican opium eradica.tipn program, and the enforcement efforts 
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along the b~rder that the avai1~bilitycame down dramatically, both 
in absolute amounts and in purity. Also, the numbers of addicts has 
.gone down in our own country. The latest figures show somewhere 
between 420,000 to 450,000 people a·re addicted to heroin. Still largely 
in the major cities. That's not to say that we by any means solved 
-the problem, but it is such a huge improvement over what e},.,isted. 
Now all of those in the United States who were responsible for various 
.aspects of drug abuse control concur that supply is the critica,l factor, 
particularly, when it is so difficult to reduce demand in the face of a 
.continuing ready availn,bility of high purity drugs. 

1\11'. ENGLISH. So you would concur that we've really placed our 
military- in an impossible situn,tion until that supply is reduc!3d. 

Ms. FALCO. Well, I think any population is n,t very high risk when 
these drugs are available at low prices. I mean, that's true everywhere 
in the world. 

Mr. ENGLISH. So military is not any different thfm civilians or 
anyone else. 

Ms. FALCO. Not to my knowledge, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Would you also agree that given the fact that military 

.commanders are amateurs in dealing with this problem of drug abuse, 
I mean they are not skilled professionals as far as knowing tile treat
ment of people who aJ.'e using drugs and all the ramifications that are 
dealing with this. It seems to me in the observations I've made 
numerous times that military commanders over here have done an 
amazingly good job keeping the lid on this thing, considering the 
amount of availability; would you agree with that? 

Ms. FALCO. To the best of my knowledge, Mr. Ohairman. I know 
that the military has tried very hard. 

:Mr. ENGLISH. Getting back to this resources of various governments 
that are involved, We got the impression, at least I got the impression 
I should say, yesterday in our discussions, that there is a very serious 
question with regard to whether or not the West German Government 
recognizes the seriousness of the threat that is facing their people, 
the German people themselves, und so much of the impression that 
I got seemed very similar to impressions I got 10 years ago, and it 
seemed to be un almost identical paralleling to response, reaction, to 
the various pieces of information that came in, that is dependent upon 
the various figures which I think our own country, I think the military 
and everyone else, fLuds it tends to be misleading and gives one a 
sense of security when it is not called for. Would you agree that 
~obably the two single factors that the Government could do, the 
vYest German Government, is perhaps take a much deeper look at the 
way the availability, the supply, is affecting the West Ger~an people? 
And No, 2, perhaps take a much harder look at the e}"''Penences that 
the United States went through, the types of things 'that we were 
looking at 10 years ago, which turned out to be false, the lack of 
.coordination among Government agencies which lead to the splintering 
effect, as far as effort is concerned, the lack of resources, the lack of 
recognition, by elected officials, the lack of understanding by the 
American people of the seriousness of the problem. Were all my 
impressions correct? You people are the professionals, and certainly 
in dealing with other governments. Were my perceptions correct as 
far as what you found? Mr. Ambassador, PIllet you answer. 

.... 
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Ambassador STOlllSSEL. Yes; I would agree, Mr. Ohairman. I think, 
as I said earlier, there is certainly a difference of appreciation among 
German ministries about the problem, German offiCIals concerned with 
it, and I think there is a need for more nwareness of the overall prob
lems. It is strictly a question of availability, and they have a lot to 
learn in this field. I think they recognize that, and we have a lot of 
experience to share with them. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Unfortunately. Ms. Falco, would you care to com
ment? 

Ms. F ALOO. Just to say that I think that in your visit yesterday you 
all made those points very clearly to the German officials, and I'm sure 
that those thoug-hts will have a lasting impact on them. I was struck by 
the wide variatlOn in 1?erception among the officials that we spoke to. 
Again, a situation remmiscent of our own country's experience 10 years 
ago when some parts of our Government said "Oh, no, there is no 
problem," and other parts said, "W.e are in the middle of a crisis." 

:Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Anderson, would you care to comment? 
1\1(1'. ANDERSON. No, Mr. Ohairman, I was pondering, as you were 

posing the question whether it reany applied 100 percent to Berlin, and 
I think I woulcllike to say that I don't think it did entirely. I thinlc the 
West Berlin leadership probably has awakened to the problem a little 
bit earlier than the Federal authorities in Bonn simply because the 
problem grew larger, the overdose deaths were higher in West Berlin 
much faster than they were in the other parts of West Germany. I 
think we've awakened. I think the U.S. authorities and the Berlin 
authorities have awakened a bit earlier. I would like to think ,,'e're 
maybe a little bit further along than the Federal German authorities. 
There is a long way to 0'0, as I said. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Wouler you all agree that given the indicator that 
we've seen, given our past e}.-periences in this problem, that the West 
German Government has reached the point ,,':here they are in danger 
of perhaps finding themselves in a position that where they will never 
really be able to catch up or not for a long period of time? In other 
words, where the situation is out of control. I know in our country, in 
looking back, when once the recognition came, it was too late. The 
problem was too great, and given the vast amount of resources that 
we put into that problem in trying to deal with it, we find it very 
difficult to make any strides and to actually reduce the problem. I 

.. think this year is probably the first time, as a result of the eradication 
program, that we've really seen a reduction, and being able to see some 
advancement on this case. Would you say in your opinion that the 
West German Government has reached that level, if they don't act 
quickly, if they don't deal with tIllS thing quickly, they are going to 
find themselves in the same position that we did? Namely, they are 
playing catchup. They are trying to contain and with all our resources 
going to the containment with no resources left to actually be able to 
reduce? Mr. Ambassador would you agree? 

Ambassador STOESSEL. Yes; I would agree with that, and as I under
stand too, the question of availability in the furure could become even 
worse than it is now, and it's already at a crisis stage. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Ms. Falco? 
Ms. F ALOO. Oh, yes, sir. The production situation in Afghanistan 

and Pakistan indicates that the supplies will become even more easily 
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available in this part of the world. It's going up geometrically. I 
think it is H,t a very critical point. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Anderson? 
Mr. ANDERSON. I would agree, sir. 
Mr. ENGLISH. I believe my time is expired, Mr. Gilman'? 
Mr. GILi\IAN. No further questions, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Mrs Collins? 
Mrs. COLLINS. I h!1ve no further questions, Mr. Chairman, but I 

W!1S very pleased to have the opportunity to listen to the line of ques
tioning th!1t my colleHgue, Mr. Evans, pursued, tllld p!1rticularly his 
points I think should be undel'scoredabout the fact about our resources 
and about the shortness of time that we have to deal with the question 
here. I think that this really summ[Lrizes what I W[LS thinking as 
well. Pm glad those parts were made, and I hope that they were 
l'eceived. 'rhank you. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. I would just lilm to make one interesting observation 

that I found, and maybe we can all wonder why, but the countries, 
especially Afghanistnn nnd Pakist[Ln, I understrmcl that these people 
don't use the drugs th[Lt they sell, and it makes one wonder what's 
wrong with our society that a place where they're re[Lclily available, 
the nation[Lls don't, use it. So maybe, we failed in a number of ways. 
Thank you, Mr. Ch!1irmun. 

MI'. ENGLISH. Thank you, Mr. Evuns. In conclusion, I would like 
to say tl1!1t we deeply appreciated the hospitality of USAREUR, the 
cooperation that US.AREUR has given us, it's ueen extremely 
extl'l1ordinl11'Y. I think it should be underscored that the military 
units that we visited in ID[Lny cases were not the best in Europe, as far 
us this problem is concerned I nnd the decision as to which units we 
visited was left up to the millbury. I think tha,t they were candid ancL 
honest enough with us that they made certain that we got to see some 
of the units that were f[Lcing great problems, [LS well as those that were 
h[Lving success ancl were not facing nem' the trouble. We certainly 
W[Lllt to thank the State Department for the hospitaJity that it has 
shown us. It has [Lssisted us greatly, and we hope th[Lt we h[Lve as
sisted it with the various governments that are involved. Of course, 
we certninly W[Lnt to thalli;.: the German people. 'rhey have shown a 
tremendous amount of hospitality toward us, and we've, I thinlr, 
made new friends. This is the first time that I've ever been to Europe, 
and while I did not have the opportunity to see the sights, so to speak, 
I do feel that I did begin learning and Imowing people from other 
lands, and that is always a very rewarding experience. 

The opening stateD?-ent I mac1e with re~ard to the hearil~gs, I 
'attempted to place tIllS problem ill perspective, and I would hke to 
-go over a couple or three of those points again. 'rhe first thing I think 
that we all must remember is that the military is part of our society. 
It clraws its resources from our society. The values that our society 
holds, and particularly the values of our young people, will be brought 
into the military. The fact that we all recognize is that in ID[LllY parts 
of our society, clrugs to one degree or another have reached some level 
of acceptance, and certainly this value is one that is contributing 
greatly to the problems of drug abuse in the military. I think that it 
:also should be pointed out that those who ht1ve the responsibility of 
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command within the military, have been severely handicapped in a 
number of ways. There is no one or two easy answers to this problem. 
There is no one or two tools that we can give the military that will 
eliminate tIllS problem. There are a number of things that we can do, 
ajnumber of areas that we must address, but one fact is for certain, 
we cannot expect the military commancl to continue to keep a lid 
on this situation unless we provide those additional tools. As far as 
our host government again, we have great concern for the German 
people as well as our own solcliers and citizens livin~ in this country. 
We' feel deep concern with l'e~arcl to the understandmg that the Ger
man Government has for tlns serious menace. The continuation of 
high availability within Germany will raise some very serious ques
tions. Obviously, the American people must ask themselves if they 
.aTe ,villing to continue to place their young women and men in places 
where such high availability is proven. 

Overall, one thing is fOT certain, that is the question of chug; abuse 
.and the threat that it holds fOT society, will not be solved by this 
committee alone or by this Government alone, nor by the American 
,and German Governments alone, but instead will take the coopera
tions of all governments and all peoples throughout the world. I 
think that we can assure the State Department, we can assure the 
Army, and we can assure all persons who are interested that this 
committee will make every effort to attempt to address itself to these 
l)roblems and to come up with proposals and recommendations that 
we think will provide assistance. I'm hopeful that at some time in 
the future that there will no longor be a need for Select C01mllittee 
on Narcotics Abuse and Control, but given the testimony that we've 
hE'ard\ and the people that we visited with over the past few days, I 
do not believe that we will see the elimination of the need for this 
C'o!mnittee any time in the near future. Thank you very much. Mr. 
Gllman ~ 

Mr. GILnfAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I wani' to first express 
m~r appreciation, and I know my colleagues join with me, to onr 
military staffs for their cooperation in assisting this committer's 
jm'estigation into drug abuRe among our soldiers stationed hrre in 
,Vest Germany and for their frank participation in our hearings. I also 
would like to thank the Department of State, onr good Ambassador 
and hjs staffs for their assistance in the work of 0111' committrc. The 
qtaff of onr narcotics select commHtee is to be highly commrnc1ed for 
thr. :xtensive work that they engaged in, in preparing for these 
henrmgs. 

Br.aring in mi.nd that some of our witnesses touched upon some very 
Rensit.ive matters, I would hope, as our chairman hfis expressed. that 
t.here would be no penalties imposed upon such witnesses, and Mr. 
Chairman, I request that any action of that nature should be fully 
investigated by our committee and brought to the attent,ion of the 
command. I ha,ve fOlmd that these hearings and our investigations in 
the field have been extremely helnful in assessing and evallla,ting the 
narcotics problem among our soldiers who are stationed in West Ger
mfiny. Our Select Committee's field study, our conferences with the 
officers, the enlisted personll('\l, our meetings with drug enforcement 
agents, officials of the West German Government, and our State De-
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partment, have provided us with a broad background for evaluating 
this complex issue. Certainly not the purpose of this committee, as you 
stated, Mr. Ohairman, on many occasions, to point a finger 01' place the 
blame on any department, branch of service} or individual. Rather, it 
is our objectlVe to try to help resolve this cl'ltical problem that has so 
affected all of our military personnel. 

Narcotics abuse here, as lU other parts of the world, is an infectious 
disease. It reaches out and infects the entire community as a narcotic 
addict seeks to sustain his drug dependency. In order to cure any ill
ness, though, there must first be a recognition and a proper diagnosis 
of the illness. What has been most disturbing in this study mission is, 
to my mind, the lack of recognition by some of our military leaders and 
governmental leaders that this infectIOUs disease has relwhed epidemic 
proportions among our solclieTs stationed in West Germany. It's dis
tressing to me that there is such a wide gap between the assessment of 
the ch'ug problem by our military leadership and the perception of the 
problem by our enlisted personnel. It's distTessing, too, that while 
these ch'ug problems have been known to our military leadership for at 
least 2 years, most of their recommendations to diminish and correct 
the drug probl~m have not been implemented. It's distressing, too, t~at 
some of our mIlitary leaders and West German governmentn,l offiClals 
are couching theiT complacency in convenienced statistics that are 
challenged by the soldiers in the barracks, by civilians in the street, 
and by this committee's interviews with solcliers in the field. 

I ,yould hope that the transcript of this hearing will be carefully re
viewed by the military command, by USAREUR, by our SecretaTies 
of State and Defense, by the Administmtor of the Drug Enforcement 
Aclministmtion, for there is much work to be done by all of these 
agencies. Although the military administration in this theater cannot 
and should not be blamed for the abundant availability of narcotics 
throughout West Germany, certainly our military leaders can take 
steps to effectively curtail narcotics tmfficking in the barracks ancl on 
militaTY posts. MilitaTY leadeTship cannot and should not be blamed 
fOT the economic situation in West Germany which helps exacerbate 
the narcotics abuse limiting the soldiers' access and participation in 
community activities. The military leadership, however, can take steps 
to help alleviate the burden by undertaking initiatives to improve 
living quarters, to improve the quality of life in the barracks, to expand 
and lmpl'ove recreational activities of our military personnel. Although 
our military leadership should not and camlOt be bhLmed for those 
soldiers who elect to become dependent upon hard drugs, that same 
leadership can and should help provide skilled professional counseling 
and rehabilitation for those young men and women who have become 
victims of the environment that is inundated with the illness of drugs. 
Our military leadership owes them and their families a responsibility 
to help treat and rehabilitate their illness. With these thoughts in 
mind, Mr. Ohairman, I would like to make the following recommenda
tions: The Secretary of Defense should promptly approve the recom
mendations of General lIaig, commander of the European command; 
General Blanchard, commander of the United States Army in Europe, 
concerning the reduction of the unduly long tour of duty of military 
personnel assigned to West Gelmany, a recomm~ndation that we've 
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been informed has been lingering for at least a year 01' more in the 
Pentagon. Second, there should be assigned to USAREUR, sufficient 
officers trained in human resources and social sciences to help plan, 
implement, and administer a long-range program to combat narcotics 
braffi.cking in West Germany and to help treat and rehabilitate those 
soldiers who become depe:q.dent upon illicit drugs. 

These specialists are sorely needed to help provide long-range plan
ning and to implement such plans. We found in too many Instances that 
the recommendations of the military command are not trickling down 
the chl1in of command to the barracks. Such specialists would help in 
that implementl1tion. Third, the Government of West Germany can 
and should provide grel1ter support for it's law enforcement oflicil1ls 
by placing a higher priority on drug abuse and trafficking and help to 
1'aise the public consciousness regarding this complex problem. Fourth, 
our drug law enforcement personnel in West Germany should be ex
panded. Fifth, the morale of our troops can be improved in the follow
ing manner: (a) Improve the living facilities to alleviate overcrowding 
in the barracks-structural repairs in the barrl1cks of such basic neces
sities of heat, hot water, electi-icity, and plumbing l1re urgently needed 
throughout the command; (b) expand the recreational actiVIties and 
provide more recreational equipment and facilities; (0) better planning 
and supervision of the soldier's time; and lastly, in thl1t category, 
foreign language training prior to the assignment to West Germany 
wouia certainly help 1'educe the cultural shock for our young soldiers 
and make the community more l1vailable to them. Fifth, with regard 
to trel1tment and rehabilitation, our ODAAO needs professional sup
port and supervision, needs more professional training of its personnel, 
needs to expand the inpatient drug care facilities that presently 
exist in the 5 hospitals and only have available some 150 beds through
out West Germl1ny. Should also provide drug counseling training for 
first-line supervisors for our NOO's. And where there has been not 
prior drug involvement in the service, the hard drug addict should be 
referred to in-care hospital rehabilitation units, and at recruitment 
level, it certainly is evident that better screening is needed to weed out 
the narcotics abuser. Mr. Ohairman, it is hoped that these hearings 
and our preliminary recommendations will help not only our Nation, 
but West Germany resolve the complex drug problem that is not only 
adverse in affecting the hel1lth of the citizens of both of our nations, but 
is also seriously eroding our militl1ry commitment. Thl1nk you, Mr. 
Ohl1irman. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Thank you, very much, Mr. Gilman. Mrs. Oollins? 
Mrs. OOLLINS. Mr. Ohairman, I hl1ve no closing statement. I feel 

that both sides of the aisle have spoken. I cel'tl1inly associate myself 
with the remarks that have been made, and particularly with the six
point program that Mr. Gilman has pointed out. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Mr. Evans? 
Mr. EVANS. I think that the points have been adequl1telyconsiderec1, 

Mr. Ohairman, and adequately expressed. . 
Mr. ENGLISH. With no further comments, this hel1ring is adjourned 

until subject to call of the chairman. 
[The committ;ee adjomned at 11 :10 a.m., November 22, 1978.] 
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. WALTER J. STOESSEL, JR., AMBASSADOR OF THE 
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA TO THE FEDERAL REPUBLIC OF GERMANY 

Mr. Ohairman, I am grateful for the opportunity to be with you today. 
I thought it would be most useful for the Oommittee if I were to give you a very 

general overview of our relations with the Federal Republic of Germany, and to 
put into this context joint West German-U.S. efforts to combat the problem of 
illicit drug trafficking and abuse. 

The United States and Germany have shared many common interests and 
common problems for more than three decades. In recent years, our efforts in 
international affairs and our fate as nations have converged even more. vVe share 
a pE'rvasive pattern of cooperation and responsibility that is virtually world-wide. 
This pattern includes working together in the troubled areas of the world, such as 
Southern Africa and the MidClle East. It includes our joint efforts in development 
aid and economic stabilizLLGion. And it includes our work and our consultations 
together on strategic matters, and in the field of arms control and disarmament. 
Obviously it also includes ot1l' efforts in NATO and in the realm of East-West 
relations. in short, there are few conceptual areas where Washington and Bonn do 
not depend on each other's efforts and advice. 

Of course, we havE' problems: between two large and powerful sovcreign nations 
it is not surpriSing thut there should arise occasional differences of opinion. The 
test of relations between nations is not, however, the absence of problems, 
but the spirit in which we deal with them and the resolve which we display to find 
solutions in a constructive and positive manner. The United States and Germany 
deal with problems in just this spirit. We are not only Allies-we are friends and 
partners. We know we can rely on eaeh other, and we know that the friendship, 
the common interests and the mutual understanding which churacterize our re
lations ensure that our partnership will endure and prosper. 

As it has been in our other relations, so has it been in the field of illicit narcotics. 
U.S.-West German cooperation in the battle against drug trafficking and abuse 
has grown upace with the seriousness of the problem in this country. Prior to the 
late 1960's, WE'st Germany's problem was small und stable, and Germun-American 
efforts in the field of narcotics were curried on here through liaison between ou}' 
military law enforcement personnel and Germun federal and Lund police, and 
internationally through our normal customs, INTERPOL, health and technical 
exchanges. 

Shortly before the onset of the 1970's, the indicutors of ubuse and trafficking 
began an upsurge in the Fecleral Republic, which has continued to the present 
day. With this upsurge began the intensification of our bilateral cooperation in 
this field. 

The first Drug Enforcement Administration agents were assigned to Frank
furt in September, 1970, when the growth in the West German narcotics problem 
hud begun to become apparent, und when there appeared evidence that the raw 
muterials for heroin were transiting The Federal Republic to laboratories in 
France. DEA's mission had several facets, and that miSSion, with some chunges in 
emphaSiS, has continued to this duy. 

This mission included offering the West Grrmuns the benefit of DEA's ex
perience in combating illicit drugs, und cooperating with German authorities in 
exchanging intelligence, and developing the intelligence progmms necessary to 
combat international trafficking in ch·ugs. The Embassy role in these DEA efforts 
was, and is, to provide support, and to integra.te these enforcement efforts within 
the foreign policy aspects of international narcotics problems. 

In 1972, my predecessor, Ambassador Hillenbrand, established a special Em
bassy Task Force on Narcotics. This 'rask Force, made up of officers from DEA, 
Oustoms, the Department of Stat(" and the military services, has been charged with 
coordinating the Embassy's anti-drug efforts ancl our cooperation with the West 
Germans, as well as keeping the Ambassador informed about the narcotics pro
bl~'m in this country. The responsibilities of the Task Force, which has continued 
existence to this day, will soon be assumed by a Oentral Working Group I shall 
describe later. 

In the decade since the onset of the Federal Republic's narcotics problem, 
cooperation between our countries in virtually all aspects of the struggle against 
drugs has greatly expanded. . 

Land and Federal police have developed close duy-to-duy working relation
ships with our DEA and military law enforcement agents. Our DEA agents, 
located in Hamburg, Frankfurt, Munich and Wiesb'aden and our Narcotics 
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Attache in Bonn are closely involved with virtually:every significant drug sup
pression effort in the Federal Republic of Germany . 

. West German police have received DEA~sponsored training in the U.S. and 
in the Federal Republic involving all aspects of'riarcotics law enforcement. This 
training has ranged from Basic enforcement to special training for instructors to 
executive observation programs for officers at the highest level. 

In 1973, DEA and the German Federal Police recognized the need for a cen
tralized narcotics enforcement effort in the Federal Republic, and founded the 
Permanent Working Group (PWG) on narcotics. The Group is composed of 
officers from Federal and Land Police, and the c'u.stoms and border protection 
services, along with the Embassy Narcotics and Customs Attaches and repre
sentatives of U.S. military agencies here. Austria, Switzerland, France, Luxem
bourg, Belgium and the Netherlands have since joined the group with permanent 
representation. 

This Group constitutes a clearinghouse for the collection and evaluation of all 
relevant information on narcotics offenses, particularly illegal trafficking. It es
tablishes enforcement priorities, and allows a continuing excha.nge of experience 
among the participating services. 

Also in 1973, the U.S. and the Federal Republic concluded an agreement pro
viding for mutual assistance between our Customs Services. The agreement 
specifically provides. that each Service will help the other "for the purpose of pre
vention, investigation and repression of nnrcotic smuggling". This assistance 
may be nothing niore than the timely provision of infdrmation necessary for an 
investigation. But it may also include special customs surveillances, verifications, 
inspections and fact-finding inquiries. 

Of course, we recognize that cooperation in the enforcement area, important 
as it is, can only form part of our response to the drug problem. Our joint efforts 
must be, and have been, broadly based. We have had exchanges including experts 
in the health, rehabilitation, and education fields, most recently in September 
when eight lending U.S. specialists spent three weeks consulting with German 
cot~nterparts and studying drug abuse control programs throughout this country. 

We have had visits from National Institute on Drug Abuse (NIDA) specialists, 
from White House experts on narcotics control policy, and most recently from 
a DEA expert on the control of legitimate pharmaceuticals. 

In addition to our direct cooperation the United States nnd the Federal Repub
lic of Germany shnre an appreciation of the need to participate in international drug 
control efforts. . 

West Germany, until recently, supplied a police training unit to Afghanistan. 
Working under United Nations auspices, this unit had direct contact with DEA 
agents in Kabul in assisting the Afghans to enforce narcotics laws. 

The Federal Republic's contributions to the United Nations ]'und for Drug 
Abuse Control (UNFDAC) have been small. 

The Germans are, however, current.ly considering increasing their contribu
tions, and we are hopeful that they will do so. 

We and the "Vest Germans have supported one another in sessions of the Com
mission on Narcotic Drugs, and the Federal Republic actively and emphatically 
continues to support the anti-narcotic efforts of the United Nations specialized 
agencies, Interpol, and the initiatives and programs of the European Community. 

I have outlined for you some of the ways the "Vest German and American 
Governments have cooperated in the past. I believe and expect this cooperation 
will intensify in the months ahead. The drug· problem will continue to receive my 
personal attention, as well as that of other seniol' Embassy officer~. I received my 
first briefing on the problem of narcotics abuse among U.S. Army and Air Force 
units stationed in the Federal Republic at an Embassy Task Force meeting in 
November 1976 1 month after my arrival in Bonn aH Ambassador. I have kept 
abreast of narcotics iRsues through periodiC meetings with this Task Force, and 
with individual Embassy officers who deal with the drug problem on a daily 
basis. In February 1()77, I first addressed the need for increased German-American 
cooperation in this field when I called on Minister of State Wischnewsld of the 
Chancellor's Office. Other Embassy officers and I have continued to make high
level approaches about narcotics to the ,Vest Germans. In recent months, we were 
instrumental in convincing President Carter to speak to Chancellor Schmidt about 
the narcotics problem dming the Summit meeiing in Bonn in July. Deputy Chief 
of Mission Meehan again raised the issue in a call he made on State ,Secretary 
Schueler; ·also of the Chancellor!s office, in September. 
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I believe these efforts are bearing fruit. In June I had the privilege of joining 
with State Secretary van Well of the Foreign Ministry in signing a Narcotics 
Control Agreement. This Agreement made formal some aspect,s of our past co
opeIation, while contemplating broader, mutual, bilateral and mUltilateral efforts 
to suppress t.he production and distribution of illegal drugs, and abuse of all drugs. 

The agleement establishes a Central 'Working Group composed of representa
tives from relevant German ministries, and from Embaslly-designated officers of 
DEA, the U.S. military, and the Department of State. Minister of Health Antje 
Huber and I have agreed to convene the 'Working Group fur the first- time in 
mid-December. Thereafter, the group will meet at least twice a year to discharge 
its responsibilities to develop joint policy, to establish priorities, and to assign 
tasks related to its decisions to the subcommittees also, established under the 
agreement. The Permanent Working Group (PWG) on Narcotics that DEA and 
the German Federal Police formed in 1973 will operate as one of these subcom
mittees. The agreement specifies three other subcommittees: leg'al; prevention and 
medicine; and military. The Central WOlkin,g Group may, however, establish 
other committees or ad hoc groups as it deems necessary or desirable. 

I am confident that the opportunities provided under this German-American 
agreement will lead to some rewarding innovations in our common battle against 
drug abuse. 

Improvements in telecommunications and transportation have ~hrunk the 
world beyond anything dreamed of even 25 years ago. In nlOst respects these 
technical advances have helped the community of nations to understand each 
other better and to realize how interlocking our lives really are. pnfortunately, 
rapid transportation has also meant rapid movement of illicit drugs. It is no 
longer possible for anyone nation alone to combat narcotics abuse effectively any 
more than one nation alone could combat smallpox or malaria. 

As narcotics dealers become more sophisticated in seeking, protecting and 
expanding their markets, so must the governments of nations, both consumer and 
producer, increase their effort!:' in both the supply and demand fields. In many 
.espects, "Yest German-American cooperation has been a model in this fight. I 
am fully confident that such mutual efforts will continue to be a hallmark of our 
(:onIltries' relations in the years to come. 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. MATHEA FALCO, SENIOR ADVISER TO THE SEC
RETARY OF STATE, AND DIRECTOR FOR INTERNATIONAL NARCOTICS CONTI\OL 
MATTERS 

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, I am pleased to be here in Stuttgart 
today to participate in these important hearings on drug abuse among the U.S, 
military in Europe. I understand that Ambassador Stoessel and Minister Anderson 
will addrel3s the drug problem as it relates specifically to the Federal Republic 
of Germany and Berlin. My remarks will focus on the source of illicit heroin for 
Europe and international narcotics control efforts. 

Drug abuse among our Armed Services personnel in Europe is an unfortunate 
reflection both of our own drug problem and that which the Europeans are in
creasinglyexperieneing. Some of our young men and women aSSigned to Europe 
bring with them the same frustrations and sense of alienation which they had in 
the United States, Indeed, some of them were probably drug abusers at home. 
Here in Europe they finel themselves in a society undergoing the same rapid growth 
in drug n,vpJlability and use which the U.S. experienced in the late 1960's and 
early 1970's. Among the drugs abused in Europe, heroin is by fa.r the most destruc
tive, and is, therefore, the primary focus of international narcotics control efforts. 

Europe's heroin addict population has grown to an alarming level. Estimates by 
the U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) indicate that Western Europe 
has approximately 200,000 heroin addicts, plus thousands who abuse other drugs. 
Last year an estimated 1,000 heroin-related deaths occurred in Western Europe. 
Indications currently are that the number of both heroin addicts and heroin
rela.ted deaths will show a continuedincl'ease when 1978 figures are compiled. 
The expansion of heroin availa.bility in Europe is reflected by the fact that Euro
pean heroin seizures in both 1976 and 1977 exceeded those in the United States. 
This figure is particularly significant when one considers that the. addict population 
of the Unit-ed States is nearly twice that of Europe. Countdes such as the Federal 
Republic of Germany, France, Italy, Switzerland, the Netherlands, and the Scandi-
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navian countries all have growing addict populations and are becoming increasingly 
concerned about their own heroin problems. 

Seizure st:ltistics indicate that Southeast Asia continues to be the largest 
source for heroin entering Europe. In 1976, 535 kilogrnms of this heroin were 
seized in Western Emope, and 451 kilograms in 1977. As of last month, 350 kilo
gTams of Southeast Asian heroin have been seized duriIlg 1978. Ethnic Ohinese 
syndicates with members in both Asia and in Europe have traditiona1ly smuggled 
Southeast Asian heroin into Western Europe, primarily through the Netherlands 
and France from whence it has been distributed throughout the Oontinent. Greater 
vigilance by European and East Asia law enforcement officials, particularly those 
of Thailand, Burma, Malaysia, and Singapore has made the passage of Southeast 
Asian heroin through their countries more difficult. As this Southeast Asian source 
has come under increasing pressure, there has been ::m accompanying rise in the 
movement of Middle Eastel'll hcroin into Europe. 

Since 1975, the quantity of Middle Eastern heroin cntering ]!)urope has increased 
steadily in absolute quantities as well as in percentage of total imports. European 
seizures of Middle Eastern heroin hcwe gone from only 8 kilograms in 1975, to 
15 kilograms in 1976, to 49 kilograms in 1977, and 79 ldlograms for the first 
ten months of this year. 

The steady rise in seizures of Middle Eastern heroin reflects in part the tre
mendous increase in production of illicit opium in Afghanistan and Pakistan. 
Recent Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) estimates indicate that opium 
output in these two countries is rising sharply-perhaps by as much as 30 percent 
over last year. The total 1978 Afghanistan-Pakistan opium crop is estimated to 
range between 800 and 1,000 tons. This threatening availability of opium raw 
materials and the rapid rise in tho smuggling of Middle Eastern heroin are matters 
of grave international coneern. 

Despite increased production and no Rignificant incl'easo in local consumption, 
farm prices for opium in Afghanistan and Pakistan have doubled or tl'ipled over 
the past 2 years. The most logical explanation for this price behavior is that the 
growing ogium s1ll'Plus is being converted into greater amounts of heroin for 
export to Europe, East Asia, and North Amel'icn,. 

Through intelligence and recent Inbomtory seizures, we know that this opium 
surplus is being refined into heroin of more than 80 percent pmity not only 
where it is grown in Afghanistan and Pakistan, but also in Iran and, more recently, 
Turkey. From these countries, a vn,rioty of comiers move the heroin through such 
diverse places as thc Persiml Gulf, the Neal' East, ancl Egypt into Europe by 
n,ir bnd, and sea. 

The most apparent impnct of rl'1icldle Eastern heroin continues to be in Ocntral 
Europe where it is displacing its Southeast Asian competitors in the Federal 
Republic of Germany, Switzerland, and Austria. Effects of this traffic upon our 
Armed Services in Europe are, naturally, of great concern for the United States 
as well as its allies. Looking beyond Europe, however, there are increasing indi
cations that :Micldle Eastern heroin in limitc(l [\lllOunts is being smuggled through 
Europe into Oanada and the United States. Morcover, there have been seizures 
of narcotics bound from Pakistl1,n for Hong Kong and the East Asian market. If 
not checked, the growing Afghanistan and Paldstan opium surplus is clearly 
capable of supplying heroin to many markets beyonet those in Europc,-including 
the United States, which is being increasingly deprived of its supply from Mexico. 

QUI' cooperative narcotics control program with IVIexico is continuing to cmtail 
the amount of heroin entering "the United States. That increasingly effective 
Mexican opium ern,dication campaign, combined with close law enforcement 
liaison and coopcration with U.S. counterpart agencies, has ena.hled the Mexicans 
to reduce dramatically the flow of heroin from their country. Recent Drug En
forcement Administration (DEA) estimates indicate only two-thirds of the 
heroin cntering the United Statcs is of Mexican origin-down from 00 percent in 
1975-76. In terlllS of quantity this represents a reduction from approximately 
4.5 metric tons down to three. 

To replace the decreasing supply from Mexico, there has been a notable in
crease in Southeast Asifin heroin, which now represents nearly one-third of the 
heroin being smuggled to the United States. Despite this increase from Southeast 
Asia, heroin purit)r on American streets i., less than 5 percent, its lowest level in 
recent years, and fin indication that the American market is far from fully supplied. 
If viable trafficking connections are established, there is no reason to believe 
that lVJ)ddle Eastern heroin will not be ahle to compete with Sonthenst Asinn to 
replace part of that lost Mexica.n supply. 
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Bringing Afghanistan and Pakistan opium produc~ion under control promises 
to be a more difficult proposition than it was in nearby Turkey. A good measure of 
the Turkish success in eliminating the opium production which fueled the "French 
Connection" was firm Government cOlitrol in poppy growing meDS. The 1972 
Turkish opium bfm and subsequent introduction of poppy straw in 1974 was 
accompanied by effoctive law enforcement which removed TlU'key as a source 
of illicit opium. Today, there is evidence that limited refining of Afghanistan 
or Pakistan opium into heroin takes place in Tm'kc3r n,nd thn,t TlU'kish citizens 
are frequently involved in smuggling heroin into Europe. 'rurkish poppy cultiva
tion is, however, not the raw ll1n,terin,l source for Middle Eastern heroin. Another 
ingredient in Turkey's success was thn,t Government's commitment to narcotics 
control. A good examplo of this continuing commitment lUIs been the recent 
initiation of discussions between Turkey and the Ji'edeml Republic of Germn,ny 
l'egn,rding eoopemtive meaSUl'es to cope with heroin smuggling between these two 
countries. 

The Go\'ernments of both Afghanistn,n and Pakistan aro clen,rly committ.ed to 
eliminate opium cultivation and drug trafficking within their borders. Unlike 
Turkey, however, they do not always exercise Rufficient influence over poppy 
growing areas t.o translate that commitment into uniformly effective narcotics 
control. In areus under government control, narcotics officers hn,ve demonstrated 
their willingness and ability to move nginst drug smugglers. Yet most of the major 
poppy growing areas in both countries t.akes place along their clh;puteclnorthern 
border, areas controlled by tribal groups protective of their autonomy and likely 
to oppose any seriollfl attcmpt by the central government to limit their opium 
production. Even if the Kabul and Islamabad Govemments were to assume full 
authority in the tribal arens, it is unlikely they would risk trouble by attempting 
to end opium cultivution without first providing a vittble economic alternative to 
the farmer-a vel'y difficult task for those relatively poor nations without outside 
assist.ance. 

The United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control (UNFDAC) has let the 
wayin attempting to assist Mghttnistan and Pakistan in creating economic altel'lla
tives to opium poppy cultivation. '1.'11e Fund's nonpolitical nat me has enabled it 
to work with anel assist non-aligned Afghanistan as well as the more ,Vestel'l1 
oriented Pakistan. 

In 1974 the U.N. Fund for Drug AbURe Control (UNFDAC) est.ablished its 
Afghn,nistan program with a pro.iect to provide adviRol'Y and eqUipment assistance 
to that country's anti-smuggling uuit. To dato, the UN has provided n,ppl'oxi
mately $2.7 million for this narcoticR law cn[oreement project, and is considering 
an additional $2 million to extend it through 1980. This past August the Fu.nd for 
Drnp; Abuse Cont.rol and the AfghllniRtnn Government expanded tueir cooperation 
through agreement on a, t,,"O year $350,000 primary health care projcct, supported 
primarily by contributions from the Swedish Government, to include treatment 
und rehabilit.ation for dl'Ug addicts. 

A problem of greater concern to Europe, however, is Afghanistan's massive 
opium production. The UN Fund, in conjunction with the Asian Development 
Bank (ADB), is in the final stages of developing a five year pilot integmted rural 
development project for the Upper Helruand Valley-the source of an estimated 
40 tom; of illicit opium yearly. This UNJi'DAC project iA tied closely to a planned 
$7.5 million West Ka.iaki i1'l'igation project, ,also in the ITelmand Vallcy, being 
negotiatecl between Afghanistan mId the Asian Development Bank (ADB). If 
the ADB's "rest Ka,iaki project is approved, the UN plans to provide an additional 
$4.8 million for social and technicn,l s01'vices centering on agTiculture, hcalth care, 
and law enforccment. The combined project, which could begin as oarly as next 
spring pending agreement between the three pmt;iefl, promises to have a significant 
impact 011 Mghan opium produt'tion, while providing a model for Rimiln.r projects 
in other producing areas. 

The United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control (UNFDAC) has also been 
active in Pakistan under It three year agreement signed in May of 1976. At the 
center of this agreement is a. crop substitution pilot project in the Northwest 
Frontier Province's Buner district, an aren, which produces as much as one third 
of Pakistan's illicit opium crop. In ad clition to crop substitution, the Buner 
project includes hen,lth care for drug addicts and broad rural development in 
fields such as education, transportation, and marketing. The UNFDAC is also 
working with the Pakistan Narcotics Control Board on a modest program of law 
enforcement assistance. To date, the Fund has expended $3.5 million on its Pakis
tan projects. 
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The work of the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control (UNFDAC) is 
necessarily constrained, by tho level of voluntary contributions which it receives 
from partioipating nations. For many years' the White Houso and the Congress 
ha,ve expressed concern that the U.S. was providing as much as eighty percent of 
such volunta,ry contdbutions while other economicnlly adva,nced countries a,ppear
ed to be contributing less than their fa,ir share. Over the pa,st two years this 
Administration ha,s supported a, determined effort on the pa,rt of the Fund to 
solicit increasecl contributions from countries other than the United States. As a 
result of this effort, U.S. contrlbutions for 1977 and 1978 ma,ke up only approxi
mately fifty percent of total donations. This reduction has reflected a growing 
interest in the work of the Fund on the part of European countries, particularly 
the Netherlands and the Scandinavian countries, and a concomittant increase 
in their voluntary cont.ributions. 

To further encoumgo donations to UNFDAC from other countries, representa,
tives of the Department of State sponsored a meeting of donor countries in New 
York earlier this month. I would like to note that this meeting was in response to 
direct ef-forts on the part of Congressman Gilman and other members of the Select 
Oommittee. The tone of the meeting was encouraging, and we are confident of 
further contrlbutions in support and expansion of the Ftmd's fine work. 

Earlier in my statemen't, I mentioncd the Asian Dovelopment Bank (AD B) in 
terms of its coopera,tion with UNFDAC in the combined Upper Helmand Valley/ 
West Kajaki project in Afghanistan. This is but an example of the potential 
rural development role of international financial institutions in opium producing 
areas. Working through the U.S. Treasury Department, we are attempting to 
enlist international financial institution support for narcotics control in two ways. 
The first is through positive support for projects, like the West Kajaki, which 
will bring development and economic alternntives to opium growing areas. Simul
taneously, we are encouraging them to make loan assistance contingent upon 
recipient government agreement to prohibit n11 opium growing in the project 
m·eas. We aro encouraged by ADB nnd World Bank comidorntion of both these 
approaches in their assistance to Afghnnistnn and Pakistnn. If their ef-rorts are 
successful and followed by otherS, the impnct on narcotics production will be 
significant throughout Asia I1S well as Latin America. 

The United States is also encouraging international narcotics control support 
from aid donors among the industl'ialized nations. The United Nations Economic 
and Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC) has endorsed the concept tha,t 
economic development in primary narcotics producing ureas is a desirable objec
tive of foreign developmental assistance funels. Many European members of 
ECOSOC, such as the Dutch and Scandinavians, hnve demonstrated an incl'casinl? 
willingness to use their foreign assistance funds for that purpose. I understanCl 
from recent debates in the Bundestag that the Federal Repnblic of Germany is 
now considering the use of developmental assistance funds in Afghanistan's 
poppy growing areas in return for morc stringent control of poppy production. 

In October representatives of the State Department held preliminary discus
sions with thc Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) 
to explore menns of using developmental assistance as a positive force to provide 
economic alternatives in opium producing areas. The U.S. has taken a lend in this 
direction through the use of so-called poppy clauses stipulating that foreign 
assistance recipients will not permit opium cultivation in aid project areas. Lash 
spring, uncleI' the previous re!,oime, the U.S. cancelled a small AID irrigntion proj
ect in Afghanistnn for failurc to comply with terms of un opium prohibiting side 
letter to that agreement. The U.S. Agency for International Development is now 
jointly negotiating an agricultural developmental bnnk credit project with the 
Afghanistan Government und the World Bank. All concerned have agreed to 
restricting poppy cultivation under the terms of that agreement. In view of the 
increaSing threat to Canada from Middle Eastern heroin, we are also working 
with thut country to encourage inclusion of poppy clauses in its foreign assistance 
loans to Afghanistan. In the caso of Pakistan, the U.S. was encouraged Itt European 
expressions of concern over that country's increasing opium production voiced 
last June at the Pakistan Aid Donor Meeting in Paris. 'Ve are confident that 
continued such expressions of concern by foreign assistance donor countries will 
enhance recipicnt government willingness to take meaningful action against 
narcotics production. 

In addition to multilateral international narcotics control work, the U.S. has 
continued its bilateral support for Pakistan and Afghanistan narcotics control 
efforts. This support has served to keep the narcotics control issue in the fore-
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front of our bilateral relations with those two countries. Whenever possible, our 
bilateral efforts have been designed to complement and Bupport multilateral work 
of the United Nations, international financial institutions, and other countries. 

Since 1974, the United States has provided the Pakistan Government's Nar
cotics Control Board with approximately $1 million for cooperative narcotics 
control programs involving both police and customs units. This assistance has in
cluded communications equipment+.. vehicles, and opemtional support for narcotics 
suppression operations to enhance 1:'alcistan's law enforcement capabilities. Recent 
developments in U.S.-Pakistan law enforcement cooperation have been encourag
ing, particularly the continued success of Operation Poker. a joint program involv
ing the Drug Enforcement Administration (DBA), U.S. Customs, and Pakistan'S 
Customs. A special drug enforcement tmit Cl'eated within Pakistan Customs seven 
months ago to interdict narcotics smuggling in the Karachi arca has already made 
48 drug seizures, including 60 pounds of heroin, 431 pounds of opium and two and 
one-half tons of hashish. The Pakistani police have also achieved notable suo cess 
this past summer, having seized three active heroin refineries. 

Since 1976, the U.S. has also provided modest assistance to planning studies in 
support of crop substitution and integrated rural development, particularly in 
the poppy-growing Swabi Tehsil region. This study is now in draft, and when 
2rinted will be a useful guide for future planning of (\conomic alternatives in 
Pakistan's poppy growing areas. "Ve have made clear our ongoing interest in 
substitution projects for poppy growing areas amI are confident that a.ppropriate 
pilot programs can be instituted in t.he future. 

The U.S. is also seeking to establish a bilaterl1l cooperative narcotics control 
progl'l1m with the Government of Afghanistan. Last yenr 11 Joint Commission 
on Narcotics Matters was estl1blished in Kabul composed of representatives of 
Afghanistan, the United States and the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse 
Control (UNFDAC). The Joint Commission was created principally to explore 
means of mutual cooperation in crOll SUbstitution and integrated rural develop
ment, such as the Upper Helmand Valley project, but also addressed narcotics 
law enforcement issues. Last April's coup interrupted t.he work of the Joint 
Commission and temporarily crel1ted some uncertainty as to which directions in 
narcotics control the new government would pursue. In rocent weeks, however, 
the Taraki Government has made clear its desire to renew the Joint Commission 
and to explore bilateral narcotios law cooperation and assistance. 

We are confident that the new Government in Afghanistan is committed to the 
gradual elimination of opium cnJt.ivation within its borders, Moreover, they 
recognize that this can be done only through full cooperation with international 
organizations and friendly nations. On our part, we have expressed U.S. willing
ness to pursuehilateml narcotics control cooperation as well as supporting mu1t.i
lateral efforts. We are confident progress in this area will increasp.. 

]VIr. Chairman, members of the Committee, today I have directed my remarks 
primarily towl1rds the relatively recent, but growing, threl1t to Europe posed by 
Middle Eastern heroin. We should remember, however, that although the Middle 
East is the principal source of heroin affecting our military personnel in the 
Federal RepUblic of Germany, the ll1rge ml1jority of heroin entering Western 
Europe oontinues to come from Southeast Asia. Consequently, we cannot afford 
to address only one of these threats while neglecting the other. Our internl1tional 
narcotics control stmtegy will, thorefore, continue to emphasize cooperative efforts 
to bring both sources under control. 

Currently, progress in controlling Middle Eastern heroin has not been l1ble to 
keep up with the rapidly growing aVl1ilability of illicit opium and expansion of 
heroin laboratories. Unfortunately, much of the illicit opium cultivation cannot be 
suppressed because of the lack of full central government authority along the 
Pakistan-Afghanistan border where the majority of that narcotic is grown. Prog
ress however, continues to be ml1de. Early recognition by the United Nations, the 
U.S. and others of the potential till'eat of Middle Eastern heroin prompted timeJy 
efforts whioh have created the hasis on which to expand narcotics oontrol co
operation with Afghanistan and Pakistan. It is now up to the internationl1l 
community to expanrl this cooperation and jOintly bring the trafficking of heroin 
from the Middle East under control. If it does not, I fear that we have yet to see 
the full impact of that heroin ei ther in Europe or on the North American con tinen t. 

.. 
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PREPARED STATEMTmT OF HON. DAVID ANDERSON, MINISTER, U.S. MISSION, 
BERLIN 

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate this opportunity to be with you today. 
Berlin is u big city with typicul big city concerns. The heroin problem in West 

Berlin, however, is a relatively recent development. I think all of us-United 
Stutes representatives, Berlin lnw enforcement authorities, and others who are 
concerned for the city und t.he well-being of its residents-were shocked by the 
1977 overdose death figure 1 and other indicators of a growing "heroin epidemic." 
Obviously, none of us wunts to see Berlin develop into a city where the usuge of 
drugs is widespread, nor do we wish Berlin to become a major drug tmnsit point 
to Western Europe ancl North America. Becuuse of the city's occupied stutus, the 
United States Government has a specialrelntionship towards Berliners and major 
responsibilities for Berlin. We also hlwe to take special account of the presence in 
West Berlin of a lm'ge number of U.S. Forces who perform vital missions in the 
city. 

Over the past year we have worked hard to corne to grips with the problem. The 
United States Mission in Berlin has encouraged intensive Drug Enforcement 
Administration involvement 2 and directed intensified police and customs efforts. 
The police narcotics squad had been almost tripled.3 The Berlin Drug Task Force, 
formally constituted this summer under the direction of the U.S. Commander 
Berlin, has concentmtecl the;;e effort.s.4 We have worked closely with Ambassador 
Stoessel and his staff in contributing to the Embassy's ongoing assessment of the 
drug problem in Germany as a whole. 

We know much more about the Berlin heroin problem than a year ago' and our 
work against the traffickers is beginning to payoff. Already this year we have 
seized more than 10 kilogrnms of heroin in West Berlin. This is over twice the 
amount seized during all of 1977. Arrests are also Up.6 In human terms we nre 
pleased with the Significant drop this year in the drug overdose death rate.6 

Our studies show that Berlin is not a major heroin f!'lpply point for Western 
Germany or North America. We know from those arrested that heroin in fact 
reaches the city tlu'ongh the Federal Republic us well a.9 arriving via more direct 
routes. As confirmed by DEA and German experts, heroin from the Near and 
Middle East flows into Europe via a variety of routes. Berlin is one end point, with 
most of the drugs reaching it destined for consumption in the city and not for 
onward shipment. 

While Berlin has not emerged as a new "Amsterdam," the city's heroin problem 
remains serious and a cause of concern to the U.S., Allied and German authorities. 
The fact is that many young Berliners now provide an estnblished market.7 United 
States Army l'epresenttttives have already described for you the impact on some 
of our young soldiers. Like a growing number of cities in the Federal Republic, 
we face a situation in which heroin is twailable at low prices to anyone who wishes 
to experiment with it. 

We have given cnreful attention to the question~on.low"heroin reaches Berlin . 
.... Ve know it comes in numerous ways, much as people and goods in general reach the 
city. West Berlin's closest legnl, economic, nnd personal ties are with the Federal 
Republic, 110 miles uway. Our studies indicate that of the estimated 18,000,000 

1 Overdose deaths rose as follOWS: 1971-0; 1072-6; 1073--6; 1074-13; 19iG-31; 
1070-54; 1077-87 (including 4 U.S. soldiers). 

"DE,\, IlltR scnt perRonnel to West Berlin on temporar;l- assignment and has ulHlertaken 
a major informatIon-gathering operation (LEO) beginning In January 1978 and continu
Ing, as well as engaging in cooperative enforcemen t efforts with police and customs. 

a'l'he 20-otficer West Berlin )lolice narcotics unit was expanded under onr authol'it:v 
In Octobnl' 1977 to 53 omcer~, and In November 1078 to 60. 

4 The Berlin Drug Task Force hns actl,e partiCipation by representatives of the German 
and American enforcement communities In West Berlin, as well as the U.S. Drug Eniorce
ment Administration. Representatives from the U.S. Embassies in Bonn and East Berlin 
lire members. The Tuslt Force concentrates on what can be done to interdict the flow ot 
drugs to West Berlin and on areas where pOlice and customs operations can be more 
etr~ctivc. 

• Arrests for drug trafficking and smuggling for the first nine months of 1978 were 734 
as compared with 569 for the same period in 1077. 

• Fifty-three overdose deaths have been recorded as of November 15. Last Year at this 
time the total was 76 (eventually reaching 83 for the year). 

7 There ure 1,900 heroIn addicts registered with the police in West Berlin, and estimates 
of the total number (adding those who have not been arrested or otherwise come officially 
to the authorities' attention) range from 2,600 to 10,000. 
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trips annually in and out of West Berlin, most are to and from the FR G. 
This is not an unusually large number of entries and departures for a city this 
size. What is unique, of course, is West Berlin's geographic separation from its 
main economic and recreational hinterland, and the importance therefore to Ber
liners of maintaining and strengthening these links. 

As a result of agreements reached eight years ago between the U.S., United 
Kingdom, France and USSR I1nd between the FRG I1nd GDR transit and travel 
arrangements have been greatly simplifiedl1ncnmpro\'('d~ West Berliners and West 
Germans cl1n now jump into their' cars and drive through the GDR with miniml11 
formalities. During September an average of 8-10,000 cars arrived every dl1Y in 
West Berlin via the two major road transit entry points ut Dreilinden I1ncl Heer
strusse. In addition, the city hus come to rely on u steady stream of trucks using 
the transit routes. In September we counted some 1,300 trucks a day on the aver
age arriving through these same points. To those who lived through the days of 
the 1948-49 Blockade, the a1'l'ival in the city every month of some quarter of u 
million vehicles is nothing less th[\.Il a miracle. 

It is illustratiye of the success of the East-West negotiations of the 1l1te 1960's 
and early 1970's that. today's West Berliners consider the unimpeded flow of 
people and goods as their right. Any appearance of interference with transit traffic 
makes immediate headlines. An understanding of this historicll'! bl1ckground and 
the massive dimensions of transit trl1ffic makes cleur the politicl11 and practical 
obst,acles to any major Western effort to stop and search vehicles arriving I1t 
Dreilinden and Heerstrasse. It would be somewhat unalogous to instituting cus
toms controls on road traffic betwel'n Los Angeles and San Fruncisco. i would note 
in this connection that uirline connections between West Berlin und the Federal 
Republio are regarded as domestic flights. 

The domestic charucter of most of the truvel into West Berlin has been un 
admittedly complicuting factor in our attempts to interdict drug smugglers, We 
know that an infinitesimally small fraction of these "domestic" travelers are 
bringing heroin, and perhaps provide the mujor channel of supply for West 
Berlin's dealers. The situation is further complicated by the fact that inter
national arrivals (not coming from or through the FRG) also use these same 
points of entry. A car hearing Turkish plates, for example, is stopped and sub
jected to normal international customs controls. However, persons returning 
from a trip to Turkey but driving Berlin or FRG-licensed cars are indistin
guishable from the mass of "domestic" vehicles with which they merge before 
entering West Berlin. 

The legal and practical situation of Greater Berlin also affects the entry control 
question. It is a cardinal Western position that, despite the "Vall, Berlin remains 
one city under four-power occupation status, with free circulution among the 
four sectors. Thousands of persons from the 'tV est now cross back ancl forth 
through Eastern checkpoints in the middle of the city each clay. While we have 
customs representatives making spot checks, we believe thut instituting full
fledged international-type controls would be inconsistent with our legal position 
that the Sector-Sector (West Berlin-East Berlin) line is not an international 
border. Our British und French Allies, who share with us occupution responsi
bilities for the Western Sectors of Berlin, also hold this view. 

West Berlin's entry points therefore range considerably in terms of the types of 
measures against narcotics smugglers which we have been able to pursue. Three 
general categories have emerged: 

(A) Intra-Oity points of entry include the seyen Sector-Sector surface crossing 
points and the U and S-Bahn truins. Thousunds of persons pass daily tlu'ongh 
these polnts. We have a Western Allied control point at Checkpoint Charlie, 
which controls Allied personnel. Wesb Berlin customs has personnel at or Mar 
all of the seven crossing and/or entry points. s These officials perform spot checks 
only. Travelers arriving on the Eustern-operuted S-Buhn trains are now checked 
on a spot basis by mobile customs teams as they depart the trains and S-Bahn 
stations. 

8 Bornholmcr Strnssc ___________________________________________________ _ Chnusseestrnsse _______________________________________________________ _ 
Invnlldenstrnsse ______________________________________________________ _ 
Frledrlchstrnsse (Checkpoint ChnrUe) ____________________________________ _ 

~~~n:e~:l~as~:_::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::: 
Oberbnumbruecke ------------------------------------------------------Bahnhot Zoo (plus mobile tenms) ________________________________________ _ 
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(B) Inland arrivals who tl'!1nsit the GDR by surface directly from the FRG 
or come on flights from "Vestern Germany make up the bulk of persons reaching 
West Berlin. 'l'hey include travelers arriving daily by the thousands at Tegel 
Airport as well as cited above at the Dreilinden and Heerstrasse crossing points. 
While customs and police officinls are on duty at all these pOints,9 which also 
receive international al'l'ivnls, "inland" traffic is inspected only if probable cause 
exists to suspect a violation in a specific instance. 

(0) Ausland arrivals (not coming from Western Germany and not entering 
West Berlin from Bast Berlin) by surface use mainly Dreilinden and Heerstrasse, 
which admit several hundred cars and n greater number of trucks daily in this 
category. All passenger cars from drug source countries are inspected. The same 
is true of the cabs of TIR trucks, whose cargos are searched if probable cause 
exists. Most Ausland arrivals at Tegel are by charter flights. An estimated 
25-30,000 persons a year arrive in this manner from Turkey via Laker, Dan 
Air, Aero America and Pan Am charter flights. All luggage on these flights is 
subject to inspection. Persons flying to Tegel from abrond on regular

i 
scheduled 

flights (all of which stop in the FRG) clear customs in the Federa Republic, 
along with their hand luggage. Any baggage checked through to Berlin is subject 
to search at Tegel. 

Because of cheaper flights, many travelers from the Near East use Schoenefeld 
Airport in the GDR, located just outside Greater Berlin's city limits. Tens of 
thousands of travellers fly this route annually from Turkey. Arrival controls at 
Schoenefeld are reportedly strict. Most persons traveling to West Berlin from 
Schoenefeld Airport enter on airport buses which arrive at West Berlin's Walters
dOl'fer Ohaussee crossing point. Since all persons (apart from occasional Soviet 
diplomatic vehicles) arriving at Waltersdorfer Ohaussee are considered as coming 
from abroad, there is no ambiguity about controls. West Berlin customs agents lQ. 

in fact carry out occasional intensive searches of all luggage on a particular flight. 
(We believe this goes beyond the normal international practice elsewhere at ports 
of entry of making spot checks only.) While Western controls are comprehensive 
at Waltersdorfer Ohaussee, persons arriving at Schoenefeld in transit to West 
Berlin have some option to proceed first into East Berlin. From there they can 
travel to West Berlin via one of the various Sector-Sectol' crossing points, not 
regularly controlled from the Western side. 

We h:we sought imaginative ways to cope with the fact of Berlin's open access 
and high volume of arriving persons and &oods. This past summer the Western 
Allies granted approval for Berlin drug enforcement omcals to conduct a greater 
number of inspections of persons arriving via the S-Bnhn trains from East Berlin. 
At our urging, police and customs authorities at Tegel Airport recently stepped 
up the use of dogs in checking arriving domestic luggage. We feel that if a qualified 
narcotics dog reacts positively to a piece of baggage, stl.fficient probable cause 
then exists to require the owner to open it for a thorough inspection. 

While we feel it is important to try to interdict drugs at their point of arrival, 
we believe our battle against the Berlin heroin problem depends primarily on: 
a) efforts by the U.S. and other governments internationally to stop the drugs 
at the source or en route; and b) active pursuit of major traffickers and organizers 
hehind the drug couriers and streetlevel dealers. Assistant Secretary Falco and 
Ambassador Stoessel have described for you the international aspects. Berlin 
indeed needs to be considered in the context of this larger problem. 

Meanwhile, in Berlin, we are devoting our efforts towards identifying and going 
after the organizers accessible to us. We have supported and encouraged active 
cooperation between Berlin police, customs, and such helpful resources as DEA. 
Believing that U.S. expertise could be useful, we invited DEA to establish a 
regular presence in Berlin, so as to be able to work more closely with local en
forcement personnel, including U.S. military narcotics experts. DEA has in 
response increased its attention to West Berlin and we have benefitted from the 
frequent visits and stays by its Special Agents stationed in the Federal Republic, 
We have carried out as a result joint operations and collected much information. 
High-level West Berlin police and customs officials have given us excellent support. 
During the year police and customs have intensified their joint working methods, 
and the resulting mixed working group (11 police and 7 customs agents) is to be 

9 Fifty customs ngents nre assigned to Tllgel Airport, 150 agents to Drelllnden, and some 
60 at Heerstrasse. 

10 Twenty-two customs agents are assigned to Waltersdorfer Chaussee, with 5-6 on 
duty durIng peak periods. 
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expanded. Information developed in Berlin as a result of police and customs 
investigations and actions and helpful information from DEA offices in Germany 
and elsewhere are exchanged, The U.S. Mission serves as the daily coordinating, 
reporting, and transmission point between DEA and Berlin police and customs. 
AD. additional person was added to the Mission staff in January 1978 just to keep 
up with these increasing demands. 

U.S. authorities up and down the line in Berlin have provided strong support 
for the city's anti-drug efforts. I have referred to the direct role taken by the 
U.S. Commander, as head of the Berlin Drug Task Force, as well ItS to the daily 
work by the U.S. Mission's Republic Safety Section. General Benedict and I h:we 
discussed the drug problem with the Governing Mayor and other officials of the 
West Berlin Government. We are pleased at the coopel.'ative!attitude ;shown by 
West Berlin's political leaders and authorities dealing with narcotics matters. 
The increased attention which they are devoting to the problem is producing 
results, as witnessed by the notable seizures and arrests of key persons in recent 
weeks and months. It is premature for anyone to state that the Berlin heroin 
2roblem has been brought under control. We are, however, along with our West 
Berlin friends optimistic that our efforts are bcginlling to payoff. 

REMARKS BY LT. GEN. SIDNEY B. BERRY TO OmmRESSMAN GLENN L. 
ENGLISH, NOVEMBER 15, 1978 

I have commanded since July of 1977, one of two U.S. Oorps here in the United 
States Army Europe, one of eight NATO Army Corps in Allied Forces Central 
:ffiul'ope. 

'Yhat is a corps'! It is renlly the higll\'st fi!-(lting' he,ld1luilrters wit hill Ille ;\'.\.'£0 
Command. General Blanchard's United States Army Europe is a logistical com
mand; it supplies resources to the Corps, which are really tactical headquarters, 
although also are the administrative headquarters for our community system here 
is Europe. Our Corps consists of two divisions j the 3d Armored Division and the 
8th Infantry Division, 11th Armored Cavalry Regiment, which is along the 
horaer, 1::l0th ll}l1gin('er Brigade of which l!olol1el ButIel"!1 hattalioll is a part, anel 
then other battalions, one of which is the Signal Battalion. That is the unit the 
other group will visit tomorrow, when your group goes to Darmstadt. 

We have almost 70,000 soldiers, almost 70,000 family members and about 10,'000 
civilian employees, organized in the 9 military communities. Each military com
munity is centered around the large metropolitan areas. 

Our miSHiol1 is to maintain a higlJ Rtate of combat readineRs, to be able to snp
port the X_\.'rO mis~ion in defencUng NATO territory, fighting' and winuing, if it 
should come to war. 

1973-1974, I commanded Fort Campbell, Kentucky and the 101st Airborne Divi
sion. As I think about troops here in Germany, and I'll home in on the drugs in 
just a minute, and as I think about the command at Fort Campbell, I ask myself, 
"What is different about the environment in which soldiers sllrve here in Europe 

;j. 

as compared to back in any stateside post?" I come up with these major differ- ~ 
ences: First the soldier is away from home here. 

As you know, so lllany of our soldiers are young, first time a ,yay from bome, 
strange country, different language, different bacI'grouud. A lot of them feel 
strange. And many of them tend to draw up within themselves and become, in 
soWiers language, barracks rals. Back home, the American military community 
provides so much of th!' suppor.t of the soldiers life. Tha fa where most of them 
live, and they are within travel distance from their own homes. Over here it's 
the Army that's their Dadtly andl\fomma and provides everything for them. But 
in the difCerent environment of Germany. In so far as physical facilities are con
cerned, barracks, recreational facilities, family housing, result in a lower stand
ard of liYing here especially in the barracks, the Imsel'nes, than on the posts back 
home. There are understandable l:easons, one of them being historical. The US 
Army in 1945, moved into pre World War II German military barracks. The 
German Army itself in starting to come back to life in 191m, built new Imsernes, 
mo,ed into them. 

The decline of the (lollar, yes, that 1ms had some influcnce, a dcleterious influ
ence, on the stallc1al'Cl of living hcre for the soldier. Our dependence 011 the foreign 
government as we get into the law enforcement and control of the availability 
of drugs. EYen getting into something us simple as alcohol or beer. The higher 
111collo11c content of German beer, that takes a lot of young soldiers by quick 
surprise, shortly after they arrive here. 
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Now going from our mission and combat readiness which is my business and 
tbe business of any Corps commander, directly to drug abuse, drug use and abuse. 
Is it detrimental to combat readiness'! The answer has to be "Yes./I If I, as Corps 
COlli,mander, drinl;: too much and have a hangover the next morning, then my 
abuse of alcohol, or drugs, is detrimental to the readiness of the Corps. The same 
thing is true of any soldier in the Corps. How much of 'a detriment? I can't meas
ure that. It is something that we have all been trying to measure, but without 
success. You'll do well by asking this question, as 1's sure you will, of the lower 
commanders, starting right here with Colonel Butler. We've been talking about 
it. Our sensing is that there is not a dangerously significant reduction of combat 
effecti veness. 

That's easy to assert. Not easy to prove in any statistical or measurable way. 
But here are some of the detrimental effects of the drug use and abuse. 
The effect on the individual, the impairment of the individual. Let's take the 32d 
Signal Battalion, whose soldiers spread themselves out literally over the V 
Cor,ps area. We have two and three soldiers out with a key piece of communica
tions equipment. If one of those soldiers uses or abuses drugs, then his indi
vidual reaction time is impaired. He can be in a key place that can really play 
the devil with our communications. 

Effect on a unit. Having drug users and especially sellers and pushers and 
the drug culture within a unit is cliyisiYe. You've got the bulk of the soldiers 
who are good soldiers, want to be good soldiers and you'ye got a group that is 
literally outside the law and outside the chain of command exercising group 
peer pressure on the good soldiers, trying to pull them across the line on the 
othlilr side of the law. That is divisive. It is divisive to the cohesiveness of the 
unit, it undermines the morale of the unit, it tends to polarize the llni t and cer
tainly that situation distracts leaders. It causes leaders to divert the time they 
should be spending on building the combat readiness into dealing with the prob-

, lems of a smaller group of soldiers. So all of this is detrimental to the discipline, 
law and order, the cohesiveness of a unit. Therefore it is bound to be detri
mental to our mission, our combat readiness. 

About a year ago, now, in December of 1977, I had a growing sense of uneasi
ness about the drug situation here in the Cor,ps. Several things combined to 
create this sense of uneasiness, particularly, as we move now into the year 1979. 
Reading the German press, I became aware of an increasing number of deaths 
attributed to drug related causes among German ciyilians in Frankfurt. 

I became more conscious of drug deaths within our own military, overdoses 
or deaths related to drug misuse. Horrible things, like some young soldier sitting 
on a commode in a barracks, dying with a needle stuck in an arm or soldiers 
dying from drowning in their own vomit. I will not give any statistics, knowing 
that this is something that the doctors have to do since there is a great deal, as 
you know well, bureaucratic definition about what are drug related deaths. But 
this was part of my growing sense of unease and I am increaSingly aware of these 
things. Then I read both within our law enforcement publications and the press, 
about good poppy seasons in the mideast and the growing entry of heroin and the 
hard drugs into Europe. Both through Rotterdam and Amsterdam and through 
the aerial port here in Frankfurt. All of this lead me, lead us in V Corps as we 
came into the year 1978, to focus our attentions, sharpen our sensitivity and seek 
to mobilize our forces to do something. We were, using a sort of public relations 
. term, to declare war on drugs and drug abuse. 

Let me stop now and define what I consider to be our most serious problem. 
Alcohol. This is suppol.'tecl by both m'y own sensing' and whatever statistics we are 
coming up with, and those are largely the USAREUR statistics from the 
USAREUR personnel opinion survey. I tend to be skeptical about the whole of 
the statistics, knowing that they are at best an approximation. But I'm convinced 
that alcohol of all the drugs, is the one that presents the largest number of 
problems for the Corps. Particularly among the officers and noncommissioned 
officers, but it's not a small problem among our junior soldiers. 

Cannabis. I see various figures, 22 percent, 30 percent, use monthly or so. I tend 
to believe about that type figure. Some of our commanders even estimate 40 per
cent, 45 percent, perhaps even up to 50 percent use of cannabis among the soldiers, 
the young soldiers now, within the unit. That is at least possible. 

It's the hard drugs, I guess, that we are focusing on. Heroin, in particular, be
cause'it can be so quickly d~:mgerous and destructive to the individual. Bilt we 
are not ignoring the rest of them. 
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I've talked about our growing awareness. 'What ll'ltve we done ·al;lout it.? In 
-December. of 1977, as 'I recreate Our growing sense of u\Vureness, we cimdu'Cted 
u three duy workshop for all of our chug and ulcohol abuse and control people, 
h'ying to define the 'problem better, and begin a revitalization of that program. 
The~ in Apdl of this year, tulldng to the Chief of Staff in the Corps, General 
Ball(lnt~,ne, Lieutenant Colonel Patrick and to -the GI, I directed the development 
of sOl1wthing more finite :allCl col1esive 'as a campaign on drugs. 

In iUuy, I approved their conceptual plans to 111ars11ul the Corps' resources. 
In .June, we held a meeting of about 75 or SO of our seuior Comlllund Sel'geunts 

:lUajor in the Corps to prpsent to them my stimulus as the Commander, for pro
"icling more effective, sensitive leadership of soldiers so that we can go after' 
those negative problems. In that same month the presentation of onr plan to our 
.nine .community cOlllmanelers. Our plan is not a eletuiletl, gelleral elefense type
plan. It is more of u general gnidunce plan for our community comlllunders. 

In September of this year, we hosteel for the Army, u nlUlti-commanel confer
ence on preventative actions to take against drugs und drug abuse. 
~hose are sOllle of the things that we are eloing, but I have to say thut, in 

my opinion, the Illost effective thing we cun do and are seeking to do is to get 
onr commallClf'l's at the lower levels closer to the soldi.ers. To get them personully 
involved in the actions against drugs and drug abuse. Corps cOlllmanders Cilll' 
aRsist and ~iye some kiud of general policy gnidallce Imt it is the battulion COIll
Illanders. company cOllllll'andersancl their noncommissioned offiecers tllUt really 
do whn t is necessary. 

Our aims in a positive sense: to create u positive climate of leadership in our' 
units in which the good soldiers cun flourish and in which the bad soldiers will 
either perish or become good soldiers. Focusing on the drugs, try to provide the 
type ler"dership, create the type of environment that wiII prevent soldiers from 
getting into drugs: lo('ute those that 'are USillg" drugs; l'ellabilitate them i.f they 
want to be rehubilitated; eliminate them as qnickly us possible if they do not. 
Most of all identify the pusher, the profiteer, the businessman that is doing his' 
best to make money from his fellow soldiers. 

Last point, we need help and we need help in these ways: We need help in· 
getting the Germulls at the l!'ederal level to understand that this is a human 
problem; a German problem as well us an Americun problem. At the community
Jevel, we increasingly are finding this awareness on the part of the German 
community leaders, und some of our community commanders have had u greater' 
Sllccess than others in working with the comlllunity German.officiuls. But.it is' 
my perception, and I'm told by those at USAREUR, this is reaHy General 
Bluncharcl's talk to make to you ruther thun mine, thut we appear to 11e.ed more· 
nnderstanding at th.e Feeleral level. 

Other help we need us well, not only German but Iuternational ns we are 
hearing through our informullts and the drug pU!lhers thut we are picking up, 
a ,lot of the drugs which are coming into the hunds of our soldiers, ure coming· 
in through the low countries, particulurly through the Netherlands. Aguin, my 
perception in un llnsophistieated way, perhups ignorantly, thut the government 
of the Netherlunds, well, it certainly has not been effective in slowing or stop
ping the drugs that are coming in through th.er.e. I don't kn.ow wh&t their sensi
tivity is. ~[,he German government, in my opinion, has not been effective in slow-· 
ing or stopping the drugs coming in from Rhein Main which is b017nd to be u 
major source of (!ntry. 

On the part of those of yon in the congress, we neec1 your understaudiI:tg of' 
our need for quick discharges Qf those soldiers. particularly those who are push
(>rs, anel the drug abusers who do not have the will to rehabiHtate themselves. 
One other bit of understunding und help we need from the .congress, I do not want· 
to overemphasize this. but thts has to .C/o with the physiclll facilities our so~diers· 
are living in. 'We need to bring our hur.rucks up to a higher state ot ~le,llnlllless, 
f'anitfltio/1 allfl efficiency than they are now. We have many tbat are overcrowded 
in which soldiers are s.ort of pa.cl;:ed in like sal'C/ines. We neeg help witp irrlPrOv
ing the recreutional facilities. 

Having suic1 that. I don't think that is the ('entral issue in what we do to reduce
drug abuse. The central issue lIaS to be within our own chain of comman,d. It'R 
ho,,; effective our leuderRhip is thut we give the soldiers and particularly that 
we "'ive within tllP battalion find within the CQlllpany. It has to be whether we' 
lear~rs are sensitive all(l compassionate. but also demanding in a discipUned, 
militflrv way. I don't really think that it's the best lmserlle in a physical way 
where \ve have the 10west'rJrug problem. I thinl;: it's our units. I think, I cun't 
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prove this statistically either, but I think where we have our smallest drug 
problem is in those units that ha ye the most effective leadership, have the best 
trai.ning programs, the best ph~'sical training programs, where soldiers have a 
sense of mission and u. sense of pnrpose, and where the~' deri ye job satisfaction 
from what they are doing and have a sense of pride in what they are doing. 

One other thing that I think we need to do within USAREUR to help ourselves 
and we Ilrobably need congre>;siOll'U1 under>;tancling on this, is -putting in to pre
trial confinement the drug pusher thut we picl, up. Right now we cun put into 
pretrial confinement, only those soldiers against whom charges have been or are 
abont to be preferred for something like murder, or rape or something that leads 
us to believe that the continueel freedom of the soldier will present nn unaccept
able risk to someone else. 'Yell, I belieYe that the pusher presents an unacceptable 
l'isk to someone else and therefore he should be put into indefinite pretrial con
finement. This is something by the way, that I ha ye not pushed with General 
Blanchard so thut is something to handle within my own chain of command, but I 
do ask for congressional understanding on that. 

The commanders you talk with will tell you their frm;tl'ations in directing 
soldiers in commanel (lirectec1 urinalysis anel that it will take from three to five 
weeks to get a read out on that. If we had within right here in Camp Eschborn, 
portable urinalysis machines, that woulc1 permit the commlUHler to c1irect the 
driver with the watery eyes to take that urinalysis now, then toc1ay or tomorrow 
the commander could say, "Hey, you're it." Far better than a three to five weel, 
wait. 

The same is true of the c1rug pusher. ,Ve iclentify him anel he r·emains in the 
unit for howeyer long it takes the court, the system of military justice to work 
and he continues selling. 

Another bit of help we need, that same pusher that we convict and discharge 
from service, yery often COllles right back here as a civilian aml right outside 
the gates of Oamp E'schborn, he is plying his tr.ade. I don't know if that's 
something for the American government or not to issue a passport or for the 
German government to (leny entry. but somewhere we neer! help to keep those 
fellows from coming right back here. I concluc1e 011 the note that we can use 
help. but the solution, the single part of the solution in my opinion, lies in here, 
within our hanels. That's aU I have to present to you. 
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USAREUR COMMAND PREI·IElARING DRUG CONFERENOE, 
.... NOVEMBER 15, 1978 

STATEMENT BY GENERAL GEORGE S. BLANOHARD 
COMMANDER IN CHIEF 

U.S. ARMY, EUROPE AND 7TH ARMY 

Mr. Chairman, Ladies and Gentlemen, on behalf to USAREUR's almost 400," 
000 soldiers and dependents, welcome to Germany. Your presence here demon
strates the concern we all share for Americans serving their country in a foreign 
land. 

It is our hope that during your time with us, you will have the opportunity to 
come to know USAREUR, for it is ma:de up of about as diverse and talented group 
of men and women as you will find anywhere. Further, it is a command that all 
Americans can be proud to call their own. 

Like any big organization, it has plenty of challenges. I think we are aware of 
most of them. 

As we have for nearly thirty years now-since World War II-we are meeting 
those challenges, and we stand by and ready to do our job as part of the NATO 
Team. 

I have been here in Europe for five and one-half years, first as VII Corps Com
mander, and since 1975 as Commander in Chief, US Army Europe and Seventh 
Army; and under my NATO hat as Commander of Central A.rmy Group. I have 
seen during that time a tremendous resurgence in our capability to do our job, 
a more professional and growing knowledge and understanding of what a pro
fessional Army is all about. The progress has been gratifying. 

We have recovered from the austere days of Viet Nam. 
Discipline problems are d.own. In fact, as an example, the 3d Infantry Divi

sion has the lowest AWOL rate when compared with the rest of the Army. 
Our equipment and material is in better shape than I have seen it in five and 

one-half years. 
Both NCO and officer leadership is good and improving. 
Our units spend more anei more of their time training for their missions. 
In an operational sense, we are dOing things today that I wouldn't have thought 

possible two or even three years ago. And that is solid testimony to the motivation 
and skill of our soldiers. 

~ In spite of all the progress, there is still much work to be done. One area that 
concerns all of us-and the primary reason for your visit-is the matter of drug 
abuse and use. 

With your indulgence I would like to give you my views of where We stand in 
our effort to overcome this very persistent and insidious enemy. 

At about the time of my arrival in EUrope in 1973, we began to experience 
a decline in the incidence of drug use from the almost epidemic proportions that 
existed in the early 70's. The downward trend looked excellent. We continued 
in a very good way through 1974, 1975, and 1976. 

However, we seemed to level off in 1977, and are now experiencing a mild up
turn, but nowhere near the situation that existed in the early 70's. Nor do I 
think we will never see a return to those days. 

But let me say categorically, I am concerned, and we are aware of the prob
lems that we face and what needs to be done. 

One soldier on drugs is one too many, in my opinion. I am totally committed 
to reducing drug use to the lowest level possible. I am talking about the appli
cation of resources. 

(233) 
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In my estimation the upturn in drug use is due in large part to fiye fnctors : 
The ready availability of high grade, relatively inexpensive heroin and other 

dangerous drugs here in Europe. 
A reduction in resources allocated to the drug fight brought on by a number 

of budgetary factors, to include the teeth to tail ratio. 
Boredom and lack of alternatives for solders who perceive that the quality of 

life a/forded them in IDnrope isn't nearly up to stailc1ards in CONUS. 
Tour lengths in excess of eighteen months for onr juni,or enlisted soldiers, and 

the yalne of the clollar as it affects thE' ability of the soldier to get out of the 
barracks, coupled with an increased effort to exploit our soldiers by pushers 
whose total motivation is profit notwithstanding the wasteland they create on 
the human level. 

At all levels I think we relied too much on the success we achieved in 1975 
and 1976 and misread the trend line for a time in 1977. We began to recognize 
that drug abuse represents an incipient threat to U.S. Forces. This threat affects 
not only the working and living conditions, but the individual solclier, his family, 
their careers and futnre well-being. We have been moving out for more than a 
year to do something about drug use in USAEEUR and continue to intensify 
our efforts . 

. First, we are making maximum use of available assessment tools to quantify 
the extent of the problem. SpeCial surveys and the USAREUR Personnel Opinion 
Survey-the so-called UPOS-have been very valuable tools in assessing drug 
abuse levels and trends here in Europe. 

Preliminary elrug estimates have been ell'awn from the early returns of onr 
most recent survey, which was sent to the field for administration ill mid-October. 

The::;e preliminary data indicate that the total number of people involved in 
monthly or more frequent chug abuse has not increased significantly during 1078. 
Howeye.r, an increase in the use of narcotics is eyident in the trencl analysis of 
the Rurvey data. 

'lYe llln'e al~o compared our survey rNHllts with the rNmlts of onr unit 
urinalysis h.'sting program. Given the difficulty of meaRuring ex-art drug abu£'e 
prevalence, we fincl that these two independent sources of information are in YE'ry 
close agreement; and this haR reinforced onr confi<1ence that we have a fairly 
acruratE' assessment of the extent af the problem. 

~his assessment, however, indiratC:'<l that <lrug abuse IE'velfl are not uniform 
throughout the command. 'l'hey vary from unit to unit, and within the various age 
anclrallk groups. 

For example, we would expect <lrng ahuse among the young, junior enlisted 
soldiers of certain units to be much higher than the estimates applied to the 
entire command. 

'\le think we are beginning' to see a clustering effect where 0111' unit urinalysis 
program reveals in some cases excessive drug use among a given racial or ethnic 
group in a few units. an<l just the reverse in other units. 

In talking to solcHers. an<l sppcifienIly ahusers. one may hear judgmental esti
mates that 40 per cent or more of the personnel in a given unit are abusing 
narcotics or dangero11s drugs. Our statistiral data do not support snch estimates 
wI1iC'h moy be made by honest but unskilled observers based on their sphere of 
aSf;ocifition. 

f)ecolld, we are moving out aggreRsively to do something about drug use in 
the command, anll the effort is extensive. 

Our most active and nggressiYe effort iR to deal with drngs at the Rourre. 'lYe 
Iwve tal,en strong action to inrrease our drug suppreRsion capability hy shifting 
l\IPI assets. emphm;izing drug ;mppression as Ollr first law enforcement priority 
and reqnesting assiRtance from DA as neecled. 'We see it as essential that we 
reclure the availahilil'y of drug to onr soldiers. 

We have reqne~ted the neceRsary resources to upgrade our 80 outpatient treat
ment ('Puters and five inpatient facilities for chug patiei1l's. 

lYe have intpnsified our urinalysis program with Selected Fnit '{Trine Te~ting 
for Company Size Units (SUTTTCO). When we get the portable urinalysis de
vices, this prOl-!;ra 111 will he further enhanced. 

Across the hoard. there has be('n renewed emphasis on: drug awareness; drug 
suppression: and trE'atment and rehabilitation. 

J~nhanced cooperation with host nat:ion law enforcement agencies. 
1'he measnres are sophisticated. and there is good cooperation throng-hont 

the command. Also much that we do beyond this point is dependent upon addi-
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tional resources to be :provided by Department of Army and Departmelit· of 
Defense.· 

I have st).'ong assurruuces from Department of Defense and the Army leader: 
ship that these will be forthcoming soon. 'Ve are· seeking an overall increase in 
rcsom:ces for this program of about 25 per cent. . 

You will be hearing a lot more about our drug program from other members 
of my staff, so I won't elwell in detail 011 this subject now. 

Let me conclude by saying that it would (listress me-and I think be a dis
eerYice to our sOldiers-if a picture were painted that we've got a command of 
druggies and losers over here. 

I'm very proud of the soldiers we have serving in Europe. They are a dedicated 
group of men and women, and they're maldng numerous sacrifices in behulf of 
their country. And I would stack the effectiveness of US Army, Europe today 
against that of any previous force or that of any of our NATO allies. 

Should the Heed ever arise, I am confident they will do the job that needs to 
be done. 

We are moving in the most aggressive way possible to stamp out the explOiters 
of our soldiers, and we intend to succeed. 

Thank you, 1\1.1'. Chairman. 
That concludes my statement. 
I would welcome questions and comments, or we can move uhead to General 

Fitts' presentation, who is the Deputy Chief of Staff for Personnel. 
:Mr. ENGLISH. ·We wonldlil,e to ask questions. 
First of nIl, I would like to ask-you are asking for a 25 per cent increase in 

funds-in what exact area will that additional funding be used. 
General Br.ANOHARD. We have a specific numerical listing. We may suve that 

for General Fitts. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Have you been able to determine, or did you do any type of study 

'with regard to the relationship betwE'en discipline problems and drug abuse? 
This committee about a year ago dill undertake a very modest type of survey 

at Fort Campbell, Kentucky where an awful lot of officers listed a definite 
connection between discipline problems and drug abuse. '.rha t particular survey 
thnt we conducted indicated that there was some relationship. 

General Br,ANClIAHD. I don't lmow how you are going to mnke a totally conclu
siYe stU(l~', Mr. Chairman. 

We have a great deal of statistics. It would be an excellent question to ask, 
tlS you get down the line to the Brigades, etc. 

Let me ask my Provost Marshal to respond to that. 
General FrfTs. Our experience indicates that the same type of individual has 

disciplinary problems, whether he is on drugs or not. I think our feedback UI>
holds that. 

General BLANOHARD. '1'here is no question but what the individual who is ex:
perimenting-if he is identifiE'Cl early-can be helped uncl we avoid the discipline 
problem. But as a man gets further mid further iuto clrugs-particulal'ly Imrcl 
drugs-it leads towards cliscipline problems. 

I suspect you would recognize this reflected in some way, even if it is not a 
drug related incident. 

Let's tal;:e this under advisement. 
1\£1'. ENGLISH. One further aspect. 
A lot of problems, discipline problems-analyzed and assumed to be alcohol 

problems-were in fact probably drug problems, using pills at the same time as 
alcohol. 

All individuals arrested for non-drug offenses were required to undergo urinal
ysis tests because they were picked up for alcohol problems, ancl were also using 
drugs. 

As you may know, Dr. Morrow, who did research baclr in 1974/75 came out 
with his findIngs that in the so-called good soldier syndrome, you would have a 
drug culture with tremenclous amounts of peer pressure. Even though they 
themselves can be good soldiers and not attract attention to themselves, and not 
appear to be discipline problems among themselves. 

Do you have any information on that? 
General FITTS. I understand that we get feeclback 
Dr. Morrow has commented on it. We also end up being told by commanders. 

It isn't necessarily thut way. They say it is peer pressure among those groups. 
Mr. ENGLISH. By company commanders? 
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General FITTS. Company commanders. 
Mr. ENGLISH. General Haig made an observation yesterday. 
The way the military is set up-I think it is a fact-a company commander 

is responsible for what happens to the men that are under him; and ,given the 
fact that drug abuse is not caused by the company commander-it is a problem 
of their source, young people coming into the Army bring it with them-given 
the fact that you do have those two facts meeting head on, there is an indication 
that-from the standpoint of the company commander, if he does have drug 
abuse, he is responsible for it. That if he were the type of commander he should 
be, it wouldn't be there. 

The question I am asking is: Is there any effort being made in Europe, here 
in Germany, to remove what appears to be an unfair situation? It appears to be 
unfair for a young company commander in Frankfurt-with a tremendous a vail
ability of drugs, a much higher availability of heroin than a comparable com
pany commander would have at Fort Sill-to have his records evaluated on the 
same basis as another company commander who does not have that problem. If 
you have one who has a great deal of drug abuse, it has a tendency to put a black 
mark on his record. 

Also, one very difficult problem is the Court decisions. 
It has been very hard to catch somebody by either urinalysis or through the 

use of drug detection dogs. Then they undergo the treatment for a While. You 
are not going to be able to prosecute. 

What I was wondering about, have you found that type of disincentive? 
Do you find company commanders that-because of these circumstances

become so frustrated that they don't want to find those soldiers, or apprehend 
them. 

General BLANCHARD. If there are individuals of that kind-and I am sure there 
must be-I would have to say first, in many commands the opposite is true. And 
that the battalion commander is charged, and is given credit, for detecting that, 
much more than he is in any kind of coverup. 

This point has been made earlier, as you know. I do not hold to that as a 
philosophy of the commander. 

Secondly, loolting at it from the experience of my command thus far, I c10 
not see it within the company. 

I think it woulc1 be a good question to ask of the military community. 
One of the nicer things about today's Army is, they will tall" and they are not 

scared IiIce I was when I wus a private. You will get a response. 
Although there may have been indivicluals, and there may have been isolated 

incidents where the problem is suppressed, it is neither the philosophy of the 
command, nor has it been my experience that the identification of a drug problem 
in a unit may impact adversely on an officer's efficiency report. 

Mr. ENGLISH. Under your commanc1, is there any type of special recognition 
made to the young company commanc1er who does find the drng abusers, to pro
vide that incentive? 

General FITTS. I looked at that. We did not find that the company commander 
felt intimic1ated in any way. It was voluntary; however, they didn't feel they had 
all the tools they needed to do the job. 

We have gone on record in a very positive way to show that we were supportive 
of this concept, but to make absolutely certain, General Blanchard went to the 
field with a letter advocating recognition for the commander who has been 
successful at identifying and dealing effectively with drug abusers. 

Mr. GILMAN. 'rwo years ago, information received at that time indicated that 
30 to 40 percent were involved in drng abuse-largely because of the lack of 
training time available to the Corps-and lack of professional hell?' . 

What action has been taken between 1976 and today-as of tlllS date-WIth 
regard to the problems we pinpointed bacl;: in 1976. What progress has been made 
in those areas? 

G~neral BLANOHARD. Some progre8s. First of all, the length of time the soldier 
spends in Europe. 75 per cent of our soldiers are three year enlistees, and 25 
per cent are four year enlistees. 

Department of Army has just indicated to us that effective 1 January the 
soWiers WllO are in that second category-the four year enlistees-wiIl ouly serve 
two years in Europe. 

We have asked Department of Defense for two year enlistments for Europe, 
in which the soldier would sign up for Europe, would get his training, and 
finish his 18 or 19 months in Europe, and then reenlist 0.1' leave the Army at 
that time. 
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One of Imy highest priorities is to get the tour shortened for the three year 
enlistee. I think that would help the situation. 

The second problem is that an important difference exists between the soldier· 
who comes into Europe, and the soldier who goes into a Stateside Unit. 

In Europe the commander has the responsibility for a soldier 24 hours a day. 
In the States my parking lots were empty at 6 :00 o'clock at night. In Europe 
there is no tplace for this young person to go. In the States, the ethnic soldiers 
could each go into their own ellvironment . .A. young black man here does not have 
that opportunity. There are no German Blacks, nor is there a Hispanic population. 
So we are responsible for that man for 24 hours a day. . 

Additionally, by increasing our training efforts, and by decreaSing the nnm
bel's of individuals who are getting court-martialed, and other kinds of dis
ciplinary actions, and as a result of better training methods, we are providing 
a better training environment. 

I think there has been a substantial improvement on the on-duty side, and some 
iJmproYement on the ofE-duty siele as well, with the consideration of recreation 
altel'llatives, with German-American relations, with sports and otller activities 
tbat help reduce boredom in bis off-duty time. 

nil'. GIL1IfAN. In that time there has been a need for more professional help. It 
is obvious that tlwre is also a need for more support of the cr activities. Has any 
progress been made in that rega.rd? 

General BLANClIArm. ~\'ot very much. 'Ve have had this continuous drive for 
more effectiveness on the battlefield with the teeth to tail ratio, and the resources 
available to us have been limited dcspite the size of the Defense Budget. We have 
not and will not be able to make Significant improvements until we get the fnnds 
anrl personnel we have requested. 

Within the resources, available we have increased our capability. 
In the Military POlice/OlD area, General Kanamine will address what we 

have accomplished to date. 
'Ve ure going to m;e this Committee's effl)rts to helil. 'Ve have already received 

indications frOlll1 the Department of Defense of their willingness to support our 
efforts. 

Mr. GILlIAN. We are here generally to be supportive. Very little progress has 
been made in two years. 'Ve are wondering where the lack of attention is. 

General BLANC1I4mD. Mr. Gilman, I indicated in my presentation we did see 
this when you were here two years ago. 

The efforts that we undertook at that time were efforts to increase the pro
fessional staff, to increase the capability of 91G, the military counselors that are 
that are trained in our Army school system. 

But we also, at the same time, were getting requirements to decrease-in the 
sense of maximum application to our combat miSSion and combat effectiveness
and I don't think in those two years we have seen a lack of progress. 

General FITTS. There was some effort to increase the 91G capability by provid
ing additional alldmore specific drug-oriented training prior to leaving CONUS. 

General BLANCHARD. There have been some additional efforts in the medical 
:field, in terms of studies by our doctors to determine the kind of clinical help 
needed and the drug o.verdose situation and what it really means. 

General REID. For the 91G there has been an absence of superviSion, due in part 
to the shortage of clinical directors. 

The fact that we have ha:(1 a shortage of supervisors has adversely affected the 
!)lG',; capability to lleriorm. Hopefully, the 91G will be upgraded. We have done a 
lot to try to upgrade their training, utilizing the professional people in the 
hospitals and MEDDAO. 

So there has been training to try to develop this group, but have a long way 
to go. 

Colonel KnAAK. We feel that the effort that has been put forth has been ade
quate, as far as the criminal information and criminal intelligence aspect. We 
:find no let down. We :find no problems in that area. This was brought about with 
the coordination efforts between the CID and various German Police Agencies 
throughout Europe. 

I see no problems-if I understood your point-'On criminal intelligence. 
Mr. GILlIAN. There seems to have been a lack of manpower before. 
Do you have sufficient OlD men? 
Colonel KRAAK. We need 20 additional agents, devoted full time to drug sup

preSSion, in conjunction with MPI. Should these he made available, it will defi
nitely increase and enhance our capability. 
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General JOHNS (Ret). This was approved Monday. 
General BLANCHARD. The indication by the Germans is that they have a prob

lem. They recognize that the American contribution to that problem is minimal. 
We have ma'd~) efforts to get their recommendations. The Germans have under

stood. The Police Chief understands as does the Oberburgermeister in Berlin and 
within the FRG, probably in both cases. 

~lr. GILMAN. Do you feel that there is sufficient l'ecognition by the German 
Government that it is a German problem? 

General BLANCHARD. There is a greatly increased recognition. There are a 
number of trained people at Bonn and other areas. 

[To Mr. Cash] Perhaps if you were to address that very briefly? 
Mr. OASH. Berlin recently, in the past year they have increased by 30 Per cent 

their capability of suppression. 
At the same time there was a Joint Police Task Force which was not part of 

that system at all. They are beefing it up. There is always a need for additional 
personnel. This is something that you are going to have to deal with. But cer
tainly in the larger areas such as Frankfurt, they are coming up with the needed 
manpower. 

Mr. FASSLER. The problem of recognition, as far as the Governments are con-
cerned, is much greater at the lower level. 

Mr. GILMAN. Do you feel that there is a greater attention at the Federal level ? 
Mr. CASH. Absolutely. 
General FITTS. I am personally familiar with Frankfurt. They say they have 

a problem. That would not have happened two years ago. 
:Major ~fASON. 'l'he 2d Region CID in the first part of 1977 detected a shortage 

in the availability of heroin. 
In September 1977, 34 CID Special Agents were workillg full time or more 

than 50 percent of their time on drug suppression. Twenty-two Military Police 
ancllHPls were operating eight Joint Operations 'l'eams. 

One year later, we find that we ha.ve 44 CID Special Agents spending 50 per 
cent or more of their time on drug suppression. Our increase in MPI strength 
went to 33, and 19 .Toint Drllg Suppresflion Teams. 

'Ve saw the threat come from July 1977 to now, and have requested additional 
resources. 

111'. GIL~rAN. You have made requests for additional personnel to 'Washington 
over tbe past three years. 

General BLANOHAUD. They have related in time to a considerable amount, re
lating to the interest of this Committee. 

As far as the approval leyel which is necessary to do mo.t·e than take them 
out of our hide-I thinl, you realize, :afro Gilman, that I have the option of tal;:
ing a man out of his regular combat unit. I don't like to do that. 

I am also charged with combat effectiveness. The perception of the problem in 
terms of its severity becomes an important part of that judgment. 

It is not my judgment that drug abuse at this point in time is extensive. At 
the same time, we recognize through the analysis of the unit personnel opinion 
surveyed data, plus the use of SUUTCO, where an entire unit is given the 
urinalysis test based upon an estimate of one of the commands that there is a 
problem that a serious prOblem exists. 

You may remember we tall,ed informally about the extent of the problem. We 
have developed the capabil'ity to assess the problem magnitude in the past few 
years far better than we ever had before. 'Ye are now quite sure of where we 
are in the overall numbers and percentages. And in terms of legality, we think 
we are now better able to determine corrective measures. 

::.\11'. GIUfAN. Just one more question. 
Are you getting favorable replies to your request for additional personnel? 
General BLANCHARD. I will say we have had from the Chief of Staff of the 

Army within the last month an indication that he did support the request which 
we submitted earlier for increaseclresources. 

General Johns indicated that it hac1 worked its way to OSD level. 
General JOHNS. (Ret). Twenty OLD spaces, und four portable Urinalysis units 

are the authorized increase in the end strength of the Army. 
And to make further justification for the 45 :aIPI. 
General BLANOHARD. I woulci request the Committ~e and staff, as they move 

aro11nc1 to the commands, to not only talk to the soldf(!;l!'s, but also to 1001;: ut the 
facilities. 

The soldier is entitled to better facilities than he has in Europe, and they are 
not available. . 
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This has been indicated in ·Washington-·Where elo you put your money?-we 
have a 20 year plan for the implementation of that program. 

:Mr. ENGLISH. Let me say this. 
In your opinion, is there any correlation between fac~lities and the declin~ of 

the dollar with regard to the increase o.f drug abuse WhICh has taken place Slllce 
1977'1 

General BLANCHARD. It coulel be. I woulel say yes, there is a cOrl'elution, with
out being able to back it up, statistically. 

When there is only one gym for 14,000 troops-We would like to proviele the 
troop an inelividual place he can go and work off that extra energy. Seventy-five 
to 80 percent of our troops are 18 or 19. 

:Mr. ENGLISH. With the elecline o.f the dollar, he cannot provide himself with 
entertainment. There are very few facilities on post that can take up the slack. 
He is sitting there in the banacl.s. 

General BLANCHARD. That is strongly put, but that is accurate. 
~Ir. ENGT.ISH. Is there any connection in your mind that drug abuse has an 

impact on combat readiness? 
General BLANCHARD. I measure it by the enel product, and I look at it in com

parison with the 5112 years I have been in Europe. 
First, I don't see people in the units who are spaced out-with the exception 

of one or two per company-that have been alreaely identified, anel who are either 
in the progmm or have been determined to have been a failure and are on the 
way out. 

Secondly, I lool~ at the exercises-evaluation exercises-being conducted in 
the major training areas anel I find a tremendous clifference iu the ability of 
that battalion to do its job in a far better way than we were ever able to do it 
before. There has been an increase in professionalism j and an increase in partici
pation at that level, wIi1ch I find very encouraging. 

From the standpoint of drug abuse, if there is one soldier-as we have indi
cated before--it is one too many. But when you are talldng basically about the 
two general categories-one, experimental, and two, the real abusers-you are 
talking about very small numbers within USAREUR. But you are not talking 
about something that I would be concerned with if I had to go to war tomorrow. 

~Ir. ENGLISH. Drug abuse within the Forces here in Germany is not such that 
you woulel be concerned about combat readiness? You are basically saying that 
it has no effect on combat readiness. Is that correct? 

General BLANCHARD. I can't measure it in terms of one or two In that com
pany of 150. From the standpoint of the question: Do I believe that drug abuse 
within Europe is significant in the sense that it would affect ability to go to war, 
no. 

nIl'. ENGLISH. Ability of your personnel to perform at the highest level? 
General BLANCHARD. That's what I mean. 
~Ir. ENGLISH. I haw to say, General, I am a bit disturbed about that. ,Yithin 

certain units you have clusters of drug abusers. 
General BLANCHARD. Three or foul' people ina group. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Given the fact that you have greater responsibility for every 

individual-there are people who can really screw up the works-causing units 
who have clusters to be rendered inoperable. 

General BLANCHARD. Remember our definition of drug abuse is once a month 
or more often. nfaybe we are confuseel with definitions. The thing that really 
bothers me is the increase in heroin. This is really very, very serious. '1'he increase 
in supplies is part of it. As you know, that is the thing that has me most worried . 

nfr. ENGLISH. There is an increase in the availability of drugs here within 
Europe classified as hard drugs. 

General BLANCHARD. I all!. talking primarily about hard drugs. 
1\11'. ENGUSH. General Haig gave 11S the statistic of 7.8 percent that are users. 
General BLANCHARD. That is drug abuse as a whole. Heroin abuse is 2.3 percent. 
1\11'. ENGLISH. ,Ve have hearc1 a statistic of 40 percent drug abuse. You are 

saying that as far as combat readiness is concerned, they ure combat ready. 
General BLANCHARD. You havc to say that drug ilbuse is bad as a whole. You 

have to realize that it is against the law totally. L\nd then you have to recognize 
that some people are pushing. 

So ~'ou can't say, I'm not going to concentrate on marijuana, haRhish; but at 
the same time you go within that category, at the real cancer, heroin. 

If you say, where is your evidence, as Commander in Chief I am reaHy concerned 
more about heroin aucl the eviclence of increased use. 
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, :Mr. ENGLISH. It appears to me if a soldier is spaced out, it doesn't make much 
,tl1:fference on what; that soldier, you can't count on him. 

General BLANOHARD. I said I have very little evidence to indicate that the 
-soldier who smokes a marijuana cigarette once a month or somewhere in between 
there would be ineffective. 

It woulc1 be good if we could come up WitIl a common definition, because you 
get an entirely exaggerated idea of what we are tallring about. 40 percent or 

'.three percent. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Our definition lIas been once a week, 40 percent. 
'General BLANOHARD. We don't see it that way. We are prepared to give you 

'What we have. 
Mr. GILMAN. One of the problems is, how realistic and 110w accurate are the 

suryeys that you have available? 
You have a problem in that area as well, and this indicated three percent 

]1eroin usage there. Attach to that a narcoticS, barbiturates user. What percent 
before you get into an administration problem? 

General FIT'fS. We have two types of data: 7.8 percmt is wlHlt our soldiers are 
telling us by survey that they are taking in terms of those three categories, once 
:a month: Opiates, Barbiturates, Amphetamines. 

And wllat we have done by urinalysiS--
Mr. GIUIAN. Is that in addition to the three percent heroin? 
General FITTS. Back in .January they were telling us that out of that 7.8 per

cent, the heroin usage was 2 percent or less out of that total. The 7.8 percent has 
,not changed, but that there has been a rise of heroin usage within that total. 
'1'here has been a decline in Amphetamines and a decline in Barbiturates. That is 
the way that it came out on an average. 

Does that 11elp a t all? 
Mr. GILMAN. Now I am asking another question with relSard to your survey. 

'We find that· from your own charts almost a doubling of the hepatitis cases and 
,a tripling of the 11eroin usage. 

Some of these statistics don't jibe too well. Your heroin went up from 5 million 
'1n1976 to 17 million in 1975. We found there's a direct correlation between access 
:und usage. 

General FITTS. We put over 100 percent increase in that effort in the last year 
as well. 

lIIr. GILMAN. If I can just present General IIaig's indication that he has a 
problem of recognition. 'We find that many governments are not willing to disclose 
with regard to the extent of usage. I can understaml that problem. We discussed 

'-;that earlier today. 
We were in Il'Un in 1973-they had 400,000 addicts in that country-they 

executed the traffickers. 
How reliable do you fiml your statistics base right now? 
General BLANOHARD. JJ'ar more so than two years ago. One reason, we have vali

dated the UPOS with our SUUTCO and other urinalysis elata. 
To date we have tested 72 company sized units using our SUUTCO proce

dm·es. Everyone in that unit, from the company commander on down, have 
been tested. We find a direct correlation between our SUUTCO data and what 
.our personal opinion survey tells us. 

General FIT1'S. We 11ave our analyst here, LTC Farmer. 
Colonel FARMER. Just briefly, as you pointed out, the rl?sults of the unit testing 

is an E'vent in timE'. Three per cent positive. In the nSAREJUR Personnel Opinion 
Survey, we would have 3.8 percent. ,"Ve are right on the borderline of a perfect 
correlation. 

General BLANOHARD. Who could give me some feE'ling as to any possibility 
of change in Significant terms if we did this on a basis of once a week? 

Colonel ]'ARlIlER. Our estimated rates of drug abuse JJUye always been monthly 
.or more frequent. Casual use. If we published our rates on weekly abuse, they 
would be cut approxmiately by one-half. 

For example, estimating that approximately seven pel' cent of the total 
USAREUR ,population are involved in casual-monthly or more freql~ent-use 
of some drug, if we drop back to a weekly rate, we would come up WIth about 
one-half of that. . . 

Mr. ENGLISH. I want you all to understand this CommIttee IS not over here 
'saving that there is an epidemic drug abuse among the US Forces in Europe; 
:an'd we're not here to put down a black mark. We are here to help. 

General BLANCHARD. I understand that. 
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Mr. ENGLISH. The primary thing we found to be a problem has been the ques-· 
tion of trying to get a realistic picture of what is going 011. 

On the other hand, we find that-I don't thinl( that any information given. 
earlier on was any attmept to be misleading-older officers and older NCOs· 
are involved-between them ilnd the junior officers and younger people--there is; 
a tremendous gap. 

General BLANCHARD. r understand that. 
Mr. ENGLISH. We recognize and understand-there are four drugs that make' 

up the urinalysis test-the point is. to get into this question of what drugs are 
taken, what drugs are avaIlable in the area, we have a problem of what type of 
testing is substantially use'd. 

We have run into all these definitions. We need some kind of a handle of exactly' 
what we are dealing with. 

General BLANCHAlID. Mr. Chairman, r appreciate the Committee's attempt to· 
get at the root of the problem. I believe also that the top management doesn't 
always Imow what is going on-which is implicit tn your comment-but within 
our definition of monthly or more frequent use, WI) have tried to tal(e the guess
work out of it and to come up with .realistic accurate estimates of where we are" 
by scientific means, and in the actual detection of those detected 'drugs; whereas,.. 
previously, we "had" one system which got thrown out of court and another: 
system which was not particularly good. 

We think we have a way of bridging that gap. 
Mr. GILMAN. I'm sure the staff has some questions. 
Mr. LAWRENCE. You mentioned clusters-some of YOUI' communities are lower' 

clusters than others-of the four or five most troublesome communities yOll 
named, r understand Berlin is one of them. 

General BLANCHARD. Berlin, Frankfurt, Nurnberg, and there are other areas
to which you are scheduled to visit in varying degrees. 

Mr. LAWREN'CE. What other areas were the real troublesome ones? 
General l!~n'Ts. Stuttgart and :Munich are hot spots, w!lether US troops are' 

there or not. 
General BLANCHARD. It is available everywhere, and it is very easy to get. 
Mr. ENGLISH. We better move on. 

STATEMENT BY BRIG. GEN. WILLIAM H, FITTS, DEPUTY CHIEF OF Sl'AFl',. 
PERSONNEL, HEADQUARTERS, U.S. ARMY, EUROPE AND 7TH Anll[Y 

Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, we are gOing to ilsk our Chief Surgeoll' 
and our Provost lIlarshal to make presentations later on. 

Since m~' testimony before the House Select Committee on Narcotics Abuse 
and Control in May 1978, USAREUR has taken a number of pOSitive actions to 
enhance its capability to deal effectively with the drug abuse problem. In our 
efforts to reduce drug abuse among our soldiers, we have initiated a program that 
will intensify our identification procedures, improve our methods of assessment, 
increase our drng suppression activities, and revitalize Ol~r rehabilitation and.~ 
treatment efforts. 

The purpose of my statement today is to ;provide you with an update of the 
current drug situation in USAREUR, as We perceive it, and to discuss our initia
tives for improving identification, assE'ssment, snppression and rehabilitation. 

A wide variety of drugs-including narcotics, dangerous drugs, and cannabis-· 
continue to be readily available to onr floldiers. Hasllish is the drug most widely' 
abused. Our research tells us that more than 30 percent are into hashish at least 
once a month. This essentially revolves aroun(l the E-1 to E-4 population. 
Although we are concE'rnl?d about the widespread abuse of hashish, the easy 
availability of higll grade, inexpem;ive 11eroin present:;; a potentially more serious: 
problem to our personl1el readiness. The amount of heroin seized by both U.S. 
and indigenous law I?nforcement agencies has increased steadily sincE' InTi Hnd 
our drug intelligence indicators refipct an even greater increase in the a,ailability' 
of opiates during the next twelve to eighteen months. 

Brigadier General Kanamine, the USAREUR Provost Marshal, will elaborate' 
on drug availability and drug suppression activities in a separate statpmellt. 

As to problem assessment, althoul"h we continually fleek new methods try 
improve our capability to assess drug ahuse rates, we believe that our USAREtTR 
Personnel Opinion Survey (UPOS) provides a vaUd estimate of tJie drng prob
lem magnitude. The results of our surveys over the past four yea.rsa1'e SliOWIl on: 
these two graphs. (See figures 1 amI 2, pages 162 aud 163.) . 
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These figures are based on monthly or more frequent abuse and expressed as a 
percentage of the total USAI-tEUI-t population. 

Since the survey has been in effect, we have noticed that drug abuse has de
creased from its highest level in 1974 to a temporary low in 1976, and began to 
show signs of upward trend in 1977. In October 1978, we administered our lat
est UPOS and the results are being tabulated now. Although our fiual estimates 
of the abuse rate are not available today, preliminary data based on a 25 per 
cent return of the survey indicates that drug abuse has not increased SUbstan
tially in 1978. 

In addition to the UPOS, we monitor several other indicators that assist in 
determining the extent of drug abuse. For example, we track the number of 
soldiers arrested for both use/possession and sale/trlifficldng of drugs; t).J.e .num
bel' of personuel identified as drug abusers who are entered .into rehabilitation; 
the number of new hepatitis cases; and the number of alcohol/drug relatec1 c1is
ciplinary actions and administrative separations. With minor exceptions, these 
indicators refiected a slight but steady upward trend from mic1-1977 through 
the 2d quarter of 1978. However, our most recent 3d quarter 1978 data show 
a decline in most of these areas. This is an encouraging sign, but it is too early 
to ascertain whether this is a trend or only an aberration. 

While a number of our indicators suggest an increase in drug abuse over the 
past twelve months, they should be viewed in light of two factors. 

1!'irst, the statistics we tracl( are influenced significantly by the amount of 
effort dedicated to combating the problem and degree of command emphasis 
placed on identifying drug abusers. 

Second, the abuse of drugs by type may vaty considerably over time based 
primarily on factors such as ease of availability, cost, and lu'eferences within 
~)eer groups. A thorough analysis of all available indicators has leel us to the 
conclusion that the abuse of heroin is definitely increasing, based primarily on 
ease of availability and low cost, but the total population of narcotics and dan
gerous drug abusers has remained about the same during the past year. 

The preliminary results of our October UPOS tend to support this analysis. 
The apparent increase in the abuse of heroin is of serious concern to this 

command, and has resulted in the intensification of our total effort to reduce 
(lrug abuse throughout USAI-tEUR Drug suppression is the number one law 
€nforcement priority, and drug problem awareness is receiving more emphasis 
1)OW than at any time in recent years. Already these increased efforts have pro
duced results as refiected in the increased number of identifications, apprehen
sions for drug related offenses and the seizure of illegal drugs. 

Selected Unit Urine Testing for Company Sized Units (SUUTCO) was initi
nted in n-Iay 1978 to provide USAI-tEUI-t with an additional assessment capabil
ity of drug abuse trends. SUUTCO is an amplification of existing urinalysiS 
find provides for the testing of an entire unit when a demonstrated need exists. 

~'he SUUTCO may be USAREUI-t-clireetE'd or commander-requested, and re
quires testing of all members of the unit regardless of age, grade, or sex. To date. 
we have tested over 70 units using this procedure. The results are shown on 
this chart (see fignre 11, page 1(7). We think tiln t with the suu'rco proeedure, 
we hayE' a tool that will greatly assist us in monitoring the drug- situfltion. 

Identification and I-tehahilitation. Our Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention 
and Control Program (ADAPCP) is a balanced effort designed to assist the 
commander in the vital areas of prevention, identification, and rehabilitation 
or separation. Commanders utilizing the procedures and facilities provided by 
the ADAPOP have been moderately successful at identifying drng abusers, en
tering them into rehabilitation and rpturning them to duty. During 19ii, 2,157 
soldiers succeSSfully completell the rehabilitation program. ~'l1is represent::; a 
success rate of more than 50 per cent and a saving to the Army in personnel 
replacement costs of approximately 23 million dollars. 

Thus far, in 1978, our success rate is running about 57 pel' cent, Despite these 
successes, we realize there is a need to upgrade the quality of ser'l'ice provided 
by our Community Drug and Alcohol Assistance Oenters (CDAAC). Our goal 
is to improve program eredibility, thereby increasing the numbe!.' of abusers 
referred for treatment and our success rate. This gets to the matter of dinical 
people-we don't have enough-a request for the addition of experienced pro
fe~sional ('ounHPlors, psychologists, and cliniCians is pending approval, as we pre
viously indicated. 

Impact on Readiness. We recognize that any degree of drug abuse has some 
adverse effect on personnel readiness and impacts on the health, welfare, and 
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morale of our soldiers. Giyen this known factor, we lmve atte'inptecl to g'auge 
the impact of drug abuSe on our total force readiness. In assessing the prob-
lem magnitude, we are monitoring several areas. . . 

First, our May 1978 survey of oycr 300 commanders helped us detel'mme thCll' 
perception of the effects of drug abuse on readiness. 

Second, our SUUTCO data rcpresenting a snapshot in time, has been a good 
indicator of the abuse rate at a particular 1Joint in time. 

Finally, the high states of personnel, materiel, and training readiness provide 
useful but imprecise tools for assessing the impact of drug abuse on combat 
readiness. 

AnalySis of these indicators tells ns that drug abuse does have some adverse 
<9l'fect on indiviclualreudilless, but it is 110t ~'et of sufficient magnitude to seriously 
imp'llir the capability of our units to accomplish the mission. We are fully com
mitted to our fight against drug abuse, a!l(~ realize it conld result in a situation 
where our fighting ability could be degradecl. j',[oreover, we are incensed at the 
h.',-el of exploitntion of our soldiers that this represents, and are committed to 
driving out the pushers by any legal means at our disposal. 

USARElUR InitiatiYes. In ,Tuly 1978, the Honomble Charles W. Duncan, Jr., 
Deputy Secretary of Defense, outlinecl DOD's 12 point plan to reduce drug abuse 
in the military. IVe have adllpted each of these 12 pOints to our leyel of operation. 

The remainder of my statement will outline the rapid and decisive action we 
have taken to comply with these points. 

POIN'l' NUllIBER 1 

Design and administer a comprehensive personnel opinion suryey. This is being 
·done at DA level. lIe will do it here as well. 

We feel strongly that our USARElUR P(lrsonnel Opinion Survey (UPOS) is a 
reliable asses~ment tool for determining the magnituc1e of the c1rug abuse 
problem. 

Since 1974, over 40,000 soldiers of all ranks, ages, races and varying social 
backgrounc1s have been l;;urVeyecl on an anonymous basis. Our latest HUryey was 
conducted in October 1978 and the completed re:mlts will be available within a 
few days. When the final results are compiled they will be provided to you for 
the record. In 'adcUtion to continuing onr UPOS on a semianuual basis, we plan 
to cOl1(luct special surveys Oil an as-needeclbasis. 

T"ast May we snrveyecl a group of cOlIlmanders to assist us in determining the 
impact of drug abuse on combat readiness. This was a highly successful effort, 
nnd we plan to continue 'administering surveys of this type. 

POIN'l' NU1IBER 2 

Augment existing devices for assessing the extent of drug abuse and locating 
drug problem nreas. ' 

Our recently implemented Selected Unit Urine Testing for Company Size Units 
(SUUTCO) is proving to be an excellent assessment tool for cletermining the 
extent of the problem aud identif~'ing arcas where clrug availability 'Il1Hl abuse 
may be particularly acnte. SUUTCO is probably our best clevice for measuring 
the impact of c1rug abuse on combat readiness, since it gives llS a good indication 
of the number of personnel abusing a substance at !1 pOint in time. The 3.0 pel' 
cent of abuse in the 70 plus units that have unc1ergone SUUTCO tencls to uail 
down the scope of this problem on a uuit basis. Adclitionally, we have improyec1 
our capability to analyze the data produced from our regular comnmlld-(lirectecl 
urinalysis testing progrnm. Through this effort, we expect to identify high risk 
·drug abuse areas and improve 0111' trend analysis. 

One final nctiOn in this nrea, once implemented, is the establishment of a 
USARElUR Drug Assessment/Assistance Team. A major fUllction of this team 
will be to identify nnits/areas with a high incidence of drug abuse so that 
appropriate preventive action could be taken. 

POINT NUMBER 3 

Redesigning of the drug reporting system to allow for a more uniform and 
:ready access to trend data. 

In August all service components provided their first quarterly report to 
USElUCO~r as required by ElUCOl\I Directive 30-17. One purpose of this direc
tive is to establish standardized reporting of key drug abuse indicators, This 
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should . result in readily available data on drug abuse trends and indicators 
that present a uniform picture of the drug situatiOll throughout Europe. 

I might add, having been in this area for more than a year, it seems to me 
that the whole matter of definition is the problem that causes the most concern 
for all of us. 

~Ir. ENGLISH. That was one of the points we made this Spring. Basically 
there was a problem-not only 'between Services-different systems set up. 
Have yon aU standardized on your own? 

General FITTS. This is for the Army, Air Force, Navy. 
Mr. ENGLISH. So you have not received a DOD directive? 
General FITTS. No. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Are you all doing it on your own? 
General JOHNS (Ret). We have not done that yet. 'We are going to implement 

an interim probably the 1st of January. We are going to improve on tlli$ 
one. 

Mr. ENgLISH. I presume this standard would be available? 
General JOHNS (Ret). 1.'he judgment that is used by CDAAC, in saying what 

is a success. Right now it diffcrs from place to place. 
. Gene.ral BLANCHARD. General ,Johns is getting to something else. Everybody 

is talking abontdifferent definitions of what is a drug abuser. The definition 
of this committee is different than what we are using, or that we are trying 
to develop within the theater. I think it is important. 

:Mr. ENGLISH. What would you classify as an abuser-anyone who is taking 
a substance not prescribed for him? 

General BLANCHARD. During what period of time? 
111:1'. ENGLISIT. Any period of time. I think we have been even more libera~ 

than you are. Once a week 
General BLANCHARD. Yet there is no correlation between the fignres. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That is what I find disturbing. Yours are lower. If both our 

figures are correct, it would indicate your fig11rCB in Germany are based OIl 
availability and price, which we agree on, are very critical. 

General BLANCHAUD. I suspect within different definitions. 
:Mr. ENGLISH. I was curious about that. Excuse me for interrqpting, 
General FaTS. Next ,point, please. 

POINT NUl.fBEU 4 

Accelerated testing of portable urinalysis equipment. 
A pilot program is being den loped in conjunction with the 7th Medical 

Command to determine the ac1vantages and disadvantages of portable urinalysis 
testing machines at various levels below the central laboratory level to include 
cost, reliability, maintenance, operator qualification, morale, and regulatory 
considerations. It is antiCipated that the pilot ,program will commence on or 
about January 8, 1979 and terminate six months later. 

POINT NUlIIBEI~ " 

We have tal.en a number of actions to rcemphasize the importance of reducing 
drug abuse to the absolute minimum. The CINCUSAREUR has demonstrated a 
strong personal commitment to the fight against drug abuse and he has takell 
action to ensure that subordinate commanders sh!tre Ius concern, 

In the last three months, General Blnnchard has written two letters that 
received command-wide distribution emphashliug the importance of our drug 
related programs. Recently a complete review of the entire Alcohol and Drug 
Abuse Prevention and Control Program (ADAPCP) was undertalren by s6\'eral 
key members of the USAREUR staff. A nvmber of issues needing improvement 
were identified and a program designed to accomplish our objectives is ill vari. 
ous stages of implemf'ntation. 

Additionally, the USAREUR Surgeon, 1\1:. G. Reid, has c011lmunicated to his 
:Mee!ical Command it need for increased support of the ADAPCP by physicians 
ane! other medical support personnel. 

POIN'l' NUMBER G 

Accurately assess the magnitude of drug abuse by dependents and determine 
how well existing programs are rcsponding to dependent needs. 

We recently contracted for the development of a survey instrument to measure 
drug abuse rates in the dependent sector. Through this ll1e/lns, we hope to leaI'll 



.. 

245 

more about dependent drug abuse 'and dts relationship to the military problem. We 
should have the results of our first survey by mid-1979. The availability of treat
ment for dependents under USAREUR's existing programs has not posed allY 
unique problems. We have a requirement to provide an out-patient rehabilitation 
service for drug abusers in all of our 35 major communities and most of our sub
communities. Therefore, the serV'ice is reasonably available to all dependents. 

POINT NUMBER 7 

Review our law enforcement capabilities to determine whether we need more 
and different types of law enforcement personnel. 

In recent months, USAREUR law enforcement agencies-Provost Marshal, 2cl 
Region USACIDC, and 42d Military Pol:ice Group-have re-examined thek drug 
suppression capabilities and the number of personnel devote{l to this effort. A 
number of initiatives were generated to improve suppression operations and addi
tional resources were identified and requested to support enhanced levels of 
efficiency. 

We designate suppression as our number one effort. We have in adV'ance of 
authorization applied significant additional resources to suppression activities in 
the past year. 

Additionally, the Second Region USACIDC and the USAREUR Provost Mar
shal's Office have requested an increase of 20 CID Speci-al Agents and 45 Military 
Police Investigators (MPI) who will devote full time to drug suppression. We 
have already assigned the 45 .MPls to these duties in advance of new authoriza
tions. These resources win im:rease our capability for gathel'ing intelligence, in
vestigating drug activities, and interdicting drug traffic by roughly 100 per cent. 

Additionally, a review of the 42d Military Police Group's (Customs) role in 
drug suppression discrosed several areas where drug interdiction efforts could be 
improved. 

We have requested 53 Military Customs Inspectors/Investigators and 20 dog 
handlers, who will devote the majority of their effort to drug suppress'ion acth'i
ties. Primarily, these resource increases will enhance existing border, vehide 
processing, mail handling operations, and military customs inspection program 
for household goods and hold baggage shipments. 

As a major new initiative, the CINCUSAREUR has directed the formation of a 
Drug Suppresskm Operations Center (DSOC) to coordinate all USAREUR law 
enforcement drug related activities. The purpose of the DSOC is to optimize our 
capability to reduce the availabiHty of drugs in USAREUR. 

The DSOC will centralize and improve our efforts to acquire, collate, and 
analyze all available drug data. Operational elements will include representatives 
from the USAREUR Provost Marshal; Deputy Chief of Staff, Personnel; 2cl 
Region USACIDC, 42d Military Police (Customs), and major subordinate com
mand Provost Marshal Offices. It wIll operate under the snperv,ision of a Brigadier 
General who has directive authority in executing aU drug suppression activities. 

We anticipate that the centralization of our drug suppression operations will 
result in better coordination among participating agencies, a more rapid response 
to perishable drug intelligence, and better utilization of available law enforce
ment resources. In conjunction with this action, the CINCUSAREUR has stressed 
to his commanders that drug suppression is the top priol'ity hl our overall law 
enforcement effort. 

Mr. GILMAN. May I interrupt. The Drug Suppression Operation-who supervises 
the operation? 

General Fl'fTS. General Kanamine heads that. It will be an integrated operation . 
The CID have agreed to participate in that. The head of the OlD will be the 
deputy of that operation. The customs people themselves are the third sourct'. 
!J~ht're will be rppresentatives from all of Our Held commands. It is a fledgling" 
organization, but it has a promise for the future. 

POINT NU1fBER 8 

Examination of the investigative and prosecutive follow-through in the United 
States of arrests. made on military tinstallations. 

This is not a constraint upon our prosecution or enforcement efforts in 
USAREUR. Nevertheless, in the United States tIle lacl{ of jurisdiction over drug 
offenses which are not committed within a military installation is a serious 
problem. 

42-102-79--17 
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POINT NUMBER {I 

Establish a Berlin Task Force designed to focus on the singular problem of 
that free port. 

On June 30, 1978, the US Commander Berlin (USCOB) convened a meeting of 
.aU·agencies in valved in combating the flow of drugs into and through the western 
·sectors of Berlin. 

'1'he objectivtl of the initirtl meeting was to deterimne the extent of the problem i 
the impact on the American aHd German communities; Amel'ican involvement in 
,dru'" trafficldng' and actions that could be taken from the U.S. military command 
stl'l~ctul'e the U.S. State Department, Drug Elnforcement Agency, U.S. military 
law enfo~cement agencies, and West German Police and Customs Officials. 

The workIng group established in June was institutionalized and conducted 
its first official meeting in September. The following task force goals were 
·estn bUshed: 

First, determine measures that can be taken to interdict the drug fiow into and 
through the western sectors of Berlin. 

Second, determine measures that can be tal,en to isolate the American COIll
munity from the drug flow. 

Third, determine programs or actions that can be tal,en to assist German law 
enforcement agencies in improving their capability to combat drugs. 

Fourth, provide an overview and direction to assessment, prevention and re
lJ.abili tation efforts in Berlin. 

'1'he task force will furnish the CINCUSAR1!lUR with periodic progress reports 
oat least quarterly on its achievements and activities. 'Ve anticipate that dedi
cated pursuit of the above goals will enhance our capability to reduce drug ayail
,ability in Berlin. 

POINT NUlIBER 10 

Contribute to the drug related research effort. 
Drng oYe1'(10se deaths are matters of serious concern. However, little is Imown 

:about the people at highest risk for overdose,· the environments that encourage 
them, or what might be done to prevent such casualties. '1'he U.S. Army Medical 
Research Unit, Elurope, is conducting 11 research project to explore three funda
mental areas: 

Are there personalities or social environments that make death by overdose 11. 
:bigher rislr for some people than for others? 

Can death by overdose be prevented? 
What is the significance of an overdose casualty for either assesing current 

·drug use within the Army or predicting future use? 
The research project began in July 19i8 ancl is expected to last through July 

l(lRO. Allticipatedresults include: 
Psychological profiles of overdose casualties. 
Description of high risk environments. 
Suggestions for prevention. 

POINT NUMBER 11 

Evaluation of our drug-related programs. 
We have re-examined the drug situation in USAREUR and the Alcohol and 

Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Program (ADAPCP) and identified specific 
1]C'tions to .reduce the availability and abuse of dl'Ugs and upgrade the quality of 
0111' prog-rams. 

The following objectives have been identified as essential to accomplishing this 
task: 

First, we must reduce the availability of drugs to USAREUR soldiers through 
increased drug suppression efforts. It should be no surprise that we list this objec
ti Vp as first in our efforts. 

Second, we should reduce alcohol and drug abuse to the absolute miuimum i to 
19i6 levels or lower. 

Third, we should improve USARElUR's drug education program through com
pliance with Department of Defense directives. 

Fourth, we shoulcl improye the quality of the Community Drug and Alcohol 
Assistance Centers, thereby restoring commander confidence in the ADAPCP and 
subsequently increasing abuser referral rates by at least ten per cent. 

Fifth, we should increase alcohol/drug abuser rehabilitation rates by at least 
ten per cent. 
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Using the foregoing' objectives as guidance, a study gronp consisting of repre
-sentatives from the Office of Deputy Chief of Staff, Personnel; Provost Marshal; 
2d Region USACIDC; Judge Advocate; Public Affairs; Ofiice of Deputy Chief of 
Staff Resource Management, and 7th Medical Command developed a comprehen
.sive drug abuse reduction plan. 

Where possible our initiatives were aligned with DOD's 12 point plan and have 
been addressed in previous portions of this testimony. Naturally, any signifiCflnt 
improvement in our ADAPCp or overall capability to combat the drug problem 
will be somewhat dependent on the acquisition of additional resources. Resources 
required to fully implement our Drug Abuse Reduction Plan are acldressed in 
our response to point number 12. 

POINT NU~[BER 12 

Increase the number of quality of personnel assigned drug prevention and con
trol related duties. 

In addition to the increased number of CID Sl)ecial Agents, 1\lilitary POlice, 
and. Customs Investigators mentioned earlier, we have requested a substantial 
increase in manl)ower and fiscal resources to enhance our capability to identify 
,and rehabilitate drug abusers. EssentinlIy, we are seeldllg a 25 per cent increase 
in manpower and dollars over current levels. 

The following resources have been identified as necessary to achieving our 
objectives: 

Basically, six officers and 17 enlisted personnel to support USAREUR's Drug 
Education and Assessment/Assistance Teams; 50 Clinical Directors; 40 Addi
tional Civilian Counselors; 4 physici.ans; 4 Social Workers/Psychologists; 8 
Social Service Assistants; and 2 Secretary/Administrative Assistant tYl)es. 

The funding comes to 2.6 million dollars, and just alJout that much for 
succeeding years. 

,Ve believe that adding these resources to an alrE'ady effective program 
.should increase comlllander confidence in the ADAPCp and should result in 
increased nUlllbers of soldiers referred for treatment and improved rehalJilita
tion rates. 

'.rhis mix of law enforcement personnel, professional counselors and ADApep 
staffers will give our total program the crecUbility and balance necessary to 
attlcl;: ,the drug abuse prolJlem on all fronts and win. 

You should know that all of these requests for resources are in Washington 
.at the present time. 

::\[1'. ENGLISH. Could we see the last screen bar graphs? [Figures 1 ancl 2, pages 
162 and 163.] 

When we 1eft Washingt()n, Don Duskie I believe had some later figures than 
yon have. 

1\11'. DUSKIE. What I have is January 1978. 
General Frers. This is January 1978. 
"We have just done another one for October. There are 1110re people sa~'ing 

they are involved in opiates alld fewer in amphetamines. 
1'.11'. ENGLISH. With regard to this informat'on Dn Cannabis users. It is your 

.finding that Cannabis users are also users of hard drugs? 
General FITTS. Some do; some don't. 
There are figures where you have alcohol with Cannabis. ",Ve can make this 

·a vailable to you. 
:i'lIl'. LAWRENCE. Tllere is a table presented here, discussing the rate with the 

E-l throngh E-4 l)opulatioll. For the age group we are addreSSing, it is 12.5 . 
.And 7.8 for USAREUR as a whole. 

1\11'. ENGLISH. What would it do w:th regJ.rd to heroin? 
1\11'. IJAWRENCE. Opiates are 2.6 per cent. 
MI'. ENGLISH. What did that run in Cannabis use? That might be where the 

,difficulty is. 
General FITTS. Not only the age group, but also the educational level. 
1\fr. ENGLISH. ",Vould you say then that'" '" .;. Is there a col'relati'on * * * all 

yolnnteer versus draft'( 
General BLANCHARD. You can"t really Ray tlmt. ,Ve are furnishing to this 

committee figures which show very pof;ith'ely that the h'gh school graduates 
'use drugs less frequently than non-high school graduates. TIle Army has 
.gotten better in the past couple of years, more professional. It is an extended 
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number of influences. But in terms of the capability of the Army in Europc
·With this group, can I do my mission ?-I say, yes. 

When you try to compare Reserves and National Guard-primarily in 
CONUS-I can tell you from an 'overall standpoint of ability to do the job, 
that the average soldier we are genting is willing and capable of doing the job. 

Is that responsive to your question? 
Mr. ENGr.IsH. It seems to me-12.5 per cent that are using hard drugs; over 

30 per cent using some type of Cannabis-it appears to me tha't it does have 
an effect. It has an effect on an individual as a human being; it cannot help 
but afEect the way the individual does his job. 

I don't care whether he is driving a taxi, or a trucl(, or whrutever; the thing 
that alarms me most is, we don't lmow-We flat don't Imow-We don't know 
what it does to a soldier. 

"With the numbers it is a !intIe dangerous to maI;:e assumptions that these 
people are going to do their job. The young officer WIlD is going to lead these 
E-1's to E-4's, it is a serious question whether or not their units are ready to 
go into combat because of drug use. 

"Tllis disturbs me. Since 1976, we haven't had any resolution with regard to 
the effect of drugs. This is unforgiveable. 

General FI'l'TS. I have seen some of that. When their own commander indicates 
that *f >I< >I> 

Mr. ENGLISH. I realize that credibility is a factor. 
General FITTS. Good hard facts are needed. 
Mr. ENGLISH. It seems to me, given the fact that these young people-whether 

officers or enlisted personnel-are going to be placing their Ii \'es on the line 
with that guy next to them, just how reliable is he? If it is nothing else but 
llis reaction time. ~'hat has a bearing. I am very disturbed that DOD is doing 
nothing to find out. 

~'he thing I am asking is,-is it really that important?-if drug use doesn't 
have any bearing on combat readiness, that it has a very low priority so we will 
forget it. 

But it does have a bearing-it is important-and it is going to llUve an impact 
on how you do yonr job. 

General BLANOHARD. Certainly-as indicated by General Fitts in his presenta
tion on tl1e 12 points-DOD is taking this seriously. There is no question. 

'There was a lacl;: of Im'owledge overall as to where tllis is going to lead to. 
'Ve saw and were comforted by a decrease in ailUse leyels in 1976, but now we 
see an increase. 

That is one reason why we are so happy to see you, because you can help us. 
Mr. ENGr.TsH. We want to. 
Gen. BLANOHARD. We now know fairly accurately-for several years we diel 

not lmow-we can see some reasons for moving toward the drug increase in the 
hard drugs, and specifically an increase in heroin usage. 

I am bother.ed considerably by people who say, "We don't believe Generals, but 
we believe Privates." 

I was a Pr.ivate, then a Corporal, and as I went up that chain I probably ac
quired a little more perspective as I moved up the line. Hopefully, I acquired 
an ability to understand a little more of how well a command can function. I 
have been in several wars as well. 

I feel that people have a tendency not to believe Generals. They have to be
lieve somebody, the Captain, the First Sergeant. Or they believe, particularly the 
Privatl', whose education in our modern .Army is not as high as we would like. 

HecentIy, in a press interview lasting one-half hour, the highest ranking person 
that was aAI,ed to comment on combat readiness was a Sergeant Photographer 
from Intelligence. But the amount of perspective he had of combat capabilit.v of 
Europe was very limited. There must be somebody we can listen to. Let's find 
him! He is probably a composite. 

l\Ir. ENGLISH. On the other hand. there is an enlisted man telling you every
thing he Imows about what is happening in drugs. The thing that we have heard 
all along is that we don't know. That is a fact that troubles us. We don't know. 

We got extremely disturbed. We don't believe DOD either. The thing we are 
trying to get at here is some handle on the 12 points that moves us in the right 
direction. 
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The other point that I am raising for now: 
If it is really important to go before the Committee llnd convince our col~ 

leagnes tllat it is not important, we have to know wllat we are talking about. If 
it does not have all effect upon combat readiness. . 

It appears to me that there is no way it cannot affed, but the priorities are 
vastly different. We llave additional information that is coming out of the 
ciYilian sectors. Is this important enough for us to go before the Appropriations 
Committee that DOD has to have additional funds? 

General BLANOHAltD. I don't think there is any question. I think it is impor
tant. vYe look at the curves. They are going in the wrong direction. 

I am even more interested than you are in the combat effectiveness of my com
mand. I hope yon believe that. I think the cOlllmittee is here to help us. 

1\11'. ENGLISH. With regard to believability, politicians certainly appreciate-your 
problem. 

::\11'. GIL~rAN. Is there any undertaking to try to reach into the barracks? Are 
we getting Sergeants involved'! 

General Fret's, )Ye nre talking about drug education, drug assessment, We 
certainly share that view. What we are saying is, to get that ldnd of message 
oyer to eleyen huudred companies, there has been a considerable effort on our 
part. 

We expect to put some teams out to train, brief, and educate, so that people 
,yill fully umlerstand the problem. 

l\:Ir. GIL~["\N. Are we doing any of that now? 
G('neral BLANOHAUD. Sergeant Major Tracey, would you comment on the 

NCO's'! 
Sergeant TRACEY. ),Ve pla~' a very active role in the support, education, andre

hahilitation; and I think I sp€'ak for all the sergeants in the commallCl. 
General BLANCHAUD. l\I.r. Gilman is thinking about the' bal'l'acks-the bachelor 

living in the barracks-what is the NCO involvement, in your opinion, as far as 
the troops in the barracks are concerned? 

Sergeant TIlACI~Y. At one time the NCO returnee} to the barracks in the 
evening-allCI I think it has happened again-he knows his solcliers. He is in
yolyee} with his soldiers both on ancl off cluty. ,Ve havt' a great counseling pro
gram going. I think you will find it is happening. The NCO is involved. 

),11'. GILilfAN. Is tlwre any training program going on fOl' the NCO? Recog-
nition of the drug problem. 

Sergt'aut TIIACEY. Yes. 'rhe program has been going on for the past two y!;!ars. 
),11'. GIL:-rAN. How much time is spent in training'! 
Sergeant TllACI~Y. 2.'he First Sergeant has a portifln of a two week course on 

drug abuse; and a Sergeant Major has a one hour course, 
:Ill'. GIL1IAN. Is that the whole works? 
Sl'rgeant TRACEY. He is detailed to his responsibility in that connection. 
),11'. GIL:-UN. iVho oversees that responsibility-counseling and giYing advice? 
Sergeant TIlACEY. It is requested by the Command Sergeant Major in that 

Battalion, who coordinates with the First Sergeant. 
),11'. GIL:'IAX. Is that being followed through? Do you get a report back? 
Sergeant TUACEY. A full report in writing, 110, The way I check it is when I 

Tisit the unit. 
),11'. GILMAN. It seems to me, General, the whole effectiveness of the program 

is how ~'on reach down into the barracks. 
General FITTS. We do need to do that more, 
General BLANOHARD. What has happened has been the increase in responsi

bility of the officers. The young officers picked up a great deal of that. And it has 
to be clont' by the NCOs. The special program is handled by the COlIlmane} Ser
geant Majors themselves; to identify all the problems in the barracks that the 
soldiers have themselves, with the assistance of their chain of command. Plus the 
chief of section and the supervisors. And though it has not been specifically ad
dressed in terms of more than the hour or two hours of class attendance, it comes 
on a daily and weekly basis. 

I hope you will also check that when you go down to the units. We can use 
some additional effort in this regard, It is the fellow down there, and it also is 
through the official chain of command. 

Mr. GrL~IAN. Is any profeSSional ae}Yice being given to the Sergeants? 
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General BLANCHARD. The Sergeant has within his community the professionar 
adviser, in each of the community assistance centers. We have a number of pro
fessional counselors within those 80 facilities. ,Ve are requesting additional as
sistance. Those people are available within that community, as well as to the 
company commander and the battalion commander. 

:Mr. GILMAN. Are they being utilized now out in the field? 
General FITTS. We don't believe that the present stafling of the COAAC provides 

tIle optimum counseHing and educatiollal services for our soldiers. ~'hat is why we' 
are asking for 50 civilian Clinical Directors, and 40 additional civilian Counselors. 

General BH.NCHARD. With the younger Counselor, you have to get somebody' 
experienced, and you have to get money to do it. 

Mr. GILMAN. Is the military now training, in-house? 
General ]<'rl"rs. Yes, the 91G. 
Mr. GILMAN. That stresses human bellavior. 
General REID. He gets training in behavioral science sldlls at FOrt Sam Houston; 

He can work for a psychologist, a social worker, or a psychiatrist, as a technician. 
General JOHNS (Ret). Many 91Gs have completed only their training. They 

have no experience and therefore no credibility with senior NCO's. 
The Ail' Force requires them to have four years of service. 
Mr. PICKENS. As an E-5, going to the National Institute on Drug Abuse-even 

after you began to implement it-the elements that you describe today, how are we 
gOing to evaluate the effectiyeness? 

For instance, 32,000 individuals were arrested on drug charges, and they did a 
urinalysis; they only came up with 13 per cent positive of those arrested for 
drug charges. 

Looking at heroin versus crime, there is a 19 per cent correlation between 
heroin use and crime. 

If you are going to use bar graphs without dealing with that question, it is 
going to be very hard to really have a good handle on it. 

I think a lot of us feel we will see the increase of heroin; there is no shortage 
in the United States. I don't think the 12 point program will reduce the problem. 

Without the lmmanistic element, and being able to refer an individual, you can't 
help someone feel better about themselves. 

If there is one gymnasium for 14,000 individuals, we are going to have a hard' 
time. 

General REID. I can address the humanistic element in rehabilitation. 
There is a subjective portion of the success determination, which includes not 

only a Counselor'S evaluation but also the company commander's evaluation of 
the quality of the rehabilitation product. 

We are ultimately trying to go to a point where there is no longer a positive· 
urinalysis. 

Mr. PICKENS. You are coming back with a success ratio of 57 per cent, when I 
had less than 5 per cent success. 

I realize there are different levels of success. You are returning a man back 
to duty, and if he does not have three Article 15s in the next 90 days, he is a 
success. 

General REID. Keeping a man worldng is very important. Many civilian pro
grams consider an individual a success. if the man is working, even though he' 
may still be on narcotics. We consider this as a part of our success criteria. 

We recognize too that, we are not dealing with the same type of patients. 
~pldom will wp ::;ee a total hnrrlcore rlrng addict-where they are totally in
efficient; they can't walk-we seldom see that type. 

Mr. ENGLTSH. Your success ratio does not include those. 
General REID. We don't have that group in the Army. 
On Our treatment in the CDAAC, where we show per cent of effective soldi.ers, 

that is the per cent that are maintained on their job with a rating of effective 
by his commander. 

!\:II'. ENGLISH. Where their CO referred them to the program-what per cent of' 
them had used hashish or marijuana? 

Major HOLSENBECK. About 30 per cent. 
!\:Ir. ENGLISH. Do you have a breakdown at what the others used? 
Major HOLSENBECK. Hard drugs, 15 per cent. Alcohol. ... 
}\Jr. ENGLISH. ,Vllnt is the hreakdown of those? 
General JOHNS (Ret). l\Iay I interject an an('crlote? J llav(' heen Ilroullc1 to all' 

Services. An Air Force commander was asl,ed, how Ulany clients have you re·· 
ferrec1 to your program? 

,,. 
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He replied, 53 alcoholics, 51 drug abusers. 
How many for hashish or marijuana 1 
Forty-one. 
Of those 41, how many would you say were good airmen? 
Thirty-five. . 
Now when those 35 are through with the program, he is a success. 
We have an inflated success rate, because we turn back good soldiers listed as

successes. 
:Mr. ENGLISH. Those figures are misleading. 
Isn't it also true that people are not addicted to drugs-so they are using drugs

by choice and not because they are dependent on them. 
General BLANCI-IARD. l\fay we go to GeJ1t:'l'al Kanamine's J)reselltation now. He 

is also the head of the Drug Suppression Operations Center. 

S'l'.ATE]'[ENT BY BRIG. GEN. '.rI-IEODOHE R. KANAMINE, PnovoS'l' ~IAHSI-I.AL, 
HEADQUARTEHS, U.S. ARMY, EUROPE, AND 7TH ARMY 

Mr. Chairman I would like to tal,e a few minutes to review some of the sig
nificant points of the drug law enforcement program currently in effect in 
USAREUR's operational area aUll to highlight a few of the factors \yhich im
pact on drug offenses among U.S. Forces here in Europe. This brief presenta
tion should be of assistance to your committee before you visit field locations. 

You will be hearing from me again during the hearings in Stuttgart where I 
shall appear as part of a law enforcement panel consisting of myself and rellre
sentatives from the Drug Enforcement Administration and Headquarters, 2c1 
Region CID. 

As the Chief Law Enforcement Officer for the tinited States Army ill Enrope, 
I am responsible for the total military clrug enforcelllent l)rogram within our
area of operations. The drug enforcement program if; an integral par!: of thp 
total USAREUR Command Drug and Alcohol Prevention Program. Our principal 
effort in this regard is the suppression ancl interclictioll of drug traffiekers 
through an aggressive and C'oorllinated drug fiuppression progralll. 'l'be degree 
of drug enforcement is influenced by Ilvailallilit~, and developed law enforC'pmeut 
intelligence. Here in Germany, drugs are readily available iUHl we have a great 
deal of intelligence to act on. Cannabis if; the overwhelming drug of choice and 
it is readily available to U.S. Forces ,penmuuel. However, our prilleipal COll('el'n 
is the availability of low cost, high graele heroin throughout the Feel('l'al Repulilic 
of Germany. 

Drugs reach the FRG through a variety of routes. Hashish originates in the 
mideast and North African countries and arrives in the ll'RG via Northern Ger
man seaports, other Atlantic coast countries, and lanel routes through Italy and 
Austria. jUost heroin seized in Germany toelay is of lIear and mideast origin. It 
is trunsshipped through Turkey, Bulgaria, Yugoslavia and Austria into Germany. 
Italy, l!'rance, Belgium anel Luxemburg are also suspeeteel routes. Contrary to 
earlier belief, DEA Intelligence has reyealeel that the majority of heroin in Ber
lin comes from locations other than the German Democratic Republic and East 
Berlin. Narcotics are entering Berlin yia normal transit routes by automobile' 
and truck from and through the FRG, by air yia 'l'egel Airport, and by train 
from Fl'Ilnkfurt. A certain percentage, estimatecl at 20% to 300/0, comes from the 
East, but the exact amount is not lmown. 

Our current drug suppression activities encompass a coordinated effort be
tween elements of CID Agents, 1\11'1, Military l'olice in the miiltary cOlUlllunities 
and 42el 1\IP Group (Customs) personnel involved ill border operations ancl the 
Military Customs Inspection (1\£CI) Program. 

We currently have 89 CID Agents anel 75 1\£1'1 ancl :\IPs, a recent increase of '15, 
eledicated to drug suppression operating ill joint teams ill 28, a recent increase of 
nine, elifferent l{)cations. Twenty adclitional CID ,Agents hase also been requ(>Hted 
to supp}pment this effort. Five special eln Agents are inyolvecl in Leyel One clruA' 
operations throughout Germany, targeting international traffickers who intend 
to sell drngs to U.S. Forces. 

Additionally, the 42d :\IP Group (Customs) has 30 personnel involver] in joint 
operations with their FRG counterparts at the internatioJlal border croSHing sites 
of Germany. Nineteen aclditional personnel haye uc'ell requested to enhan('e this 
aspect of the vrogram. Also, this unit is totally involved in a detailed military 
customs im;pection program which inl!lueles: Rhein/Main Ail' base, Vehiele 
ProceSSing Point at BremerhaY'en, APO inspections and household goods and hold. 
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baggage inspections. Twenty-three narcotic detector dog teams are assigned in 
this unit thr.ougllOut Germany, and 20 additional dog teams have been requested. 

I would now like to show a few charts which will illustrate law enforcement 
trends in use and possession of drugs and sale and trafficking cases. 

[See chart 011 Law Offenses-Foundeel Offenses: Use/Possession, Page ISO.] 
This first chart shows the monthly Itv'Crage of use anel possession offenses for 

all categories of elrngs. As I stated earlier, Cannabis offenses represent the over
whelming majority of cases. Dangerous drug offenses remain at relatively low 
lcyels. Our chief concern is the increase in narcotic cases. A portion of the in
crease can be attributed t.Q onr intensified law enforcement program. Howev'C'r, 
the statistics reflect the degree of heroin availability and the potential threat 
that it poses to our troop population. 

We are monito~'ing our narcotics cases closel~' to determille if the modest \" 
decline in the In test quarter is reflective o()f a stabilizing trend or merely an 
aberration of the previouslJ' established upward trend. 

[See churt on Ielen tifiecl Offenders, page 181.] 
The second chart reflects the average monthly offenders identifiecl in the casps .1 

shown on the previous chart. Hel'!! we experienced another increase in narcotic 
offenders, but it is relativcly modcst compared to the previous three quarters. 

[See chart 011 Law Enforcement-Fonnded Offenclcrs-Sale/TrafIicl{ing, page 
181.] 

The third chart shows thc average numb£lr of sale ancl trafficking cases involv
ing" military trafIiel'crs. Military clrug trafficking cases are not significant and 
usnally represent small amounts of drugs. Approximately one-third of our cases 
involve nurcotics which reflects the level of emphasis on our heroin suppression 
effort. 

In ad clition to these military cases, approximately 560 cases were developed 
in the past ~'ear which involved German and third ('Olllltry nationals. 

[See chart on Identified Offelldel's-Sale and TrafIieldng, page 182.] 
The fourth chart identifies the monthly average of military offenders nssociatrd 

with the ('ases in the previous chart. In addition, I.Jevel I and I,cvel II operations 
have rNmlted in thc apprehensi.on of 255 German and 141 third country nationals 
in the first nine months of 1978. '1'his comparcs to 181 Germans and DO third 
country nationals dnring the same periocl in ID77. 

[See table on Drug Seizures, below.] 

Period 

1976 _______________________________ _ 
1977 _______________________________ _ 
1978 1 ___________ • __________________ _ 

1 Jan. 1 to Sept. 30, 1978. 

DRUG SEIZURES 

IStreet value] 

Cannabis 

$1,378,681 
1,584,670 
1,762,949 

Dangerous 
drues 

$796,169 
2,850.251 
2,696,965 

Other 
Heroin opiates Total 

$5,180,084 $58,825 f,413,760 
6,819,813 3,116,416 4,368,150 

17,417,733 423,037 22,300,684 

The fifth chart shows the street value of drugs seized for the past three year;;. 
Approximately 22 1dlos of heroin were seized in the first nine months of 1978. 
This is almost double the amount seized in all of 1977. Approximately 700/0 of 
this heroin was obtained through Level I operations. 

I wish to emphasize the excellent relationship we cn;joy with our Host Nation 
and other U.S. Military and Civilian Law Enforcemcnt counterparts. We are 
mutually supportive and have deep ties at the international, federal, state and 
local levels. 

'Ve have recently talmn several initiatives to improve our suppression efforts 
in the futUre. I have already identified the CID/MPI and lUP assets which were 
added or requested to augment our effort. We have also established a USAREUR 
Drug Suppression Operations Center in Mannheim, which will centralize all 
drug suppression operations within the Theater. The Center will also facilitate 
the drug information collection, analysis and dissemination process. 

~ 
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Further, we have established a mobile task for!.!e of CID and MPI/MPs on a 
trial basis. This task force, entitled "Operation ,Snow 'Vhite" was inserted into 
a drug "Hot Spot" to saturate. the area for a br,ief period of time .. ~\he, pre,limi
nary results have been overwhelming. In the first ten days of the operation, the 
task force seized over $800,000 in drugs and apprehended 35 military and 12 
German and third country national traffickers. 

To emphasize a poi.nt made earlier about insignificant involvement by mili
tary traffickers, the total drugs s~ized from the 35 military subjects amounted to 
only $1,200 of the $800,000. 

We are pleased with the success of our drug suppression progl'!\m and antici
pate .even greater results in the neal' future. We shall continue to take all steps 
necessary to curb the fiow of drugs to U.S. Forces personnel in Germany, because 
drug suppression has been identified as our principal law enforcement priority. 

Are there any questions prior to the hearings in Stuttgart? 
Mr. ENGLISH. With regard to the heroin seized here in Germany, what is 

the percentage that it has been running? 
Major MASON. In 1976 the purity of heroin seized ranged from 11% to 7'3% 

pure with an average of 48%. In 1978 the purity ranges from 8% to 92% with 
an average of 46.4%. 

'.rhe quality control has gone down, sir. We have a wider scale. 
Mr. lDNGLIRH. It appears to me that the strength of heroin varies. 
With regard to the cooperation you have with the Government here in Ger

many, even taking into account some of the rivalries, it would still be much 
more difficult in working with the host government-such a large portion of 
it being sold by German Nationals and some other non-U.S. Government per
sonnel-do you have a conflict? 

You have a buyer, a U.S. Serviceman, and a seller. 
General KANAl\UNE. The working relationship that I have-as far as develop

ing information with them-is excellent. 
Mr. ENGLISH. With regard to the fact that the local government seemed to be' 

doing-like gangbusters, in cooperation and working on the program-but there 
seemed to be some problems with the national government. 

From what I understand, what the West German government is like, is 
there really that much that the Federal Government can do? Is it pretty much 
what the States can do? 

General BLANOHARD. ,Vould you comment on that, Mr. Cash? 
Mr. CASH. We were talking about the interest at higher level Government, 

vis-a-vis the Federal enforcement; but the high interest that brings these points 
to the fore, a more united agreement of whnt action the law enforcf'nwnt should 
take-specifically with terrorist groups-has become integrated at all levels. 

General BLANOHARD. Agreements made by the Ambassador and the GE'rrultn 
Government. 

We did make an agreement between the United States and the FRG on 
June 7, which WitS involved in more input. We believe that we will have an 
opportunity to escnlate interest at all levels. 

This is where our priorities lie at the moment. 
:Mr. GU,MAN. General, do you feel tlmt 20 ndditional CID people will suffice? 
General KANAMINE. We analyzed thnt. We feel it is adequate. 
Mr. GU,l\[AN. Have you had any narcotic traffic inside tbe military? 
General KANAl\UNE. There is some small trafficldng going on. One, two, three, 

five servicemen are involved in this. 
They neecllots of money . 
Major MASON. The military trafficker il! rather insignificant. It is more of a 

transfer where they would pool money, and one man would go out and make 
a contact. 

Mr. GILMAN. Are any military police inVOlved in the traffic? 
General KANAl\[INE. Yes, but the numbers are small. 
General BLANOHARD. General Heiser at EUCOM, at a meeting that we were 

at the other day, indicated that he had planned to set up a very small group 
of three Or four to oversee-with the notion of trying to pool together Army, 
Navy and Air Force-he indicated that they had not decided bow they were 
going to do it. 
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I established the Drug SllppressiOll Operations Center with General Kann
"mine in charge, sin(!e I had most of the' Theater responsibility-and he already 
llad the contacts with the Officers at the various levels, plus the assistance of 
"the commands and other individuals. 

But this looks like the usual pel'celltage of populution here in Germany in 
"trafficking, and abusing as well. So I don't know what they are planning to 
«10 at the EUCOi\i level, which might surface in the next couple of weeks, 

.ADDRESS BY MAJ'. GEN. SPENOER B. REID, l\LD., CHIEF SURGEON, HEKDQUARTEBS, 
U.S. Anuy, EUROPE, AND 7TH ARMY 

:\f1'. Chairman, Lac1ies and Gentlemen: 
..\!l Chief Surgeon I exercise responsibility in seven major areas of the Alcohol 

~l11d Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Program. 

CHIEF SUUGEON RESPONSIBILITIES 

1. 'l.'echnical supervision of community drug/alcohol assistance centers. ,1 
2. Detoxification. 
3. Inpatient rehabilitation. 
4. :\fec11('al complications of drug/alcohol abuse. 
ii. :\feclical statistics gathering, review, analysis. 
O. Research. 
7. Urinalysis testing. 
I will talk about these areas in sequence. 
I. Te('hllicul Supervision of Community Drug and Alcohol Assistance Centers 

(CD..:'I..AC). 
There are 80 CDAACs, plus a number of satellite centers in USAREUR. The 

-Chief Surgeon proYides technical and clinical supervision of all rehabilitation, 
as well as asse;;;.~lllellt of cli uicnl effectiveness. This supervision is exercised by 
m~· office through 12 regional clinical conSUltants to the 80 CDAACs in the field. 

",Vhen present, the primary supervisee is the CDAAC Clinical Director, who 
in turn s~lpE'rvises the counselors in the CDAAC. Each of those centers is sup
pORed to have a clinicnl director. At the present time, there are only 19 of these, 
which nffects the ability of those units to do that job. 

:\[y office has re('ently completed an initial analysis of the clinical effective
'UE'SS of 7f) of flO ~DAACs, treating 3,013 substance abusers during the 1st and 
21ld quarters of FY 1978. 

FOLI.OWUP SUCCESS llATES ON' 79 COAAO'S TREATING 3,913 SUBSTANCE ABUSERS 

A. 'PRing qunntit',ative Ruccess criteria (retention on nctive duty), the ADAPCP 
succes~fully rehabilitated: 

1. 60 percent of 3,913 Suhst,an('e Abusers; 
2. 65 percent of 1,565 Alcohol Abusers (improper users of .alcohol ancl 

akoholic~) : and 
3. 57 pPrcent of 2,348 Drug Abusers (improper users of drugs and drug 

dppendent) . 
B. ""C"sing qnnlitativE' success ('riteria (retention on active duty and were "effec

th"e solcliers") : 
47 pprcent (R47) of l,R17 program terminators were "effective" soldiprs 

(in second quartpr fiscal ~'ear 197R). 
Using n. quantitative success ('riteria of retention of ,a solclier on active duty ii 

was Rimply one ('riteria tlmt wilsused. We suc('essfully rehab'ilitated 00 JJercent 
·of these 3,91~ sl1\1stan('e almsers; 05 percent of the l,56G Alcohol abusers; and 
57 JWl'cent of thp 2.3·~8 drug abusers. 

Now the rn tionnl(> of usln~ ret(>]1t10n ,as a criteria for Sllccess is one that hns 
been stress(>d by a numher of researchers in civilian life. They have used reten
tion in the job as ,a definition of suc('e~s. 

This is where we used the concept of retention, plus the opinion of the company 
commanders m\(l tll(> ('ouns(>lors, that the 1l1ttn is an (>ff(>ct'iv(> soWier. Forty-seyen 
perc(>nt of those 1,817 soWiers t(>rminating" the program during the pe~'iod of 
~tuc1y were SUCCE'ssfully l·ehal.Jilitated to "'effectiye" status. 
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"'. OATEGOnizATION OF700IiA,\O'S' iN TER1it$ OF THE-'m EFFECTIVENESS 
'.;1.; •• ,' 

' . .A. Based on quantitative criteria of success: 
77 ,percent of all ODAAO's had MODERATE SUOCESS RATES in the 

range of 40 percent to 80 nercent retention on IJ.ctive duty . 
. 15.percent of all CDAAC's .had HIGH SUCCESS RATES in the range of 

83 percent to 86 percent retention Oil active duty. 
B. Based on qualitative criteria of success: 

81 percent of all CDAAC's had MODERATE SUCCESS RA~l'ES in the 
range of 28 percent to 68 percent effective soWiers 011 duty. 

14 percent of all CDAAC's had HIGH SUCCESS RATES in the range of 
78 percent to 80 percent effecti·ve soldiers on duty. 

Now here is the categorization of 79 CDAACs in terms of their effectiveness, 
. comparing one CDAAC against the other, our own cOlllparisons. 

Again, based on retention criteria 7'j percent of CDAACs hacl a. moderate 
. success rate and 15 percent had a high success rate. 

Based on the concept of retention as being all "effective" soldier, 81 percent 
of CDAACs had moderate snccess rates and 1-1 percent had high success rates. 

I should point out that these are simply methods of comparing CDAACs. 'Ve 
,,'ere not comparing them to civilians. We are first to admit that comparing these 

; soldiers with civilians is impossible. In fact, in my Ol)inio11, I thiuk it is very, very 
poor. I think that we can do a lot better than thut ill this area. 

II. DEToxmIOATION 

Every USAREUR i.\IEDDAO provides detoxification serdces to substance 
. ablisers suffering withdrawal fJymptollls or adverse reaction to drugs or alcohol. 
IVe have detoxified l,12111ntients for drugs und 921 for alcohol in FY 1978. 

III. INPNl'IEN'l' REHABILl'l'A'l'ION 

'.rhere ure five Extended Care J!'aeilities for the young drug and alcohol abuser 
in rSAREUR: Berlin, Fronkfurt, IIeic1ellJerg, Landstuhl, nnd Xurnberg. These 
ure hospitals where we admit the patients. 

In udclition, we have the slledalized Alcohol 1'reatment Facility at Bad Cann
statt designed for the older, senior alcoholics. i.\Ieclical personnel number 190, 
with 00 being fnll time, ha viug full time employment in the drug program. 

These rehabilitation centers deliver !L variety of therapeutic modalities gen
erully stressing development of iucliviclual responsibility for behavior, improve
ment of sodal sldlls, and a ehemical free existence within an exterual frame
worl;;: of a fonr weel;:, residential, group setting ill which military standards ure 

.maintained. 
We haye hacl 336 drug and 596 alcohol rellubilitation patients in our Ex

tended Cure Facilities in J!'Y 1078. (See Extcmded Care FaeilitieH chart, llage 172.) 
l'he Alcohol Treatment Facility opened ill January of this ~·enr. '.rIms flU', we 
hayc had 327 graduates, 200 alcoholicH, and 127 C'o-111eoholics. Twent~· alcoholic 
:gradnates have been officers, ten have been XC Os from our two highest grade.;. 
Eighteen alcoholiCS haye been W0111en. 

Figure 13.-Alchoholi8111 tl'eat1nC'nt tac;Ul'lI di8charge8, .1aIlIlCll·Y 1, 1918 to 
OctOUCI' 18, 1918 

'Total discharges _______________________________________________ .. _____ 327 

.Alcoholi cs ___________________________________________ ___________ 200 
Co-alcoholics __________________________________ .__________________ 127 

Officers __________________________________________________________ 20 

05 __________________________________________________________ 3 
O{ __________________________________________________________ 5 
03 __________________________________________________________ 5 
01~02 ______________________________________________________ 4 
\V2~,V3 ____________________________________________________ 3 

Senior NCO's: E-9 ________________________________________________________ 4 
E-8 ________________________________________________________ 6 

Females __________ .______________________________________________ 18 
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'Ve are just as concerned with the effectiveness of our inpatient program as we 
are with community programs. There have been three locally done follow-up 
studies on three different Extended Care Facilities during the, past year. 1'h,ere is 
tin overall success rateofabo'tit 50,percent. ' 

Mr. LAWllENOE. What is a co-alcoholIc? 
General REm. It is not an alcoholic. This is a program which brings in a teen

ager or a wife. At some point in time the wife will come in for a weel;:, and 
maybe even a teenaged child. 

Mr. LA WllENCE. Then co-alcoholic is not necessarily an alcoholic? 
General REID. No. These will be a group of people who are brought in to help 

the patients., , 
Our criteria for bringing anyone into the entire program is certainly lower 

than in civilian life. So it is very bad to try to compare our status. 

IV. lIrEDIOAL COMI'LIOATIONS 

Medical literature indicates that a large portion of patients requesting emerg
ency room treatment will be substance abusers. "Bad Trips," Hallucinogen pre
cipitated psychoses, amphetamine psychoses are treated in our psychiatric serv
ices. Trauma cases are in our intensive care and surgical wards. Hepatitis is a 
prevalent medical illness often associated with intravenous drug use. Our hepa
titis rates have returned to 1976 levelS during the past few months. [See chart on 
Rate of Hepatitis, page 173.] 

V. lIrEDIOAL STATISTIOS 

Overdose is, of course, the most serious adverse consequence of drug use. Our 
Patient Administration Division has recently developed a computerized recording 
system for collatillg overdose incidents. In 1977 we recorded 26 active duty 
deaths. ':ehis figure is as close to absolutely accurate as pOSsible. [See table on 
Drug Deaths:] 

Drug Death8 
1977: U.S. Army active duty_________________________________________ 26 Other ______________________________________________________________ 5 

Total _________________________________________________________ 31 

1978: (September 10, 1978) U.S. Army active duty_____________________ 25 Other ______________________________________________________________ 1 

Total ________________________________ . _________ .. _______________ 26 

Mr. ENGLISH. I ha ve a question. 
How many of those drug overdoses deaths are diagnosed as drug overdoses 

when they initially occur? 
Is he diagnosed as a drug overdoseI' at that point? 
General REID. No. The final diagnosis is made on the basis of an autopsy. 

Actually, the final locked-in diagnosis is generally three months behind. 
lVIr. E"'OLISH. The preliminary diagnosis? 
General REID. Yes, the preliminary diagnosis mayor may not be correct. 
lVIr. ENGLISH. What percent of preliminary diagnoses of drug overdose would 

be accurate? 
General HEID. 80 percent is the ball parI;: figure. 
Mr. ENGL!SH. There have been some indications thnt perhaps drug overdose 

diagnoses were not accurate coming out of Europe, simply because the prelimi
nary diagnosis was incorrect. and was not changed. 

There was another explanation offered tlmt possibly in some areas-given the 
stigma attached and the effect upon the family back home-that the original 
diagnosis was allowed to stand simply for that purpose. 

Have you found that to be correct? 
General REID. There is some truth in that. 
I would say that in 1977 where we had set up a special group to look at old 

medical charts-they went through the chnrts-and that represents about as 
close to an accurate figure as possible. 
It is one thing to talk about a drug overdose or drug related death-we had 

an individual a while back who was diagnosed liS a drug-associated death-he 
was killed in an automobile accident. We then find out that he was sitting in the 
back seat and was not driving the car. 

• 
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Mr. ENGLISH. Do you have any figures for 1978? 
General REID. Tb,e 1978 figures are from our new computerized recording Sys

tem. There is an average 90 day lag in reporting while toxicology studies are 
completed and re()ords processed. As of 10 September we had recorded 25 active 
duty deaths. This indicates a substantial increase in deaths resulting from over
doses of abuseable substances. 

Since there is a three month lag, that really represents about 6 months. We 
are talking about in the 2 times 26. 

Mr. GILMAN. How many of these were drug abusers? 
General REID. These are overdose deaths. 
Mr,. GIL~fAN~ How many of. those were,known,to be. drug abusers in the past? 
GenerriY REID. The vast majority of these have some evidence of being drug 

users previously. 
Captain PEACOCK. We don't have the exact figures on 1978. In 1977 about 60 

per cent of them were known drug abusers. 
Mr. GILMAN. Had they been under treatment? 
Captain PEACOCK. Yes. 
General REID. One of the factors of overdose had been the purity of the avail-

able heroin. You can kill yourself here on a very small amonnt. 
Mr. ENGLISH. 'Were any of those overdose deaths from prescription drugs? 
General REID. To my knowledge, no. 
Captain PEAOOOK. It is possible, that an individual had a prescription, but 

whether he did or not, we don't know. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Were any of these 60 known to be drug abusers'! 
General REID. Yes. All of the 60 were in the CDAAC program at one time or 

another. 
Mr. ENGLISH. That doesn't say much to me for the success of that program. 
General JOHNS (Ret). You probably had 2,000 people in the program. 
Mr. ENGLISH. Numerically, the number of people that are going to get killed 

through drug overdose. 
General REID. During the year around 10,000 people were in the program. 
Mr. GIL~rAN. In one year? 
General REID. Approximately. 
Mr. GIL~rAN. How many psychiatrists do you have? In the CDAACS. 
General REID. None. 
:Mr. GIL~rAN. Who does the counseling? . 

, General REID. The social workers, psychologists, 91G technicians who have had 
previous training. 

11'11'. GILMAN. How many psychologists do you have? 
Major HOLSENBEOK. 'We have 19 who can be social workers or psychologists, 

most are social workers. 
General REID. Of the 19 CDAACs that have clinical. directors, they nre either 

social worl,ers or psychologists. 
So in CDAAC, we have 19 of one or the other. 
Mr. GILMAN. Of the 19 clinical directors that you have-I think the gentleman 

said most of them were social worlmrs. ' 
General REID. All 19 could be social workers. 
1111'. GIL~rAN. Apparently then you are undermanned in CDAAC. 
General REID. No question about it. 
Mr. GIL1.[AN. With 10,000 of these people going through. 
General RELD. One of the requests that General Fitts mentioned was for 50 

additional personnel, either psycITologist or social worker. 
Mr. LAWRENOE. One question::: have on the individual that died in the auto

mobile accident, would tbat individual's diagnosis indicate being tested for 
drugs? 

General REID. Yes. 
Mr. LA WRENOE. Thank you. 
General Reid. Urine Testing. 
We operate .what is believed to be. the largest urine testing laboratory in tlle 

world, averaglllg nearly 25,000 speClmens per month during FY l078-in fact 
10,000 gallons of urine. ' 

, The laboratory has maintained a remarkable Zero per cent of false positive 
rate on Armed Forces Institute of Pathology double blind controls for seven 
consecutive years. 

'Ve haye never calleel a negative urine positive. This is terribly important. 
One of the problems is the credibility of EMIT, where the credibility is not 

that great. 
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Complete results for FY 1978 have just peen compiled. .' ...'. . •. _. 
(See chllrt .on Monthly .Average 0:1: two most ,fl'e(Hlcnt and two:lea~t di,ugs' 

yielding' laboratory positiye::: fol" fiscal year 1978, 11age.1j4.] . " "1 
'rhif: grnllh tnkl'f; total pORitlyes,bl'elllu; tlH'lll ,(lown by drug for four m\l.jp.t· 

drugs and plots them 011 a monthly .basis. Thel'~ hllve been striking shift:;;; J)1 
compositioll of Total Positives wit'h Opiates and J3arbiturutes inc:re.asing, .. !p~d. 
Amllhetnlllines and 1Iethnqu.alone decreasing. ':Pllis would secm to indicate shifts 
in patterns of usage. . " 

If you take the Total Positive figures, 52 per cent positive for QpiatE)s-19.(l, 
per cent for Amphetllmines; 0.4 per cent for Barbiturates; about 18 pel't::ent 
for :Methat]ualolle-you can show lin increase here. in Opiates that is very 
Significant. 

Oll!' thing- you ('fl1lnot (10 \YUh thiR, iR transpORe those figures to total num-
bers. 'Ve Clln look at these only ill terms of onr own comparison. , 

One of the suggestions made by DA is that we drop Barbiturates and stllJit 
testing- for PCP. in yiew of the fact that Barbiturates are showing an increase,. 
we are not in favor of that. 

Drufl Q1ul A.lcohoZ Use PI·im'. To Entry On A.ct-i've Duty 

1. Based on self-admissions of 5,05!) new Alcohol and Drug Abuse Prevention and' 
Control ProgmlYl clients: 

A. 3 out of 4 new clients used alcohol. 
B. 1 out of 3 men clients used a single illegal drug. 
C. 1 out of 2 Ilew clients were polydrug users. 

2. Prior drug use by drug: PCl'pcE: 
.i\JUl'iJlllfilla _____________________ _.________________________________ ;);} 
1-1a8hisll ________________________________________________________ 27 
Amphc·tamines __________________________________________________ 20' 
Hallucinogens _________________________ . _________________________ . 1.0 
Cocaine ________________________________________________________ Ii! 
Barbituratcs ___________________________________________________ 13 
Opia tes ___________________ _____________________________________ 10 ' 

:\Iy last slide, gin's an answer to how much drug abuse is caused by the Army
it is not as had ali ROme of the ubusers themsel,'es would have us belieyc-it is 
ball enolll!h to gil'€.' us a little con('ern. 

How this was done, we took 5,000 clients who reporte(l their prior drvgllse .. 
(21 percent of our clients entered themselves into the CDAAC. About 21 percent 
come in under apprehensions. Twenty-one percent by urin.e testing.) 

In hopes of getting a more realistic answer', we asl.ed the question: 
Rave yon used drugs before entering the Army? 
Three out of four had used alcohol. 
Olle out of three used a single drug before coming into the Army; 55 perceilt 

USNI marijuana; 20 percent used hashish; and 10 Percent usec1 Opiates. 
That completes my presentation, 

CLOSING RIDfARKS BY GEN. GEOIWg ~. BLANCHARD. ('o~n[ANIlIm IN CUIE!?, U.~. 
ARMY, EUIIOPE AND 7TH AR1[Y 

:Mr. Chairman, Members of. the Committee, r~adies ·and Gentlemen, we do 11.n ve· 
n drug problem, Ilnd we lmow it. 'Ve think we ure reacting to it in a way tl:mJ is 
significant. We hope so. Al1(1 we w'ill be very much interested in this COln,miHee's 
eYalulltion of it, not only from the stumlpoint of the Depnrtment ot Defemie;'und 
Congress, but what we can do. 'Va have defined the problem. !Ioweyer, we can 
:veil see. t~at we do n.eed more information in t111l~ regard. We will be illter(t~tet1 
In obtmmng your YleWS on the dnta you act]11lre as YOU moye through the, 
command. . 

Certainly we need common definitions. Let us I{eep pnr assessment oapabilUies 
that we think are beginning to make some sense; ,ap,Ply our Tesources t1~itt are 
mnde ayai)able 'and the kind of help tlmt you can give.' ' 

!n the me~~time, we will cleal with the problem across the bo,ard. Wf.are
t~1ll1n.ng posltlYely, and we welcome the opportunity to work with you tn this. 
sltuatioIl. ". 
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If you were to ask what you call do for us today, ! wonld say 'assist us in writ-· 
in"" 'a common definition; help us obtain the necessary money and mnnpower for 
dr~g apprehension, suppressioll, ancl so forth; improving the conc1itionf:! of life
for our soldiers-not necessarily totally where they play, but where they worl~ 
and where they live. 

vVe agree th'at clrug abuse has a direct ,ad'''erse effect on the inc1ividual nneI 
therefore on individual l'eacliness. We know that it can have a similar effect ow 
unit reacliness-that is an elastic relationship, one we don't fully ullClerstnnd
yet, it doesllot significantly impair the ability of our UllitS to perform their com
b'at missions. 

'Yhat can we do here for you?-We stand ready-We think the progrum that 
we have outlined will be of great benefit to you and to us. 

Any further questions, Mr. Chairman? 
Mr. ENGLISH. We would simply like to thallI; you, and ,all of you that took the 

afternoon off. It has been most helpful to us. This will be very helpful in looking 
ut the en tire situ'ation. 

We are certainly not out to try to make headlines. The Forces here, for the 
Illost part, are extremely fine people who don't use drugs. . 

Drug abuse is an extremely dangerous problem for all-as well as for -civil
ians-and certainly cannot be pushed asideancl callnot be viewed as in the ciYilaw 
Ilopula tion. 

We are positive we will be able to assist, ,and will be able to plan. 'Ve don't 
lmow the effect that it has upon combat readiness, and those are the important 
criteri'a that we must have. 

We are hopeful that people will recognize that this is an extremely difficult 
problem, one difficult to identify; Olle extremely difficult to deal with. 

Certainly! don't think thnt any of us expect miracles. The civilian population 
has had such trouble themselves. 

Again I w,ant to thank you ve~y much for your hospitality. We wiII be doing 
eYerything that we can in Washington to ,assist you. 

Mr. GILMAN. Thank you. ! want to join my thanks in givillg us so much of your 
time today. ! think all of us recognize the extent of it. Hopefully by working 
together, we can help solve some of the problems. Certainly it is a seriQus ancI 
critical one. 

General BLANCHAIlD. Thank you very much. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
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